

THE LONDON SCHOOL OF ECONOMICS AND POLITICAL SCIENCE

### RIGHT-TO-INFORMATION ARENAS: EXPLORING THE RIGHT TO INFORMATION IN CHILE, NEW ZEALAND AND URUGUAY

### FABRIZIO SCROLLINI MENDEZ

A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE DEPARTMENT OF GOVERNMENT OF THE LONDON SCHOOL OF ECONOMICS FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY, LONDON, SEPTEMBER 2015

## DECLARATION

I certify that the thesis I have presented for examination for the MPhil/Ph.D. degree of the London School of Economics and Political Science is solely my own work other than where I have clearly indicated that it is the work of others (in which case the extent of any work carried out jointly by me and any other person is clearly identified in it). This thesis is licensed under creative commons licence attribution-noncommercial-sharealike 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-SA 4.0)<sup>I</sup> I warrant that this authorisation does not, to the best of my belief, infringe the rights of any third party. I can confirm that my thesis was copy edited for conventions of language, spelling and grammar by Richard Glyde and the company Editage. Stefan Bauchowitz provided support with the use of LaTex

I declare that my thesis consists of 80923 words.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>For a full description of the licence follow this link https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/4.0.

### ABSTRACT

The Right to Information (RTI) - a right every individual has to access public information held by governments – is now established in more than 100 countries. RTI laws set up a new logic in government: availability of public information is the principle and secrecy the exception. RTI laws create new public information arenas where several actors request, release and use public information for several purposes. In this work, I seek to explore why RTI arenas based on similar principles, work differently leading to different outputs.My explanation is based on a historical- institutionalist perspective arguing that origins of these laws and previous institutional structures matter. I argue that three factors help to shape these arenas: the level of participation in the policy-making process, the professionalisation of state bureaucracy and RTI enforcement institutions. The combination of these factors gives us three different kinds of arenas: functional, mixed and contested. I develop a conceptual framework, operating at a middle-range theory level, to analyse the role RTI laws, requesters, the state, and the existence of RTI enforcement institutions play in each configuration. I show how these arenas evolve and work, running a structured and focused comparison of three case studies: Uruguay, Chile and New Zealand. This work shows how these arenas ended up differing in outputs such as availability of public information and efficiency in processing RTI requests, as well as the existence of effective accountability mechanisms to resolve disputes about public information.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

In the course of this research, I have acquired many debts. I was careful to write them down, but it is very likely that the following list will not cover all of them nor I will be able to repay them. In this age, after all, we are always indebted to someone.

A research project cannot be delivered without sponsors, to whom I am very grateful. Uruguayan citizens contributed to this research through the Carlos Quijano scholarship (Ministry of Education and Culture) and the Agency for Research and Innovation (ANII) scholarship.British taxpayers also contributed through the LSE government department scholarship. The LSE travel support scholarship, the LSE–Santander Travel Fund and the ECPR Ph.D. scholarship allowed me to carry out fieldwork research and take part in seminars and conferences related to this topic. In addition, Marcos Scrollini and Juana Martinez (my grandparents) contributed in decisive moments to this Ph.D. with part of their savings. Administrative staff managing these scholarships were very patient. In particular, Georgina Lazarini, Graciela Vernengo, Madeleine Both, Josephine Burchell and Imogen Withers were excellent liaisons within these institutions.

Silvana Fumega and Andrew Ecclestone introduced me to this topic eight years ago. I am thankful for their encouragement and friendship throughout this process. Both provided comments that have improved my understanding of this field. Andrew and his wife Zia were kind enough to host me during part of my fieldwork in New Zealand. Rob Laking, Bob Gregory and Conrado Ramos trusted me to finish a Ph.D. I hope I have honoured this trust. Rob also provided extensive comments and kind support through this research. Coleen Laking was also kind enough to let me stay at their home when doing fieldwork.

When I first arrived at this University, I had the privilege of meeting an exceptional cohort of Ph.D. students. In particular, I shared these joyful early days (and some not-so-joyful following years) with Gustavo Bonifaz, Laura Robbins, Feline Freier, Mohanad Hage Ali, Miran Nordelan, Sasha Person, Suzanne Morrison and Caroline Armstrong. It has been a long journey, and it was great to share this with them. When I looked for a physical space to work in at this University, I was drawn to a particular room known as H421 (technically H419 and today no longer existent). This room had a strange dynamic of its own. Jose Olivas was kind enough to welcome me and showed me the ropes of LSE academic and administrative life, among many other things. I am really thankful to him for all his help. In this room, I met people from different backgrounds who challenged my ideas, shared their thoughts (including in all sorts of off-topic conversations) such as Lila Caballero, Julio Gonzalez, Ting Luo, Ashikur Rahman, Matthew Whiting, Johaness Wolff, Ursula Durand, Marta Wojciechowska, Pinar Dinc, Ellie Knott, Randi Solhjell, Gisela Calderon, Kathleen Henehan, , Martin Williams, Kenneth Bunker, Ed Gareth, Maria Brock, Izabella Correa, Pon Souvannaseng, Joyce Suhjin Lee, Dominika Spyratou, Maria Kyriakidou, Paola Romero, Anahi Wiedenbrug, Holke Brammer and

Kate Alexander. In H421, Jurgen Braunstein and Ninfa Fuentes provided the most entertaining (and caustic) comments about academic and worldly matters through the time I was working in this Ph.D. I even managed to understand a bit of 'quant' political science thanks to Ignazio de Ferrari. Stefan Bauchowitz showed me the virtues of LaTeX and parsimony.

Ben Worthy and Tom McClean kindly invited me to the workshops they organised at UCL, which played an important role in my understanding of RTI in Britain and elsewhere. Ben was also very generous in introducing me to new literature and sharing his thoughts on this matter, as well as connecting me with other academics in this field. I took part in panels at the Transparency Conference in New York (2011), Utrecht (2012) and Paris (2014), as well as in a workshop at the University of Lausanne, kindly convened by Albert Meijer, Patrick Villeneuve and Martial Pasquier. I wish to thank the participants in these panels and the conveners who contributed to challenging my thinking around this topic and shared their insights on this matter. Exchanges with Greg Michener also helped me to understand more about this literature. In the context of these conferences (and beyond them), I had several exchanges with Marcos Mendiburu and Helen Darbishire. Marcos was always supportive of this research and generously provided comments on several chapters. Helen has been extremely supportive and I admire her professionalism and hard work in this field.

I am also very thankful to the British NGO My Society, in particular to Tony Bowden, for sharing and explaining the virtues of what was then a fairly unknown software called Alaveteli. Gabriela Rodriguez (a software engineer and friend) and I set up the prototype using Alaveteli for the Uruguayan case study, also drawing on the previous work developed by David Cabo and Victoria Anderica with Access Info in Spain. Without this work, the Uruguayan case study would not have had access to any reliable data about FOI requests. Working with Gabriela, in those early days and now, has been fun, challenging and a privilege. In Uruguay, the FOI web portal quesabes.uy based on this software was finally made possible by DATA, a local NGO. Mariana Mas, Daniel Carranza, Fernando Uval and Victoria Esteves, dear friends and colleagues, made the push to launch the portal, adding their valuable expertise in policy, communications, design and software engineering. This initial collaboration led to more adventures together until today. I would also like to express my gratitude to a group of volunteers, including Juan Borchard, Martin Cedes and Javier Gomez, who spent time fixing bugs and helping with the usability of this website.

Christian Schuster, my colleague in this Ph.D. programme, provided early comments on part of this work, which helped to frame my thinking. Nicolas Trajtenberg – also a Ph.D. student on a different journey – crossed his academic boundaries to discuss methodology in social sciences with me. Tim Davies - another Ph.D. student and dear colleague- provided comments on an initial paper on this matter.

In Uruguay, I am particularly grateful for the advocacy work Edison Lanza (CAINFO) developed to support quesabes.uy, as well as for his assistance in the Uruguayan case study in terms of research and previous work we developed together. Tania da Rosa, also from CAINFO, shared her insights about RTI in the Uruguayan case study. Also in Uruguay, I want to thank Karen Van Rompaey for her assistance (and cheerful words) during this research, as well as Carolina Veiga for her assistance on several research matters. Civil servants working in RTI in government such as Virginia Pardo, Mariana Gatti and Gabriel Del Piazzo were also very kind in sharing their work and information. Pablo Landoni's view also contributed when we developed an article on education and RTI for the Uruguayan case. At the University of the Republic, Pedro Narbondo, Conrado Ramos and Guillermo Fuentes allowed me to organise a workshop to share my ideas and provided very constructive feedback. Dr. Guillermo Moncecchi read this draft for fun and provided very valuable comments. I am also thankful to the participants of several workshops organised by the Uruguayan government and DATA Uruguay for their insights.

In Chile, I am indebted to Kenneth Bunker who hosted me and helped me to get the basics of Chilean politics. Pablo Capomassi kindly provided a place to stay. My colleague Daniela Costa enlightened me about the reality of Chilean public administration. Felipe Heusser and the team of Ciudadano Inteligente shared their insights with me about their website platform and work. Maria Sotomayor was kind enough to translate into English some fairly complex words in 'chilensis'. Rafael Pastor was very generous in sharing his knowledge about public management in Chile. The team from Pro Acceso, Ximena Salazar in particular, were also very helpful. Claudia Lagos and her team at the University of Santiago explained the context and content of freedom of expression in Chile, as did Miguel Paz from el Mostrador and Poderopedia. Eolo Diaz Tendero and Carolina Garcia at the Council for Transparency kindly provided me with materials and explained the context of their work. Juan Price and his family welcomed me in their home, and made me feel like just another member of the family during my stay.

In New Zealand, I would like to thank the staff of Victoria University of Wellington Library (Old Building) who worked hard to secure access to long-forgotten theses and manuscripts. David Clemens provided me with a bibliography for the NZ case study and a very useful quote. The Office of New Zealand Ombudsman allowed me to take part in the International Ombudsman Conference in New Zealand, which was essential to carry out fieldwork. I am also indebted to Professor Chris Eichbaum who helped to understand more about the New Zealand context. Rob (@delineator) also showed me the commitment (and occasional frustration) activists can have when dealing with RTI in New Zealand. I am also thankful to the editor of the blog Nortighturn for sharing his knowledge.

During the course of this Ph.D., I also had the opportunity to act as a graduate teaching assistant at GV261, a course convened by Professor Edward Page and Professor Martin Lodge, where I also worked with my colleague Julie Vogt. The course added to my understanding of public policy and teaching. I am thankful to the conveners and my teaching colleagues and to the students who took part in the course.

After this work was defended, Professor Alasdair Roberts and Professor Martin Lodge provided valuable comments that I have incorporated in this text.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my supervisor Professor Francisco Panizza and my adviser Professor Edward Page. Professor Panizza carried out his duty as a supervisor with patience, diligence, empathy, and generosity. Over the years, I learned a great deal from his academic and personal virtues. Francisco followed the evolution of this work through version after version, providing feedback at every step and challenging me to improve it. Professor Page always had a kind word, constructive feedback and kept advising me on how my work could be improved. His timely interventions contributed to steer this project in what I hope is the right direction.

Some early and small decisions matter. My parents, Mirta and Alfredo, decided I should study English and fostered my curiosity. I am indebted to them for making such decisions and their support throughout this project. On a deeply personal note, I would like to thank Ana and Odin. Ana – my partner – went through this Ph.D. with me with all that this implies. Her love enhanced my commitment to finish this work. She also went through the manuscript looking for typos and ensuring references were in the right place. I don't see how I could have finished this endeavour without her support. Odin – our small dog – came into our lives a little later. A faithful (yet mischievous) companion, we spent several mornings together writing and editing this piece. A final thanks should go to those who will remain unnamed and trusted I would represent their views fairly. Needless to say, all the mistakes and errors in this work remain the responsibility of the author.

London – Montevideo – Somewhere over the Atlantic Ocean

F.S.M.

## CONTENTS

Ι	INTE	RODUCTION	16
	I.I	Right to information: history and context of a multi-disciplinary field	18
	1.2	Comparative access to information: the state of the field	21
	1.3	Overview of this work	30
2	RIGH	IT-TO-INFORMATION ARENAS	33
	2.1	Defining RTI arenas	33
	2.2	Principles of RTI laws	36
	2.3	On different types of RTI arenas and different outputs	37
		2.3.1 Participation in the policymaking process	37
		2.3.2 Professionalisation of the state bureaucracy	39
		2.3.3 The existence of RTI enforcement institutions	41
		2.3.4 Three different configurations: Functional, mixed and contested arenas	41
	2.4	Elements in RTI arenas	45
		2.4.1 Right-to-information laws	46
		2.4.2 The state	47
		2.4.3 Demanding information in a RTI arena	50
		2.4.4 RTI Enforcement institutions	55
	2.5	Feedback loops: change and continuity in a RTI arena	59
3	MET	HODOLOGY	62
	3.1	A comparative approach	62
	3.2	Research design	64
	3.3	Data gathering	71
4	THE	LIMITS OF SUNSHINE IN NEW ZEALAND (AOTEAROA)	74
	4.1	Introduction	74
	4.2	The quest for access to information: the emergence of the New Zealand RTI arena .	75
		4.2.1 A world of secrecy	75
		4.2.2 A 'fair go' in New Zealand: RTI and the events that unchained change	77
		4.2.3 The policy mix: civil society and unexpected policy entrepreneurs	79
		4.2.4 An absent political will	84
	4.3	The New Zealand RTI arena: 1982–1987	84
		4.3.1 New Zealand RTI law	85

### Contents

		4.3.2 The state
		4.3.3 Demanding information
		4.3.4 Snipers and innocent requesters
		4.3.5 RTI Enforcement institution in the New Zealand RTI arena 95
	4.4	The evolution of the New Zealand RTI arena
		4.4.1 Feedback loops
	4.5	Aotearoa: sunshine at its best, yet a long white cloud
5	ACC	ESS TO PUBLIC INFORMATION IN CHILE: A MIXED ARENA
	5.1	Context: democracy in transition
		5.1.1 The 'window of opportunity' for RTI in Chile
	5.2	Chile's RTI arena
		5.2.1 Chilean RTI law
		5.2.2 The Chilean state
		5.2.3 Demanding information in the Chilean RTI arena
		5.2.4 Council for Transparency
	5.3	Conclusion: A mixed arena 137
6	URU	GUAY: A CONTESTED RTI ARENA
	6.1	Public secrets 'a la uruguaya'
	6.2	Towards a RTI reform: first steps and no opportunity for reform 143
		6.2.1 Policy entrepreneurs get organised
		6.2.2 Politics and policy in the Senate
	6.3	The Uruguayan RTI arena
		6.3.1 Uruguayan RTI law
		6.3.2 The Uruguayan state
		6.3.3 Demanding information in the Uruguayan RTI Arena
		6.3.4 A weak enforcement institution: APIU and the role of the judiciary 161
	6.4	Uruguay: initial feedback loops
	6.5	A contested RTI arena
7	RTI	ARENAS: A COMPARATIVE OVERVIEW
	7.1	Elements configuring a RTI arena: participation, state bureaucracy and RTI enforce-
		ment institutions
		7.1.1 Participation in the policymaking process
	7.2	Professionalisation of the state bureaucracy
	7.3	RTI Enforcement institutions
	7.4	Actors
	7.5	Change in a RTI arena: feedback loops
	7.6	Different RTI arenas working different leading to different outputs
8	CON	CLUSION: RIGHT-TO-INFORMATION ARENAS REVISITED
	8.1	Main contributions of this work in the context of the current state of the literature $. 182$
	8.2	The implications of this research for practitioners

### CONTENTS

8.3	Future	research		• •	•••	•	• •	•	•	•••	•	•••	•	•••	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•••	•	•	. 1	191
BIBLIOG	GRAPHY					•			•	•			•				•						•			•	. 1	193
ANNEX:	LIST O	F INTEV	IEWS			•																	•				. 2	217

# LIST OF TABLES

1.1	Models of Enforcement Institutions	32
2.1	Combination of factors	42
2.2	Types of RTI Arenas	43
2.3	Outputs	44
2.4	Different outputs of RTI arenas	45
2.5	Typology of RTI users	54
2.6	Typology of RTI requests	55
2.7	Autonomy	57
2.8	Enforcement Capacity	58
2.9	Typology of enforcement institutions	59
2.10	Feedback loops	61
3.I	Case selection	65
3.2	Principles of RTI laws compared	69
3.3	Interviewees	72
4.I	NZ Official Information Act	85
4.2	OIA Requests in the NZ RTI arena	89
4.3	Denial Rate in the New Zealand RTI Arena	89
4.4	Refusal Rates per Department in NZ RTI arena	90
4.5	Requests per user in the NZ RTI Arena	92
4.6	Autonomy	96
4.7	Enforcement Capacity	98
4.8	Ombudsman's Office Workload	99
4.9	Types of claim presented to the Ombudsman's Office	100
4.10	Classification of Outcomes	100
4.11	outputs of NZ RTI arena	105
5.1	Characteristics of Chilean RTI law	119
5.2	Active Transparency in Chilean Administration	123
5.3	Requests per year to Chilean administration	125
5.4	Classification of requests to Chilean Administration	126
5.5	Journalists' opinion about the RTI law	126

5.6	Autonomy	130
5.7	Enforcement Capacity	133
5.8	Number of Council's decisions challenged before the courts	133
5.9	Number of organisations included in the RTI law	134
5.10	Council for Transparency's workload	135
5.11	Number of Council's decisions challenged before the courts	135
5.12	outputs	137
6.1	Characteristics of Uruguayan RTI law	149
6.2	Proactive Transparency in Uruguayan RTI arena	153
6.3	Website statistics quesabes	156
6.4	Autonomy	162
6.5	APIU Enforcement Capacity	163
6.6	Number of reports received by APIU	164
6.7	Outcomes	167
7.1	Characteristics of participation	173
7.2	Politicisation of Bureaucracy	175
7.3	Feedback loops	179
7.4		181

## ACRONYMS

APIU Access to Public Information Unit
ATI Access to Information
ASIEG Agency for Society of Information and Electronic Government
CAINFO Centro de Archivos y Acceso a la Informacion
COG Campaign for Open Government
<b>CPLT</b> Consejo para la Transparencia (Council for Transparency)
COI Committee on Official Information
DATA Datos Abiertos, Transparencia y Acceso a la Informacion
<b>DIPRES</b> Direccion de Presupuestos
DGAIP Grupo de Acceso a la Informacion Publica
EU European Union
FOI Freedom of Information
FOIA Freedom of Information Act
ICT Information and Communication Technologies
IACJ Interamerican Court of Justice
LSE London School of Economics and Political Science
LGOIMA Local Government Official Information Act
NGO Non Governmental Organisation
NPM New Public Management
NZIS New Zealand Immigration System
NZ New Zealand

- **MP** Member of Parliament
- **OGP** Open Government Partnership
- **OIA** Official Information Act
- **OECD** Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development
- **RTI** Right to Information
- **SOE** State Owned Enterprise
- **UNDP** United Nations Development Programme

Keep Ithaka always in your mind. Arriving there is what you are destined for. But do not hurry the journey at all. Better if it lasts for years, so you are old by the time you reach the island, wealthy with all you have gained on the way, not expecting Ithaka to make you rich.

Ithaka gave you the marvellous journey. Without her you would not have set out. She has nothing left to give you now.

Ithaka, Cavalfi Poems translated by Edmund Keeley/Philip Sherrard

There is in the South more than one worn gate, With its cement urns and planted cactus, Which is already forbidden to my entry, Inaccessible, as in a lithograph. There is a door you have closed forever And some mirror is expecting you in vain; To you the crossroads seem wide open, Yet watching you, four-faced, is a Janus.

Limits, Jorge Luis Borges

Este libro es sin tapas porque es abierto y libre: se puede escribir antes y despues de él.

Felisberto Hernandez : El libro sin tapas<sup>a</sup>

"I am indebted to Jorge Gemmetto for this quote

## INTRODUCTION

In Uruguay, a small democratic country in Latin America, a journalist filed an access-to-information request to get data about primary and high school repetition rates. At the time, public education in Uruguay was at the centre of a fierce debate involving several conflicts with trade unions. The request received a mixed reply: the primary school authority replied with a good degree of detail about the schools, which allowed the journalist to make a partial comparison between them. The high school national authority did not respond. The journalist asked for the information again and was again refused. The justification was that the information could be used to promote discriminatory practices among students and educational centres. In short, if someone got to know who the worst performers were, various forms of discrimination would result. Furthermore, the high school authorities expressly criticised the primary education authorities on their decision to share the information. The journalist decided to sue the government using the special provisions of the right-to-information (RTI) law. After a lengthy legal battle, the information was partially released. Repetition rates were alarming, something that was known by a small niche of experts, but relatively unknown by the public. A vigorous debate ensued, which ended in the removal of the president of the high school national education authority. In this case, public information was not initially available, it was difficult to get such information and only after a lengthy and difficult process was it possible to access it.

In the same region, but on the other side of the Andes, data on secondary education is available in Chile, providing full descriptions of schools, numbers of students, average grades, average grades in national performance tests and other data. Information is available on line. This was the situation even before the enactment of a RTI law in that country. However, finding information about how the system worked in terms of granting access to university was more elusive. A group of civil society leaders struggled for years to get information about a controversial test that determines who gets entrance to university. The test also evaluated high school performance and was important to establish the benefits students can access. The test was evaluated by an external contractor and the results of such evaluations were never made public. In addition, the test allegedly created several inequalities in terms of access to higher education, and there were no appropriate controls. A court denied access to the evaluation on technical grounds (Zavala Guzman c/Rector de la Universidad de Chile, 2007). With the enactment of an access-to-information law, the Council for Transparency, an autonomous organisation in charge of enforcing the law, finally recommended the release of a significant amount of information (including a copy of the evaluation report), but the debate still persists in Chile (Salazar y Peña, 2013). In this case, public information was initially available. Yet, when more details were requested, problems emerged. An effective appeals system managed to intervene, ordering the partial release of the information requested.

Across the Pacific Ocean, New Zealand is considered one of the most transparent countries in the world, having a history of RTI dating back to 1982. Information about the education system had traditionally been open until, in 2008, the government of the day decided to create a national standard reporting on school mechanisms. The scheme was heavily debated, with the government, unions and parents hurling accusations at each other about fairness and the implications of transparency in the system. The main argument was that the release of information would create losers and winners and unfairly portray student and school performance. Journalists requested access to student performance categorised by individual schools, and even went to each school requesting the data. After several controversies, New Zealand's Office of the Ombudsman ordered the release of the data. The government released the data through a website that showed the results, albeit with very cautious warnings about how those results should be interpreted. In this case, systems were in place to deal with an access-to-information request. The release was resisted but followed standard procedures, the final result being that information was made available and was contextualised for public use.

These cases all dealt with the same issue: citizens requesting public information in the education sector. All the cases show the existence of a similar RTI law, establishing similar principles, but different reactions from governments when dealing with it. They represent the central puzzle this study aims to understand: *Why do right-to-information regimes that operate under similar principles work differently and lead to different outputs?* In this chapter, I provide an introduction to the transparency field, focusing on RTI. First, I provide a discussion of transparency and access to information, showing its historical roots and evolution as a multidisciplinary field. Then, I focus on how the comparison

of public information institutions evolved in the literature, identifying issues that I seek to address in this work. Finally, I provide an overview of the structure of this work. The chapter shows that there is a need to develop comparative research frameworks that give room for context and history in explaining why right-to-information regimes work differently, leading to different outputs.

## I.I RIGHT TO INFORMATION: HISTORY AND CONTEXT OF A MULTI-DISCIPLINARY FIELD

Transparency is now in demand around the globe. It is virtually impossible to argue against the principle of transparency; it would be like arguing against motherhood and apple pie (Piotrowski, 2008). As noted by Hood (2006), transparency is now the secular equivalent of *'holier-than-thou'* (Hood, 2006 p. 6) in debates about governance. Politicians from all parts of the political spectrum are in favour of transparency. For instance, the conservative UK Prime Minister David Cameron recently proposed a *'transparency revolution'* in the UK (Worthy, 2013). In the United States, President Barack Obama, a democrat, in his first days of government issued an Open Government Directive aimed at enhancing access to public information. In Brazil, the left-of-centre government headed by Dilma Roussef approved an access-to-information law in 2011, the first of its kind in Brazil, allowing Brazilians access to public records and enhancing government accountability. The recently created international alliance The Open Government Partnership<sup>2</sup> includes countries such as Indonesia and Tanzania, who expressed a strong commitment to advancing significant governance reforms, such as establishing freedom-of-information laws and better accountability mechanisms.

Transparency studies have flourished in economics (Stiglitz, 2002, Akerlof, 1970, Vishwanath and Kaufmann, 2001), international relations (Donaldson and Kingbury, 2013, Stasavage, 2006), technology studies (Camp, 2006), cultural studies (Teurlings & Stauff, 2014), fiscal transparency (Head, 2003, Khagram et al. 2013) and anthropology (John, 2009), among other disciplines. The recently set up Transparency Conferences<sup>3</sup> aim to organise and systematise a wide range of disciplines that deal with how transparency, institutions and actors work together in several fields. In this work, I focus on a subset of this field, dealing with access-to-information regimes from a public policy perspective.

Right to information (RTI) – the regulation that establishes the presumptive right of citizens to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>The OGP is an international partnership that brings governments and civil society together to work on transparency, collaboration and participation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>There have been three global transparency conferences, in New York (2012), Utrecht (2013) and Paris (2014).

access government information (Birkinshaw, 2006) – can be considered a sub-set of transparency studies. The original idea can be traced back to Anders Chydenius<sup>4</sup> who in 1766 promoted the adoption of the first access-to-information regulation, in what was then the Kingdom of Sweden. A true representative of the Swedish Enlightenment, Anders Chydenius advocated for several economic and social reforms, including transparency in the public sector. The *offentlighetsprincipen* or 'principle of publicity' was established in Swedish law after lengthy discussions<sup>5</sup> and eventually it was left to the Ombudsman (another Swedish invention) to enforce it, when the institution was created in 1812. This regulation endured in Sweden<sup>6</sup> until today, establishing the principle of openness of public records.

While freedom of the press and freedom of communication would find its way to several liberal constitutions, in America and others parts of the world, access to public information, the idea that the information the state produces should be open to public scrutiny, did not find its way so easily. Brandeis, an American judge, who coined the popular phrase '*sunlight is the best disinfectant, electric light the best policeman*' (Brandeis, 1914),<sup>7</sup> was an adamant defender of access to information, in particular policy realms, such as financial regulation, banking and city governance (Berger, 2009), but he never argued for it as a universal principle. The ground-breaking report by Harold Cross (1954) '*The People's right to know*' summarised the complexities of access to public information in the United States, arguing for the need to establish a specific right to inspection of public documents held by the government. In 1966, after an intense campaign led by California Representative, John Moss, Lyndon B. Johnson signed (reluctantly) the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA)<sup>8</sup> that would become landmark legislation, and would subsequently be hailed as an example for other democracies to adopt (Schudson, 2013).

In the international arena, the adoption of several United Nations treaties on human rights also led to an acknowledgement of freedom of expression and, indirectly, to access to information. In

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Chydenius was member of the clergy, operating initially from Alaveteli, a small town in Finland

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>According to Manninen (2006), while Chydenius had in mind publishing the records of the Parliament (Diet in Swedish terms), he was more focused on freedom of the press and abolition of censorship, but others such as the Historian of the Realm Anders Schonberg provided in-depth lists of documents that should be public.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>And generally in the Nordic countries after the Kingdom of Sweden lost Finland to Russia and Norway got its independence.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>The phrase can be traced back to Bryce (1848 p. 367) who notes 'Public opinion is a sort of atmosphere, fresh, keen and full of sunlight like that of the American cities, and this sunlight kills many of those noxious gems which are hatched where politicians congregate... Selfishness, injustice, cruelty, tricks and jobs of all sorts, shun the light, to expose them is to defeat them'. I am indebted to Al Roberts for a tweet where he mentions this point.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>According to Kennedy (1996), Johnson signed this law reluctantly, after intense pressure and lobbying from Moss and several civic groups.

2006, the Inter-American Court of Justice '*established access to information as an autonomous right*' (IACJ, 2006 Claude Reyes vs. Chile). The European Court of Human Rights and other international bodies have followed this trend.

Ackerman and Sandoval (2005) and Banisar (2006) report an explosion of freedom-of-information laws across the world. In the last accounting, the number of RTI laws had reached 100 by 2014 (McInthosh, 2014). RTI is now a right established in a significant number of countries around the world.

Such a proliferation of laws is matched by significant literature on the matter. From an empirical public administration, policy and legal perspective, case studies about how access-to-information legislation emerges and works have flourished in several countries and regions.<sup>9</sup> In a legalistic and normative vein, there are studies about global standards (Mendel, 2008, 2012), and how they should be enforced globally. There are also studies showing the complexity of enforcing RTI standards globally considering the particular contexts in the developing world (Darch and Underwood, 2010).

Other studies have focused on the role the state machinery plays in RTI. Roberts (2006) notes how bureaucracies are able to adjust to new access-to-information regulations to minimise their effect.<sup>10</sup> While transparency was at the core of New Public Management (NPM) reforms (see for instance Scott, 2001, Hughes, 2014) structural reforms in terms of contracting out services led to significant changes in how right-to-information legislation works, leading private contractors to handle large amounts of public information which did not necessarily fall under the scope of an access-to-information law (Roberts, 2004, Piotrowski, 2006, Roberts, 2000, Taggart, 1992). Also related to NPM reforms and transparency, there are concerns about how transparency may affect impartial (or 'free and frank') advice from the civil service (Mulgan, 2012).

As the public sector incorporates new technologies, collecting, storing and eventually disseminating public information are now also crucial to understand how information flows in an era of what Meijer (2007) calls a *'computer-mediated transparency'*. Release of public information on line can significantly alter work routines in public administration, leading to discomfort and complex trade-offs for public

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Such as the UK (Hazell et al. 2010, Worthy, 2010, Birkinshaw, 2006), Latin America (Michener, 2010, Lanza, Fumega y Scrollini, 2011), Australia (Snell, 2000, Hazelll, 1989), New Zealand (Eagleson et a1989). (White, 2007), (Price, 2006), (Hazell, 1989), China (Xiao, 2010), United States (Katz, 1969, 1976, Gianella, 1970, Sofaer, 1972, Furby, 1977, Kreimer, 2010), Canada (Hazell, 1989, Roberts, 2002), Germany (Holsen and Pasquier, 2011, Larsen and Wallby, 2012), Sweden (AndersoHazelln 1973), Chile (Schonsteiner, 2012), India (Jenkins and Goetz, 1999, Jenkins, 2007, Sharma, 2012) Ireland, (Felle and Adshead, 2009), The Netherlands (Meijer, 2012), Switzerland (Villeneuve and Pasquier, 2006, Holsen and Pasquier, 2011) and Mexico (Lopez Ayllon y Arellano, 2007, Lopez Ayllon, 2010)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>Gregory (1984) also makes this observation about when the New Zealand Official Information Act was introduced.

servants (Halachimi and Greiling, 2013). Some are dubious about how much technology-enhanced transparency can deliver in terms of public administration and social outcomes, particularly where data provision cannot be automated (Bannister and Connolly, 2013). Furthermore, the internet has led to new ways of interacting with citizens, automating access-to-information requests, publishing more information on decision processes and, generally speaking, changing citizen–government relationships (Margetts, 2011). Archives and information management usually remain under-studied subjects in this field. Snell and Sebina (2007) look in detail at the difficulties that lack of record management policies can create for FOI laws, leading to the 'empty cabinet syndrome' (Flinn and Jones, 2009) or absence of public information once requested.

Not all academic and practitioners' voices are fond of access to information and openness. Some argue that transparency and openness create dysfunctional governments, preventing policymakers from deliberating to make balanced decisions. In the American context, Fukuyama (2014) argues in favour of discrediting the notion of transparency as an unrivalled value in a democracy. In a less elaborate yet frank fashion, former PM Tony Blair notes that the freedom of information act was 'one of the domestic legislative measures I most regret' (Blair 2010). As noted by Roberts (2014), new trends and pressures also operate against RTI such as privatisation of public services and the expansion of the security apparatus as a result of the 'war on terror'. In short, while access to information might sound in principle like an idea inherent to democracy, it is not by any means guaranteed its full expression. The basic but powerful idea that government information should be open is still controversial.

### I.2 COMPARATIVE ACCESS TO INFORMATION: THE STATE OF THE FIELD

In the above review, I noted access to information has a long and diverse history, but only recently is it emerging as a research field in several disciplines. I also note different studies emerging in this field from a public policy / public administration perspective. However, for all the studies available, only a few provide a set of concepts and frameworks to understand *why right-to-information regimes operating under similar principles work in different ways obtaining different outputs.* There are case studies that try to understand why and how RTI spreads globally. These studies deal with particular regions, trying to understand why these regimes emerged in the first place. Studies such as those of Darch and Underwood (2010) in the developing world or Michener (2010) in Latin America provide in-depth and valuable discussions about specific processes of setting up access-to-information regimes in several developing countries, as well as descriptions of how some of them work, but do not provide

a systematic way to compare them, nor do they explain the reasons why they work differently.

In terms of the reasons behind countries adopting these laws, Grigorescu (2003) emphasises the role of international organisations. He argues that international organisations provide more information to societies than the governments themselves, forcing governments to adopt access-to-information regulation to become more credible. Bennett (1997) provides a discussion about the extensive use of policy transfer as a conceptual device in the field of privacy, access to information and accountability. Bennett argues that in the OECD context, the adoption of these policies is the result of an interaction in policy communities between early adopters and other countries. In the case of access-to-information regulation, Bennett argues that legitimation and not learning was the main motivation for the diffusion of these laws. These studies provide explanation about how RTI laws emerged, but not at the links between the origins and the way RTI regimes work.

Along these lines, Berliner (2012) argues that models at a regional level play a significant role when countries decide to adopt access-to-information laws through several emulation processes. This is noticeable in terms of institutional design, as most laws would share common principles. Berliner notes that there is no systematic evidence that international organisations play a significant role in spreading these laws. While a methodologically sound study, Berliner understates the role actors and international institutions play in this field. Due to the methodological approach, Berliner's study cannot go deep into the cases looking for specific patterns and links with history and context.

Stubbs (2012) poses a different explanation from a transnational historical materialist point of view. He notes that the general shift to transparency is a radical change in the way citizens relate to the state. He explains that the expansion of these laws to 'Hobbesian' states is a 'passive revolution' in these states, usually in deep inter-relationship with transnational movements, supporting the adoption of access-to-information laws. According to Stubbs, the change and evolution of capitalism across the world would have also changed the way citizens relate to the state, even in countries with no 'Lockean' tradition, associated with this right. Stubbs' study provides an ideas-related account of how these regimes spread but does not go into detail about the way they work or whether ideas affect this.

Thus, the aforementioned set of studies helps in understanding why a country would potentially adopt a RTI law. Some of them may go into the specifics of particular countries but they do not provide an explanation of why these regimes work differently and how this is connected to the way RTI policy was set up.

Other studies focus more on the role politics play in adopting RTI. Along these lines, in a later

paper, Berliner (2014) argues that political competition in the domestic political system is significant when approving an FOI law. In this view, if incumbents are about to leave, an access-to-information law might work as a guarantee to gain access to information in the future. Berliner's contribution might explain why, in some cases, RTI reforms would emerge, but does not account for equifinality: the possibility that other factors might also contribute to the same end. Furthermore, this work does not link the politics of RTI with implementation. Along these lines, Michener (2014) argues that the timing of the reform is important and presidents might delay the implementation of such a law. Michener argues that two factors shape the way RTI laws are set up and how robust they end up being. Based on a set of examples from Latin America, Michener notes that strong executives with full control of the cabinet of a single party and parliamentary control are less likely to support RTI reforms. On the other hand, multiparty cabinets open the possibility for RTI reforms as politicians might be more inclined to open up diffuse control to the citizenry. Michener's contribution links structural conditions in the executive with legal robustness of these measures, but does not explore the connection between structural conditions, legal robustness and how these regimes work.

Other set of studies provide a more comparative and historical approach to RTI, connecting adoption with larger institutions. McClean (2010), developing a study of RTI in developed democracies, argues that institutions affect the way these laws are adopted. McClean argues that power relationships among certain groups such as citizens, public servants, politicians and interest groups (and particularly who is an insider and an outsider in a given policy process) affect the making of these laws. McClean argues that competitive two-party systems are more prone to politicise access-to-information rights. Furthermore, he argues that relationships between the parliament and executive affect how politicised or not access-to-information rights become. McClean notes as well that different configurations in terms of political party alliances affect how RTI regimes emerge. He also notes that in countries where firms are organised in a non-competitive manner, through associations representing them, freedom-of-information policies tend to be delayed as insiders already have the information they need to operate. Finally, McLean notes that relationships between bureaucrats and politicians also affect how RTI works. Where organisations operate at an arms-length of political power, senior political figures may lean more towards setting up a RTI regime. McClean's study provides a set of relevant variables, and shows the different paths consolidated democracies followed to approve these laws. By taking a comparative and historical approach, McClean manages to capture the complexity and diversity of these paths. Yet McClean does not explore how these regimes end up working, or how

history connects to the subsequent development of these regimes. In addition, while identifying several important variables, his work is unable to run structured and focused comparisons. Along these lines, Sharma (2012), in a case study about India, argues that historical factors and contextual political variables are also essential to explain different processes in the adoption of public information institutions and the outcomes of transparency regimes, putting emphasis on context. He offers important insights in the specific case of India, offering a different narrative about the emergence and initial working of the law. Furthermore, he stresses the role of international organisations in this process. Sharma contributes with an important specific case study, but does not provide a systematisation that could help in a comparison with other countries

In terms of a conceptualisation of how access-to-information institutions work, there are also a few studies. For instance, Heald (2006) discusses what he calls 'transparency habitats', building on Hood's (1994) policy habitats idea. A habitat is where transparency policies unfold and work, yet the idea of a habitat is not specifically defined in Heald's framework and reflects macro factors that could affect transparency policies, rather than a specific description of a transparency 'habitat'. In a more detailed way, Meijer (2013) provides a heuristic model of how transparency works from a constructivist perspective. Meijer defines transparency as the availability of information about an actor that allows other actors to monitor the performance of the original actor. Assuming complexities in terms of strategy, cognition and institutions, his framework provides an analysis in three dimensions: strategic (based on power games between stakeholders), cognitive (the frame stakeholders use in the process) and institutional (institutions affecting transparency). Meijer's framework assumes that the interaction between stakeholders establishes complex dynamics in terms of how transparency works, and how multi-actor interactions result in transparency, as well as how transparency influences multi-actor interactions. The multidimensional analysis provides a rich description of the complexity of transparency policies in the specific case studies he provides (European Union and Dutch schools), yet it might be unable to travel to other policy fields or areas. Moreover, while three lenses are useful to understand the complexity of the field, the framework does not provide an explanation of how the institutional playing field, where the lenses are deployed, actually works.

In the Canadian context, Roberts assesses the compliance of the Canadian government identifying key factors concerningf coverage, scope and challenges for enforcement institutions (Roberts 1998). In this paper, Roberts identifies three types of ways in which governments behave around RTI: malicious non-compliance, adversarialism and administrative non- compliance. Malicious non-compliance assumes bad faith on the side of governments. Adversarialism assumes a will to test the limits of RTI, and non-compliance assumes issues around resources and practices in the administration. Adding to this typology Snell (2001), working on a comparative study between Canada, Australia and New Zealand includes administrative compliance and administrative activism. Administrative compliance assumes the administration process requests according to the law, while administrative activism assumes that the administration takes special care in processing RTI requests. This typology is particularly useful when considering a government behaviour, but not necessarily user's behaviour. Snell (2001) adds the user dimension to this discussion by considering a particular group of users.

Also in the Canadian context Roberts (2002) argues that laws alone are far from being the only component of an access-to-information system. Roberts performs an analysis of a Canadian government agency showing that contentious access-to-information requests, usually filed by political parties and journalists, have longer processing times than the average. Administrative discretion is as a key component in terms of how fast requests are processed. The 'internal law' of administration is one of the most important issues to address in a system, although the paper does not explore other components of the system. In a subsequent article, Roberts (2004) examines in detail the Canadian case adding that adversarialism and scope are the two challenges Canadian RTI law faces. The paper provides more information about requesters and conflicts around the law, as well as analyses the role of enforcement institutions. Roberts (2006) notes that a decent record-keeping system and a professional civil service, as well as sufficient resources, are likely to have an effect on how the law is implemented. Further, Roberts notes that in some countries (notably where RTI has been recently established) it is worth asking whether civil society organisations have the capacity to use the law effectively. Finally, Roberts (2012) explores the idea of a RTI system noting that RTI laws should be considered the backbone of a RTI system. Roberts argues that the right to information depends on more than the law itself. In particular Roberts notes that:

We can state, more positively, the elements that are necessary for a RTI law to realize its potential. There must be a community of potential users who understand how to make requests; administrative capacity within government departments so that requests are handled properly; and similarly capacity within enforcement agencies so that complaints are addressed properly. In the long run, there must also be a well-organized constituency of non-governmental stakeholders who are capable of articulating complaints about weaknesses in the law, monitoring against governmental backsliding, and importing innovations in law and practice from other jurisdictions. Roberts ' work establishes the need to consider other elements beyond RTI laws, and focuses on the extensive experience Canada has acquired in the last 40 years. In particular, Roberts' work focuses on one particular variable which is public administration. Thus, there is room to consider in detail some of these elements, as well as to explore relationships among them. Further there is room to explore these elements in other cases to compare the relevance of different state bureaucracy models.

Along these lines, Pasquier and Villeneuve (2007) provide a framework for understanding documentary transparency. The framework focuses on which types of barriers accessing information faces. There are contexts in which there is no access-to-information law, under the justification that it is not necessary to have transparency. There are contexts in which, having access-to-information law, it is possible to identify illegal behaviours such as averted transparency (where organisations disobey the law), obstructed transparency (where organisations resist releasing public information), strained transparency (where organisations would comply but have no capability) and maximised transparency. The study does provide a set of possible behaviours by public organisations that can be useful for a comparative endeavour, but does not fully take into account the requester (demand) side of the relationship. Furthermore, the framework deals basically with documentary information, which is a subset of public information.

Worthy and Michener (2013) have drawn up a typology of types of requests and requesters, noting that RTI can be understood as an information-gathering device. According to their analysis, the political dimension is important to consider as well as the orientation the requester has when making a request. As a result, they create a matrix where two dimensions are important: political importance and publicness of the request. They also identify different kind of requesters based on their intentions. The framework presents good insights and analysis dimensions based on four cases, but does not provide an analysis beyond the 'demand side', thus not providing a more comprehensive view of what they term transparency systems and their eco-systems.

Kreimer (2008), writing in the American context and from a constitutional theory perspective, defines how the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) works in an *ecology of transparency*. Kreimer's main argument is that the American Constitution provided guidance about neither transparency nor secrecy, as the Constitution relied mainly on the executive to carry out tasks and the division of powers to keep a balanced system. In the aftermath of 9/11, much criticism of the FOIA emerged from judges and government officials, reflecting a tension between advocates for institutional checks and balances and advocates of social control or 'do it yourself' oversight. Kreimer provides an in-depth description

of issues affecting FOIA such as suppression of files and the role of the integrity of public servants in the administration of FOIA, as well as the several strategies public administrations can use not to release files. Furthermore, Kreimer provides a description of users of the law, particularly the media, NGOs and lawyers, and the challenges they face in a very contentious and litigation-oriented regime. Kreimer's description focuses on how, through the use of revelation and inside sources, users of the law can get access to documents that otherwise would be 'lost' in bureaucracy. Kreimer also argues that key infrastructures supporting FOIA are a strong civil society, willing lawyers and a free press. Finally, Kreimer notes that FOIA requests trigger 'cascades of transparency' where official information release activates watchdog units inside government.

Kreimer's framework provides a very insightful discussion about the American case, but does not provide a systemic view of the phenomenon that could help a comparative endeavour to understand how RTI policies work in different settings. Some of the behaviours Kreimer describes are similar to other countries, and have been documented, but it is not yet possible to organise and compare them. Along these lines, a recent World Bank study (Dokeniya, 2012) also broadly reflects on the idea of 'enabling environments' for transparency policies, in particular, access-to-information policies. Focusing on a set of six countries, the practitioner-oriented study provides an overview of what makes an access-to-information law effective. The study identifies formal accountability institutions (namely regulators) as key to creating awareness and support for an FOIA law. The study also identified as key factors the underlying political economy relationships and governance environment for the implementation of an access-to-information law. However, the study does not provide an in-depth analytical framework, to understand fully the relationships between key actors in a transparency system.

Other studies focus more on proactive or reactive publication of public information: this is the 'push vs. pull' model of transparency and access-to-information laws. In the pull models, citizens try to get information from the state by using access-to-information laws (e.g. filing an access-to-information request). Increasingly, there has been a shift to push models where the state increasingly publishes information so citizens can use it for several purposes (Xiao, 2010, Schartum, 2004, Darbishire, 2010). Push models are often associated with technological change while pull models are often associated with 'antagonistic' and individually oriented request-for-information practices. In the context of recent open government data policies, the push model is favoured by politicians to *'make FOI redundant'* (Maude, 2012).

The push model focuses on proactive transparency (i.e. publishing information). From a quantitative perspective, Islam (2006) provides a study that links availability of public information to better economic and political decisions. Drawing a parallel with markets, Islam notes that more information implies that citizens will be able to make better judgments about government policies, while the government will be more wary of citizen's demands. Furthermore, she notes that data availability could increase coordination among government departments, promoting efficiency in the public sector. From a practitioner perspective, Darbishire (2009) notes the increasing importance of proactive transparency as a central element of RTI. She argues that, increasingly, regimes should publish public information in an available, findable, relevant, comprehensible, free or low-cost, and up-to-date way. Darbishire finds that the drivers behind the increasing importance of proactive transparency are more accountability, the expansion of public services and demands for more participation. All of this requires more proactive transparency.

It should be noted that, even in push models, the release of government information is governed by right-to-information laws, which establish specific categories about which information to release and how to release it. Thus, it is unlikely that FOI *per se* will be made redundant.<sup>11</sup> Looking at pull vs. push models is a convenient strategy to analyse how an aspect of RTI works, but conceptually does not allow a full comparison explaining why RTI works like this.

In terms of RTI enforcement institutions (i.e. institutions which ensure that public information is available), previous research has identified them as key to explaining how access-to-information regimes work (Neuman, 2009, Holsen and Pasquier, 2012, White, 2007) The role of enforcement institutions in resolving the release of public information as well as handling the withholding of information in a fair and non-partisan manner (Holsen and Pasquier, 2012) is essential in access-to-information regimes. Neuman (2009) distinguishes three models: the Judiciary model, the Information Commission or Tribunal with the power to issue binding orders, and the Information Commissioner or Ombudsman with recommendation powers. The Judiciary model trusts that the judges will deal with ultimately enforcing the release of public information. Courts have wide-ranging powers to investigate and order

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Linked to this, but different, is the concept of targeted transparency, which is defined as a *'more focused approach to public information in which government compels companies or public service agencies to disclose information in standardized formats in order to reduce specific risks or improve services. Such policies are more light-handed than conventional regulation because they rely on the power of information rather than on enforcement of rules and standards or financial inducements to alter choices' (Weill, 2013). According to Weill, it differs from the general right to know and open government efforts which are broader. Yet, to some degree, there is a similarity with 'push models' as all targeted transparency policies involve certain actions from government. The government is the only player who has the power and legitimacy to order the release of information for a defined public purpose (Fung et al. 2007).* 

the release of public information. Another part of their main function is to uphold the rule of law and, as a result, ordering the release of public information is part of their natural duties. However, courts are potentially inefficient due to the length of time that the process could take, as well as the access barrier requesters might face.

Another model, the Information Commissioner with binding powers, is a recent development in the international context (Holsen and Pasquier, 2015)<sup>12</sup> entrusting a particular institution with the role of ordering the release of public information. Practitioners consider this the best model, as it is an independent institution, with specialist knowledge and usually with low entry barriers for requesters. As noted by Holsen and Pasquier (2012), this model can be classified as two types: the Commissioner model (e.g. Slovenia, UK) and the Tribunal model (more than one member, e.g. Chile, Mexico). Finally, the Ombudsman is an institution dealing with administrative injustice that emerged in the Nordic countries (Rowat, 1970). It is usually a Parliamentary officer appointed by the Parliament for a fixed period of time.<sup>13</sup>. The aforementioned research has argued consistently in favour of specialist institutions to deal with the enforcement of public information regulation, but there is little understanding of how different regimes compare to each other and the advantages and disadvantages they may present from an empirical perspective. Furthermore, while the three models are indeed the most used, little is said about the role of administrative units dealing with RTI coordination such as the French or Uruguayan cases. A synthesis of this issue is provided in Table 1.1.

To sum up, the availability of frameworks to compare RTI institutions work is limited. Part of the literature explores why and how RTI regimes spread across the world, but does not address the way such regimes work. Other parts of the literature address important comparative elements to understand RTI regimes, but they do so in partial ways, focusing on requesters or the government. For instance, while the literature singles out public administration tradition as an important factor to consider, it is not clear from a comparative perspective how exactly this element affects RTI regimes. Most of the literature is single case studies or is not designed to generate and use concepts that allow comparability between the several models of access-to-information institutions available. Moreover, the literature available has limited understanding of how enforcement institutions work in ensuring the release of public information. Furthermore, the connection between adoption and eventual

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>Information Commissioners with binding powers have been available at state level in Canada (Quebec, 1982) and Ontario (1987). In this way they are not a new development. Nevertheless in Latin America and elsewhere have gained notoriety as advocates keep pushing for these new institutions which had no previous precedent in these regions. This was the case for instance in Mexico, Guatemala and Chile

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Holsen and Pasquier (2012) propose four types of institution including administrative tribunals

implementation of access-to-information regimes is often not covered at a comparative level. Either the literature explores the emergence of these institutions or how they work at a certain point in time, but not the process of how adoption is linked to the evolution of these institutions. None of these studies, to the best of my knowledge, connect the adoption process of these laws with the way they ended up working in different ways, leading to different outputs. My work seeks to address this.

The expansion of access to information as a general principle and the normative imperative to enact legislation changes the logic of how governments operate, making comparative endeavours relevant. Advocates promoting these reforms have in mind a particular scenario that never fully materialises once reform is enacted. Eager international organisations willing to support the expansion of RTI across the world often indicate that, once the law was approved, change did not follow. Partly this is about expectations of how these institutions work in other jurisdictions being regarded as good examples. This research aims to address this academic–practitioner gap, looking in detail at the difference in terms of how RTI works. As a result, this research will generate a framework that will help to compare more systematically how these institutions work and explain why they produce different outputs. It will add value by exploring the connection between the ways these institutions originated, previous institutions in place, and how these factors influence the way RTI regimes work.

### 1.3 OVERVIEW OF THIS WORK

The rest of this work is structured as follows. In the next chapter (Chapter 2), I specify the research question. I specifically develop a comparative framework: RTI Arenas. The framework provides a set of elements and concepts to allow a structured and focused comparison of the case studies. In particular, the framework identifies the state as a nodal (central) actor in a given society and RTI laws as a foundation that establishes a shift in government and citizen expected behaviours around public information. The framework aims to capture several of these behaviours and provides a typology of requesters and enforcement institutions. Through the development of this framework, I provide examples from the cases and from the available literature to strengthen its descriptive power. The framework is a heuristic device to guide the structured comparison in this work. In Chapter 3, I explain my methodological approach and theoretical lenses. I show the scope and limits of this work and of its methodology. I explain the criteria to select the cases presented in this research. In Chapters 4, 5 and 6, I discuss the New Zealand, Chile and Uruguay case studies following the framework advanced in Chapter 2. In Chapter 7, I compare the cases selected, explaining the differences among

RTI regimes, according to the framework provided in Chapter 2. Finally, I provide a set of conclusions showing the contribution of this work to the larger literature, exploring its limits, providing advice for practitioners and outlining a future research agenda from this study.

		99 00 		
Type of RTI Enforcement Institution/ Characteris- tics	The Judiciary	Ombudsman's Office	Specialist Institution	Administrative Tribunal
Institutional form	A single judge or a tribunal usually dealing with admin- istrative matters (e.g. USA )	A single office dealing with • several matters linked to public administration (e.g. Sweden, New Zealand)	An independent commis- sioner with a special man- date to investigate access- to-information issues (e.g. Slovenia)	An independent Administra- tive Tribunal dealing with several administrative mat- ters (e.g. Costa Rica)
		•	An independent tribunal with a special mandate to deal with access-to- information issues (e.g. Chile)	
		•	An administrative unit with a special mandate to deal with access to information (e.g. France, Uruguay)	
		•	Independent organisation equal to a branch of govern- ment specialised on RTI (e.g. Mexico)	
Enforcement Powers	Binding resolution	Non-binding resolution	Mixed: Binding subject to review but this characteristic depends on jurisdiction	Binding
Level of independence	Independent branch of gov- ernment	High: Parliamentary Officer	Mixed: Usually depending on the executive but can also be a Parliamentary Officer or even an independent tri- bunal	High: Independent institu- tion usually equal to an in- dependent branch of govern- ment

## RIGHT-TO-INFORMATION ARENAS

'The map is not the territory' (Korzybisy, 1958)

#### 2.1 DEFINING RTI ARENAS

The key question in this research is: Why do RTI regimes operating under similar principles work differently leading to different outputs?

The question requires a set of clarifications that leads to the introduction of key concepts in this chapter. In this study, I consider access to public information as a central institution in a given country, establishing the rules that govern particular type exchange of public information between the state and all other actors<sup>14</sup>. Such an institution is designed to ensure transparency but this is not always guaranteed.<sup>15</sup> In this research, I consider RTI regimes are a *system of institutions, actors and practices* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>As I discuss in the next pages, when describing the elements of this framework, there are other laws that govern other types of exchanges of information with the state such as privacy laws, copyright laws etc

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> There are objective definitions of transparency emphasising the role of a flow of public information that should be reliable and timely. For instance, Vishwanath and Kaufmann (1999) and Kaufmann (2002) define transparency as the *'increased flow of timely and reliable economic, social and political information*, which is accessible to all relevant stakeholders', while Lindset and Naurin (2010) note that transparency is *'the release of information by institutions that is relevant to evaluating those institutions*'. In these definitions, information has to be available in a certain manner to allow the evaluation of a given institution. Candeub (2013) notes in the American context that the most important government statutory regime in terms of transparency is the RTI law (FOIA) as it mandates the release of public information but argues that transparency or access does not exist if accessing and securing information is costly in time and effort for requesters. A different approach is when the definition considers in more detail the audience of public information. In this view transparency focuses more on the ability of stakeholders or citizens to understand and use information. Transparency would be 'the *ability to look clearly through the windows of an institution*.' (Den Boer, 1998: 105 cited Meijer, 2006) or transparency implies that *information is visible and inferable* (Michener and Birch, 2011). Inferable here being used in the sense that is possible to draw conclusions from the information released. Subjective definitions usually also tend to understand transparency as a relationship. For instance, the Utrecht definition stresses the availability of *information about an actor allowing external actors to monitor* 

*dealing with the exchange of official information between the state and society.* This definition is linked with the idea of regimes that is used in other areas of public policy such as regulation, institutional analysis, governance and economics (Hood, Rothstein, & Baldwin, 2001). I will use the term *RTI arenas* instead of *regimes*, because it captures the conflict that usually emerges in these systems. As noted by Fox (2007), the limits within which the relationships between state and society operate are in constant flux and part of cumulative processes where actors keep pushing the boundaries, for more or less information

There are four central assumptions behind RTI arenas that are grounded in the available literature in this field. These assumptions are: 1) the need for a RTI law, 2) the state as a nodal actor, 3) that there is an inherent tension between stakeholders and the state, and 4) that RTI arenas do not cover all the information exchanges, only official information.

First, a RTI arenas framework assumes that there is an institution in a given setting ensuring the release of public information. It is not possible to understand an RTI arena without a central institution that establishes that information should be public. As noted by Candeub (2013), RTI laws are not the only regulation mandating the release of public information. Other laws in several domains (such as finance, health, consumer relations and so on) also mandate the release of public information, but the crucial issue about a RTI law is that it establishes a general principle: the expectation that all public information should be public. In some cases, RTI laws superseded laws that established secrecy as a principle, such as the Official Secrets Act in the United Kingdom. Now the principle operates the other way around: public servants could be sanctioned for hiding information. Other institutions and regulations play a role in a RTI arena, such as official secrets laws, privacy laws, copyright laws and whistle-blower protection, but they have to accommodate this new principle. This assumption excludes the potential use of this comparison in polities where such an institution is not present.

Second, a RTI arenas framework assumes that public information is held by the state, which is a nodal actor in any given society. Nodality is defined as the capacity of a given state to operate as a node in information networks, assuming the state plays a central role in society (Hood, 1983, Hood, 2007, Hood and Margetts, 2008). How information is collected, processed and stored and, later on, released are important features in a RTI arena. If countries do not have a state apparatus in place, as

*the actions and decisions of that actor* (Meijer, 2013; Grimmelikhuijsen & Meijer, 2012). In the context of public services, Stirton and Lodge (2001) note that transparency combines two elements: *answerability to citizens* i.e. being informed about the state of the world) and the possibility of citizens incorporating feedback, elements that come from control and democratic theory.

could be the case for fragile states, the framework developed would not be applicable.

Third, a RTI arenas framework assumes a certain degree of conflict between society and the state in terms of release of public information. As a result, RTI arenas sit in the interface between society and state relationships, and are a relatively fluid rather than a fixed arrangement. In this way, RTI arenas are a bit like shifting sands. As noted in a different context by Fox (2008), RTI arenas are where different forces struggle, and there are several alliances that can be formed that change the power balance about who controls public information. In other words, the essential rule of these environments is not set in stone. Conflicts provide feedback loops in a RTI arena that have the potential to change the way RTI laws works in terms of scope of the institution, access mechanisms, time, and who can request information, among other significant issues. Berliner (2014) notes that changes in transparency are usually costly once access-to-information laws are enacted, particularly since several stakeholders (citizens, business, opposition political parties, and international organisations) would be able to mobilise resources to stop negative changes. However, backlashes are possible in a RTI arena, regardless of how costly they can be, as the examples of Hungary and Uruguay recently showed (Cainfo, 2013, Transparency Hungary, 2013).<sup>16</sup> Furthermore, it should be noted that stakeholders in RTI arenas have complex incentives to retain and release information. The state does not always want to hold information and requesters might not be always willing to dig as much as they could.

Fourth, a RTI arenas deal with only a fraction of the exchanges of information in any given society. People exchange information constantly with the state, and it is not always through RTI requests or proactive transparency. For instance, people may give personal details to the state that are covered by other regulations such as Privacy Acts. What makes RTI arenas relevant is that they deal with the particular fraction that is supposed to be official information. By official information, I mean information that is held by the State. Official information is allegedly more reliable than other kinds of information (such as private records) as it provides certainty and is the underlying base in terms of exercising legal powers and rights.

While not an assumption per se, it should be noted that RTI arenas increasingly take place in a computer-mediated environment. Digitalisation leads to more requests and proactive publication of information being made online and the use of e-mail is now extensive. Thus, RTI arenas are becoming an environment where information is relatively easy to store and distribute, in a cheap and efficient way. This means transparency in modern times (Meijer, 2009) is what is provided on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>Both countries experienced a significant reform in their access-to-information laws.

computer screens.

### 2.2 PRINCIPLES OF RTI LAWS

In my research question I indicate that RTI laws operating under similar principles work differently, leading to different outputs. The global explosion of RTI laws mentioned in Chapter 1 led to the introduction of a set of similar RTI norms across the world. As noted by others, RTI has a set of principles that makes them very similar across the world (Bennett, 1997, Stubbs, 2012, Mendel, 2009)<sup>17</sup>. When I use the term principles I refer to a set of norms that are often present in RTI laws. These principles can be summarised as follows:

- a Establishment of a presumptive right to information held by public authorities.
- b Duty to publish public information (or Proactive Transparency): The state has a duty to provide certain information without any request. Usually this includes organisation information, budget information and decision-making information.
- c A request mechanism: This usually establishes different kinds of processes to access information from the requester's perspective and different degrees of limitations on making a request, including being a national of the country, format, etc.
- d Limited exceptions: Exceptions allowing the non-release of information are usually few and should be interpreted in a restrictive way. Examples of common exceptions are national security, trade secrets and financial stability.
- e Duty to assist: The state should assist requesters when using the law, providing guidance to get the information requested.
- f Accessibility: Information should ideally be free, and fees should only be charged to recover costs for accessing information.
- g A conflict resolution mechanism: There should be a mechanism in which conflicts about the release of information are resolved. Usually, this is done through a specialist institution or the

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 17}{\rm I}$  return to the definition of principles and its comparability in chapter 3 where I provide a justification for the use of these principles in this research

judiciary.1819

RTI law is the foundation of a RTI arena, as it structures the basic ways stakeholders will relate to each other, as well as what can be (formally) done and what cannot be done with official information. RTI laws are- in other words- the constitution of the arena. As Berliner (2013) notes, the key role of these laws is to institutionalise transparency in rules and procedures.

## 2.3 ON DIFFERENT TYPES OF RTI ARENAS AND DIFFERENT OUTPUTS

In this research, I asked why RTI regimes based on similar principles lead to different outputs. I argue that RTI regimes can be grouped in three different categories that exhibit different outputs. These categories are: functional RTI arena, mixed RTI arena and contested RTI arena <sup>20</sup> I argue that three different factors (or variables) contribute to shape these RTI regimes, leading to different outputs: participation in the policymaking process, the state bureaucracy and enforcement institutions. I now turn to explaining these factors and how I will use them in the course of this research.

## 2.3.1 Participation in the policymaking process

I argue that the participation in the policymaking process by different stakeholders in a given country affects the design and implementation of the RTI law. High levels of participation would lead to more robust policy design and the evolution of a policy community that supports RTI implementation.

By participation I mean the active involvement of local stakeholders in the policymaking process. My argument is that high levels of participation by local stakeholders when a RTI law is set up (this is to say, in the formative moment) leads to a more functional RTI arena. The fact that all stakeholders are able to contribute to the process leads to a better design and implementation of the RTI. The group of stakeholders that participates in setting up a RTI usually remains in place after the approval, acting as a policy community, fostering the development of the arena. This is a stark contrast with processes where only a few actors participate, leading to a small policy community in place. Thus, participation in the early stages of the policy- making process is essential to understand the way RTI regimes (or arenas) end up operating as functional, mixed or contested. A particular aspect to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>A similar list has been established by Grigorescu (2003) in his study on what drives a country to adopt transparency regulation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>Arguably, there could be more principles (Mendel 2009) but, in the context of this research, these are the ones most relevant to understanding a RTI arena.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>I provide a definition of this classification in this chapter.

explore about participation, is the influence international actors such as international foundations and multilateral organisations play in the policymaking process. My argument is that international organisations play a role mostly in the policy stream, supporting several stakeholders during the policymaking process, as well as supporting the work of advocates through implementation. Evidence gathered in this research shows that international organisations play an influential but limited role in RTI policymaking processes, usually supporting efforts of local stakeholders but not as central stakeholders in the policymaking process.<sup>21</sup>

To explore the policymaking process, I use Kingdon's (1984) well-known heuristic model.<sup>22</sup> In this model, the emergence of a policy can be understood as the confluence of three streams: policy, politics and problems. When these streams meet, a 'window of opportunity' opens for a new policy to emerge. The problem stream is usually a list of several issues demanding attention from policymakers and in need of a solution. For instance, in the context of this research, a corruption scandal could be considered a problem that policymakers might be inclined to address through the enactment of access-to-information legislation.

When a problem emerges, decision-makers need to have a set of options ready to solve the problem. These options are developed in the policy stream where ideas are constantly being traded. Finally, the political stream is where certain decisions or changes might lead to policymakers adopting a decision. For instance, a change of government might be a good opportunity to address the issue of accessto-information law. The streams are usually independent from each other and policy entrepreneurs are the actors involved in bridging them. Policy entrepreneurs have ideas, connections and enough

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>In the literature, these processes are considered policy transfer (Dolowitz and March, 1996) or 'lesson drawing' (Rose 1991) among other terms often used to describe external influence and adoption of new policies in policymaking. As noted by James and Lodge (2003), these concepts are influential and often used in a broad way, which can in fact be confused with rational policymaking (in the case of lesson drawing) or other ways of policymaking. I avoid getting into an extensive discussion of this in this work. Concurring with Page (2000), I think that '*who, what, how, where and why policies were transferred do not generally require a previous intellectual investment in a set of complex concepts or a voluminous theoretical literature, but can be explained and grasped using common-sense terms and categories' (Page, 2000 p. 12).* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>There are several models to explain the policymaking process. Lindblom (1968) proposes an incrementalist approach to public policy decision-making, Baumgartner and Jones (1993) propose the theory of 'punctuated equilibrium' and Sabatier (1988) the advocacy coalitions framework. As noted by Meijernik (2005), these frameworks can mostly be seen as complementary rather than competing when explaining policy stability and change, but they also offer room for competing hypotheses about how the policy process works. My decision to use Kingdon has more to do with the descriptive power of the framework rather than with a dogmatic view of how the policy process unfolds. One of the main objectives of this work is to connect the origins and evolution of what I termed RTI arenas. Thus, I decided to use Kingdon's framework as it was able to capture specific developments in each of the streams which later influenced these arenas. While the debate around the policymaking process is indeed extremely important, this work does not seek to address it. I do address that in these particular policies it is important to consider participation among a community of actors, regardless of how the policy process evolved.

persistence to advance an agenda. For instance, some public servants and some NGO leaders might act as policy entrepreneurs.

Policy entrepreneurs are the 'policy middle man' (Heclo, 1974), those advancing the reforms in several settings. As a window opens, it is important to recognise the opportunity as it might easily fade away; it is the job of policy entrepreneurs to pursue these opportunities. Looking at the configuration of these streams, it is also possible to understand who were the actors, individuals and interest groups that took part in setting up these regimes. In this work, I characterise these actors, exploring their motives, resources and influence. In some of these cases, entrepreneurs are organised interest groups with specific political skills that can translate into policy proposals and influence (Eckstein, 1963), while in other cases a handful of people were able to advance the reform.<sup>23</sup>.

In countries such as New Zealand where there was a high level of participation by several actors, there is evidence of a more robust institutional design and implementation.<sup>24</sup> Level of participation is related to the establishment of a subsequent policy community that remains in place when the law is established. By policy community, I mean a relatively loose group of individuals and organisations that remains in place, sharing an interest in this policy area and who, over time, succeed in shaping the policy (Wilks and Wright, 1987).<sup>25</sup>

# 2.3.2 Professionalisation of the state bureaucracy

I argue that professionalisation of the existing state bureaucracy affects the implementation and outputs of a RTI regime. High levels of professionalism will lead to a more consistent implementation of a RTI regime.

The state, in particular those agencies collecting, releasing or mandating the release of information,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>The fact that not only interest groups but individuals are also active in these arenas creates complexities in terms of developing an analytical device that could capture both developments in a comparative fashion. Thus, while this work deals with interest groups, it does not go deeply into a theory of how these groups influence decision-making in all the cases selected, as it would exceed the boundaries of this work

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>This contrasts strikingly with more externally-driven processes which ended up little or no participation, such as the recent approval of an FOI in Tunisia, where the World Bank played a significant role through a loan to the interim government (World Bank, 2013).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>The literature has extensively debated policy communities and networks (Atkinson and Coleman, 1992, Dowding, 1995, Blanco et al. 2011). At the core of the debate is the problem of defining the very idea of what community and networks are and if these are useful conceptual devices when exploring policymaking processes. For instance, Rhodes (1986) sets a very restrictive concept of community, characterised by stability, restrictive membership, vertical interdependence and insulation from networks and institutions. Other definitions include Heclo (1974) issue network (more at a microlevel) and Sabatier's (1988) in the advocacy coalitions framework. More recent debates on this matter includes the concept of governance networks (Blanco et al. 2011). The definition I borrowed here seeks not to engage in this highly theoretical debate but to use the concept in a way that helps to explore the connection between the context, origins and outputs of these arenas. By using the idea of a community, I seek to use it as a device to explain how a group of individuals remained influential (or not) after a RTI law was passed.

play a central role. <sup>26</sup> State bureaucracy is singled out by the relevant literature (Roberts, 2006, White, 2010, Hazell et al. 2010, Piotrowski, 2008, McClean, 2010) as one of the most important factors to explain how RTI institutions work.

Noting the state bureaucracy is an important factor the main issue is to specify how it becomes relevant. State capacity to manage information records and answer requests is often signalled as one of the issues in RTI (Roberts, 2006, Snell and Sebina, 2007, Trapnell and Lemieux, 2014, White 2007). If there are no resources allocated to deal with RTI and archives policies, then it is likely that retrieving and finding information will be difficult, causing problems concerning implementation. Further, some organisations inside the state will have more state capacity to manage information records than others as all the cases in this research show. Delays, problems applying rules, lack of proper procedures among other issues, can be attributed to different levels of state capacity.

Another issue about bureaucracies is the relationship between public servants and politicians, also known as public service bargains (Hood and Lodge, 2006). This relationship often goes at the core of politics in a given country and delineates responsibilities of public servants and politicians when dealing with multiple issues arising from administrative practice. Most of these relationships are not formal. In some countries public servants act as 'trustees', this is to say *'public servants are expected to act as independent judges of the public good (i.e. the interests of their beneficiaries) to some significant extent, and not merely to take their orders from some political master. The notion of a trustee relationship implies that public servants act as agents of political principals, following orders from political masters in exchange for certain rewards (Hood and Lodge, 2006 p. 45). To put this in other words public servants can be more or less autonomous from a political master. <sup>27</sup> To understand this relationship is important as in the RTI field, public servants and politicians play a vital role when ordering the release of public information. As noted by Roberts (2006), White (2007) among others, public servants might well choose to not write down material, potentially obstruct the working or the RTI Act or* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>Max Weber noted, in an era where transparency was not in vogue, that '*The concept of the official secret is the specific invention of bureaucracy, and nothing is so fanatically defended by the bureaucracy as this attitude… in facing a parliament, the bureaucracy, out of sure power instinct, fights every attempt of the parliament to gain knowledge by means of its own experts or interest groups*' (Weber, 1978p. 242)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>Another way to distinguish is to approach this issue is drawing a distinction , between instrumental vs. autonomous bureaucracies to use Knill (1999) terminology. Instrumental bureaucracies often have strong executives and low levels of entrenchment of the public service and relatively low levels of political influence hence orders by the Executive are easier to implement. Autonomous bureaucracies often have weak executives and high levels of entrenchment and high levels of political influence. This work is unable to cover all the aspects related the different arrangements public servants have in different type of bureaucracies.

they could even uphold the law in spite of their political master wishes. This largely depends on what kind of relationships public servants and political masters have. <sup>28</sup> Along these lines, Dalhstrom et al (2015) notes that professional bureaucracies are the ones where public servants and political masters interests are separate; they are responsive to different chains of accountability (Dahlstrom et al. 2015 p. 659). Clear indicators of such a bureaucracy are meritocratic recruitment, non-politicisation of public service posts and internal promotions. The common theme in this discussion, refers to the level of influence politicians have (or not) over a bureaucracy.

Borrowing from these discussions, and for the purposes of this research in the RTI field, I define as a professional bureaucracy as the one staffed by civil servants operating in an institutional arrangement that secures their independence from their political masters and with enough resources to carry out their tasks. A bureaucracy with low levels of professionalism is staffed by civil servants that are less independent from their political masters and with insufficient resources to carry out their duties.

# 2.3.3 The existence of RTI enforcement institutions

# I argue that different kinds of RTI enforcement institutions might lead to different outputs in a RTI regime. The more autonomous and able such institutions are, the more information is released in a given regime.

RTI enforcement institutions make decisions about potential conflicts in terms of public information. In this research I focus on RTI enforcement institutions that are (or should be) accessible to users when facing a conflict over access to RTI. As noted in the first chapter, there are different kinds of RTI enforcement institutions including special administrative units, ombudsman offices and specialised tribunals. Some of RTI enforcement institutions work more effectively than others and some of them are limited by institutional constraints. Different kinds of RTI enforcement institutions might lead to different outputs in a RTI regime.

## 2.3.4 Three different configurations: Functional, mixed and contested arenas

The factors presented in the previous section give room for at least eight possible combinations. Some of these combinations are hypothetical in the sense that they could exist logically but not empirically. Table 2.1 shows the possible logical combinations and as shown in Table 2.2, from these combinations at least three types of regime can emerge.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup>Note that certain types of agency-type bargains with a strong component of delegation in Hood and Lodge (2006) terms could still provide a certain room of significant autonomy for public servants

		IADIC			
Combination	Combination Participation in the pol- icymaking process	Participation Professionalisation in the pol- of state bureaucracies icymaking process	Autonomy and ability of enforcement institution	Example	Type
A	High	High	High	New 7 1 1/2 1 AT	Functional RTI regime
В	High	High	Low	Lealand/Sweden/Norway Unlikely	
C	High	Low	High	Unlikely	
D	High	Low	Low	Unlikely	1
E	Low	High	High	Germany	mixed RTI regime
ц	Low	High	Low	Unlikely or no RTI	١
				regulation	
IJ	Low	Low	High	Chile, Mexico	mixed RTI regime
Η	Low	Low	Low	Uruguay	Contested RTI regime

Element/Type	Functional RTI arena	Mixed RTI arena	Contested RTI arena
of Arena	(Combination A)	(Combinations E, G)	(Combination H)
Policymaking	High level of participa-	Low level of participa-	Low Level of participa-
Process	tion	tion	tion
State tradition	High Level of profession-	High/Low level of pro-	Low level of profession-
	alisation in the state bu-	fessionalisation in the	alisation in the state bu-
	reaucracy	state bureaucracy	reaucracy
Enforcement Institutions	High levels of autonomy and ability in enforce- ment institutions	High levels of autonomy and ability in enforce- ment institutions	Low levels of autonomy and ability in enforce- ment institutions

Table 2.2: Types of RTI Arenas

I argue that these arenas exhibit different outputs. Defining outputs in the RTI field is often complex. For instance, in the UK context,Hazell et al. (2010) explored the differences between outputs and outcomes of RTI laws. To do so, these researchers identified the main objectives of the RTI law in the UK. These objectives are : openness and transparency in government, accountability of government, improving the quality of decision making, improving public understanding in government, increasing public trust in government, and increasing participation in government <sup>29</sup>. According to this line of research, outputs are closely related to immediate results while outcomes are related to long term results. In this way, transparency and accountability in government are closer to the definition of 'outputs' while trust in government would be closer to the definition of 'outcomes'.

In a similar vein, I define outputs as verifiable (observable) results linked to the combination of factors in each arena. The outputs I identify here are specifically suited for this framework. Further, this framework does not reflect the linkage of RTI outputs with outcomes such as trust or participation in government. This is to say, the outputs identified in this research are modest and strictly linked to the operation of a RTI law.

These outputs are : the proactive availability of public information, efficiency in answering RTI requests, accessibility, and effectiveness to resolve disputes. Table 2.3 provides a definition of each output.

A functional RTI arena, shows high availability of public information, efficiency in dealing with RTI request and an accessible and effective way of solving disputes. Authorities publish the information in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup>The authors note the difficulties of isolating these objectives, and they ran an extensive analysis of supporting documents, such as the Hansard Records, declaration from MPs, etc. to support their conclusions. (Hazell et al. 2010 p.18)

10010 2:5	· Outputs
Availability of public information on a proactive basis	It refers to information published by the state proactively as mandated by the RTI law
Efficiency in dealing with RTI requests	It refers to the process bureaucracy undertakes to reply to a request
Accessibility and effectiveness to resolve disputes	It refers to the possibility of requesters easily accessing an appeal system to resolve conflicts and to get an effective solution in a reasonable time

Table 2.3: Outputs

a timely and regular manner and information is easy to find and properly structured. The bureaucracy abides by the rules and processes requests in due time. When there is a conflict between requesters and the government, there is an effective mean to resolve this conflict. The system to resolve disputes is accessible and efficient. By labelling this arena as 'functional' I mean it works as it is supposed to work according to the RTI law. It does not imply a normative judgement on whether the arena is better than other arena. In functional arenas there are conflicts as well and many stakeholders would argue are far from 'ideal' arenas.

A mixed arena, shows a good degree of availability of public information, authorities abide by the rules and process requests mostly on time, and there is a system to resolve disputes. Authorities often publish information, but some might not do it on time and it could be difficult to find. The bureaucracy abides by the rules and processes the requests but there may be inconsistencies and political influence in the implementation. When there is a conflict between requesters and the government, there is an effective and efficient way to resolve this conflict, though it might not necessarily work at its best or have adequate resources. The mechanism to resolve the conflict is accessible but might be costly in some cases. By labelling this arena as 'mixed' it shows that it does not work fully according to the RTI law in place. There may be discrepancies and issues, which are observable according to the outputs. This does not make a 'mixed' arena worst than others per se, but it means that it does not deliver on its own standards.

A contested arena, shows a poor degree of availability of public information, low efficiency in dealing with RTI requests and absence of effective ways of solving disputes. Authorities do not often publish information, and if they do, it might not be relevant or timely. Bureaucracy does not necessarily abide by the rules and there are inconsistencies arising from political influence in

RTI implementation. Where there is a conflict between requesters and the government, there is no effective way to resolve the conflict. Mechanisms are not accessible and often costly. By labelling this arena as contested it shows that it does not work according to the RTI law in place. There are severe discrepancies in terms of what the law says and what actually happens in practice. This is not a normative judgement per- se, but it implies the arena is dysfunctional.

Table 2.4 provides a comparative view of different outputs of RTI arenas.

	Table 2.4: Different outputs of RTT arenas
Functional RTI arena	<ul> <li>Public Information readily available, published regularly by the state</li> <li>Bureaucracy receives and processes RTI requests on time</li> <li>Requesters can access an independent institution and resolve conflicts within a reasonable timeframe</li> </ul>
Mixed RTI arena	<ul> <li>Public Information readily available, published regularly by the state with certain inconsistencies</li> <li>Bureaucracy receives and processes information inconsistently</li> <li>Requesters have a certain degree of access to an institution and resolve conflicts within a reasonable timeframe</li> </ul>
Contested RTI arena	<ul> <li>Public Information is seldom available and is not published regularly by the state</li> <li>Bureaucracy does not receive and process RTI requests on time or does it showing resistance</li> <li>Requesters have difficulties in accessing an independent institution and resolve conflicts within a non reasonable timeframe or may not resolve the conflict at all</li> </ul>

Table 2.4: Different outputs of RTI arenas

#### 2.4 ELEMENTS IN RTI ARENAS

The framework in RTI arenas contains five key elements: 1) a RTI law which is the foundation for information exchange or 'constitution of the arena', 2) the state and a set of particular core agencies inside the state, 3) a group of stakeholders that use this regulation and information, 4) an information enforcement institution that is in charge of deciding upon the release of official information in case

of conflicts.

### 2.4.1 Right-to-information laws

RTI laws set the way official information is released and requested in a given RTI arena. RTI has a set of principles, which makes it very similar across the world (Bennett, 1997, Stubbs, 2012). Notably, most of these regulations also establish a set of very similar exceptions around issues such as national security, internal workings of government and commercial protection, among other issues (Mendel, 2009, Stubbs, 2012, Bennett, 1997). <sup>30</sup>

RTI laws set a new logic in motion in each RTI arena but also engage with previous informal institutions (Helmke and Levitsky, 2012). In this way, RTI foundation also has an informal side that is shaped by the interaction between the law, the state and stakeholders. Informality is not necessarily dysfunctional. For instance, some requests may be very simple for public servants and would not need much processing time. In this way, instead of following the procedure, the public servant might just point the requester in the right direction. However, informal institutions can also lead to ineffective results. For instance, when civil servants decide not to write down information, for several reasons, it becomes an issue in a RTI arena, as information cannot be trusted and is not recorded.

RTI is intertwined with other regulations relating to privacy, public records and copyright. Privacy is a major limit in terms of how information is published. Privacy, understood as the basic right of the individual to protect personal information about him/herself, is usually embedded in privacy and personal data protection regulations. Because the state collects information about persons, privacy regulation operates as a restraint in terms of sharing that information when RTI regulations operate. <sup>31</sup>. In addition, some institutions in charge of ensuring access to information have the jurisdiction to deal with access-to-information issues and privacy issues, such as in Chile or Mexico, or such a jurisdiction can be separate as in the cases of Germany, Uruguay or New Zealand. These institutional features show the degree of interdependence of these rights and institutions.

Copyright regulation on public information is an important issue, as it could limit the flow of public information. If the release of information is subject to state (crown) copyright, then it means it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup>Despite this, depending on the jurisdiction's legal tradition, some have put a public interest clause that assesses the benefits of releasing official information even where such information was initially covered under one of the exceptions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup>However, this relationship with privacy heavily mediated by culture. Some countries, such as Norway, have no issues with releasing personal data about taxes. For an account of this situation http://info-a.wikidot.com/norways-publishes-alltax-returns-on-line accessed 30 May 2012. Norway eventually reassessed the release of this data which allowed citizens to check exactly how much their neighbour is contributing to public finances. Countries such as the United Kingdom, New Zealand and Uruguay would find such an approach troubling

cannot be republished or redistributed. Copyright legislation and tradition does vary across countries and is usually a manifestation of how much value is placed on intellectual property, and is also often part of the games to prevent the release of public information. Finally, archive regulations indicating how to preserve and classify public information is crucial for a RTI arena to work. Storage and integrity of public information, in the digital age, becomes an essential part of the system to ensure trust. Public records are usually underplayed as an important factor in RTI arenas.

## 2.4.2 The state

As mentioned the state plays a nodal role in an arena. By nodal I mean a property of being at the centre of social and informational networks (Hood and Margetts, 2005) <sup>32</sup> The state collects information about most of the activities of citizens, businesses and the state itself in a given arena. By 'state', I mean not only the executive branch but all public institutions, including the three branches of government. In daily operations, the state produces large amounts of official information through several activities, including transactions, production of documents, etc. Official information is essential to exercise rights, as well as to exercise authority or even to question authority. Thus, the importance of information produced by a nodal actor in a given setting which also has the monopoly of production of official information is significant.

The nodal role of the state does not imply that the state is actually a monolith: it is a fragmented organisation. Formally, the state has divisions such as branches of government; administratively, the state has divisions such as departments or ministries. Informally, the state also has several other divisions usually not reflected in its organisational chart. As a result, large organisations such as the state face internal asymmetry-of-information issues. Sometimes the left hand might not know what the right hand is doing, which is what Hogwood and Peters (1985) termed as 'information pathologies'. Sometimes there are good reasons for compartmentalising information, in order to protect privacy, for example,<sup>33</sup> but it could also lead to severe inefficiencies, maladministration and, in worst-case scenarios, corruption. Transparency helps to reduce such asymmetry, albeit imperfectly. As a result, while the state is indeed a big node of public information, it should also be seen, depending on its structure, as a set of nodes that do not necessarily link to each other or share information with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup>Hood and Margetts and Hood (1983) use the term nodality as one of the tools government has to affect societal change. I use the term in the sense that the state plays a central role in a given society.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>Although states are increasingly implementing laws to share personal information among several departments, in order to stop asking people for their details for every transaction.

each other.

I identify core agencies that are able to collect as much information as they need, usually interacting with key political stakeholders in a RTI arena <sup>34</sup>. Core agencies can be defined as particular nodes in the state with the power to retrieve information from others through the use of hierarchy, networks or persuasion. For instance, in the context of the United States of America, the Office of Management and Budget, the Treasury and the Office of Personnel play a prominent role in handling and collecting public information from several sources. These offices are very active in debates around public information.<sup>35</sup>

Core agencies usually have a legal mandate to collect certain kinds of information, or are powerful enough to request it from other agencies.

The state also includes the parliament, the judiciary and other independent public bodies. Usually, these public bodies are covered by an access-to-information law, but this is not a universal principle. For instance, New Zealand's judiciary and parliament are not included in the access-to-information law, while in Chile they are partially covered. In Uruguay, the law includes every single public sector body. Whether the judiciary and the parliament should or should not be included in access to information regimes is usually a heated debate between activists, who have long been pushing for including parliament, as well as the courts, in access-to-information regimes. From a more systemic perspective, every public body should be to some degree under democratic control, which includes providing information about its activities. The recent review from the New Zealand Parliament argues in this way (NZ Commission, 2012).

Thus, the state can be visualised in this framework as a large reservoir of public information that is constantly being collected, used, produced and released, where certain agencies play a more relevant role, depending on the RTI arena. Agencies such as the presidency, the treasury, management and budget offices and archives are usually the more relevant central agencies, where a large amount of public information is placed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>Core Agencies are also known as central agencies. The New Zealand Treasury (2013) provides a good description of their role *as a "Corporate Centre" to lead a State sector that New Zealanders can trust, and that delivers better public services, including outstanding results and value for money. This requires the Corporate Centre to take an active role across the sector, and provide system-level coordination, a clear focus and strong leadership... This central agency role reflects the unique position that the three agencies share. They each have, through their individual roles, a State sector system-wide perspective, engagements and connections with every other agency and significant State sector performance levers available (such as the Government?s strategy, Budget and chief executive performance.* For an evolution of central agencies in New Zealand see Norman (2008). These agencies can be found in Uruguay and Chile as well, as they cover key functions of the State

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup>For instance, these offices are now involved in discussing technical standards to release financial data from government *http://www.federalnewsradio.com/?nid=513&sid=3550835&pid=0&page=1 accessed 10 February 2013* 

The civil service plays a key role. Although the framework proposed is unable to go into internal organisation behaviours,<sup>36</sup> it is able to identify key players in the field: information receptors, decision-makers and specialists. *Receptors* are the ones in charge of first dealing with a RTI request. These are usually known as FOI officers or FOI liaison officers and, in most RTI arenas, there is usually a civil servant tasked with this job. Occasionally, there is a division between civil servants working on 'reactive' transparency (i.e. answering requests) while other teams work on 'proactive' transparency (i.e. publication of information). Information receptors acknowledge, assess and eventually answer requests.<sup>37</sup> Receptors are also in charge of following the information requested across the organisation. Depending on the level of politicisation of the administration, some information receptors might also evaluate the request in political terms. When requests activate political alarms, it is highly likely that coordination between core agencies happens, involving key decision-makers. Sometimes organisations will set up special administrative systems to deal with access-to-information requests. Such systems usually alert organisations about the timeline and importance of the requests.

Specialists are in charge of evaluating the release of public information. Specialists consist of several kinds of professional in the bureaucracy. This category ranges from topic experts, to lawyers, to communications officers. Lawyers play a significant role in this process, assessing whether they can release the information. Communication officers also play a significant role in terms of how and when to release public information. If information involves very sensitive topics, political strategists might also step in to coordinate the 'defence' or release of information. Ministerial advisers also play a crucial role when party politics gets in the way, following requests as well as keeping relevant government politicians informed. These actors usually provide the strategy behind complex answers, delays and other less subtle games that requesters, politicians and public servants might play.

Decision-makers are the ones with formal authority to release public information. They are usually placed in the highest authority echelons in each organisation. Decision-makers are depending on the case, politicians, political-appointees or public servants In New Zealand, chief executive officers (i.e. public servants) are the ones in charge. To order the release or non-release of official information, decision-makers need to provide an explanation and their decision will eventually be reviewed by an enforcement institution. As a general rule, the more professional an organisation is, the more chances there are to get better teams dealing with requests. However, this does not in itself imply

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>For an ethnographic description of how FOI policies work in an office, see (John, 2009)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup>This research does not deal with the micro-level (inside the organisation) issues of FOI such as John (2009) does in her ethnographic study of the FOI Commissioner in Scotland, though they should be taken into account in in-depth studies.

more transparency, but probably a decent performance of the functions according to the law.

## 2.4.3 Demanding information in a RTI arena

Activities in a RTI arena are carried out by a relatively small group of individuals and organisations with a peculiar interest on getting information out of the state. They usually include journalists and non-governmental organisations and businesses. The way the law is used is seldom described, amidst accusations that access-to-information regulation is for 'nutty NGOs' or 'corporate sharks'.<sup>38</sup> In this section, I describe the most common users from the demand side. During the course of this research, several interviewees in different settings are mostly referred to as *'the usual suspects*'. (ISNZ1, ISCUY2, ISCUY3)

While every individual potentially has the right to demand official information from the state, this is seldom the case in a RTI arena. Individuals usually do not work alone, and usually groups, firms, civic associations or particular professions have an interest in access to public information. As noted by Roberts (2002) in the Canadian context, the success or failure of access-to-information requests also depends on the identity of the requesters, for better or worse. Who demands information influences the answer.

Journalists were traditionally early users of these laws. Behind most of the RTI regulation across the world, journalists are some of the most prominent backers of this regulation. Journalist associations or groups push for this kind of regulation in the name of freedom of expression. Journalists also have more specific incentives to use this kind of regulation as tools to improve their work, particularly when doing research for investigative reporting, which usually demands more detailed information as well as confirmation of facts. However, journalists might also be disinclined to use access-to-information regulations. First, journalists usually have a public profile, which may or may not help them when receiving public information. The fact that the person who has to release information actually knows the identity of the requester plays both ways for journalists. This is one of the reasons why some access-to-information regulations, such as in Mexico, protect the anonymity of the requesters.<sup>39</sup> However, even with such protection, it is relatively easy to find out or at least guess who is behind a request in specific policy domains or small polities.

Second, journalists still rely heavily on traditional ways of doing journalism, which involve the uses of traditional sources of information, access through informal means, and leaks. This was noted

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup>See for instance 'Brussels hits out at nutty NGOs and corporate sharks' (Rettman, 2012)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup>It has been noted that in Mexico even Mickey Mouse could fill a request for access to public information.

as early as when the FOIA was implemented in the US (Gianella, 1971) and continues to be a trend today. Journalists do have an incentive to get the 'exclusive', and access-to-information requests can actually alert other journalists that they are pursuing a story on a certain matter. Furthermore, newsrooms are under time pressure, and thus cannot usually afford to just file a request and wait. Traditional journalism methods can be combined with access-to-information requests. Information obtained informally about official information can actually then be requested through RTI. This is usually done to prevent exposing the source or using information that could be classified as secret.

As noted by Coronel (2012) 'journalists are not always torchbearers for freedom-of-information laws. Accustomed to having privileged access to information because of their press passes, they are not always enthusiastic supporters of laws that would democratize access'. Similar concerns have been voiced in the Swiss context during the approval of the transparency law (Pasquier and Villenueve, 2007).<sup>40</sup>

*Civil society* is a regular user of RTI in every environment in terms of access to information. As a matter of fact, in the three case studies selected for this research, civil society played a significant role in advocating for these laws and using them. A particular type of organisation is one of the most relevant in this field. This type of organisation<sup>41</sup> was formed to push for these laws, usually in the form of coalitions which ended up later in official and formal organisations with a specific mandate to promote access to public information. These organisations not only demand information but also provide advice to other requesters, as well as continuing to push to expand the right to information. These organisations also provide monitoring services in terms of how proactive transparency is working and keeping the state accountable in terms of fulfilling its duties. In terms of resources, they have the capacity to monitor, influence and potentially resist changes in RTI arenas.

Increasingly, other more 'traditional' civil society organisations are also using the law in their respective policy domains. In particular, environmental organisations and human rights advocates are among the most significant users in the cases selected. Even public sector unions use access-to-information laws to obtain information from the government on issues related to pay and conditions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup>While a general argument can be made about the existence of a robust press as a sign of a healthy and vibrant RTI arena (Stiglitz, 2002), this claim should be qualified. First, indicators about freedom of the press are largely reputational, usually ignoring some issues about self-censorship and certainly not taking into account how easy or not it is to get public information in a given jurisdiction. Second, these sets of indicators largely ignore how media structure plays a role in terms of demanding public information. Media-concentrated environments might have no incentives to request public information, particularly when they rely heavily on government policies and publicity to survive. Furthermore, even if the media has the will, large media outlets would have a relatively large network which would allow them get information from their sources. In this way, investigative journalists and small media are sometimes crucially important in terms of the use of access to information from a journalistic perspective, even though resources for these kinds of initiatives are usually scarce.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup>An example of what Eckstein (1963) defines as a pressure group or what is more generally termed as an 'interest group'

of work.

In the selected cases, a new breed of organisations combine web technologies to foster access to information.<sup>42</sup> These organisations set up online RTI request websites which allow users to send a RTI request to government offices and get a reply on line. This is a new development in several ways and this study cannot fully cover it. It should be noted that the platforms are built on free/open-source software and that they are built without any previous consent from the government in a RTI arena. Platforms target e-mails from public organisations and set up a portal where citizens can ask public sector organisations to show the expected reply date and whether or not the government replies. These platforms also allow users to comment on each other's requests in order to help each other when getting or not getting a government reply. These platforms are the result of the interaction between information right activists and technology activists. Portals are more or less successful depending on the RTI arena in which they evolve, as these case studies can show.

In this research, I found only a few grassroots organisations that would engage in requesting public information through this tool. At a global level, the notable exception is the well-documented case of India (Pudepphatt, 2009).<sup>43</sup> Grassroots organisations would usually benefit from mediators that help them to access information relevant to their ends. In several cases, those mediators are either difficult to find or too expensive. Indicators about the strength of civil society are not reliable proxies to represent this diverse group of users. A general argument would be that the strength and autonomy of civil society in a given arena provides for 'healthy' RTI arenas, but other variables are also important, such as policy areas, the structure of civil society and the level of awareness about access to information.

Academics are also users of these laws in all RTI arenas. It is not unusual in interviews with civil servants to hear that answering some requests is 'like doing someone's thesis' (ICNZ2). Academics, from all sorts of fields, usually fill requests when they are unable to obtain the data through easier means, as sometimes the FOI is used as a last resort. Academics are usually of good value when providing scrutiny and triangulation of several public data.

With the rise of 'digital government',<sup>44</sup> websites become increasingly important in government activities, as well as technology allowing their existence. As a result, in the context of the release of public information in reusable formats, mostly under the banner of Open Government Data policies,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup>The first organisation to set up a portal was the British NGO My Society. Currently, at least 16 portals operate world-wide.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup>Note that there is no agreement among scholars on this topic. For a different view, see Sharma (2012) and Roberts (2010). Both authors note the role elites played in India in different parts of the process.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup>See Margetts and Dunleavy, (2011), and, for a cautionary note, Lodge and Gills, (2011)

software developers are also interested in using government data, becoming a new constituency intertwined with civil society or private entrepreneurs. Developers are usually interested in large datasets that could be used for new applications, and usually argue for better technical (data) standards in the release of public information. Some of these datasets can be obtained through access-to-information requests<sup>45</sup> while others are covered under open government data policies. It should be noted that Open Government Data and Access to Information communities, while advocating for similar issues, are not that closely connected (Fumega, 2012).

Companies are increasingly using public information to get better information about where to invest, or to challenge government decisions in new RTI arenas such as Chile and Uruguay. It is not unusual among public servants to complain about how large companies are taking advantage of official information and, to some degree, how these requests can intimidate them (Wong et al. 2010). Determined companies have the resources and legal teams to push through requests. Some companies use public information in order to foster their business models or set up new ventures. New examples are websites that allow users to monitor public procurement, providing analysis about the process.

Lawyers are also part of this arena, though usually as a tool rather than as requesters themselves. However, lawyers provide significant expertise and doctrinaire development around the boundaries and limits of RTI regulation, hence they are particularly influential in shaping the way access-toinformation laws work. Lawyers are generally involved in the litigation phase in every RTI arena as solicitors (advisers) or as barristers. Lawyers are active in working with NGOs and other requesters and they often have important professional incentives to participate in access-to-information cases. Exceptionally, lawyers may use access-to-information regulations to get evidence, when assessing if there is merit in a case. This is what in common law terms is considered 'pre-discovery'.

A way of classifying requesters is according to their level of expertise and level of use of the law as Table 2.5 shows:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup>The UK has modified its access-to-information law to include the right to demand datasets. In other jurisdictions, this is still uncertain.

Expertise	Us	Usage		
	High	Low		
High	Expert and Willing user: NGOs with specialisation in the matter are likely to have more expertise and are intensive users of the law. MPs, po- litical parties and politicians are in- creasingly among this group once they learn the ropes. They are usu- ally an elite group. They constitute an 'elite task force'	Expert and infrequent user: This group seldom use the law but when they do, it is very effective. Lawyers are particularly adept at using the law when needed, as are firms. This group was considered by an intervie- wee as 'snipers'		
Low	Low expertise and High usage: Some journalists file 'fishing expe- ditions' which are likely to be re- jected by authorities. A public ser- vant noted that this group is 'firing salvos'.	Low expertise and Low usage: The 'average citizen' does not usually file access-to-information requests and when they do, they lack the support to carry through the request. They are considered 'innocent requesters'.		

Table 2.5: Typology of RTI users

There are two elements that affect how access-to-information requests work in any given environment: political considerations and complexity.

*Political considerations* refers to how decision-makers evaluate the risk and opportunities for themselves, the organisation or the state as a whole. As the aphorism goes, *'where you stand depends on where you sit'*, which means that each organisation and decision-maker will have a particular view of its risk, which could be real or a mere possibility of risk. This dimension is also emphasised by Michener and Worthy (2013). Decision-makers also have a view of possible benefits from the release of public information. In any case, the higher the perception of political risk or reward, the greater the chances that core agencies and politics play a role favouring (or not) the release. If risk is high, these kinds of requests could potentially be left to the enforcement institution to decide, taking significant time.

Complexity involves how difficult it is for the organisation to answer the request. Complex requests might have several questions (usually practitioners call these kinds of requests 'fishing expeditions'). In addition, information can be difficult to retrieve due to information management practices, lack of resources or the need to involve several units or agencies to reply. Complexity of the request does depend on the agencies' size and institutional capabilities. Table 2.6 shows a typology combining these dimensions.

Political Considerations	Comp	lexity
	High	Low
High	Difficult to process and assess in- volving several decision-makers and parts of the organisation	Information available, resistance due to possible risk of political damage. Existence of previous leak very likely. If there is chance of a reward, then is seen as an op- portunity
Low	Usually a fishing expedition on a topic, or information difficult to retrieve. There is no incentive to 'win' something out of the release	Usually information that is covered under proactive transparency duties

Table 2.6: Typology of RTI requests

Who requests information also affects reply rates. For instance, in the Indian context, Sharma notes 'a phone call to the right person, or appeal made to the right official, written in English and demonstrating a thorough knowledge of the law and administrative procedures, signed by 'well-known' persons, does have an impact on the way the state machinery responds' (Sharma 2012, p. 242). This is a subjective element in terms of how requests are processed and is context-dependent, present in all arenas.

## 2.4.4 RTI Enforcement institutions

As expected, RTI arenas face conflict when official information is not released. Such conflicts are managed by RTI enforcement institutions in charge of resolving conflicts. Following Mcallister (2010) I identify autonomy and capacity as two key dimensions to explore about enforcement institutions. These dimensions capture key normative and operational aspects of how RTI enforcement institutions work in RTI arenas aiding the comparability effort. <sup>46</sup>.

*Autonomy*: Autonomy means that the RTI enforcement institution is able to formulate and pursue goals that are not primary reflective of the interests of the regulated entities (McAllister, 2010). In the field of RTI enforcement institutions, I identify a set of dimensions to understand how autonomous institutions are. These dimensions are : screening and appointment, stability, effectiveness, resources

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup>Unlike Mcallister (2010) I do not go into a full discussion of enforcement styles, which includes other variables such as the degree of formalism and degree of coercion. The combination of these variables leads Mcallister to provide a typology of enforcement styles which does not necessarily apply to the cases presented in this research. I adapt definitions from Mcallister (2010) for this particular part of the work

and perception. Screening and appointment are important dimensions to this regard <sup>47</sup>. Screening is about making sure that the individuals running these offices are fit to do so.<sup>48</sup> There are several vetting processes available in different governance settings, which allows for a discussion of how open and transparent processes are. For instance, before the nomination of an Ombudsman in New Zealand, a round of consultation with major political parties in parliament is held. In the United States, vetting processes for certain types of federal judges are usually carried out by the Senate in an open forum. Appointment – the process by which the authority is put in place – is important to provide legitimacy to the function. If the appointment is made by a direct superior with no vetting process, then it is highly likely autonomy will be limited. If the appointment is made by a representative body, it is highly likely the institution will have more independence.

Stability of appointed officials is also a dimension to consider. Exit and re-appointment strategies should also be clear. A sign of problems with independence is when a government uses strategies to not re-appoint existing authorities, or to delay the appointment of new ones. Another dimension to consider is oversight over the RTI enforcement institution. If the oversight mechanism is not legitimate or clearly established, then the autonomy of the RTI institution can be affected. Another dimension of autonomy have to do with resources. If budgetary independence arrangements are well established it is likely that the regulator will be more autonomous. Finally if the institution is not perceived as autonomous then, autonomy also can be compromised as other actors may not perceive the value of the institution. The following table provides a comparative overview of these dimensions with possible indicators.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup>Debates about how authorities should be appointed are often common under a stream of literature known as 'institutional design' (Gooding, 1998, Pettit, 1998)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup>In the words of the American constitutionalist James Madison, '*The aim of every political constitution is or ought to be first to obtain for rulers men who possess most wisdom to discern, and most virtue to pursue the common good of the society; and in the next place, to take the most effectual precautions for keeping them virtuous, whilst they continue to hold their public trust*' (Madison, 1788).

Dimension	Indicator
Screening and appointment process	Is the process regulated? How open is the process to all stakeholders in- volved? Which institution is in charge of appointing the enforcement insti- tution? Is the institution appoint- ing the enforcement institution in- dependent (e.g a Parliament)?
Stability	Time elapsed in replacement of au- thorities / discontinuity of the insti- tution.
Oversight	Which institutions can potentially overrule the enforcement institu- tion's decisions and how? Is this institution independent and legitimate?
Resources	Is the budget allocated taking into account the enforcement institu- tion's estimates?
Perception	What is the perception of key stake holders about the screening, ap- pointment and performance of func- tions by the enforcement institu- tion?

Table 2.7: Autonomy

*Enforcement Capacity* refers to the agency's ability to implement its policies (McAllister, 2010). Even if institutions are autonomous agencies need to be able to implement their policies. In the context of RTI some of them might not have the legal mandate to perform three important tasks: a) review powers to order an organisation to hand over the information for analysis, b) enforce the decision, and c) eventually sanction an organisation for not complying. These legal mandates ensure the enforcement institution has enough institutional standing to order the release of information. If information is not handed over (or if there is not a mandate to do so), then the enforcement institution is unable to perform its task. As noted by Holsen and Pasquier (2012), this is seldom mentioned in debates about oversight institutions, where most debates focus on enforcement of the

decision and not on this crucial power.

Even if there is a mandate, resources might not be in place. Resources go beyond an allocated budget<sup>49</sup> and implies adequate and trained staff, an institutional capacity to perform complex tasks and access to international networks to foster innovation. Resources are important because, in their absence, decisions might not materialise or might be slow to materialise, which damages the reputation of the enforcement institution.

Table 2.8 shows potential indicators for this dimension:

Table 2.0. Enforcement Capacity			
Dimension	Indicator		
Extent of the legal mandate in terms of review pro- cesses?	No access, partial access and full access to documents.		
Extent of the legal mandate in terms of enforcement practices?	Binding, partially binding or non-binding.		
Extent of the legal mandate in terms of imposing sanctions	No sanctions, symbolic sanctions and full sanctions.		
Resources (staff, budget, capacities) to carry out the assigned tasks	Number of staff over volume of work Budget over volume of work.		
Service delivery	Processing times.		
Decisions or sanctions effectively applied?	Decisions issued/Decisions effectively applied.		

Table 2.8: Enforcement Capacity

Enforcement institutions might also play an educative and training role depending on the RTI arena, but the core function is to make the decision about whether information should be made public or not.

Combining these two information categories, there are four possible categories as shown in Table 2.9

Depending on the RTI arena, other accountability institutions can step in. For instance, the judiciary (when it is not the only enforcement institution available) can settle definitive issues around access to information in several RTI arenas.

If horizontal accountability institutions operate in a coordinated fashion, there are more chances to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup>For the sake of clarity: An institution might have negotiated a budget independently and received enough money but might be lacking expertise in key areas, or an institution might have no independence to bargain the budget and nonetheless have enough money to direct to an area where it has an order to allocate such budget.

Autonomy	Enforcement Capacity		
	High	Low	
High	Autonmous and able: Able to deliver complex resolutions in a RTI arena in an efficient and effective way. Fiercely inde- pendent and with resources to carry out their task. Colloquial term: 'Knights Templar'	Principled but futile: regarded at its best as a complaints fo- rum and at its worst as an irrel- evant institution. Colloquial term: ' <i>State NGO</i> '	
Low	Not fully independent but with resources: While able to im- plement some decisions, low levels of independence make it remain in the shadows. Col- loquial term: <i>Shadow Institu-</i> <i>tion</i> .	Neither independent nor re- sourced. Can assist in terms of implementation issues. Col- loquial term <i>'Window Dressing'</i>	

#### Table 2.9: Typology of enforcement institutions

reinforce each other's roles. This reinforcing logic is usually favoured by policy communities working collaboratively across the issues and challenges that access to official information presents, as has been the case in New Zealand. However, when horizontal accountability institutions do not act in an aligned way, they start to undermine each other. This can result in 'turfing', overlapping competencies and, in worst-case scenarios, complete uncertainty about the criteria to resolve access-to-information issues in a given RTI arena.

## 2.5 FEEDBACK LOOPS: CHANGE AND CONTINUITY IN A RTI ARENA

Feedback loops are particular points of time in the life on a RTI arena when several actors decide to seek change in the rules that govern the exchange of public information. These changes usually emerge from problem in interpretation of the rules or enforcement issues.<sup>50</sup> To put it another way, 'new policies create new politics' (Schattsneider, 1935 p. 38).

As noted in this chapter, this framework assumes that there is always a degree of conflict in RTI arenas. Conflicts appear through activities in the arena (i.e. RTI requests, denials, political struggles

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup>This often materialises in questions about what should be public or not, or who should decide about public information issues in a given arena

about public information, etc.). Use of RTI triggers a set of behaviours which involves several actors characterised in this framework, creating and accumulating pressure in a RTI arena. When an opportunity emerges actors will try to reform the constitutive element of the arena (i.e. the RTI law) in order to cater to their particular interest. Feedback loops can reinforce the path a RTI arena followed, or can also debilitate this path. An attempt to reform a certain aspect of a RTI law is an example of a feedback loop. These matters usually refer to the scope, exceptions and exemptions and the autonomy or capacity of the enforcement institution in place. In other words, feedback loops are about what information is available, how it should be classified and, eventually, who should release it and how.

The concept of feedback loops is linked to the historical institutionalism underpinning of this work. In historical institutionalism literature, the concept of path dependence plays a role in explaining change and continuity of policies <sup>51</sup>Path dependence is defined in this research as a process that exhibits feedback loops and thus, generate branching patterns of historical development (Pierson 2004). <sup>52</sup>.

While I argue in this research that each feedback loop takes the RTI arena a step further into a particular institutional dynamic, reinforcing a previous path, I do not deny the possibility of change. For instance, a feedback loop could end up in a major reform, giving more powers to a RTI enforcement institution, which in turn could help to develop a more functional RTI arena. Thus, if a certain configuration of actors provides an alternative in the right conditions, feedback loops could deliver gradual change in a RTI arena. <sup>53</sup>

Feedback loops are present in all arenas. My argument is that each arena has a particular kind of feedback loops. In functional RTI arenas, the participation process led to the establishment of a strong policy community, as well as a professional bureaucracy able to implement the law and good enforcement mechanism in place. As a result feedback loops are mild, often leading to discussions 'at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup>As noted by Kay (2003) historical institutionalism has been mostly used to explain 'macro' social issues rather than specific policies. In this research I am using historical institutionalism lenses to explain the evolution of RTI policy in the context of a middle-range theory.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup>The concept of path dependence is often used in social sciences and presents problems of 'concept stretching' (Sartori, 1970, Pierson, 2004). The definition provided here comes from Pierson (2004) with a slight modification in the wording as the word 'positive' may confuse the reader

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup>Mahoney and Thelen (2010) research on different dynamics to explore institutional change in the context of historical institutionalism. They argue that beyond 'punctuated equilibrium' theories of change, one could consider more subtle patterns when the meaning of the rules and enforcement issues arise in a given policy. A good example they provide is the evolution of the House of Lords in Britain. The concept of feedback loops is designed to capture changes over time. It is then similar to what Mahoney and Thelen (2010) refers as 'layering'. I avoid going into a extensive debate of patterns of change as it is not the objective of this research.

the margins '. These feedback loops are unlikely to affect the basic structure of the arena. In mixed RTI arenas the combination of factors led to a situation where discussions are broader. While there might be a strong policy community in place, the problems of implementation and issues around enforcement institutions will put pressure for more significant changes. Discussions will be broader and new developments (not necessarily positive ones) can emerge. In contested arenas, the situation is more fragile. Discussions are often about the very foundations of the arena and can create and 'up for grabs' scenario where significant aspects of the arenas could be changed. Table 2.10 provides a summary:

Case	Feedback loops
New Zealand (Functional RTI)	Feedback loops at the margins and occasional positive developments
Chile (Mixed RTI arena)	Feedback loops with some important develop- ments
Uruguay (Contested arena)	Feedback loops can be serious. 'Up for grabs' scenario

Table 2.10: Feedback loops

To sum up: in this chapter I aimed to explain the framework I will use in this study to describe how RTI arenas work. I described the key elements in a RTI arena: a RTI law, the state, requesters and users of information and RTI enforcement institutions. In the next chapters, I will use this framework to explain how RTI arenas work in the case studies selected: Chile, Uruguay and New Zealand.

# METHODOLOGY

#### 3.1 A COMPARATIVE APPROACH

To understand *why RTI arenas that operate under similar principles work differently, leading to different outputs,* it is necessary to compare these regimes. Comparative methods have a long tradition in social sciences (Sartori, 1970, Liphjart, 1975, Ragin, 1987, Peters, 1997). At the core, the comparative methods approach seeks to obtain conclusions, looking at similarities and differences across different cases. This approach was famously advanced by Mills' (1843) method of agreement and method of difference. By comparing a set of relevant cases, I expect this research to contribute to a better understanding of RTI arenas in terms of commonalities and differences.

When taking a comparative approach there are basically two ways to proceed. As Ragin (1987) notes, the most traditional divide is between variable-oriented researchers and case-oriented researchers. In variable-oriented studies, generality takes precedence over complexity. In this way, *'investigators are usually interested in testing propositions derived from general theories than they are in unravelling the historical conditions that produce different historical outcomes*' (Ragin, 1987 p. 55). Variable-oriented researchers tend to see the social world in this way and, as a result, the emphasis is on finding correlations among variables to explain certain social phenomena.

In contrast, in this work I am more interested in a small number of cases, from a qualitative perspective. This is to say:

Historically oriented interpretive work attempts to account for specific historical outcomes or sets of comparable outcomes or processes chosen for study because of their significance for current institutional arrangements or for social life in general... Such work seeks to make sense out of different cases by piecing evidence together in a manner sensitive to chronology and by offering limited historical generalizations that

are both objectively possible and cognizant of enabling conditions and limiting means—of context. (Ragin, 1985 p. 3)

In this way, when answering the research question posed, I will be more concerned with concept formation and causal connections than testing different theories. Taking this approach, this research contributes new concepts to understand RTI arenas and, in particular, the connection between their origins and their outputs. Thus, this work is an attempt to provide *'building blocks'* (George and Bennett, 2005) to develop further comparisons. Small 'N' studies allow exploration of the different and specific paths that a case followed towards a certain outcome, opening 'the black box'.

This research is concerned with the intersection of a set of conditions in time and space that produces a certain outcome. (Ragin 1987, p. 27). As noted by Ragin, (1987, p. 25), 'this is not the same as arguing that change results from many variables as in the statement "both X1 and X2 affect Y" because this latter type of argument asserts that change in either causal variable produces a change in Y, the dependent variable'. In this way, this research follows the logic of the case study which is fundamentally configurational. This means 'Different parts of the whole are understood in relation to one another and in terms of the total picture that they form' (Ragin, 2000 p. 68). In this way, I explore how convergent causes fit together or combine to lead towards a certain output.

In this kind of approach, evidence and theory are in constant dialogue, but in the context of a theoretical framework. I provide here a *focused and structured comparison* (George and Bennett, 2005 p. 69). By *structured* I mean I compare all the cases selected using the same framework, which includes the same dimensions of analysis. This framework is presented in Chapter 2. By *focused* I mean this study only deals with the question posed in this section and an appropriate theoretical framework built on previous literature.

It should also be noted that this work joins a tradition of other studies of theories of the middle range (Merton, 1949) with limited explanatory power. Middle-range theories usually start with a particular puzzle emerging from evidence and related to a particular field, aiming to generalise what is defined in the scope of the theory, providing clear definition of concepts avoiding universal claims but getting generalisable findings (Ziblat, 2006). In this way, this work operates at a meso level of analysis focusing on the definition of problems, the setting of agendas, and the decision-making and implementation processes (Parsons, 1995). In short, I do not seek here to provide a 'grand theory' of RTI regimes.

Finally, a more general point is that the theoretical lenses I use to address this question come from

*an historical institutionalism perspective.* I understand that choices made at an early stage help to determine the path that an institution follows, thus setting the course of its development. In this way, there is a *path dependency* argument in this work: that certain decisions, when establishing institutions, actually set in motion a set of re-enforcing processes (Pierson, 2000). These theoretical lenses are useful because they allow me to look in detail at the process of adoption of these reforms, the previous institutions and the links which show how RTI arenas are implemented. Literature in this field often deals with policy transfer processes across countries, distinguishing between emulation, coercion and policy learning (Bennett, 1997, Berliner, 2014,Grigorescu, 2003). However, the link in terms of the adoption process and the unfolding of the institution is usually not explored in a comparative fashion. As noted by McClean (2011), literature in this field tends to be normative (as in prescriptive) or policy oriented. Comparative historical work is able to depart from explanations that are either too normative-based or too policy-oriented to shed light on reasons for differences among these regimes. In short, while activists and policymakers might be tempted to say that a certain regime is a 'failure' or a 'success', historical analysis can contribute to understanding the reasons behind such perceptions.

#### 3.2 RESEARCH DESIGN

To explore why RTI arenas based on similar principles work differently, leading to different outputs, I identify three factors. These factors emerge from the available literature and in dialogue with the evidence from this work. These factors are: 1) participation in the policymaking process, 2) the professionalism of state bureaucracy and 3) RTI enforcement institutions. In Chapter 2, I have referred in detail to these factors and the key arguments I make about them. From a research design perspective, these three factors and the arguments I make about them operate as the hypotheses behind this work. I also argue that there are three types of regimes (or arenas) that result from the combination of these factors. In this way, I select a set of cases already established and work *'backwards'* to explain how they arrived at the current configuration and outputs. Thus, I show the different paths countries followed to set up similar regimes that ended up producing different outputs.

Table 3.1 provides a summary of how these cases are configured:

Case/Factor	Policymaking process	State bureaucracy	Enforcement institu- tions
New Zealand	High level of participa- tion by several stakehold- ers	Professional civil service	Ombudsman model (in- dependent and able to en- force)
Chile	Low participation: civil society, key politicians and techno-pols	Politicised civil service with a certain level of pro- fessionalism	Information Tribunal (partially independent and able to enforce RTI)
Uruguay	Low participation: civil society	Politicised civil service	Administrative Unit and the Judiciary(not inde- pendent and with low enforcement capacities/- independent but costly enforcement)

Table 3.1: Case selection

New Zealand can be considered a functional RTI regime. By functional I mean that institutions operate as expected, according to the regulation of the arena. Functional is not equivalent to a virtue nor necessary a sign that this arena is a ' transparency heaven'. When I mean functional, I mean it works as it is supposed to work according to its own standards. In New Zealand Information is often available, the state is reliable and conflict resolution is swift and established. In New Zealand, as will be shown in Chapter 3, there was a high level of participation by local civil servants and civil society members which helped to pass this legislation in 1982. Furthermore, New Zealand had a Whitehall public administration model, which, since 1912, established meritocratic recruitment into the public service. It also established the principle of political neutrality, establishing public servants to serve the government of the day, and not a particular political party. New Zealand bureaucracy was a strong Weberian type until major reforms in the 80s under the New Public Management doctrine (Boston et al. 1996). These reforms had a significant impact on how RTI operated in New Zealand, but for the purposes of the current study, I will focus on the period from 1982–1988 when those reforms had not yet been implemented. Regarding enforcement institutions, New Zealand had an Ombudsman pre-established which took over the role of administering conflict around this regulation, becoming an independent and able institution. In explaining New Zealand, this research is able to explore which particular set of events and factors allowed the emergence of such a regime. This is useful, as New Zealand is often hailed by several international organisations as an example for others in this

field. By explaining who was involved and the specific sequence of events and factors, the research provides context and a pertinent explanation of why the RTI regime worked differently, leading to a particular outcome.

Chile is an example of a mixed RTI regime or arena. By mixed,I mean that institutions often operate as expected, according to the regulation of the arena. Nevertheless, occasionally there is non-compliance issues with aspects of the RTI law, and dysfunctional situations can appear as a result of conflict in the arena. This does not imply a value judgement on the arena, but it implies that does not work as expected according to its own standards.

While the logic of RTI is established in these regimes, there are still issues about how requests and publication are handled, and the resolution of conflict takes time. In Chile, RTI was established after a set of corruption scandals and the sentencing of the Chilean government by the Inter-American Court of Justice. These events led to the approval of a RTI law. Participation in this process involved a few politicians and members of civil society. Chile is advanced in terms of managerial reforms oriented towards the implementation of NPM, particularly in terms of output budget-oriented results, and partially in terms of senior public management reform (Grindle, 2012, Ramos y Scrollini, 2012). Chile set up a special enforcement institution with a high degree of autonomy that is independent and able to carry out its functions.

Choosing Chile provides an opportunity for this research to understand the emergence and development of a regime that is evolving and how international and local factors interplay to set up a RTI regime. This specific configuration allows this research to understand more about the role of a professional yet politicised bureaucracy in dealing with RTI requests, as well as providing a unique analysis of the relationship between enforcement agencies and such a bureaucracy. By choosing Chile, I am also able to contrast how a politicised yet professional bureaucracy works compared to a non-politicised bureaucracy, as is the case in New Zealand. This contrast allows for better understanding of how this element functions in all configurations. Furthermore, it allows comparison between the role of a new and specialist enforcement institution and an already established one.

Uruguay is a contested RTI arena. By labelling an RTI arena as contested, I mean that institutions often do work as expected in this setting. This label is not a value judgement on the arena, but an indication that exhibits dysfunctional characteristics for its own standards. Conflicts are frequent and resolved in a costly way. Bureaucracy might not even deal with all requests and the publication of information is irregular. Uruguay has been a reluctant reformer in terms of the public service

(Panizza y Phillip, 2005, Panizza, 2004), less professional than the Chilean bureaucracy (Garcia y Garcia, 2010), and set up this regulation amidst pressure from civil society and international donors. It also set up an administrative unit with low levels of independence to control the implementation and resolve conflicts.

A politicised Uruguayan bureaucracy offers a unique perspective on how RTI requests and release of public information can be mediated by political interests. Uruguay also allows an understanding of how weak RTI enforcement institutions work. As a result, Uruguay allows this research to show the challenges faced by RTI regimes. When a specific combination of factors is sufficient to create a regime but it faces challenges, it also helps to contrast this case with more 'advanced' cases to look for similarities and differences.

There are two additional benefits of comparing these countries. First, Uruguay, Chile and New Zealand offer variants of enforcement institutions (presented in Section 3). As a result, the selection adds value as it explores three different institutional forms with different levels of independence and capacity. In this way, this research can add to an emergent literature on the matter. Second, Chile, Uruguay and New Zealand are small countries which are perceived to have high levels of integrity according to several international reputation indexes (Transparency International, 2013, WB, 2011) as well as solid democratic regimes (EIU, 2012). They also share a very high or high level of human development, according the UNDP Human Development Index (2012). Furthermore, these three countries present a centralised structure of government; this means they are unitary states which allow a comparison at similar levels, avoiding the complexities of comparing federal and unitary states. In short, these are small, democratic and comparable units. This is not *per se* theoretically relevant, but it eases the comparison.

A first important caveat about this comparison is the timing of the reforms. New Zealand adopted its regulation in 1982, Chile in 2008 and Uruguay also in 2008. As a result, New Zealand has now had more than thirty years of experience in terms of access to information, while Chile and Uruguay have only had five years. Therefore, a full comparison between the three cases would be flawed as New Zealand has obviously accumulated more experience in this field. Thus, for comparability reasons, this study will focus on *the first five years of each regulation*.

Related to the former point, is the issue of principles. Principles established in laws in the RTI field evolved over time and there is yet no agreement whether there should be global principles about these laws. Advocates and CSO organisations ( see for instance Mendel, 2009) have pushed for establishing basic principles at a general level (such as the United Nations) but this has not yet materialised <sup>54</sup>. The Organisation of American States endorsed a RTI Model law which establishes a set of principles for the Americas in terms of RTI (OAS,2015). In the context of this research, when I use the word principles, I mean a certain group of norms are often incorporated in RTI laws. These principles are present in the three cases selected in this research. In each chapter I show in detail the embodiment of these principles in each law. A cautionary note is that while a principle may be present in a RTI law, there could be a matter of scope. For instance, some institutions can be excluded from the scope of the RTI law for several reasons (e.g.national security) and some forms of information can be excluded from the scope of the law (e.g. information from private contractors). I list these principles in Table 3.2 providing a comparative overview of each RTI law used in this research.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup>For a list of all the principles and declarations available check Campaign for Right to Information in Nepal http://www.ccrinepal.org/resources/principles [accessed 8 March 2015]

Principle	New Zealand	Uruguay	Chile
Establishment of a presumptive right to informa- tion held by public authorities	Broad definition of public information and public authorities Section 2 Official Information Act	Broad definition of public information and limited definition of public authorities Articles. 4 and 10 Law 20285	Broad definition of public information and public authorities Article.1 Law 18381
Duty to publish public information (or Proactive Transparency): The state has a duty to provide certain information without any request. Usually this includes organisation information, budget information and decision-making information.	Principle of availability established in Section 4 Official Information Act	Duty to publish established in Article 7 Law 20285	Duty to publish established in Article 5 Law 18381
A request mechanism: This usually establishes different kinds of processes to access information from the requester's perspective and different de- grees of limitations on making a request, includ- ing being a national of the country, format, etc.	Minimum requirements to make a request Section 12 Official Information Act	Minimum requirements to make a request Article 12 Law 20285	Minimum requirements to make a request Article 13 Law18381
Limited exceptions: Exceptions allowing the non- release of information are usually few and should be interpreted in a restrictive way. Examples of common exceptions are national security, trade secrets and financial stability	Exceptions and Exemptions clearly established in Section 6 and 7 Official Information Act	Exceptions established in Article 21 20285	Exceptions established in Articles 8 and 9 Law 18381 .
Duty to assist: The state should assist requesters when using the law, providing guidance to get the information requested Accessibility: Information should ideally be free, and fees should only be charged to recover costs for accessing information	Duty to assist established in Section 13 Free in principle Part 2 Section 14	Duty to Assist established in article Law 20285 Free in principle Article11 Law 20285	Duty to assist established in article 17 Law18381 . Free in principle Article 17 Law 18381.
A conflict resolution mechanism: There should be a way in which conflicts about the release of information are resolved.	Enforcement authority established in Section 35 Official Information Act	Enforcement authority established Article 31 Law 20285	Enforcement authority established Article 19 Law 18381

Table 3.2: Principles of RTI laws compared

A second important caveat about this comparison exercise, is that the three experiences do have a different historical context in which RTI emerges. In New Zealand RTI emerges in a democratic context, but against what some would perceive as an extremely regulated economic regime (Reardon and Gray, 2007) and a government that faced serious conflicts on issues on such as the environment. The Official Information Act (OIA) was part of a reaction against this state of affairs, as New Zealanders sought to expand their rights.

Uruguay and Chile present a different context. The legacy of authoritarianism in Chile and Uruguay links the development of RTI to other human rights issues, which were not present in the New Zealand case. Both military dictatorships operating during a 'Cold War' environment committed gross violations to human rights. Both military dictatorships ended after a negotiation between civilians and military juntas. Former dictators kept a certain level of formal or informal influence around some key decisions related to certain institutional issues, including the military. In this way, RTI was conceived amidst a struggle to recover democratic institutions and civic liberties. Campaigns for freedom of information would be linked to issues such as access to documents produced during the military dictatorship about human rights violations and freedom of expression.

In Uruguay RTI discussions started 15 years after democracy was regained. As noted in this research, Uruguay has been traditionally acknowledged as one of the most democratic nations in the region setting up advanced social rights and civic liberties early on the 20th Century. Democracy was lost from 1973-1985 in the context of the Cold War. Thus, Uruguayans returned to their path of enhancing civic liberties and dealing with a traumatic past. Chile was also acknowledged as a democratic regime if slightly more conservative in terms of social rights. Democracy was lost and regained in 1990, opening up a new chance for Chileans to expand their rights. Thus, the authoritarian past in both countries is relevant to explain the emergence of these laws and their context, but does not affect the case selection. When these laws were discussed and passed all these cases were considered democratic countries (EIU, 2012)

Finally, it is necessary to acknowledge the effect of technology in these arenas. In 1981 NZ officials did not have to deal with e-mail and the internet as their Uruguayan and Chilean counterparts did in 2008.

This study deals with complex processes with interdependent variables, which implies that this research makes a considerable effort to describe as accurately as possible how exactly these factors configure a RTI arena. This means addressing who were the key stakeholders, the sequence of events,

the context and the process of adoption, exploring the linkages to its eventual implementation. As a result, this case study employs process tracing as a methodological device to achieve its goals. Such a methodological device allows us to *link initial conditions to certain outputs* (Vennesson, 2008).

As in other case studies and qualitative and comparative research, there are limits. This research is unable to account for all the possible cases that can emerge. This is to say, the findings are only applicable to the cases selected, as the objective is to show how they are structured and deliver different outputs. This approach works well when the numbers are small (as in this case) but it may not be applicable to other cases. (Ragin, 1989). Yet, due to the current state of the field, it is still a valid strategy to explain why RTI regimes operating under similar principles end up working differently. Further theory development and study could enable a refinement of the categories and theory presented here. Another common critique of qualitative and comparative studies is the argument of 'selecting on the dependent variable'. In this way, critics often point out that qualitative researchers select cases because of the variation (or lack of variation), not exploring the entire range of options to test different independent variables and their effects. In this case, I argue that the selection is purposeful as it aids in comparing existing outputs and shows the different variables at play that led to them. The value of this work is in identifying those variables and explaining the way they link to the outputs in each arena according to the literature and evidence available. Thus, it fits the research strategy I advance in this work.

### 3.3 DATA GATHERING

Data was gathered through three different techniques: elite interviewing, analysis of relevant historical documents including legal records and media records.

In terms of elite (or qualified) interviewing, it has long been considered one valid method to collect information, particularly when developing conceptual work. Combined with process tracing, elite interviewing allows for establishing facts that were not documented, contrasting facts and reconstruction of events. It fits with process tracing as a methodological device (Tansey, 2005). While the term 'elite' may have certain class implications, in this context it does not necessarily mean a member of the country's leading political and economic elite, but someone with unique knowledge of the subject at a political, policy or implementation level. In some arenas, these people were, in effect, members of the political elite. The sampling and selection of interviewees was guided according to the desk research performed for each case. In the particular case of New Zealand, I was not able to gather

many elite interviews, because legislation was approved in 1982 and some key stakeholders were either not in a condition to answer or were deceased. Interviews were semi-structured and allowed input from the interviewees, as it was essential to develop the framework. Interviews were granted under conditions of anonymity. This was done to protect the interviewees from potential harm to their reputation or position for taking part in this research. Most of them were willing to go on the record, but I decided to follow conventions in this field and did not name them. Most of them were identified according to their position. Interviews lasted for 45 minutes to one hour. I performed 65 interviews<sup>55</sup> in three countries according to Table 3.3:

	New Zealand	Chile	Uruguay
Politicians/ Authorities	2	6	14
Public servants	2	8	9
Experts/Academics/ Journalists	4	8	I 2
Total	8	22	35

Table 3.3: Interviewees

Uruguay demanded more interviews due to the absence of studies and written material, unlike Chile and New Zealand where there is fairly good documentation. I took part as participant or organiser in four seminars in these countries, which allowed me to understand better the context in which practitioners work. Finally, in partnership with a software engineer and colleague, Gabriela Rodriguez, we set up the prototype for an online access-to-information request website based on free software Alaveteli for the Uruguayan case study. The collaboration emerged at a conference we both attended in the context of this research, organised by the British NGO My Society at the University of Oxford on the 2<sup>nd</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup> of April, 2012. The prototype was prepared at the premises of the London School of Economics and Political Science, Government Department over the next four days after the conference. The software provides an interface where users can request data from several government departments covered by an access-to-information law. New Zealand and Chile already had similar portals, hence the collaboration was useful to explore the Uruguayan setting where no data was available about the government response. The prototype was fully developed by DATA – a Uruguayan NGO which I chair – and was turned into the current website *www.quesabes.uy*. It was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup>I carried out a total of 100 interviews but only 65 were fit to use in this work. Of those a selected set are quoted in this text as shown in the Appendix I

formally launched as an access-to-information portal in partnership with local access-to-information activists in this country in October 2012.<sup>56</sup> The software also helped to expose a set of reactions from the administration aiding comparability with the other two cases.

The design and implementation of the software in Uruguay requires a set of clarifications about my involvement as a researcher. My research design does not contemplate an action- research methodological component as a central element. Nevertheless, this particular development can be understood under this research approach. Action research assumes the researcher works alongside members of a given community to develop a solution or knowledge about a certain issue. In this way, the researchers work with counterparts to generate evidence and potentially develop new approaches to tackle practical issues (Herr & Anderson, 2005). Central to this approach are matters of ethics and professional judgement. My involvement as part of this research project was in terms of setting up the prototype as described above. This meant to analyse the Uruguayan legal framework to ensure that the prototype complied with Uruguayan RTI law as well as with Uruguayan data protection law. When the organisation I chair- DATA Uruguay- decided to continue with this project, it was also decided that all the basic statistical data available from the project would be open to all interested parties, including government organisations, researchers, international organisations and civil society organisations. This is the data that used in this research. In this way no other type of data that would have required a different research and ethical framework (e.g. personal data of requesters, data from public servants, specific patterns of web behaviour, etc) was used in this research. When the organisation decided to push forward with the project, I also raised concerns about potential misuse of this tool (e.g. 'vexatious' requests'). I monitored the website to prevent these requests. To date, the website did not register any vexatious request. Thus, the portal does not constitute an 'experiment' in which the researcher seeks to apply a set treatments to users to achieve a certain goal or probe a certain point. It does constitute a limited intervention in which- as described- I made a set of choices in terms of engaging as a researcher in the design and in monitoring potential problematic behaviours. The Uruguayan case also requires an extra caveat about the researcher himself. I am Uruguayan and I've been fairly active in the right to information and public policy community in Uruguay before conducting this research. As a result, interviewees might have reacted to who I am, and what they perceived as my views in the past. This is always a risk in qualitative studies and I did my best effort to check different sources and triangulate interviewees testimonies with other data available.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup>A full history of this development and credits for different parts of developing the software can be found at: http://www.datauy.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/Creditos-Quesabes.uy.pdf

# FUNCTIONAL RTI ARENAS: THE LIMITS OF SUNSHINE IN NEW ZEALAND (AOTEAROA)<sup>57</sup>

'The Official Information Act...a nine day wonder'. Robert Muldoon, New Zealand, Prime Minister 1982

'In short, the Queen's papers have become the people's' (Lange vs. Atkinson 1998)

'Making the decision to withhold information used to be easy – the only question was: will it embarrass the Minister?' Peter Brooks (1984)

#### 4.1 INTRODUCTION

New Zealand is consistently recognised as a good regime in terms of access to public information (Access Info-CDI 2012). There are reasons for such a well-earned reputation that can be traced back to the combination of three factors: levels of participation in the policymaking process, the professionalism of state bureaucracy and the autonomy and capacity of RTI enforcement institutions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup>Aotearoa in Maori means the 'Island of the long white cloud'.

In this chapter, I set out to describe how the access-to-information regime emerged in New Zealand. Second, I will analyse how the New Zealand RTI arena evolved during the first five years. The reason for doing so is for comparability purposes among the three case studies presented in this work. Third, I will describe the core government agencies, the roles of requesters and public servants. I will also provide a brief description of the evolution of the New Zealand RTI arena up to the present, identifying key feedback loops. Fourth, I will introduce a set of puzzles presented by the New Zealand case and explain them according to the arguments advanced in this work.

# 4.2 THE QUEST FOR ACCESS TO INFORMATION: THE EMERGENCE OF THE NEW ZEALAND RTI ARENA

#### 4.2.1 A world of secrecy

New Zealand was an early adopter of right-to-information legislation when in 1982 it passed the Official Information Act (OIA). The OIA was greeted with scepticism by the prime minister of the day, Robert Muldoon, as a 'nine day wonder'. Nonetheless, the law has since been in place for thirty years, providing a sound anchor for the New Zealand RTI arena. In this section, I seek to explain the key elements in the design phase of the OIA that allowed this policy to survive the test of time, turning the OIA into a constitutional convention.

There is compelling evidence that, before the introduction of the OIA, there was an atmosphere of tension about the use of public and private information by state authorities, as well as high levels of secrecy. The underpinning legal tool justifying this was the Official Secrets Act (1911)<sup>58</sup> which established that public information was the property of the New Zealand Government, and imposed draconian sanctions on public servants for 'wrongful communications with anyone outside the state' (Elwood, 1997). As noted by Gregory (1984), official secrecy fitted the tradition of a Weberian bureaucracy such as the one New Zealand had in place at the time.<sup>59</sup>

Before OIA, New Zealand was a place where public servants had to sign a declaration of secrecy to protect public information. As mentioned in discussion records by one public servant:

It has been said, not altogether facetiously, that a public servant who discloses the number of cups of tea

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup>The Act was based on the British Statue of 1911. When NZ gained full independence from the UK, the Act was incorporated in the New Zealand legal system, dated 1951.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup>New Zealand was one of the first countries in the world to legislate and implement centralised meritocratic recruitment for public servants, providing them with tenure which would ensure consistency across New Zealand's relatively large public sector at the time.

# consumed in his office is guilty of an offence under of the Official Secrets Act. (GS. Orr, 1984)

The Official Secrets Act led to serious issues in terms of efficiency and accountability in the public sector. For instance, in 1962 the New Zealand Government engaged in a large campaign to get rid of polio, vaccinating its entire population. However, some of the material might have been contaminated, which allegedly resulted in serious consequences twenty years later for those involved. In 1974, speculation about this event had a significant impact on New Zealand's public. An MP took up the case and a report followed. The report shed significant light on the process, ending public controversy, but only when full information was available (Collins, 1984). There is anecdotal evidence by journalists and public servants about 'secret meetings' to get very basic information about policies, and even limits in terms of which social events a civil servants could go to due to the secrecy regulations. For instance, after a major outbreak of possible wine contamination, the answer to the question about which brands were involved was:

# Sorry, we can't tell you because it could constitute prejudice, and we could deny someone a fair trial if we try to prosecute them. (Southworth, 1980)<sup>60</sup>

While the dense web of regulation around official secrets provided a framework for secrecy, the government of the day also had the political will to enforce it. Robert Muldoon, New Zealand National Party Prime Minister at the time, was very well known as a charismatic leader who often had major disagreements with the public service (Gustafson, 2000).<sup>61</sup> Muldoon promoted a series of policies whose objectives were to give the state a larger role in the economy: the 'Think Big' programme. Muldoon aggressively pushed forward these policies and made sure to release as little information as possible about the policymaking process. There is significant evidence of government refusals to requests from activists groups trying to obtain public information about Muldoon's government policies, with responses which ranged from lack of time to replies of 'not being prepared' to release internal reports (Salmon 1984). Information obtained by environmentalist groups via leaks was also a thorny issue. For instance, a circular from the government of the day in 1976 made this point:

I am quite confident that no committee member would make these documents available to pressure

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup>Most of this anecdotal information is available on transcripts from a conference in 1980 when campaigners were pushing for the OIA. Another example was a standard question about new helicopters bought by the NZ Royal Air Force. The journalist asked 'How fast can an Iroquois helicopter go?' The reply never came and the journalist just went to a text book where the speed of the Iroquois helicopter was available. There are also reports about lack of information for trade union bargains, and key information delivered in boxes falling off trucks for the right people to pick up.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup>In New Zealand, the constitutional convention of free and frank advice establishes that ministers should receive all the available information to make decisions, with the best advice from the public servants in an impartial and comprehensive way regardless of whether or not the advice accords with ministers' views. (Cabinet Manual, 2001).

groups, and that I regard the matter as one of simple theft. A theft is a criminal offence. I shall have no hesitation in recommending the application of the law should the identity of the thief be ascertained. (Director of Forestry 1976, quoted in Salmon, 1984)

Secrecy was established but, in 1962, New Zealand also became the first Westminster democracy to set up an Ombudsman. The New Zealand Ombudsman was the first set up outside Scandinavia and established itself as a reliable and legitimate figure where the 'layman' could seek remedy against unfairness caused by the public administration. The office of Ombudsman was conceived as an administrative arbiter and it was initially involved in matters of social policy and services (Lundvik, 1980). Although initially resisted by the civil service, by 1969 there was evidence of compliance with the Ombudsman resolution and respect for its impartiality (Weeks, 1969). As a result, New Zealand had one institution in place to counter the 'unbridled power' (Palmer, 1979) of the executive, where a 'first-past-the-post' (FPP) electoral system in place provided considerable room for the Prime Minister to manoeuvre. The Ombudsman was an important piece of New Zealand's institutional landscape when the OIA arrived and a significant check-and-balance institution to protect individuals. There was a breeding ground developing for the discussion of RTI. Yet, as in other scenarios, events trigger reforms.

# 4.2.2 A 'fair go' in New Zealand: RTI and the events that unchained change<sup>62</sup>

According to historical evidence, two events were important to advance the OIA: the environmental campaign against the 'Think Big' government programme and a set of activities by the NZ intelligence service over a prominent civil servant. In a Cold War context, a respected public servant, William Sutch, was arrested under the Official Secret Act under the charge of spying (Section 3) which included obtaining information that 'may be of use directly or indirectly to an enemy'. According to Gustafson (2000):

The Attorney-General, Dr Martyn Finlay, reluctantly agreed to Sutch being prosecuted and a trial by jury was conducted in the Wellington Supreme Court 17–21 February 1975. Sutch was found not guilty and following his acquittal there was considerable public criticism of the SIS, which led to Rowling deciding to review the Official Secrets Act and also on 8 August 1975 to set up an inquiry into the SIS conducted by the Chief Ombudsman Sir Guy Powles. Powles submitted his report to Muldoon on 6 May 1976. It contained ten findings and 28 recommendations and led to the drafting later in the year of a Security

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup>A 'fair go', in Australia and New Zealand, is a colloquial term meaning a reasonable opportunity to do something.

Intelligence Amendment Bill and in 1978 the establishment of a committee chaired by Sir Alan Danks to consider freedom of information.

Sutch was acquitted but his health suffered and he died soon after.<sup>63</sup>

Another set of events was related to environmental issues. The Think Big programme was an aggressive state-led industrial programme which promoted a series of environmentally controversial projects such as dams, methanol plants, petrol plants, and electrification and aluminium smelters. There is compelling evidence that environmental information about aluminium smelters and other projects was systematically denied by the government (VUW, 1980). New Zealand cabinet notes from 1978 dealing with fairly basic evidence were deemed confidential (NZ Cabinet, 1978, 1980). The Commission for Environment, whose role at the time was to monitor some of the high-profile projects, noted problems with secrecy of several processes, which resulted in unclear guidance even in the government's own activities:

I have expressed to you and the previous Ministers my reservations about cabinet minutes as a record of the main decisions taken by government. It does not record the Hon. Venn Young's argument in favour of including social impacts in the broadest sense, or the support he obtained from his colleagues. (NZ Cabinet, 1978)

In other words, excessive secrecy was not only undemocratic, but also inefficient for the government itself (Palmer, 1987). Even the Auckland District Law Society recommended a non-partisan revision of the handling of public information legislation. Atkins (1999) notes that a small but well-organised environmentalist group was essential in adding pressure to approve the Official Information Act. Other stakeholders included one member of the opposition who also put forward an access-to-information bill with no success (Taggart, 1985).

In short, there were two events that can be identified as triggers for the OIA reform: resistance to the Official Secrets Act and pressure from public opinion on environmental issues. The events unfolded in an existing climate of tension about government secrecy.<sup>64</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup>Controversy about Sutch's espionage activities remain, although new information available seems to confirm he was not a spy. (New Zealand Herald, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup>Former State Service Commissioner Peter Boag argues that in 1964 there was already regulation about progressively releasing information although it seems not to have had much impact on the discussion (Boag, 1984).

### 4.2.3 The policy mix: civil society and unexpected policy entrepreneurs

Key policy entrepreneurs were initially the Ombudsman and a small group of environmentalist campaigners who helped to trigger the reform.

In 1978, the government set up a Committee on Official Information (also known as the Danks Committee)<sup>65</sup> whose main aim was 'to contribute to the larger aim of freedom of information by considering the extent to which official information can be made readily available and in particular to examine the purpose and application of the Official Secrets Act, 1951'.

Almost immediately, a Coalition for Open Government assembled by civil society and championed by former ombudsman Sir Guy Powles entered onto the scene.<sup>66</sup> Most of the ideas in the policy stream were discussed through submissions to the Danks Committee.

The Committee published two reports in 1980 and 1981 which reflects how the policy stream fluctuated in those days. There are three key elements to consider in this 'primeval soup' as relevant to the subsequent development of the New Zealand RTI arena: a 'close knit' policy community, a full awareness of other experiences around the world at the time, and, paradoxically, the extensive participation of the public service in the process.

New Zealand is a close-knit community of policymakers due to the size and resources the government possesses.<sup>67</sup> As a result, New Zealand policymakers work very closely with each other and are used to working with familiar concepts and procedures, thus helping streamline the policy process. At the time this law was adopted, the New Zealand bureaucracy had not been affected by the radical New Public Management reform, which would foster more diversity in administrative forms in the public sector (Boston et al. 1996). Therefore, there was a shared knowledge about procedures, principles and goals for the public service. Thus, debates about administrative procedures, principles and related issues were framed by a shared understanding in the public sector.

Policymakers in New Zealand had full access to most of the available international experience, which gave them a unique vantage point when designing the system. In a civil society newsletter

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup>Sir Alan Danks, an academic from Canterbury University, was the president of the committee and he and Judge Kenneth Keith from Victoria University of Wellington were the only non-public servant members. The rest of the Committee was formed by public servants from the State Services Commission, the Prime Minister's Department and the Departments of Justice, Foreign Affairs and Defence. (Taggart, 1985)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup>The campaign was organised with very few resources by a small group of highly motivated citizens in New Zealand. Being championed by Sir Guy Powles meant the campaign had a 'heavyweight' on their side, but a very limited budget. (COG, 1980, VUW, 1980, No Right Turn, 2007)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup>At the time of the OIA reform, the NZ public service did not suffer from the fragmentation that the New Public Management reforms would be responsible for years later (Gregory, 2003).

(COG, 1980), there are full descriptions of reform processes in Australia, the U.S.A., Canada, the Nordic countries, France, the Netherlands and Austria (Powles and Longworth, 1980). The Danks committee also provided an extensive review of international experience in relevant cases:<sup>68</sup>

We have followed closely the debate in Britain, Canada, and Australia, since their experience of information problems arises in settings similar to our own. We have also studied the systems adopted in the United States and Sweden. Our aim has been, however, to find solutions relevant to New Zealand needs and circumstances. In seeking the way which might serve best to promote the aim of freer information flows in this country, we have relied heavily on local sources. (p. 6)

The Committee then engaged in a thorough analysis of New Zealand official secrets and related regulations, which resulted in a major principle shift: openness was the default mode for public information, not secrecy. In the words of the Danks Committee:

We therefore consider that the system based on the Official Secrets Act should be replaced by a new set of arrangements. The Government should, in our view, reaffirm its responsibility to keep the public informed of its activities and to make official information available unless there is good reason to withhold it. Grounds for withholding information from the public should be set out clearly, along with the basic principle. (COG, 1980 p. 4)

Besides the international experience on legal and policy analysis, there was also a more local political reading about the meaning of the Act. In the words of the Danks Committee:

Access to official information is part of a wider general issue. It involves the whole interrelationship of government and the community, and the mutual advantage in communication and co-operation. The increasing complexity of official interventions undoubtedly contributes to community attitudes, and to the generalised concerns about ability to influence government action, that has, in turn, spurred debate on open government. (COG, 1980, p. 19)

The New Zealand civil service took a leading role in the debates about the Act. As noted by Gregory (1984):

There are probably some who will argue that having the Act drafted by a committee composed mainly of top public servants was akin to the idea that the Society for the Promotion of Community Standards<sup>69</sup> should draft indecency laws.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup>At the same time, Australia discussed a bill about access to official information at a federal level. The bill ended up being less systematic and more problematic in terms of implementation that the New Zealand one (Snell, 2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup>The Society is still a fairly conservative organisation supporting certain limits to freedom of expression and the promotion of certain moral values often associated with Christianity.

Although there were several voices criticising the heavy participation of public servants in the Committee<sup>70</sup> (Taggart, 1985), this worked to the advantage of policy design. Most of the public servants involved in this particular group knew the ropes an access-to-information policy would pull inside the machinery of government. One of the members of this committee, Kenneth Keith, described this group as mostly a '*very progressive and forward-thinking group of civil servants*' (Keith, 2012). While they were representatives of the civil service, they also had in mind broader challenges for the machinery of government as a whole. Thus, the OIA was seen in a different light, as a tool to enhance participation and collaboration with the public. They were also a group of traditional and highly respected civil servants who probably reflected the view of their colleagues and found it increasingly difficult to live under the Official Secrets Act. This group was largely responsible for the design and analysis that would lead to the current state of affairs in the New Zealand RTI arena.

The Committee received 130 submissions from people and organisations. Eighty of them were interviewed, which reflected a wide concern for the topic. Among them, government departments had the opportunity to submit papers which, of course, made the Danks Committee's task more complex (Keith, 1984). There were also opponents of this law across the civil service and the political spectrum. Notably, some large agencies were fiercely opposed to releasing information, and most of the public service considered this law a threat to the provision of free and frank advice to the government. As noted by the Ombudsman at the time:

No one who has been involved in the development of the new legislation can fail to have been impressed and not a little dismayed by the guarded and in some instances entirely negative reaction of many public officials to the notion that official information of any kind should be made more accessible to the public. The same attitudes were common when the Ombudsman Act passed. (Laking, 1983)

In this way, RTI was not an agreed concept among civil servants, but one that was very much discussed. At some point during the policymaking process, a group of high-ranking civil servants became convinced of the need for such a law, and went ahead with the plan even in opposition to some of their colleagues' instincts. This pivotal shift made possible not only the advancement of the bill but crucially facilitated early implementation and promoted a certain degree of ownership in the civil service, as this study will show.

The Committee made a set of recommendations that decisively shaped the initial OIA and the way the current New Zealand RTI arena works:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup>In the words of one of the members, a 'secret committee of bureaucrats meeting in secret', (Keith, 1984)

- An evolutionary outlook towards the implementation of the policy: information would be available progressively. This would ensure a gradual and initially consistent implementation of the policy.
- A clear and broad definition about what constitutes public information. This would ensure that practically no information is out of reach in this arena.
- A balanced approach to privacy and official information tha would ensure appropriate consideration for privacy and eventually would be outdated by the Privacy Act.
- A set of generally liberal guiding principles to release, classify and retain public information. This would ensure an easy request regime, with relatively little difficulty for requesters.
- A large list of authorities who would be subject to the law, including state-owned enterprises (SOEs). This would ensure exceptions were difficult to justify later.
- The decision to set up an implementation body (the information authority) and an independent control body (the Ombudsman) to resolve potential conflicts between the administration and citizens. The existence of ownership in the civil service and a neutral information enforcement institution would be essential to sustain the system.
- The decision to not involve the Courts in conflict resolution about official information requests. This would ensure a non-legalistic approach to access to information.
- The decision to keep public servants in charge of making the decision of releasing public information or not, which would keep them as stewards of the system and provide them with partial ownership of the decisions.
- The decision to keep the ministers 'in control' through leaving the final call to release information to the executive if challenged by the Ombudsman. This would placate politicians' initial fears about the access-to-information regime, as well as being aligned with New Zealand's constitutional framework at the time.

The Committee proposed that the Ombudsman should be in charge of handling complaints about the Official Information Act, but it also noted that such an approach would lead to certain inconsistencies in terms of the release of public information, due to the fact that decisions made by the Ombudsman were on a case-by-case basis.<sup>71</sup> The Committee sought to take advantage of the fact that the Ombudsman was already an established institution, dealing with the public service, and that its 'raison d'être' was aligned with that of the OIA. Both institutions were designed to deal with the same issue:

New Zealand is a small country. The Government has a pervasive involvement in our everyday national life. This involvement is not only felt, but is also sought, by New Zealanders, who have tended to view successive governments as their agents, and have expected them to act as such. The Government is a principal agency in deploying the resources required to undertake many large-scale projects, and there is considerable pressure for it to sustain its role as a major developer, particularly as an alternative to overseas ownership and control... Our social support systems also rely heavily on central government. History and circumstances give New Zealanders special reason for wanting to know what their government is doing and why. (COG, 1981 p. 19)

The Ombudsman, designed as an independent parliamentary officer, was then the natural arbiter for any dispute. It was a legitimate actor, created due to the same motivations and respected by public servants and the public. Crucially, in the New Zealand system the Ombudsman has the power to investigate all documents from public bodies, acting as an intermediary between the administration and the citizen. In this way, the new Official Information Act's handling of complaint procedures was built into an already established routine between the Ombudsman and the administration (Shelton, 1982). In the words of the Danks Committee:

The Ombudsman already can and does handle cases in the information field in accordance with their well established procedures with the mana<sup>72</sup> the office has acquired over two decades. (COG, 1981 p. 16)

As Shelton (1982) notes, the Ombudsman would disseminate public information through special reports, reports to the Parliament and individual complaints. In the words of the then Ombudsman himself, George Laking:

I can only see my function in this area as having been materially enlarged. (Laking, 1983)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup>The Committee also advised the setting up of an independent body whose main function would be key to increase public information progressively, issuing advice on what should be deemed public, what should be withheld, and issuing advice on grey areas. The Committee went to great lengths to justify its existence, and in modern terms this would be a unit in charge of ensuring proactive transparency. Furthermore, the Committee argued that such a body would ensure a certain degree of consistency across the public sector (COG, 1981 p. 16). This body was not finally set up in the way the Danks Committee envisaged it (White, 2007 p. 28), and, as a result, all decisions about when and how to release public information in the New Zealand system continue to be on a case-by-case basis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup>Mana is a Maori term referring to power or prestige in a community

Eventually, the law was passed on December 17<sup>th</sup> 1982 after a brief discussion of less than 12 days. The politics of the day made it very difficult for Muldoon or the opposition to ignore the recommendations of the Danks Committee. In the New Zealand governance system, recommendations from a Committee are typically accepted by the government of the day. Yet politicians managed to modify some aspects of the original proposal, most notably the recommendation about the existence of an information authority, establishing a 'sunset clause' for such an authority, which was tasked with the mission of promoting and standardising OIA requests procedures across the public sector.

Muldoon did not seem to be particularly concerned about this piece of legislation. To some degree, the law was just seen as a declaration of principles, a salvo more than ground-breaking regulation. The law passed with little significant discussion, although there is evidence that some MPs were keenly interested (Keith, 1984). Robert Muldoon called the OIA '*a nine day wonder*' but it proved to be one of the most enduring pieces of legislation in the New Zealand constitutional system. The Hon. J. K. McLay mentioned that '*the bill represents one of the most significant constitutional innovations to be made since the establishment of the office of the Ombudsmen in the early 1960s'* (Belgrave, 1997).

#### 4.3 THE NEW ZEALAND RTI ARENA: 1982-1987

New Zealand moved to implement the act swiftly after its approval in 1982 and, in July 1983, it came into force. When the OIA effectively started to work, New Zealand was in transition from a conservative government led by Muldoon to a new Labour (left-wing) one<sup>73</sup>. In this first stage, major changes in the state sector were still being discussed and, as a result, the New Zealand RTI arena operated under the same administrative structure that had existed under the previous government. This would change with the well-known New Public Management reform of the 1980s.

In this section, I provide an analysis of the original RTI arena up to 1987. First, I provide an analysis of New Zealand RTI law. Second, I describe the state and the role of the public service. Third, I provide a summary of feedback loops in the NZ RTI arena. This section shows how the interplay between core agencies, the government of the day, the Ombudsman and the courts was crucial and shaped some of the key characteristics of both the current and the early New Zealand RTI arena.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup>Robert Muldoon called a snap election and lost it, creating a subsequent constitutional crisis by not following instructions from the elected government during the transition (or caretaker) period.

# 4.3.1 New Zealand RTI law

Table 4.1 summarises the main characteristics of New Zealand OIA law.

	Table 4.1: NZ Official Information Act			
Presumptive right to infor-	for- Information about procedures, decisions and support documents			
mation held by public au-	should be public. Information is understood in a broad sense (i.e.			
thorities.	not just documents or materials produced by the state; can include			
	oral histories, section 2).			
Proactive publication	The principle of availability establishes the principle that the in-			
	formation shall be made available unless there is good reason for			
	withholding it. There is no set of common categories and formats			
	for publishing information (Section 4) .			
Request mechanism	No special procedure. Requester has to be a NZ national or a resident			
-	of New Zealand. There is a time limit of twenty working days that			
	can be extended (Section12).			
Exceptions and Limits	There are conclusive and special reasons to limit the information			
	release (Section 6 and Section7). Among these reasons are: security;			
	defence; international relationships; prejudice to the maintenance			
	of the law (including the prevention, investigation, and detection of			
	offences); personal safety; stability, control, and adjustment of prices			
	of goods and services, rents, and other costs, and rates of wages,			
	salaries, and other incomes; international public debt; special provi-			
	sions around commercial interests of state-owned enterprises, special			
	provisions concerning privacy; third-party interests; protection of			
	the free and frank advice convention; protection of communica-			
	tions; and information about negotiations (including commercial			
	and industrial negotiations).			
Duty to assist	Part 2 Section 13 establishes a duty to assist requesters.			
Fees	Part 2 Section 14 In principle, there is no charge for getting docu-			
	ments. If charges are applicable, they should be proportional.			
Conflict resolution System	The law establishes the Ombudsman as the conflict resolution insti-			
	tution.			

New Zealand RTI law is a very detailed law in terms of procedures and exceptions. This was the result of the involvement of the civil service and the availability of legal advice on the matter. As noted, the process of designing this law was viewed by many participants with suspicion due to the significant involvement of the civil service However, such involvement did not influence the law in a negative way.

# 4.3.2 The state

As noted in Chapter 2, the state is the largest information holder in any given society. In comparative terms, New Zealand has always had a large state sector. According to Polascheck (1949) and later Schick (1996), the New Zealand state always had a small number of large departments (Schick, 1996, p. 28). The period until 1984 can be seen as governance by hierarchies (Gill, 2012) where the state played a larger role in the economy, providing services through trading departments and local governments. It was a highly centralised system, where central government was a major player and employer. A Royal Commission in 1962 established several inefficiencies of the system; the fact that there was a meritocratic system in place helped to standardise certain practices across the state, including storing and archiving information. In short, New Zealand bureaucracy was a sound and traditional Weberian system. In total, 174 organisations were subject to the Official Information Act (Information Authority, 1987).

In this context, the core agencies are the ones that collect information from other agencies, which mean they are able to convey information about the arena and the state itself. In New Zealand, these nodes identified are: the Information Authority, the State Services Commission, the Treasury and Archives New Zealand

The Information Authority was created to define and review categories of official information with a view to enlarging the categories of official information to which access is given as a matter of right (OIA, 1982, Section 38, expired). However, it was not the authority as originally envisaged by the Danks Committee but a transitional implementation agency (White, 2007 p. 33). As a result, the Information Authority was in charge of making public information progressively available to the public, a term known in modern freedom-of-information language as proactive disclosure. The Information Authority played a key role in leading policy implementation, providing evaluation of the policy and also providing key statistics about the evolution of the Official Information Act. The Unit also dealt with the review guidelines for personal records (Boag, 1984).<sup>74</sup>

The Authority operated as a centre where public servants could get advice, as well as providing indepth analysis of issues that recent OIA legislation affected, such as privacy and archives (Information Authority, 1985, 1986, 1987). The Authority performed a key role streamlining previous secrecy provisions (more than 220) and recommending the repeal of several acts, helping the system to be

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup>The Unit also had an advisory board convened by the State Services Commission which involved the Permanent Heads of the Ministries of Defence, Justice, Social Welfare and Trade and Industry, the Post Office, the Prime Minister's Office, and the Treasury (Boag, 1983).

more consistent. This coordination role was particularly difficult. The Authority itself noted:

The general force of the exercises which have been undertaken is to consolidate and widen the coverage of the OIA as the centrepiece in the handling of official information formulating conditions and clarifying processes in pursuit of the general ideal of open government. Public agencies could not be rushed into compliance with suggested changes and painstaking consultations have sought to establish agreement and promote confidence. (Information Authority, 1985).

The authority was disbanded in 1987 as an independent institution, although some of the personnel and functions were transferred to the Ministry of Justice (Snell, 2000). The disbandment had major effects in New Zealand as no central records of FOI requests were kept (Clemens, 2001, Hazell, 1989). For instance, in 2001 a local researcher found that core agencies were responding to requests but there was an absence of guidance and information policies; this was directly linked to the disappearance of the Authority. In the words of the Ombudsman's Office,

Its role in monitoring the success of the legislation in practice has been vital and will be sorely missed in future. If there is one lesson from the Authority's existence, it is that the process of open government cannot succeed on an on-going basis without some form of continuing official oversight at a policy level. It is not appropriate for the Ombudsmen to have that role; we would accordingly express the hope that the Authority's monitoring functions will be assumed by some other body. (1988 p. 29)

The lack of an authority also shaped the New Zealand system in the way OIA requests are dealt with at an administrative level, using the broad categories foreseen in the law, but on a case-by-case basis. The disbandment also resulted in lack of training for public servants, possibly resulting in inconsistency of procedures across New Zealand public administration.<sup>75</sup>

The State Services Commission performed the key task of briefing public servants about the extent of the act and how to proceed when releasing information. Wiles (1984) noted that the Services Commission dealt with thorny issues for the New Zealand public service, such as the constitutional convention of free and frank advice, the time frames to process OIA requests and the issue of record keeping. Since the State Services Commission was the most relevant civil service institution at the time, the issue of the convention of free and frank advice became dominant. In the context of the New Zealand government, free and frank advice is built in a tradition of a politically neutral civil service, which means that advice must be honest, impartial and comprehensive to maintain the confidence

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup>As White (2007) points out, this could also have been the consequence of the change in the role of the State Services Commission who went through the New Public Management reforms. As a result, the SSC was in charge of hiring chief executives and evaluating them, but had no obligation to train public servants in several areas.

of present and future ministers. (Cabinet Manual, 2001). During the early implementation of the act, permanent heads of department reported issues with releasing policy written by public servants (Galvin, 1983, Clark, 1983) that would dominate debates around the OIA among public servants.

Although there is evidence that archivists played a role in pushing for the OIA (Lambeth, 1983), Archives New Zealand was not an initial big player in this RTI arena (White, 2007). In addition, by several public servants' accounts, archives in the public sector were a potential weakness for full implementation of the law:

I suspect that we all have an uneasy consciences in respect of our record systems. They have never been the pride and joy of our respective administrations. If these systems are inadequate for our present needs, their inadequacy to meet the anticipated pressures of the era of open government will become dramatically apparent. (Deputy Chairman SSC, 1983)

Some departmental libraries initially took on the role of receiving requests, while other sections, traditionally linked to library services such as record management, took a more active role. Librarians were acutely aware of two of the most significant challenges to the OIA: the Copyright Act, and the Government Printing Office, who had serious delays in publishing material. Librarians also promoted the idea of a disclosure log, which would record all the disclosures and could be published once a year, but the idea never gained currency (Lambeth, 1983).

The Treasury was initially hesitant to release public information, most notably around commercial interests and economic forecasts, which at the time were deemed secret. The Treasury saw an opportunity in the law to start publishing material that was actually useful for economic decision-makers. As a result, the Treasury started to proactively release more information. The OIA law proved a useful tool (at least rhetorically) when the Treasury put forward the set of NPM reforms (The Treasury, 1987), where transparency played a key role. As noted by Mulgan (2004):

Some departments have taken advantage of this new freedom by publishing their own recommendations. This is most notably the case of the Treasury. It has been long-standing practice immediately after an election for departments to present incoming ministers with briefing papers, setting out the functions of the department and the main policy issues... The Treasury, after the elections in 1984, 1987 and 1990, took this process a stage further by publishing their briefing papers in the form of book-length policy manifestos in a clear attempt to influence the government. (Mulgan, 2004 p. 67)

Most commentators on the Act acknowledged that if the Act were to work well, it depended on the administrative discretion of public servants (Boag, 1983), and it was not meant to be '*a charter for* 

whistle blowers'. In other words, information should reach the public through official channels.

One of the most pressing anxieties for public servants in the early OIA days was the possibility of a stampede of requests. This did not materialise. Table 4.2 shows data from the Information Authority from 1983 to 1987:

	•	1		
Year/Requests	1983–84	1984–85	1985–86	1986–1987
OIA requests	1152	730	721	707
OIA denied re- quests	714	373	281	219
OIA partially re- leased	386	302	383	336
OIA condition- ally released	52	55	57	152 <sup>76</sup>

Table 4.2: OIA Requests in the NZ RTI arena

Source: [Author's analysis based on NZ Information Authority 1982–1987.]

Year	Denial Rate
1983–1984	62%
1984–1985	39%
1985–1986	51%
1986–1987	30%
Average1983–1987	45.5%

Table 4.3: Denial Rate in the New Zealand RTI Arena

*Source:* [Author's calculation based NZ Information Authority 1982–1987.]

On average, in the period 1983–1987 the denial rate was 45.5%. The numbers show a decrease in demand as well as a decrease in denial rates by 1987 and are consistent with the qualitative evidence and reports from the Information Authority that suggest initial tensions around the law and, later, a partial adjustment on the part of the public sector. In any case, almost half of the requests were denied. Furthermore, almost all the requests approved were partially released, which suggests that not all the information requested was released.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup>Source: Information Authority (1987). Numbers exclude personal information requests under the same Act.

1	1	
Requests	Refusals	Refusal Rates
136	II	8%
124	2	2%
71	7	10%
12	10	83%
26	19	73%
19	2	10%
33	14	42%
466	89	20%
	136         124         71         12         26         19         33	136       11         124       2         71       7         12       10         26       19         19       2         33       14

Table 4.4: Refusal Rates per Department in NZ RTI arena

Source: [Author's calculation based on NZ Information Authority 1987.]

Table 4.4 provides a description of the number of requests departments were receiving in 1986–1987 and the replies they provided.<sup>77</sup>

The numbers support evidence that, after an initial upsurge of OIA requests, departments started to manage the process and provide more information to the public, if partially modified. Evidence suggests that the main departments were below the average in terms of request denials.<sup>78</sup> The Unit's statistics show that up to 30% of the decisions to withhold information were challenged in the Ombudsman's office. It also showed that calls for release of information dropped from 64 in 1985 to 15 in 1986 to 12 in 1987. In its final report, the Authority noted that public servants' original fears had not materialised and that there was evidence of a shift towards a more open regime.

There is evidence that New Zealand public servants struggled initially to adjust to the Act. A strategy was devised to channel requests appropriately involving senior civil servants, particularly when denial of requests was involved (Boag, 1983). There were initial worries about the time-consuming process to reply to access requests, lack of guidance on how to proceed with replies, and anxiety about the release of policy advice to ministers. In addition, the Ombudsman reported a tendency to think that something should not be released and then find an excuse in the Act (Laking, 1984).

The sole responsibility to release public information was in the charge of the public service, through

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup>There are limitations and errors in the data provided by the Information Authority (1987) in the final numbers (p. 12), hence there can be discrepancies in the same report, particularly regarding the refusal rates.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup>However, due to the notation procedures, these numbers should be considered with caution.

the Department's Permanent Secretary. This is to say that public servants, not politicians, were entrusted with the responsibility of making information available. However, this posed a set of challenges for the public service, as information released could also damage the confidence of the minister, which in turn could affect the convention of free and frank advice and impartiality of the civil service. For instance, if policy briefs emerged showing discrepancies between a minister's actions and advice from public servants, then an embarrassing situation could arise. The Information Authority reported in 1986 that initial fears were settling and that such a situation did not happen. However, public servants were forced to make decisions that could upset their political masters, who might see them as disloyal. As a result, some public servants deemed it appropriate to consult with their ministers whether to release information, a practice that, while it made sense, was not completely agreed upon, as the minister could have *'two bites of the cherry*<sup>2,79</sup> Thus, there could be consultations with the ministers in order to check whether to release the information, although the responsibility remained with the public servant. Section 14 of the act also allowed for the request to be transferred directly to a minister's office.

Another common situation was to transfer a request to other departments. Information is or could be available but, if it was the responsibility of another department, consultation could be a lengthy process which would consume time, and usually led to the interaction of several offices looking for the information involved. In fact, the Ombudsman has criticised agencies approaching the transfer process based on who had requested information. Two agencies would consult the minister on every report coming from the media or a political opposition party (White, 2007 p. 59)

An unusual response from the civil service would be to charge for the information, if retrieving it seemed too expensive or costly. While this could be part of a delaying strategy, charging for information would also be a response to *'fishing expeditions'*, large requests with no clear indication of what information was sought. Delaying strategies such as requiring clarification, transfer of the requests to third parties that could be affected, or requesting formalities from the requesters were used in the system, most of them using the set of exceptions provided in the Act.

The ultimate change of attitude is not writing down anything that could be released. As mentioned by Keith (1984), during the consultation period and in the aftermath of the approval, several public

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup>The expression refers to the fact that ministers would have the opportunity to express their opinion twice: when consulted and then potentially vetoing the release of information. Thus, public servants who had ordered the release of public information would find themselves in a very awkward position after a ministerial veto. This concern became less relevant when the veto mechanism changed and the Cabinet had to issue an order in council (White, 2007 p. 40).

servants would suggest that some things might not be written down. This is consistent with research that shows a trend towards advice being tendered to ministers in a more informal way (Poot 1997, Shanks, 2002).<sup>80</sup> As noted by Voyce (1996):

Ministers do not want to be haunted by a paper trail which could demonstrate that they have made decisions contrary to the advice proffered by officials.

#### 4.3.3 Demanding information

Table 4.5 shows a partial understanding of who the requesters were in the early days. Note that these requesters were the ones that managed to reach the Ombudsman, which supposes a degree of commitment to get the information:

	Table 4.). R	Table 4.3. Requests per user in the NZ RTTAtena				
User/year	1983/1984	1984/1985	1985/1986	1986/1987	1987/1988	
Media	34	21	29	18	N/A	
MPs	ΙI	9	3	I	59	
Special Interes Groups	t 33	24	27	25	22	
Individuals	241	195	166	177	N/A	
Private Sector	49	50	33	30	N/A	
Not classified <sup>81</sup>	67	N/A	N/A	67	N/A	

Table 4.5: Requests per user in the NZ RTI Arena

Source: [Author's analysis based on Ombudsman's Office 1982–1987.]

As noted in Chapter 2, there are four types of requesters: expert and willing users (*'elite task forces'*), expert and infrequent users (*'snipers'*), users with low expertise and frequent use (*'firing salvos'*) and users with low expertise and infrequent users (*'innocent requesters'*). As in other RTI arenas, journalists, researchers, MPs and civil society are among the heavy users of this regulation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup>This trend was predicted by the Danks Committee: 'The requirements of openness could be evaded, for example, by preparing and giving advice orally, or by maintaining parallel private filing systems, the record of how decisions are arrived at would be incomplete and inaccessible...' (p. 7).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup>This category is not specified in the Ombudsman's report. Only the previous categories are specified. The researcher assumes that a set of requests was not classified.

### Elite task forces and firing salvos: journalists and civil society

Journalists were in 1982 among the first users of the OIA, although journalists perceived the law as not fully effective. As noted also, in other RTI arenas, information is a perishable commodity and as such, the more it is delayed the less interesting it is for journalists. In the New Zealand case, the OIA came as a dramatic change for journalists, as what once was secret was now very much public. In the words of a prominent journalist of the time, '*Our top news stories, the pieces of official paper found on the rubbish, the governmental briefcase left in a taxi, are all going down in flames, because it's now all part of the service under the OIA*' (Priestly, 1984). The quote shows how journalist feared that OIA might reduce their privileged access to sources or leaks that they managed to get from the public service.

By its own account, the New Zealand media at the time was diverse but lacking in a significant investigative journalist tradition that could take advantage of the new OIA. Journalists stressed that 'they were not the enemy', as usually they would work for the public interest, while other users of the OIA, such as corporations and specially trained lawyers, would use it for profitmaking purposes. Some journalists were initially dismissive of the act, describing it as 'a political huckster trick, the same rotten deal as the Official Secrets Act, in a bigger, brighter and more publicly acceptable package' (Berryman n.d., quoted by Atkins, 1997). An early study organised by journalists in 1982 showed a variety of responses from public organisations in New Zealand to OIA queries. Some queries were replied to in eight days, which in comparative terms was a good standard at the time and still is today, but journalists were initially not satisfied.<sup>82</sup> Requests ranged from figures for public salaries to appointment procedures. Priestley (1984) reports an episode where government officials (not identified as such) tried to find out the identity and details of the requesters by visiting the house of one requester.<sup>83</sup> Journalists kept using the law and, crucially, once information was obtained through OIA, this was properly acknowledged in the papers, a practice that continues until today. The different range of interests and capacities in this group in New Zealand shows that, to some degree, journalists were frequent users of the law, but not always very effective ones.

Civil society organisations gathered in the Coalition for Open Government remained influential users of the Act after the law passed. Environmentalist groups were one of the most active. The use of the law was not merely to gather public information, but, as stated by one member of the Native

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup>According to Priestley (1984), the State Services Commission drew a time limit of seven days to reply to users but this timeframe seemed unrealistic at the time. This seems to be confirmed by Boag, 1983.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup>The incident was related to an OIA request about an appointment to the Poultry Board, and apparently government officials were sent to find out who was requesting the information and why.

#### Forest Action Council:

'Our need of official information derives from our desire to participate in the striking of balances in policy formation. We are not interested in simply being informed of what decisions the government is making for us; rather, we are seeking to adjust the balance in those decisions by putting forward an alternative strategy' (Salmon, 1984) p. 92.

Salmon (1984) reports an improvement in the liberalisation of forest and other environmental information after the OIA came into force. As more information became available, members of civil society were also able to fine-tune questions and professionalise the way they requested information. Despite the aforementioned improvement, there is evidence that departments denied the existence of information when it actually existed and had previously been leaked to other requesters who were not aligned with the environmentalists' interests. Furthermore, the timing of responses was also unsatisfactory, as it did not allow enough room for analysis and participation in several cases. In these cases, the Forest Service would use the legal exception that the information sought 'will be shortly published'. Moreover, information that used to be published before the Act was then not made available, using the new Act exemption as an excuse.

#### 4.3.4 Snipers and innocent requesters

Politicians were slow in terms of adopting the use of OIA but there is evidence of requests in the first year of the Act looking for information that could be used to embarrass the government (Knapp 1984). As noted by the MP Gary Knapp in 1984:

The Official Information Act has as much bite as a gummy sheep. So long as innumerable prohibitions against disclosure of information are retained in other pieces of legislation, I would go as far to assert, moreover, that this Act is of more relevance to ordinary citizens than to members of Parliament (Knapp, 1984).

Records in 1986 show that only one MP used the Act and complained to the Ombudsman (Ombudsman, 1987). According to the Ombudsman's report (1989), during the period 1988–89, opposition MPs' requests surged from 22 the previous year to 59. The Ombudsman noted that 'though the Opposition was slow to take advantage of the Act it now appears to be using it increasingly as a major means of obtaining hard information on which to base its critical role as her Majesty's loyal Opposition' (Ombudsman's Office, 1989, p. 28). Parliamentarians were not among the people that were supposed to use the law, as the lack of discussion in the Danks Committee shows (White, 2007)

p. 32). The law eventually ended up being used by MPs and even altered some conventions in New Zealand government settings. For instance, there is evidence of the development of a constitutional convention where the leader of the opposition would be consulted on the release of documents from previous administrations (Schoff, 1993).

Individuals used the OIA law with different degrees of success. There is insufficient data to describe full use by individuals, but lawyers figured among them. Lawyers slowly took up the OIA and used it for several purposes, most notably to access evidence in the pre-discovery stage. As a result, they acted more like 'snipers' as they had extensive knowledge of the law, and usually had an idea of the documents that they were looking for. Companies also became users of the law, but with a very narrow focus. They also became extensive users of the law due to the restrictive climate that operated in New Zealand's business environment. Companies were often looking at public procurement processes or regulations that used to be secret.

# 4.3.5 RTI Enforcement institution in the New Zealand RTI arena

The Ombudsman plays a central and unique role in the New Zealand RTI arena. The key role of the Ombudsman is to protect the citizens from maladministration. The Ombudsman Act 1975 grants the Ombudsman powers to investigate and recommend changes where an unfair administrative procedure is found.<sup>84</sup> As noted in Chapter 2, enforcement institutions can be classified according to two criteria: autonomy and enforcement capacity.

#### Autonomy

Table 4.6 summarises the information about the autonomy dimension.

The Ombudsman is a parliamentary officer appointed by parliament for a period of five years and can be re-appointed for a second period. The Ombudsman is appointed by a Select Committee of the parliament where all parties should agree on the person to appoint. There is an extensive screening process where parties engage in several consultations chaired by the Speaker of the House. The consensual aspect of this process guarantees the Ombudsman independence and legitimacy. However, the process is not open to public scrutiny and civil society members do not have a say in terms of who they select as Ombudsman. Traditionally, the Ombudsman's Office has at least two Ombudsmen,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup>I Ombudsman Act 1975.

Dimension	Indicator
Screening and appointment process	Process regulated involving all parties in New Zealand
· ·	The Parliament appoints the Officer
Stability	Appointment is regularly performed
Oversight	An Ombudsman decision could be vetoed by the Executive
Resources	The budget is allocated in consultation with the Ombudsman
Perception	No official survey available.

Table 4.6: Autonomy

one of whom takes the leading role as Chief Ombudsman. Furthermore, this Committee also is in charge of setting the budget the Ombudsman's Office should have in consultation with that office.

Once elected, the Ombudsman has to report to Parliament every year, but is independent in terms of the function he/she performs. The Ombudsman is also independent of the Courts and his/her decisions are not subject to judicial review. Independence from other institutions was won through several challenges during the Ombudsman's history. In terms of the OIA, the government tried to diminish the Ombudsman's independence by challenging the Office's decision in court. The Danks Committee had not foreseen the involvement of the courts in access to information issues. This logic made sense in the context of the New Zealand governance system: the executive is accountable to the people, not to the courts. Unlike other settings, such as the United States of America, the courts in New Zealand cannot strike down legislation and are seldom involved in mediating constitutional disputes. In the case Wyatt Co Ltd v Queensland Lakes District Council [1991] 2 NZLR 180, Judge Jeffries observed that:

The allegations of errors, unreasonableness and failure to take into account relevant matters are attacks on the several judgments the Chief Ombudsman had to make in the functions ordained for him by the Act. That Act requires him to exercise his judgment using experience and accumulated knowledge which are his by virtue of the office he holds. Parliament delegated to the... Ombudsman tasks, which at times are complex and even agonising, with no expectation that the Courts would sit on his shoulder about those judgments which are essentially balancing exercises involving competing interests. The Courts will only intervene when the... Ombudsman is plainly and demonstrably wrong, and not because he preferred one side against another. (Wyatt Co Ltd v Queenstown Lakes District Council.1991)<sup>85</sup>

In this way, as predicted by the Danks Committee, the courts deferred to the Ombudsman, and to date no Ombudsman's decision has been challenged in court. The early decision of the Danks Committee plus the reassurance that the courts would not intervene gave the arena predictability and clearly established the conflict resolution system. The decisions operated as a reinforcement of the role of the Ombudsman's Office and its independence.

In the context of the OIA (1982), the Ombudsman could only be overruled by the ministerial veto. This could be exercised by the minister and had to be recorded in writing and sent to Parliament, as well as being properly justified (Williams, 1984). Thus, ministerial veto was to some degree limited but its existence made the ministers officially the ultimate information gatekeeper. In the first six months of the act, the Ombudsman received 188 requests for investigation under review and four of his recommendations were vetoed by ministers. Most of these requests were resolved informally by the Ombudsman (Watson, 1984).

The veto was then used by ministers in the early days of the OIA. In the period from 1982 to 1987, the Ombudsman issued 92 recommendations and the ministers exercised vetoes 14 times (Law Commission, 1997). According to Hazell (1989), eight vetoes occurred under Muldoon. Vetoed information also included the combined electoral roll (sought by a debt recovery company), an evaluation report on computers in schools (sought by the Post-Primary Teachers' Association), a proposal to set up an investment bank, the price of wall plugs purchased by the Post Office, and a geothermal report (sought by a mining company).

Vetoes were not initially linked to the political importance of the request. A good example comes from education policy documents on fairly simple cases that were not released by the relevant minister challenging the Ombudsman's authority (Kelly, 1984). Another example was the opposition by the Ministry of Labour to releasing estimates of unregistered unemployed. The exception of breaching 'constitutional conventions' was usually used for not releasing such information, with statements such as '*opinions of departmental officials on unregistered unemployment could well be at variance with those of the Government*' (Ministry of Labour, 1984). Some legal scholars suggested that this kind of veto could be challenged in court, but this did not materialise (Baragwanath, 1984).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup>According to Chen (2010) this decision was later sustained in several court decisions and has been further considered in Rangitikei District Ratepayers Association Inc v Rangitikei District Council HC Wanganui CP12/00 28 September 2000, and was referred to in Sanford Ltd v Minister of Fisheries HC Wellington CP257/94, 31 October 1994 and Television New Zealand v Ombudsman [1992] 1 NZLR 106 (HC).

A decision to veto an ombudsman's recommendation was not taken lightly but, in the words of former Prime Minister Muldoon, politicians were willing to use them:

While on this occasion I am prepared to agree with the decision of the Ombudsman being carried out, it nevertheless, as the reserve bank directors pointed out, breaches the principle of confidentiality of it, and whereas as leader of the government, which introduced and passed the OIA, I would be reluctant to override the decision of the Ombudsman, I consider as a general rule that departmental advice is more important than the curiosity of the journalists and on a future occasion my decision is likely to be different. (Muldoon, 1986)

# Enforcement capacity

Table 5.7 shows the enforcement capacity of the New Zealand Ombudsman's Office.

Iable 4.7: Enforcement Capacity				
Dimension	Indicator			
Extent of the legal mandate in terms of review processes	full access to documents.			
Extent of the legal mandate in terms of enforcement practices	Non-binding initially but enforceable.			
Extent of the legal mandate in terms of imposing sanctions?	No sanctions			
Resources (staff, budget, capacities) to carry out the assigned tasks	Lack of adequate staff (Ombudsman Reports 1982–1987)			
Service delivery	Existence of minor backlogs.			
Decisions or sanctions effectively applied?	14 vetoes out of 92 recommendations.			

Table 4.7: Enforcement Capacit

The Ombudsman had inquiry powers which, according to the Ombudsman Act, allowed this institution to access files and get information from other public offices. This was (and is) one of the cornerstones where the Ombudsman's power lies in the New Zealand RTI arena. The Ombudsman can issue non-binding recommendations that the government should follow. The Ombudsman cannot impose sanctions on the civil service; nevertheless, an Ombudsman's recommendation or a report to Parliament can be considered a sanction. Reports are not taken lightly by the Civil Service. Formally, twenty-one days after a recommendation is issued, it becomes public duty and is then enforceable by the Solicitor-General. The Ombudsman welcomed this new role, noting it was different but related

to its functions:

I am not, under the Official Information Act, deciding whether a departmental decision or action is unjust, unreasonable, discriminatory or wrong. I am called upon to decide, much as a court would do, whether the department or organisation has, first, interpreted correctly the provisions of the Act and, secondly, provided an adequate justification of its decision to withhold information. (Laking, 1984)

Inquiry powers were also part of a dispute with the government. In the Ombudsman v the Police (1988), the Judiciary stated that:

The provisions of the Ombudsman Act apply (S. 29 of the Official Information Act), and under SS. 18 and 19 they are given wide powers of inquiry and are not confined to the material put before them by those immediately involved. In the nature of things he who alleges that good reason exists for withholding information would be expected to bring forward material to support that proposition. But the review is to be conducted and the decision and recommendations made without any presumptions other than those specified in the Act.

At the time of the OIA approval, the Ombudsman was an effective institution, as around 2000 complaints would come to the Ombudsman for several reasons and most would be processed on time. Furthermore, the fact that the Government rarely challenged its (non-binding) advice was also a matter of great importance in terms of the Ombudsman's effectiveness (Laking, 1983). When the OIA was approved, the Ombudsman's Office coped with new activity which affected its capability. Table 4.8 provides a picture of the workload the Ombudsman faced in those early time:

	Table 4.8. Ollibudish		Workload		
Number of Requests received/ Years	1983/1984	1984/1985	1985/1986	1986/1987	1987/1988
	435	354	343*	318	482†

Table 4.8: Ombudsman's Office Workload

\* This figure is an approximation taken from the Ombudsman's report produced in 1997. Initial reports ran from March to March, but eventually the series was discontinued and ran from June to June. The 1996 Ombudsman's report shows a graphic which does not specify the exact number for the period but would be a reasonable estimate.

† Data coming from Ombudsman's Report (1989). Increase due to Local Government Official Information Act.

Source: [Ombudsman's Office 1982–1987]

The Ombudsman statistics provide a clear picture of the issues in the New Zealand RTI arena in terms of resolving OIA requests:

As noted, the Ombudsman's Office dealt with more work and carried an annual backlog of

	17 71	1		
Review cause/year	1983/1984	1984/1985	1985/1986	1986/1987
Refusals	369	290	261	211
Corrections	II	6	3	N/A
Deletions	II	6	I	4
Charges	3	5	8	12
Transfers	I	0	5	5

Table 4.9: Types of claim presented to the Ombudsman's Office

Source: [Ombudsman's Office 1982–1987]

unresolved cases. In several reports, the office noted that an increased budget was needed to carry out the new functions.

Table 4.10: Classification of Outcomes				
Outcomes/Year	1983/84	1984/1985	1985/86	1986/1987
Discontinued (or- ganisation resolved issue)	31	165	177	181
Sustained	25	64 <sup>86</sup>	15 <sup>87</sup>	I 2*
Not sustained	16	71	81	66
Declined	19	86	8	6
Not pur- sued/Discontinued	15	13	31	72
Under Investigation	193	136	142	80

\* 34 recommendations made.

Source: [Ombudsman's Office 1982–1987]

The process to challenge an authority not complying with the OIA was fairly simple: the complainant would go to the Ombudsman and then the Ombudsman would notify the agency involved. The Ombudsman would then conduct an inquiry, requesting all the relevant documents and recommend disclosure of those that seemed relevant to the claimant. Recommendations from the Ombudsman are not mandatory, but are rarely ignored due to the moral weight they carry. Recommendations are supposed to be implemented after 21 days, as the government has a duty to observe and implement them.88

Numbers provided by the Official Information Authority showed that calls for release from the Ombudsman diminished from 64 in 1985, to 15 in 1986 and to 12 in 1987. Some of the Ombudsman's work was behind the scenes, dealing with public agencies before issuing formal recommendations, a practice that remains until today (White, 2007 p. 42). The interplay between the ministers and the Ombudsman was then an essential feature of the final stage of releasing public information. This tension between an Ombudsman with no formal powers and the political powers is indeed one of the fluid limits of New Zealand's transparency environment. The successive testing of this limits led to a series of reforms limiting the power of the politicians and ensuring the Ombudsman's independence, which in turn ensured more transparency and more sophistication in New Zealand's RTI arena

The leadership of the Office is also important in terms of how the enforcement works. This is obviously an attribute difficult to measure. The approach by the first Ombudsman in charge, Sir George Laking, was, according to colleagues, essential to combine the requirements of the OIA and the function of the Ombudsman (White, 2007; Belgrave, 1997). As a result, a personal factor in terms of the leadership of the Office can be considered important in the evolution of New Zealand's RTI arena. Each Ombudsman brought a set of skills and priorities that would shape the office's development.

The above description of this enforcement institution shows that it is an able and independent institution which fits into the category of 'Knight Templar' presented in Chapter 2.

#### 4.4 THE EVOLUTION OF THE NEW ZEALAND RTI ARENA

New Zealand has now had 32 years of experience with RTI and provides evidence to strengthen the core argument of this thesis: that the influence of early decisions affects how a RTI arena evolves. As noted in Chapter 2, arenas experience feedback loops which reinforce (or potentially change) the way they work. In this section, I point to a set of significant feedback loops the New Zealand arena experienced affecting scope, processes and the role of information enforcement institutions.<sup>89</sup> It should be noted that from a macro perspective, the arena was affected by three major factors: the New Public Management reforms, the Electoral Reforms and the rise of technology. Even with the impact of these major factors, the arena evolved to strengthen the enforcement institution, include

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup>This duty was potentially enforceable by the courts, though I have found no actual evidence of this.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup>Note that it is impossible to provide a full assessment of the New Zealand experience. For a full review, White (2007) and the Special Commission reports (1997, 2013) provide an in-depth view of the experience.

more organisations in the scope, refine and further refine the processing of RTI requests, and publish more information.

#### 4.4.1 Feedback loops

#### The 1987 Reform

In 1987, New Zealand passed a significant reform of the OIA and passed the Local Government Official Information and Meetings Act (LGOIMA). The feedback loop was triggered by the need to review the OIA as originally agreed and planned by the Danks Committee. This opened a major opportunity for reform in terms of scope and procedures. The logic for this change was that the experience with the OIA had proven valuable at a national level but that local governments were not included. This, in effect, enhanced the principle that all information should be public in New Zealand.

In terms of the scope of the Act, after lengthy debates it was extended to include the SOEs and their subsidiaries. According to SOEs, the OIA caused severe inefficiencies and put them at a disadvantage with other possible commercial competitors. The general argument from an SOE perspective was that several report mechanisms already in place to the shareholders' assembly and ministers was enough in terms of accountability. Although SOEs acknowledged the importance of being 'open', they maintained that this did not mean they should be subject to the OIA (Allen, 1997, Bauman, 1997). However, in 1987, up to 70 modifications were made to the different acts to provide a coherent framework (Donnelly, 1997). Among other tools to avoid the OIA, SOEs would try to include commercial confidentiality clauses in contracts with providers, a practice that to the Courts seemed unacceptable.90 SOEs remained subject to the Act and to the public interest test. Some SOEs competing in the market were in a better position to not disclose information, while others with regulatory and social functions were under more pressure to release information. (Donnelly, 1997). The Committee specially set up in 1990 to study the situation found that the benefits of having SOEs subject to the OIA outweighed the possible cost of administration (White, 2007 p. 34). SOEs are a source of conflict in several arenas, and New Zealand is not the exception. The battle about the scope of OIA continues until today where the Ombudsman has mentioned a strong tendency on the part of new SOEs and public sector bodies to escape from Ombudsman control (Ombudsman, 2012)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup>In the case Wyatt Company (Ltd) v Queensland Lakes District Council, Justice Jeffries stated, 'There cannot be allowed to develop in this country a kind of commercial Alsace beyond the reach of the statute'.

In terms of procedure, in 1987 a new regulation ensured that twenty working days was the time limit for answering OIA requests.<sup>91</sup> Previously, the law had not established a time frame in the hope that Government units would self-regulate. Conflicts about delays prompted its inclusion.

In terms of implementation, the disbandment of the Information Authority in 1987 proved to be an important blow to the system, with two specific results: the lack of specific and standardized training for civil servants, as well as the loss of central guidance in terms of answering access-to-information requests. This would lead to a fragmentation of approaches towards OIA, a tendency that would be reinforced by the NPM logic which encouraged freedom to manage in each department. Special Commission reports in 1997 and 2012 mentioned the need for central coordination in terms of supervision and advice about OIA for civil servants.

In terms of the powers to withhold information, in 1987 the ministerial veto was replaced by a collective veto by Order in Council. The change made vetoing an Ombudsman's decision more difficult, as it required every minister in a cabinet to agree. In the context of the current electoral system, cabinet ministers could be from different parties, making vetoes extremely unlikely.

#### The 1993 Privacy Reform

Another major change was the approval of the Privacy Act, and the Privacy Commissioner, in charge of dealing with requests for personal information that were initially covered under the OIA Act, and were later covered by the Privacy Act. The reform effectively separated the streams of work related to public information and private information and set up a special agency to deal with private information, relieving the Ombudsman of this duty and setting up boundaries in terms of how the public sector operates with public and private information.

#### The public duty issue

In 1994, the Ombudsman encountered the first non-compliance case when a school principal refused to release documents demanded by school parents. The Ombudsman had ordered the release of this information and the school principal decided not to follow the Ombudsman's order, effectively challenging the obligation to fulfil a public duty. New Zealand does not have a solution for this (very rare) kind of behaviour and, at the time, the Ombudsman invited the Solicitor-General to effectively

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup>The Law Commission (1997) recommended reducing the time limit to fifteen days, although eventually this was not implemented.

enforce its decision. The point is not minor: New Zealand's Ombudsman's power is based in terms of legitimacy and persuasion and if agencies do not follow its recommendations, this is a major issue. Since then, the issue has resurfaced in discussions and a recent review of the law (NZLC, 2012) suggested establishing this duty clearly in legislation.

#### The Official Information Amendment Act 2003

In 2003, a set of reforms addressed the issue of large requests (or fishing expeditions) and lack of resources for agencies. In cases where public servants are required to collect substantial quantities of information, they are allowed to charge for information or to extend the time to answer the request. It also established a consultation procedure with the requesters.

The reform also expanded the proactive information duties of the Ministry of Justice, ordering the publication of more information on line, partially addressing technological change and the rise of the internet. Furthermore, the reform also included airport companies where the government had more than 50% of control, effectively adding more SOEs to the scope of the Act.

Finally, the reform formalised a previous practice by the Ombudsman of accepting verbal complaints and asserted their validity, but specified that they should be documented.

#### The Public Records Act: 2005

Technology also played a significant and radical change in terms of the OIA environment in New Zealand, particularly with the arrival of e-mail. The tendency to use e-mail means more information which needs to be collated demanding more work and resources. (Ombudsman's Report, 2003). As one requester noted, in 1982 there were clerical workers making sure that everything was in order. By 2002, with the major changes in public management and technology, it was becoming increasingly difficult to access records (Hager, 2002). Managers in several areas also expressed concerns that, with the introduction of the Public Records Act, there would be trouble such as '*Files are in disarray, there is stuff in electronic records, stuff in papers and the two don't match up sometimes*' (White, 2007 p. 121).

In 2005, New Zealand passed a major act on public records which effectively determined which records are to be kept and which records can be disposed of. Record-keeping became an important activity and the situation in 2005 showed that there were reasonable systems in place but the challenge of electronic information was not yet being handled appropriately. As White points out, Archives New Zealand is providing guidance on the underpinning information structure of the government

or, to put it simply, '*it is not possible to release information that cannot be found or has not been kept*' (White, 2007 p. 49).

## 4.5 AOTEAROA: SUNSHINE AT ITS BEST, YET A LONG WHITE CLOUD

In terms of outputs, New Zealand corresponds to what I defined as a functional arena. Table 4.11 shows a synthesis according to the definition presented in Chapter 2

Availability of public information on a proactive basis	Progressively available in all organisations by 1987
Efficiency in dealing with RTI requests	Bureaucracy adjusted and by 1987 requests were handled within an average of 20 working days
Accessibility and effectiveness to resolve disputes	System in place was accessible and effective. Om- budsman's Office does not charge for services and cases were resolved within reasonable time- frames (Ombudsman's Office, 1987)

Table 4.11: outputs of NZ RTI arena

Source: [Author's analysis based on Information Authority, 1987, Ombudsman's Office, 1987]

New Zealand passed a significant reform that has endured more than 30 years. It went from being 'a nine-day wonder' to becoming a significant part of the New Zealand government system that endured two major changes, the NPM reforms and electoral changes. There are three factors that explain what led New Zealand to adopt such a reform: the policymaking process, the level of professionalization of the New Zealand bureaucracy and the previous institutions in place.

In terms of policymaking process, New Zealand developed a robust process in which there was a great detail of analysis of other experiences but which was largely focused on its own problems. The process then was largely endogenous and driven by local interests from civil society and, up to a point, from a group of public servants. The public service took part extensively in this process (and was heavily criticised for doing so) and some of its key leaders participated actively in the Danks Committee.

However, in a country with a strong tradition of Weberian bureaucracy, a fair question to ask is: why would a group of public servants want a RTI arena? Furthermore, once the law was approved and passed, why would the civil service comply reasonably well with such regulation? A partial answer to the pivotal role the civil service played in this regulation is the desire for change by a small minority of leaders. The New Zealand Civil Service was deeply affected by secrecy regulations, but also showed signs of resistance once discussions about the OIA started. In other words, it was one thing was to get rid of the 1911 Official Secrets Information Act but a very different one to set openness by default. This shift was only envisioned by a few individuals working in civil society as well as on the Danks Committee. The ideas behind this group of people as well as the early defenders and members of the Ombudsman's office were a sign of New Zealanders' liberal outlook on rights and guarantees for individuals. This led to (at least partial) ownership by the public service, some politicians and sections of the civil society.<sup>92</sup>

The level of participation led to the establishment of a policy community that played a significant role when feedback loops emerged. Subsequently, the New Zealand regime improved, extending its scope as well as limiting the power of the executive. The policy community remained influential in terms of generating ideas and through several reviews, seminars and policy forums. In this way, a tight community of practice was set up. The disbandment of the Information Authority meant that New Zealand lost an important reference for this policy community. Without an authority in charge of collecting information and reporting on the OIA, the arena lost an important function that would lead to implementation issues in the following years.

The second important factor that explains how this arena operates is the professionalism of the New Zealand bureaucracy. New Zealand had at the time a politically neutral civil service. The civil service got hit by implementation issues such as time-consuming requests, the need to manage media and ministerial relations, as well as the possibility of being exposed to the public. On the other hand, it also gained some control over the Act. The decision to release public information is still under the control of the Chief Executive, and not in the hands of the politicians. This factor cannot be emphasized strongly enough: the civil service operated as a counterbalance to political interests when making decisions about disclosing or not disclosing public information. Even after the NPM reforms, which were supposed to drive a more politically responsive service, public servants remained committed to follow procedures as a distinctive mark of their trade. An example of this is the account of a public servant, dealing with an Ombudsman investigation, telling the Ombudsman's office that she was unable to comply because the relevant papers were in the minister's office. The Ombudsman's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup>New Zealand in 1981 was in a complex situation where other forces were also showing discontent with the high level of regulation. A small group of people were already on the march to reform New Zealand economy and governance, something they would achieve a few years later (Reardon and Lay, 2007). Was the OIA a prelude of more substantial changes to come? This is not necessarily the case. Many of these individuals were not directly linked to the issue, but it was a sign that something had to change in the way government worked in New Zealand.

office directed the public servant to fetch them as it was the only lawful solution. She crossed the street, went to the minister's office, fetched them, and eventually released the information. The public servant in question is today the National Auditor (Donnelly, 2012). A law designed to expose the potential failings of the machinery of government needs the same machinery to actually perform effectively. As the civil service in New Zealand still constitutes quite a distinct group with a certain degree of autonomy, their participation in the design and implementation of the law was one of the defining reasons why it works somewhat better than in other settings.

The OIA Act was designed to expose the work of the machinery of government, which in turn meant the end of anonymity for public servants. To some degree, the decision to change the status quo came from the public service, as several of its members advocated directly or indirectly for the OIA, and took a dominant role in the design and implementation of the law. The words of Mark Prebble, former State Service Commissioner and an influential public servant in New Zealand are eloquent about the role of OIA: '*My view, formed of close experience with the Act is that the OIA remains effective and relevant…it has been the most significant and valuable reform that has affected the public service during my career*' (Prebble, 2007).

The third factor that explains the endurance of this Act are previous institutions in place: the Ombudsman. The existence of an Ombudsman since 1962 was essential in leading towards an effective implementation of the law. The logic behind the creation of an Ombudsman was very similar to the logic behind the OIA, as both instruments are, after all, horizontal accountability tools; they were a reaction against too much power placed in the executive. The fact that the Ombudsman managed to secure legitimacy and was already an established part of the New Zealand landscape was essential to embed OIA practices.

This is to say that before the OIA, the Ombudsman was already playing a significant role in NZ governance, already earning the trust of the public through appropriate interventions, as well as respect in the public service due to the appropriate and proportionate dealing with public affairs. Thus, the existence of an embedded institution willing to take up the responsibility and also with the resources and power to stand up to the political system largely determined the success of the policy. The three distinctive notes of the office that made it effective according to one of the Ombudsmen was flexibility, credibility and independence (Laking, 1983).

The flexible approach of the Ombudsman, while creating uncertainty about what were the exact rules of the game, also created room to manoeuvre for requesters and public servants. The Ombudsman

Office is more flexible than the Courts. In this way, the Ombudsman secured a niche among other horizontal accountability institutions, carefully avoiding turf wars.

There is also a matter of agency. Successive leaders of the Ombudsman's Office became really important in terms of 'disarming' initial fears from the bureaucracy as well as balancing competing interests. To some degree, New Zealand institutions are not overly dependent on the persons in charge of them, but in this case, who is in charge does matter. It is through the combination of these factors that one can understand the paradox of a 'toothless enforcement institution' whose recommendations are followed by most of the actors in this arena. Notwithstanding a few exceptions, most of the Ombudsman's recommendations are followed.

While originally ministers could veto the release of information, the evolution led towards the need of an Executive Order in Council to block the release of information. This kind of order has never been used, and under the current electoral system where coalitions are essential to maintain power, it is highly unlikely that it will happen. Politicians of all parties also have an incentive to keep the system working as they have access to a source of valuable information with which a government can be kept in check. Thus, while the OIA remains a constant hurdle for the political system, it has a reinforcing logic behind it, as the political system is also in need of a fair arbiter that is able to sort out differences in an acceptable and legitimate way. In this way, the role of the Ombudsman in New Zealand has evolved from an administrative arbiter to a political arbiter in certain situations, as the more politicians use the OIA, the more the Ombudsman is exposed to political conflicts, thus feeding this evolution. Where politics are involved in a request, a different set of rules applies: an impartial enforcement institution that secures fair play, which in this case is the Ombudsman. This shows how far the Ombudsman has come since 1962 in the New Zealand governmental environment. Initially conceived as an administrative tribunal, the Ombudsman was supposed to deal with maladministration practices, which were largely about implementation of public policies affecting the average New Zealander. It was almost a more flexible administrative tribunal (Lundvik, 1980). By 2012 and largely due to the regulation imposed by the OIA, the Ombudsman is now an agency which deals with complex policy issues, which shows an expansion and increased complexity of its traditional role.

Power struggles are an integral part of the New Zealand arena. Because of the way the reform emerged and the institutions in place, the battle is always at the margins, in sophisticated ways rather than in more radical approaches. The OIA is now a full, integral part of the New Zealand governance system. This is the result of a well-informed policymaking process, which ensured the involvement of key actors. It is also the result of previous strong institutions being able to deal with enforcing RTI (the Ombudsman) and being able to process requests (the New Zealand bureaucracy). New Zealand's OIA has survived the test of time and is part of the constitutional landscape, but it's use keep generating controversies in this polity.

# ACCESS TO PUBLIC INFORMATION IN CHILE: A MIXED ARENA

Have you heard about it? What? It is the new access-to-information law. They can access everything we have. (Long silence) ...Oh Boy... (Overheard conversation in Santiago airport between two public servants)

'El puente vale callampa'

'The bridge isn't worth a crap'

'In the future, the armed forces will be reluctant to collaborate with civilian authorities when facing natural catastrophes, due to being forced to display their war material or military equipment' (Chilean Minister of Defence, using a colloquial Spanish expression to avoid releasing information about the cost of a bridge. He resigned over the incident.)

In 2012, an Argentinian student decided to ask the Chilean government who the lawyers representing Chile were and how much they were charging in fees for a trial before the International Court of Justice. The trial was to decide a long-contested territorial limit between Chile and Peru and was of obvious national importance. Amidst accusations of espionage and strong vocal opinions about letting an Argentinian ask for information in Chile, the government swiftly denied access to documents under the excuse of national security and international relations. The student challenged this decision before the Council for Transparency, who eventually decided to order the release of the names of the litigating lawyers and details of their fees. The Council's decision was challenged in the courts and, while the Higher Tribunal acknowledged the Council's decision as correct, the Supreme Court decided in favour of the government, noting that only the President of the Republic was able to consider and order the release of this information (Supreme Court of Justice, 2013).

The above case shows the different dynamics the Chilean RTI arena can offer. Obtaining public information is not necessarily straightforward and can trigger several complex processes. In this chapter, I explore how the Chilean RTI arena emerged and its main characteristics. First, I focus on why Chilean authorities adopted a RTI law, noting it was a reaction to internal pressures, where exogenous factors had a significant effect in terms of policy design. Then I describe the main elements of the Chilean RTI arena: the RTI law, the state, the enforcement institutions and the requesters. I conclude by arguing that, while Chile has strong regulation and relatively independent enforcement institutions, RTI institutions are not still fully grounded.

#### 5.1 CONTEXT: DEMOCRACY IN TRANSITION

Chile regained democracy in 1990 when Augusto Pinochet's infamous dictatorship finally ended. Pinochet left a democracy under tutelage (Gonzalez, 2008). Politicians were wary and cautious when dealing with the military. Chilean activists found support in the international community to make inroads into Chile's democratic, yet authoritarian regime.<sup>93</sup>

Chilean civic liberties struggles offered an ideal battlefield for lawyers. As one participant recalls: *'There was a division: conservative lawyers vs. progressive lawyers, all were organised and from different universities, but the matter was always debated among lawyers'* (IECH1).

The courts provided a significant source of stability for the newly arrived Chilean democracy but were also a source of conservatism in terms of new rights. In other words:

The Chilean courts have long been highly professionalized and institutionalized. Yet they did little to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup>For instance, in 1988 Chilean dictatorial authorities outlawed the exhibition of the film *'The Last Temptation of Christ'*. The film was controversial due to several passages that were not in line with the gospels, depicting a more human Christ. In 1996, the film was finally allowed to be shown but a group of conservative lawyers successfully introduced an injunction to stop this. As a reaction, a group of progressive lawyers took the case to the Inter-American Court of Justice (IACJ) where, after a lengthy process, the Chilean government was ordered to remove censorship obstacles to the exhibition of films (Olmedo Bustos y Otros c/Chile). The government had to abide by the classical liberal mandate: freedom of expression without censorship. The IACJ intervention was not a coincidence as in 1990, with democracy regained, Chile had become a signatory of the Inter-American Covenant of Human Rights. The international regime proved influential in fostering civic liberties.

restrain the dictatorship of Augusto Pinochet. Nor did they play much of a role in democratization, with the exception of a single decision of the Constitutional Tribunal that decreed that Pinochet had to hold the election he ultimately lost. The Chilean judges had internalized an ideology of 'apoliticism' along with a hierarchical, self-reproducing institutional structure that rendered judges unequipped and disinclined to take stands in defence of liberal democratic principles before, during, or after the authoritarian interlude. (Ginsburg, 2012)

In this scenario of judicial conservatism and division among legal elites, a set of events triggered a significant RTI reform.

#### 5.1.1 The 'window of opportunity' for RTI in Chile

#### Events triggering RTI reform: corruption scandals and international pressure

In 1997, an American company presented to the Chilean Government an investment project to buy a significant amount of land in Tierra del Fuego, a southern province of Chile. Environmentalists resisted the investment project, noting the damage it would cause to native forests.<sup>94</sup> While initially successful in stopping the project, a new version was approved by the Foreign Investment Committee. Fundacion Terram, NGO Forja and the MP Longthon submitted a request for access to all the information regarding the approval of the project. Some information was released, but the most relevant was kept back by the Administration. Furthermore, the state never justified the reasons for withholding information. Activists decided to push through the courts to get the documents. Procedures were unsuccessful, as activists expected them to be (IECH1). Finally it was decided to take the case to the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, an international human rights organisation in the context of the Organisation of American States. As noted, Chile had now the option of accessing these institutions and several activists were willing to test this.

The Commission stage is mandatory and happens before a trial before the Inter-American Court of Justice. In this context, access-to-information activists saw an opportunity to advance their legal cause:

The cause was instrumental to our purposes. Of course we wanted to help the environmentalists group but we also saw a major chance to improve Chilean institutions... We had a clear expectation: to validate some of the arguments that were made by the Special Rapporteur for Freedom of Expression and to contribute to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup>The project was presented by Cetec Engineering Company Inc. and the project was called Rio Condor. Trillium was the company that finally got the exploitation rights after several contract concessions.

#### this right globally. (IECH1)

The case was presented in 1998 and admitted before the Inter-American Court of Justice in 2003. The case received support from regional and international organisations in the form of *'amici curiae'* (written depositions) before the Commission and later before the Court.<sup>95</sup> According to the Court:

The Commission stated that this refusal occurred without the state 'providing any valid justification under Chilean law' and, supposedly, they 'were not granted an effective judicial remedy to contest a violation of the right of access to information'; in addition, they 'were not ensured the rights of access to information and to judicial protection, and there were no mechanisms guaranteeing the right of access to public information. (IACJ, 2006, p.6)

The Commission provided recommendations which the Chilean government did not fully comply with.<sup>96</sup> As noted by one of the witnesses in the trial before the Inter-American Court of Justice: *From 2001 to 2005, administrative practices were implemented that favoured the confidentiality and secrecy of administrative acts, documents and background material. These practices were based on the Secrecy or Confidentiality Regulations created by Supreme Decree No. 26 of the Ministry-General Secretariat of the Presidency. The Regulations transcended the framework of normative jurisdiction, increased the grounds for refusing information, and gave rise to the announcement of some one hundred decisions by the body of the Administration that transformed secrecy and confidentiality into 'the general rule, impairing the principles of transparency and disclosure'. Another obstacle was the limited and insufficient judicial protection arising from the special amparo (protection) remedy established in the Administrative Probity Act which, far from strengthening the principle of disclosure and access to information, has resulted in departmental heads choosing to 'wait for a judicial decision', which also provides little protection to applicants' (IACJ, 2006 p. 6). In the meantime, activists led by Fundación Pro Acceso, supported in particular by the Open Society Foundations, continued a strong campaign of strategic litigation in the local courts.* 

The above-mentioned practices were an insufficient response to civil society demands. It created the basis for a RTI arena, but showed severe resistance in the public service. In other words, it established the basis for a very basic RTI arena but with no clear framework. As President Lagos' term advanced, a new political constitution was drafted and approved, dealing mostly with Pinochet's legacy. The reform included a particular clause in the Constitution which established that all secret or confidential information should be declared so by law and by a special majority in the Legislative.<sup>97</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup>According to the procedures of the Inter-American Court of Justice, a case first needs to go through the Commission of Human Rights, which later has to recommend the case to go before the Court.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup>The government finally released all the information in the hearing before the Commission.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup>The article was very similar to a recommendation of the Commission for Public Ethics established by Eduardo Frei in

In 2006, after lengthy international litigation, the Chilean state was ordered to release the information and, in more general terms, to guarantee access to information in Chile. In the particular case, the court ordered the release of information regarding the project or a full explanation of the reasons for denying it (p. 159). Crucially, the Court ordered that:

...Chile must adopt the necessary measures to guarantee the protection of the right of access to state-held information, and these should include a guarantee of the effectiveness of an appropriate administrative procedure for processing and deciding requests for information, which establishes time limits for taking a decision and providing information, and which is administered by duly-trained officials. (IACJ, 2006 p. 151)

The IACJ decision was the final stage in a long march towards an access-to-information regulation.

A second set of intertwined events also promoted the advancement of the RTI agenda. Since 2002, the left-of-centre government of President Lagos had faced a set of corruption scandals, mostly related to payments of extra salary to members of the executive. These payments were a hidden 'extra' for several members of the ruling left-of centre coalition led by President Lagos. Other scandals included privileged access to government information or funds.<sup>98</sup> The scandals compromised the integrity of the government and, according to Olvarria et al.(2011), there were even rumours of the President resigning. The government reached out to the opposition in order to secure an agreement and address public opinion concerns. As a result, opposition and government created a Commission for Transparency and Public Probity and introduced a wide range of changes related to good governance, such as civil service reform, transparency, reform of political finances, reforms of local and regional governments, etc. (Segpres, 2006).

This set of events was also influential in setting the stage for a RTI reform, and put into motion measures that included the creation of basic norms about transparency in the public sector. For an activist pushing transparency reforms, corruption scandals were highly beneficial: 'Some of the scandals were beyond the understanding of 'Doña Juanita' ( the average Chilean) but some of them like Chile Deportes<sup>99</sup> caused indignation among citizens...the elites needed a way out and the Commission created this room' (IECH1).

<sup>1994 (</sup>Rehren, 2006). As a matter of fact, the first reference to transparency and access to information was elaborated by this Commission but most of its recommendations were not adopted.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup>The cases were known as 'sobresueldos', 'coimas', MOP-GATE, MOP CIADE, 'Central Bank' and 'CORFO-Inverlink'. A second set of cases in 2006 were Chile Deportes, an emergency programme in Valparaiso and another case in the Region of Valparaiso (Olavarria, 2013).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup>Chile Deportes was conveniently timed at the beginning of Bachelet's term, exposing funds that were never used and deceased people as beneficiaries of programmes, among other irregularities.

The above combination of facts shows a close interrelation between two intertwined factors: corruption scandals and international pressure. While the original events that led to the demand were of an environmental nature, they were amplified by a set of corruption scandals that put Lagos' administration under public opinion extreme pressure. The scandals forced the Chilean elites to look for new measures to protect stability as well as to appease public opinion. The decision from the IACJ put more pressure on the political system, as it involved the prestige of Chile overseas.

#### Politicians in need of a solution

The political stream moved to reach consensus. However, the newly-elected government led by Michelle Bachelet, from the same political party as President Lagos, distanced itself, showing more commitment to approving an access-to-information law according to international standards. Schonsteiner et al.(2013) noted (based on interviews) that it was corruption scandals, not the IACJ decision, that prompted the government to pass the new legislation. In this context, two senators, Hernan Larrain (UDI – Right) and the Socialist Senator Jaime Gazmuri, introduced a bill establishing the right to access to information. For the bill *'timing was of the essence, parties needed to show a sign of commitment to a new way of doing politics*' (IACH1). The project noted that:

...despite legislative efforts [in the 1999 Probity Act and Act No. 19,880 of May 29, 2003], in practice, the principles of transparency and access to public information are severely limited, converting these laws into dead letters [...,] owing to the fact that the Probity Act itself stipulates that one or more regulations shall establish the cases of secrecy or confidentiality of the documentation and background information held by the State Administration, and this constitutes a significant barrier to the right of access to public information established by law.

The alignment of the Chilean elites was crucial. '*The elites were aligned and the introduction of the law was a "magic window"*, (IECH1) noted one of the members of civil society pushing for the reforms. The decision of Michelle Bachelet to create a Commission to study transparency regulation<sup>100</sup> resulted in the 'Agenda Probidad' and the decision to send a proposal to the Legislative. While Senators Larrain and Gazmuri presented a project which ensured bi-partisan support, Bachelet's decision was essential to deepening and defining the agenda.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup>The Commission was composed of 7 members: Enrique Barros, Carlos Carmona, Alejandro Ferreiro, Davor Harasic, Maria Recart, Salvador Valdes and Jose Zalaquet. All of them had significant experience, although Alejandro Ferreiro was the only one that could be called a techno-pol in his own right.

#### Crafting the law: Presidential power, fast policymaking and techno-pols as policy entrepreneurs

Discussions moved quickly through both chambers of parliament and, as a result, the process to approve the transparency law took only eight months. The initial project presented by Larrain and Gazmuri established a set of basic principles but did not establish an institutional framework for access to information in Chile. Many of the '*transparency loopholes Chile is facing today, is due to the fact that this was a very quick process*' (Olmedo, 2012).

In 2006, the newly-elected President Michelle Bachelet released a set of decrees to foster transparency in the administration as well as to create a Commission of Experts whose main aim was to address concerns about corruption, transparency and efficiency in the public sector. This Commission recommended the adoption of a RTI law, and finally included the creation of a Council for Transparency among its recommendations. Presidential will is a key variable to explain policymaking and the eventual success of public policies in Chile (Olavarria, 2013). With the bill in place, civil society organisations led by Fundación Pro Acceso<sup>101</sup> started a strong lobbying campaign to modify the initial draft. '*While it was a good sign, the draft had significant limits on access to information. Our job was to push for more progressive reforms. I am not sure how far we went but if it had not been for us, crucial aspects in the design would not have been included' (IECH1).* 

President Bachelet's proposal did not include an autonomous institution but an agency to implement transparency legislation. According to Olmedo (2012), this agency was modelled on the Council for the Higher Civil Service, a body established to ensure probity in the selection of higher civil service officials. The Government was unsure whether to create an independent institution but civil society evidence was compelling. As noted by Olmedo (2012), the Council for Transparency '*was not part of the initial government agenda. It was not conceived as an external control organism… we won this reform in the field'.* The IACJ decision helped the final push for a transparency regulation, and also put Chile in the international spotlight. Chile – due to the composition of its political system and public administration – is usually responsive to international pressure. The judgment provided civil society groups with more leverage in the discussion. '*We were able to influence policy, particularly pushing for an independent institution to act as a guardian of the new law which was initially resisted or not properly understood'* (IECH2).

However, this was difficult in the Chilean context because it would need a constitutional reform.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup>Olmedo was the Executive Director of Fundación Pro Acceso. Juan Pablo Olmedo would become the first President of the Council for Transparency and was also the leading lawyer in front of the IACJ.

The solution was to create a 'sui generis' institution within the executive, with legal autonomy and with jurisdiction over administrative acts. As a result, the Legislative, the Judiciary, the Electoral Court, the Constitutional Court and the Contraloria General de la Republica – all branches of governments independent of the executive – were partially excluded from the scope of the law. Some organisations, such as the Contraloria General de la Republica and the Central Bank, actively lobbied to be excluded from the law, arguing institutional autonomy and – in the case of the Contraloria General de la Republica – overlapping competences.

The process involved several policymakers in the bureaucracy and civil society usually referred to as techno-pols. As noted by Joignant (2011), the term 'highlights their competence and power over the parties as well as their prominent role in the policymaking process, based on the resources of a technical and political nature that they demonstrate'.<sup>102</sup> According to Joignant, the influence of this group declined during Bachelet's term. I use the term in a broader sense still conveying the idea of politically powerful policymakers with a strong technical background. As mentioned by Olavarria (2013), one of the key players was the man in charge of the Presidential Commission on Transparency and Probity, Alejandro Ferreiro. Ferreiro was a member of the Christian Democratic Party which was a part of the ruling Concertacion (coalition of left of centre parties) . *Ferreiro had significant political experience and technical knowledge*.<sup>103</sup> However, Ferreiro was not the only techno-pol involved, as Olavarria's account suggests.<sup>104</sup>

On the other side, civil society had Juan Pablo Olmedo, a litigating lawyer trained overseas who was leading the charge in the international field. While other actors played an important role,<sup>105</sup> these two figures became central when policy formulation and bargaining became crucial. Their policy expertise gave them a relative advantage and also significantly affected the quality of the final policy. Support from international organisations such as Open Society and the Ford Foundation was crucial for civil society to push the agenda forward. *'When looking back, without the support of these* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup>Joignant identifies 20 techno-pols and explain their competences and the way they achieved influence in Chilean policymaking.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup>Alejandro Ferreiro had studied overseas and held significant positions in previous Concertacion governments, such as head of several regulatory agencies, adviser to the Presidency and Minister of Economics. Ferreiro would become the second President of the Council for Transparency.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup>Olavarria (2013) argues that *then, what the formulation process of this policy most appropriately expressed is the key role played by a techno-pol who, together with a group of experts, designed the policy with the strong support of the President.* This is an appropriate description of a part of the process, but through approval of the law, civil society managed to introduce significant changes, including the creation of the Council for Transparency.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup>Other actors included Transparency International Chile, the Open Society Groups represented by Helen Darbishire, Corporacion Participa, Fundación Pro Bono and Fundación Pro Acceso (Biblioteca del Congreso, 2012)

#### foundations I am not sure how the process would have ended' (IECH1).

Olmedo and Ferreiro were the policy entrepreneurs able to speak a common language and eventually secure the passage of the law. Both would meet again as members of the Council for Transparency and also as Presidents of the Council. The process could be considered mostly run by the political and civil society elite. NGOs involved were supported by high-profile advocates (most of them lawyers). The policymaking process was then quick, highly influenced by techno-pols and the international agenda and a response to a particular political reality: the corruption scandals. The way this process unfolded would have consequences in terms of institutional design and implementation, as Section 3 will show.

#### 5.2 CHILE'S RTI ARENA

As noted in Chapter 2, in a RTI arena there are at least five elements to consider: a right-to-information (RTI) regulation which is the foundation for information exchange, the nodal agent (the state), particular nodal agencies inside the state, a group of stakeholders that use this regulation and information, and an information enforcement institution, which is in charge of deciding upon the release of official information in case of controversy. In the next sub-sections, I characterise the main elements of Chile's arena.

#### 5.2.1 Chilean RTI law

Chilean access-to-information law is the cornerstone of the RTI arena, establishing the basic rules of what information should be public and how it should be released.

Table 5.1 outlines the basic features of Chilean transparency law.

Chilean access-to-information law establishes clear game rules in terms of who is subject to the law, how to request information, when to publish information and what are the potential limits. The Chilean law also establishes a clear conflict resolution mechanism which shapes the Chilean RTI arena, and also excludes a group of public sector entities from the request mechanism procedures. The request mechanism procedure is relatively simple and informal and it can be done by electronic means. Chilean law is relatively well ranked among activists groups (Access Info and CDI, 2013) and generally complies with Inter-American Standards on the matter. The level of detail and sophistication of the law can be traced back to its technocratic origins, which explains its consistency.<sup>106</sup> While

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup>Albeit with some flaws in terms of handling private information and institutional design, as it will be noted through

Presumptive right to infor- mation held by public au- thorities.	Information about procedures, decisions and support documents should be public. Information is understood in a broad sense (i.e. not just documented or produced by the state).
Proactive publication	The government has to publish on line: structure, functions, norma- tive framework, tenured and contract personnel, contracts (identify- ing contractors), public funds transfers to third parties, how to make an access-to-information request, subsidies information, auditing information, budget information and entities in which the authority has participation.
Request mechanism	Chilean law mandates a simple request mechanism to be in place. There are no formal restrictions to non-citizens.
Exceptions and Limits	There is a clear list of exceptions: prevention of crime, previous deliberation, generic requests, human rights, national security and national interest including international relationships and commer- cial interest. Future exceptions should have a special quorum by law. Other limits include classification of information as reserved for ten years and potential involvement of third parties.
Duty to assist	The law establishes the duty to assist the requester.
Fees	In principle, there is no charge for getting documents. If charges are applicable they should be proportional.
Conflict resolution System	The Law establishes a conflict resolution mechanism, setting up a Council for Transparency as an enforcement institution and judicial review of Council decisions.

Table 5.1: Characteristics of Chilean RTI law

the Chilean law refers to privacy as a limit, it is important to note that Chile has not developed a strong privacy framework. In this way, the use of privacy as an excuse not to release information is limited.<sup>107</sup>

Courts, the Contraloria General de la Republica and the Central Bank are not fully covered by access-to-information legislation. The reason for this can be traced back to institutional design in the Chilean state which set up these entities as independent, and the institutional dynamics in place in which these entities defend (vigorously) their independence. For instance, during the discussion of the law, the Contraloria General de la Republica issued a note stating that:

this chapter.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup>Except in one case where it has been argued that public servants have the right to privacy, most of the information about public servants is available on line.

"... this organisation feels a duty to express its deep concern about the adverse effects the creation of a normative and institutional system crafted without the necessary guarantees could have for administrative transparency; it is important that measures introduced do not impede or limit the Contraloria General de la Republicaoría's control function or interfere with its institutional autonomy". (Contraloria General de la Republica, 2007)

The well-known state-owned copper extraction company, CODELCO, also tried to resist (unsuccessfully) being included in the scope of the RTI law. As a result, the scope of this RTI arena comprises the executive, local governments, regional governments, universities and public companies.

#### 5.2.2 The Chilean state

In the Chilean case, public administration has four characteristics that contribute to understanding how Chilean RTI arenas work: a tradition of secrecy in public affairs, a tradition of relative control and accountability in public resources, a strong state-sector reform agenda inspired by NPM principles, and a compliant yet politicized bureaucracy. Chile had a long tradition of secrecy in public affairs (Olavarria, 2013). A study run by the NGO Corporación Participa in 2005 showed that 70% of Chilean institutions surveyed would not reply to access-to-information requests (Participa, 2005). The legacy of secrecy in the state apparatus was an obvious consequence of Pinochet's government, but also an indicator of the low levels of civic participation in Chile and the way public affairs were conducted by political parties.

Chile started significant state sector reforms in 1994. President Frei established a Commission on Ethics which, among several measures, promoted a reform of the public sector in terms of integrity. Crucially, Chile developed a management-for-results framework that incorporated several principles from New Public Management in public finances and management of the state sector. Dussange-Laguna (2013) notes the process started with President Frei's reforms plans to update the state administrative apparatus and indicators and evolved in a gradualist way. 2000–2006 were the crucial years in setting up the framework and management principles. One interviewee noted that *'it is difficult to implement a transparency law, but it would be more difficult without certain public management tools in place'* (ISCH2). NPM reform focused on measuring performance was useful in terms of setting metrics and retrieving information.

Chile had a politicized yet compliant bureaucracy in place. When Pinochet's regime came to an end, parties had to introduce a new breed of public servants – in the spirit of transition – and managed to

keep a balance in place with the previous regime. After the corruption scandals in 2003 and the famous measures described above, a new attempt to professionalize the public bureaucracy was set in motion. The Council for the Higher Civil Service was an attempt to depoliticize public administration and to establish merit in higher echelons of the bureaucracy. While the process was relatively successful, institutional design and practice shows that an element of patronage in key services persist in Chilean bureaucracy (Ramos y Scrollini, 2013). Furthermore, Chile developed several e-government initiatives, most notably the Chile National Procurement system, whose objective was to centralize and provide transparency in public procurement, and was also an important precedent for transparency policies.

All in all, the Chilean state is considered one of the most competent in Latin America (Garcia y Garcia 2010). It is a highly centralised state. The development of the Planes de Mejora de Gestion (PMG Improve Management Plans) helped to guide public management actions.

There are two core agencies in the Chilean state able to convey and centralise information when required: The Ministry of Finance and the Secretariat of the Presidency. Both units carry significant weight in terms of policymaking but are crucial in terms of getting information from several government offices. The Ministry of Finance, through the Direction for Budgets (DIPRES), is able to get all the information about the execution of the public budget and direct action through the Programme of Management and Innovation (PMI). Furthermore, the Ministry of Finance has direct links with the Civil Service, as the regulator of the system depends on it indirectly.

The Secretariat of the Presidency (SEGPRES) has control over the strategic direction of public offices. Several units of SEGPRES dealt with transparency-related issues, from the original design of the RTI law to its current implementation. Core agencies, notably SEGPRES, play a role when coordinating replies to complex matters that could affect the Presidency or the government As one public servant noted, '*This is part of the game... they [the opposition] always want very sensitive information, also the press. When such requests exist, there is always a level of political coordination in replying. The opposition never rests' (IACH2).* 

Chilean record management was not up to speed when the law was implemented and is still a problem. As noted by Sousa (2010), when the law came into force, only a few offices were able to cope with requests and digitalization processes. Unlike other arenas, where archives play a substantial role in preserving documents, Chilean archives were affected by Pinochet's dictatorship and a significant part of the information was lost. Furthermore, digitalization practices in the Administration were still weak, although this was dependent on each state unit's capacity. As a result, digitalization practices

affect the structure and release of information. Archive and record management is still relatively poor, although the existence of the Council for Transparency helped to create indicators and pushed for better data collection at the executive level. Archives play an essential role in terms of retrieving public information. Chile has relatively outdated norms in terms of archives (Guillan, 2012) and it is one of the weakest areas in this RTI arena. Evidence from a survey carried out by the Council for Transparency shows a low level of training in handling archives, lack of awareness and hierarchical importance by staff working on archives, paper as the preferred support mechanism for information and a lack of indicators about activities (CPLT, 2013).

Implementation of the law in Chile was mostly a top-down process, which reflects the nature of the Chilean state. The Probity Commission started a central training process, distributing specific software to deal with legal obligations. The software was partially resisted by certain organisations which considered it *'useless'* (Sousa, 2010, p. 43), and the training programme was not fully completed before the due date. According to Sousa (2010), the involvement of multidisciplinary teams (not just lawyers) and leadership from the higher echelons of the civil service were considered positive factors, while ambiguities in the law, poor record-management practices and the timing of the implementation were considered elements that made the implementation difficult. Furthermore, there is a record of difficult coordination between the DIGPRES and the Council for Transparency, notably around the management of requests and the creation of a web portal that would allow the centralization of access-to-information requests.

The state also showed different degrees of compliance with the law. While the central government complied with the regulation in a relatively short time, other institutions such as universities, health services and local councils, had different performances. Local councils exhibited lower performance levels than central government, showing how centralization and state capacity influences the implementation of this policy (Iglesias, 2009, Council for Transparency, 2013, Marin y Mynarz, 2012). The initial strategy focused on adapting websites to active transparency requirements set by the norm, which was done in above 80% of cases, according to the Council for Transparency (2012).

Public servants are in charge of delivering information to citizens once information has been requested. As mentioned in the previous sections, Chilean implementation was mainly a top-down approach and several procedures were not in place when the transparency law started to operate. Public servants have three clear tasks when requests arrive: acknowledge receipt, find the information and eventually release it. The Council for Transparency has a set of contacts which allows each

	Table 3.2. Herive 1	mansparency in Oin	ican 7 kinninstration	
Active trans- parency rating	2010	2010-2011	2011-2012	2012
Central Adminis- tration	88.3	93.8	95.2	97.7
Hospitals	N/A	77.7	84.6	93.1
Universities	N/A	20.5	76.5	77.9
Municipalities	N/A	N/A	N/A	30.3%

Table 5.2: Active Transparency in Chilean Administration

Source: [Author, based on Council for Transparency (2012).

organisation to be informed about the latest information in terms of best practices. These links are, however, weak (Olavarria et al. 2013 p. 75). Most of the requests are through online mechanisms or, if they are done by letter, public servants digitize the requests. Public servants working at the entry point sometimes find difficulties interpreting what citizens want:

Sometimes the writing is really unclear, very generic, sometimes we are not even able to understand it. (Castillo et al. 2011)

This statement seems to be consistent with the general perception of public servants, as 47% of them mentioned citizens do not know how to use the law (Olavarria et al, 2013).

Public servants also note that there has been an increase in their workload since the law was approved:

We had to prepare for the law, then document all the replies and set up a process for this. Once a request is made it, follows a very particular path inside the organisation. (ISCH3)

Public servants acknowledge that requests are not the easiest or most normal way of interacting with citizens:

If you are dealing with a request, it is a sign that at some point, something went wrong. Alternatively, it is people looking for information for studies or a thesis... in both cases, our workload increases. (ISCH4)

This statement is consistent with at least 28% of public servants perceiving that access-to-information regulation has increased their workload and they do not have the necessary staff to cater with requests. Around 11% think that they do not have the economic resources for it (Olavarria et al. 2013).

One of the most sensitive information areas is about public salaries. Initially, public servants did not fully apply the law, not including names or full salaries on line, arguing that it would violate their privacy. Nevertheless, it is now possible to check most of these facts on line. A public servant

#### remembers that:

Salaries were a big issue. Sometimes we were not even aware of how much money the guy next door was making. Now we know. As a result, in some cases we also see public servants using this law, either to justify increases of salary or to challenge how much they are paid. (ISCH7)

Generally, public servants acknowledge the importance of this law, and while it creates hurdles, they understand the democratic spirit that underpins it. Evidence from a survey of public servants shows that at least 59% think that the Chilean state is very transparent or transparent. This still leaves a significant proportion of civil servants unconvinced. The same survey notes that 85% of public servants acknowledge the existence of an access-to-information right and 95% consider that citizens should have the right to appeal if information is not granted. Nevertheless, only a third of the public service knows about the existence of the Council for Transparency. Public servants understand that the law fosters civic participation, helps to control state activities and also helps to disseminate important information to the citizenry (Olavarria et al. 2013). However, when faced with difficult accountability dilemmas, limits are blurry. Some public servants may choose not to write down certain things due to political sensitivity:

There are things I am no longer writing down any more. Quite frankly, you have to be careful what to document and how, due to the risk of political exposure. (ISCH 3)

This practice is linked with a recent case about the privacy of public servants' emails, where the Court of Justice finally ruled in favour of public servants and politicians (Courts of Justice 2014). As one public servant stated, '*We ... as public servants have a reasonable expectation of privacy*' (Soto, 2012). Arguments about privacy in the public sector are often used in the New Zealand and Uruguayan context where information about salaries and functions is significantly less available than in the Chilean case. Not writing things down is an extreme form of defence some public servants might be taking in light of what transparency regulations could do to their careers. Not writing things down means that some conversations never existed. It should be noted that public servants in a Chilean context often exhibit a degree of politicization, that goes down at least two levels below the minister. While advisers are now recruited through a more competitive process, recent evidence shows that new governments bring in their own staff (Ramos y Scrollini, 2013). As a result, there are political incentives to not write down certain information, because revealing it could be considered an act of political disloyalty.

#### 5.2.3 Demanding information in the Chilean RTI arena

Journalists, lawyers, politicians and NGOs are the main users of this regulation. From a general perspective, all these users come from the high end of the social spectrum, which means they have resources, knowledge and interest in pursuing public information. As noted by the former President of the Council for Transparency, Alejandro Ferreiro, users:

... are male, above 40, middle-high income status, with graduate degrees, and this the reason I say that users of the RTI law are the social elites. (Ferreiro, 2013)

In 2010, the Council for Transparency ran a customer characterization study which showed that most customers came from the private sector, were trained in a profession (law being the most significant one) and half of them were concentrated in the capital (CPLT, 2010). In 2012, a study showed that 84% had completed university or postgraduate education, and 14% had completed technical education, showing the degree of specialization users have. This is consistent with studies from the Council for Transparency which shows that only 11% of the population know about access-to-information policy (CPLT, 2012). Furthermore, most of these users are in Santiago, the capital of Chile (CPLT, 2012).

Table 5.3 shows the number of requests since the inception of the law:

	2009	2010	2011	2012
Number of requests	23,912	35,409	39,960	51,952

Table 5.3: Requests per year to Chilean administration

Source: [Commission for Probity and Transparency 2010–2013.]

Table 5.4 shows the classification of these requests.

Type of Ministry/Number of requests	2009	2010	2011	2012
Political	4,874 (20%)	7,445 (21%)	9,139 (15%)	6,231 (13%)
Social	10,836 (45%)	16,557 (47%)	20,812 (52%)	24,295 (46 %)
Economic	8,202 (35 %)	11,407 (32%)	10,009 (33%)	21,426 (41%)
Total	23,912 (100 %)	35,409 (100 %)	39,960 (100%)	51,952 (100%)

Table 5.4: Classification of requests to Chilean Administration

Source: [Commission for Probity and Transparency 2012.]

However, such high numbers do not tell the full history. As one public servant mentioned, Numbers are explained by our systems and we count as an access-to-information request every interaction [that] can potentially become an access-to-information request. (ISCH, 4)

#### Journalists: expert and frequent users of the law

Journalists are one of the most influential users in terms of access-to-information law, although use does not seem be extensive among journalists. Surveys show that on average in the period 2008–2013, 10% of journalists used access-to-information legislation to request public information and an average of 18% considered that the law was effective for their work. In the same period, journalists seemed to agree that, in general terms, the access-to-information situation has worsened.

	,,,,	I			
	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013
Journalists using the law	I 2%	10%	8%	10%	10%
Effectiveness	23%	11%	17%	22%	21.%
Overall positive eval- uation	35%	23%	8%	9.%	ΙΙ%

Table 5.5: Journalists' opinion about the RTI law

Source: [Source Adimark 2010–2014 ]

This shows that one of the most significant groups of users of access-to-information law usually prefers to gain access through different means. As noted by one journalist, '*we still prefer sources. Of* 

course, access-to-information legislation has led to good stories, or to get documents that otherwise we would have to get through leaks, but overall, sources are the best way to go' (IECH4). Another interviewee notes, 'Traditional media still has its sources, thus do not need access-to-information legislation. They were not involved in the process and now seldom use the law' (IECH5).

Most of the use made of access-to-information law in Chile is in investigative reporting. For instance, CIPER Chile, an investigative reporting agency, has used access-to-information regulation extensively to get contracts and information from the public sector that, combined with other sources, produce in-depth investigative reporting histories. Reporting about ministerial pardons (Skoknic, 2010), educational reforms (Skoknic, 2012) and military spending (Ramos, 2012) are some examples of complex topics where access-to-information regulation played a significant role. However, investigative reporting is a resource-intensive and relatively expensive practice, which usually takes a long time to mature. An access-to-information request may also jeopardise efforts when trying to access public information and may alert the administration or potential competitors about the imminent coverage.

Journalists also play with political narratives when requesting information for short-term and impact pieces: '*Chile is a country that wants to be compared with OECD standards. Chile is always looking at the OECD to develop standards in areas such as transparency and ministers like to brag about this. So, we took their word and check in detail what information is published and how. This usually delivers good news and immediate reaction from ministers. If they want OECD standards, we are going to give journalistic OECD standards as well*' (IECH4).

In short, the use of access-to-information regulation has enabled journalists to get more information, and potentially improved their work. Journalists are not extremely confident, however, about the effect the law might have on hard-core accountability issues:

Lobby and conflicts of interests are really the most pressing issues I see for our democracy. And, quite frankly, this law helps, but does not deliver all that we need to check on them. (IECH9)

#### Civil society

Civil society is one of the most noticeable stakeholders in the Chilean RTI arena. Chilean civil society organisations working on this topic show a high degree of professionalism and expertise in the legal area. For instance, Fundación Pro Acceso spearheaded the adoption and controlled the initial implementation of access-to-information law. Fundación Pro Bono – mostly a group of litigating

lawyers, also took part in several litigation cases previous to the adoption of this law. Corporación Participa was a pioneer, mapping the state of the field in terms of access to information before the implementation of the law. Transparency International also played a significant part in terms of monitoring and implementing the law. Civil society tends to use the law for strategic purposes, seeking reform in sectors or pushing for new standards. For instance, Fundación Pro Acceso recently released a study monitoring proactive transparency in the University Sector (Proacceso, 2013). Pro Acceso has long been involved in issues around accountability and transparency in the education sector.

Tag team requests are common in Chile?s RTI arena. '*The strategic use of the access-to-information law on topic, usually teaming up with other organisations to advance causes further*' (IECH7, 2013). For instance, Pro Acceso teamed up with a group of bee-keepers to find where genetically-modified crops were grown in Chile. The decision of the Council for Transparency forced the Secretary for Agriculture to release the data and it is now available on a geo-referenced map (Huichalaf, 2014).

A new breed of organisation has emerged in the last three years, combining the use of technology and activism in the transparency field. Ciudadano Inteligente, a Chilean NGO working on transparency and accountability, set up a web portal that allowed people to exercise access-to-information rights on line. The portal created an interface that took information from the ministries and centralized the request process, allowing people to make a request and other users to follow the requests publicly on line. Setting up such a portal was a deliberate strategy to increase the use of access-to-information rights, and was done without involving the government. The use of technology provided leverage and made it impossible for the government not to acknowledge the existence of a demand to improve access-to-information procedures. Ciudadano Inteligente's technical team went to great lengths to ensure e-mails could be delivered, due to the complexity of setting up a proper interface with government services. Finally, the government decided to set up its own portal as a response to the one created by civil society.

Another example is the website *Poderopedia* which allows users to understand who is who in the Chilean political arena, mapping relationships that are usually not known. By using access-to-information requests, public records and private sources of information, the website provides significant information about how the Chilean political system works.

However, civil society is far from a unified and articulated group, even in such a small field as transparency issues in Chile. There is a level of competition in terms of getting resources and articulating demand which keeps the field dynamic but potentially weak in terms of coordination to advance reform. Civil society in Chile is financed by international organisations such as the Open Society Foundations, the Ford Foundation and Omidyar Network, among others. The difference with the new breed of organisations is also quite noticeable. While the 'old guard' of access-toinformation fighters were originally concerned with human rights, mostly working in the context of the Organisation of American States, the UN and other international forums, the new breed of organisations have a more focused and 'hands-on' approach mediated by technology.

#### Lawyers and firms: 'snipers' in the Chilean RTI arena

In 2012, a British firm decided to request information about the procurement process to buy a military bridge. The Ministry of Defence resisted the release of information, invoking a security exception and a special law that allows the Chilean army to buy war material from a special fund. The firm challenged the decision before the Council for Transparency where the Ministry of Defence invoked the same defence. The information was finally released and the case had serious consequences for the minister involved in this matter (Leal, 2011). As in other RTI arenas, lawyers keep using the law to find evidence of possible wrongdoing in pre-discovery stages. However, lawyers report an increasing use of the law to gain unfair advantage from private or reserved material. While there are no official numbers available, lawyers seem to welcome the new legislation as it is becoming useful in tax, environmental and international law (El Mercurio, 2012).

#### Innocent requesters

In a small town outside Santiago, a schoolboy requested information about the state of his own educational establishment. In particular, the boy wanted to know why a new building had not been built. The case made the national news and was hailed as an example of an active citizen (Access Info, 2014). Such cases are extremely rare in the Chilean RTI arena. The average citizen remains unaware of access to information as their right, according to surveys from the Council for Transparency. While new technologies can help to deliver better services and establish less friction with citizens, they are still unable to reach and grab the interest of most of the potential users in Chile.

The Council for Transparency is the Chilean enforcement institution in charge of promoting the culture of transparency and, crucially, defining what is and is not public information. The establishment of this institution was among the key debates in the adoption of the RTI law.

As noted in Chapter 2, two dimensions are crucial to assess the strength of enforcement institutions: autonomy and capacity to enforce

#### Autonomy

Table 5.6 shows a summary of the Council's autonomy

Dimension	Indicator
Screening and ap- pointment process	Process regulated involving consensus among key political parties
	Senate appoints the Councillors
Stability	Appointments are regularly performed, although there were some issues in the first round of appointments
Oversight	The Judiciary and the Constitutional Tribunal can overrule the Council for Transparency's decisions on several grounds
Resources	The budget is allocated in consultation with the Ombudsman
Perception	20% of the population know about the existence of the Council. Out of this sample, 58% consider the Council an autonomous institution (Council for Transparency, 2014.

Table 5.6: Autonomy

In terms of autonomy, the appointment process and the institutional position are crucial to understand what enforcement institutions can do in a RTI arena. The appointment process to the Council is decided by the Senate, which has to confirm Councillors by a special majority. The Council is renewed by thirds and the Presidency of the Council rotates. The first appointment of authorities in the process was an exemplary process where Chilean elites decided to grant the newly-created Council strong legitimacy, naming a Council with expertise and significant political support. As noted by the first President *'that was the virtue of the first Council: it was beyond political parties*' (Olmedo 2012). However, while relevant experience is indeed a prerequisite to become a member of the Council, membership is still a highly political process, as noted by Olavarria (2013). For instance, when in 2012 a new appointment process started, two former Presidents of the Council were not re-appointed, opening a debate about the whole appointment procedure. Civil society noted a lack of consultation for future names and one of the outgoing Councillors noted that *'we knew our decisions would make the political power uncomfortable. It happened during the last Bachelet government and it is happening in this one'* (Urrutia, Que Pasa, 2012).

Even when it was likely that Olmedo and Urrutia would have support in the Senate to continue their work, the government decided not to re-appoint them. The subsequent discussions about who would end up replacing the outgoing councillors cast doubts on the continuity of the Council's work, which would have been unable to make decisions without two members. The reasons behind the decision not to re-appoint Olmedo and Urrutia offer room for several hypotheses, particularly in terms of how politics play in this institution. Urrutia was linked to the government-allied RN, but, during his time on the Council, he faced two cases that made the government uncomfortable, which is one possible explanation for not re-appointing him. Olmedo was close to the leftist PPD but was largely politically independent. Whether or not the reasons were political, the incentives for governments to keep re-appointing councillors that potentially damage their political interests are low, particularly when they have perfectly legal means to appoint other persons. Removing councillors from office in the Chilean case is similar to an impeachment process and has to be approved by the Senate.

In terms of institutional design, the Chilean Transparency Council is a '*rara avis*'. The Council was an ad hoc solution to find a balance between the original proposal from the executive, which would have created an administrative organism resembling a modernization unit, and a more robust horizontal accountability institution such as the one proposed by civil society. As noted by Mendoza (2010),the concept of autonomy is '*the 'vedette'* (*new centrepiece*) of administrative law ... everyone wants to be autonomous and if it is a constitutionally-established autonomy so much the better ... there are more autonomous institutions than others'. The fact that the Council is an autonomous organisation, independent of the Presidency of the Republic, does not exclude the Council from other controls (as in accounting practices, legality of expenditure and potential legality of certain administrative acts).

As a result, the Council is also subject to other controls. The Council has powers to resolve processes and, crucially, to review the background materials. This power to review the materials of the case has been challenged in a set of cases regarding public servants' email which shows the limits of Chilean institutional design. Mendoza (2010) notes '*the third element of being autonomous is the courage of who*  run the institutions ... the law can declare an institution autonomous as much as it wants, but it always depends on who is actually exercising power ... Autoritas and Potestas are two intertwined concepts'.

In the Chilean case, the enforcement institution is overseen by the judiciary and, potentially, the Constitutional Tribunal. The judiciary can overrule the Council's decision. The judiciary has mostly favoured the government's position, most notably in matters of national security and privacy of emails.

Building legitimacy is also part of standing and holding ground when institutions want to avoid being monitored. For instance, Urrutia (2012) noted that the Federation of Local Councils initially resisted being included in this law under the argument that they were autonomous. Navigating this kind of resistance and other potential threats to the autonomy of the Council is one of the skills of elected members. Building legitimacy, then, is a crucial task that the leadership of the Council, in particular the President, need to balance carefully. For instance, Alejandro Ferreiro, former President and one of the key figures in this setting, notes that *'We prefer to bother people rather than being irrelevant'* (Ferreiro, 2012),<sup>108</sup> a strategy the Council has followed in complex cases, explaining the use of the law and the reasons behind its decisions. As with other institutions, such as the Ombudsman (Uggla, 2006), the Council relies on media and public opinion to raise its profile and gain legitimacy. The Council members are former political leaders, which provides them with political clout, contacts and expertise in handling public opinion. It also leaves them opens to having their independence called into question, although such criticism has seldom emerged in Chile as the Councillors took stances that were uncomfortable to right-wing and left-of-centre governments alike.

The Council for Transparency gets its funding from the executive and has struggled to get appropriate funding since it was first set up (Olavarria, 2013). The Council discuss the baseline for the budget with the Presidency and the Ministry of Finance. However, the Council is not allowed to allocate its own budget independently, unlike the Judiciary or other independent bodies in the Chilean RTI arena.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> http://www.cnnchile.com/nacional/2012/06/21/consejo-para-la-transparencia-preferimos-ser-incomodos-a-ser-irrelevantes/

#### Enforcement capacity

Table 5.7 summarises the enforcement capacities dimension.

Table 5.7: Enforcement Capacity		
Dimension	Indicator	
Extent of the legal mandate in terms of review pro- cesses	Partial access to documents.	
Extent of the legal mandate in terms of enforcement practices	Binding	
Extent of the legal mandate in terms of imposing sanctions?	Ability to impose pecuniary sanctions established by law.	
Resources (staff, budget, capacities) to carry out the assigned tasks	Lack of adequate staff (Olavarria 2013)	
Service delivery	Demand side (depending on the type of customer) evaluates the Council favourably, oscillating between 66% and 86% (CPLT, 2013).	
Decisions or sanctions effectively applied?	All decisions are effectively applied. Challenges in front of oversight institutions are usually resolved in favour of the Council .	

Table 5.8 provides a summary of the current legal challenges to the Council's decisions before the High Courts or the Constitutional Tribunal:

	Constitutional Tribunal	Supreme Court	Higher Tri- bunal
Challenges presented	15	61	286
Decisions upholding Coun- cil's position	5	29	187
Decisions challenging Council's position	5	17	49

Table 5.8: Number of Council's decisions challenged before the courts

Source: [Author based on jurisprudence available from the Council for Transparency website].

The table shows that, if decisions from the Council are challenged, the courts usually uphold the

Council's decisions.

Enforcement capacity is the ability to carry forward two key functions: to solve controversies and to eventually enforce decisions. From a legal point of view, the Council has the authority to resolve potential conflicts which includes the ability to review the material held by the administration. The ability to review the materials held by the administration is crucial because it allows an evaluation of whether exceptions are being fairly applied or not. Furthermore, the ability to impose sanctions is also part of the enforcement capacity of the Councillors. As will be noted, one of the key challenges this institution faces from other units in the public sector is in terms of the capacity to review. According to the Council, a total of 467 institutions are under the scope of Council control. Table 5.9 shows the distribution of these organisations.

Type Institution	Number of units
Ministries	22
Intendencias	I 5
Subsecretaries	32
Regional Governments	53
Local Governments	345
Total	467

Table 5.9: Number of organisations included in the RTI law

Source: [Guillan 2012].

Table 5.10 provides evidence of the Council's workload since its inception:

	/	1 7		
	2009	2010	2011	2012
Received Cases	627	985	1608	1820
Non-admissible cases	119	404	564	642
Requester declined to con- tinue	10	91	130	153
Solved cases	275	I I 7 2	1476	1848
Decision to partially release information	37	174	221	212
Decision to release informa- tion	80	56	449	629
Decision to withhold infor- mation	29	147	112	212
	1			

Table 5.10: Council for Transparency's workload

Source: [Council for Transparency, 2012].

The table shows a large number of non-admissible cases which are usually the result of a lack of information from the requesters. The table also shows a significant number of decisions ordering the release or partial release of public information.

Table 5.11 provides a summary of the current legal challenges to the Council's decisions before the High Courts or the Constitutional Tribunal:

	Constitutional Tribunal	Supreme Court	Higher Tri- bunal
Challenges presented	15	61	286
Decisions upholding Coun- cil's position	5	29	187
Decisions challenging Council's position	5	17	49

Table 5.11: Number of Council's decisions challenged before the courts

Source: [Author based on jurisprudence available from the Council for Transparency website].

The Council has a very detailed process to deal with requests from citizens made up of three broad phases: admissibility, advice and decision-making. The whole process is relatively swift and according to Council surveys, 80% of users are satisfied with the service (Council for Transparency, 2012). The

Council also has a fast track decision-making process in order to facilitate simple cases and to engage in informal talks with public offices in particular situations (World Bank, 2012).

Support from international organisations such as the Inter-American Development Bank (IADB) helped to establish a baseline budget and to develop sound administrative systems. The Council for Transparency would later adopt several NPM practices (Olavarria 2013) showing professionalism and expediency, thus adjusting to the state sector environment in which they have to operate. For instance, the Council has deliberately sought validation of its efforts by securing awards such as *'The most competitive firm of the year'* (Council for Transparency, 2013), as well as the adoption of ISO standards for several processes (Council for Transparency 2012).

Prizes and public recognition are part of building legitimacy for the Council in its day-to-day work. In a competitive and NPM-inspired public sector, legitimation in terms of efficiency is crucial to gain respect from institutions that are under the Council's control. Furthermore, the Council developed a studies area to develop indicators and perspectives about their working environment. This is evidence of a strong institutional capacity which allows the Council to perform its work. Since its establishment, the Council has decided to create a management model that will allow them to carry out their tasks (Olavarria, 2012, World Bank, 2012). However, only the President of the Council is full time while the rest of the Councillors work part time.

The Council has also used the 'stick' in order to enforce its decisions with 57 sanctions. Sanctions include the possibility of seizing up to 30% of the responsible public servant's salary. Most of the sanctions have been applied to local councils, which are the weakest link in this arena.

The above description leads to characterisation of the Chilean Council for Transparency as a relatively independent institution capable of enforcing decisions. According to the characterisation presented in Chapter 2, this is a 'Knight Templar' in the making.

#### 5.3 CONCLUSION: A MIXED ARENA

The Chilean arena fits the description of a mixed arena. Table 5.12 summarises the outputs as proposed in Chapter 2.

Table 5.12	2: outputs
Availability of public information on a proactive basis	Public Information available proactively at 80% across government units.
Efficiency in dealing with RTI requests	More than 80% of requests are received and 75% get a reply
Accessibility and effectiveness to resolve disputes	There are no formal limits to accessing the Coun- cil for Transparency. Courts may charge fees.

Source: [Council for Transparency 2012, Courts of Chile 2014.]

In terms of participation in the policymaking, Chile's adoption of a RTI law shows important issues. First local politicians needed to address a very identifiable problem: corruption scandals. Several accounts mention that these scandals played a significant role in the decision of the government to adopt RTI. In other words, it was Chileans who decided to advance a RTI law as part of their efforts to solve a corruption scandal. The Chilean process reflects the relatively closed nature of Chilean policymaking where techno-pols played a significant role in designing and advocating for these reforms. Participation in this process was low. A few techno-pols (on the government side and on the civil society side) had good understanding and owned the issue. As a result, they were able to set up the networks and find support among certain organisations to advance the agenda. There were few political champions in this matter; thus, the whole of the political system had no real ownership. The civil service was mostly absent from the debate and other horizontal accountability institutions initially resented the establishment of the Council. These differences in who was participating, would then lead to differences in terms of the implementation and eventual outputs of the arena. The policy community in place in Chile gathers around the Council for Transparency and a few specialised bodies in the administration. They are a small and select group of individuals and institutions that are effective in shaping the Chilean arena, as well as being involved in other issues related to integrity and good governance As a result, the Chilean policy community has a very good level of expertise and a shared understanding of the problems the arena faces. Furthermore, it is a professional and 'up to date' community respected at an international level, yet still does not permeate the whole spectrum of

the Chilean state and society. The Council for Transparency is instrumental as a focal point to engage in discussions. Some of the members of this community have connections with political parties, which reflects the politicised nature of the arena. Most of them would be careful not to stress these connections as they often act in a technocratic capacity.

The Chilean process shows also an interesting interplay between international and national actors in the policy stream. The establishment of the Council for Transparency is the result of this involvement. Chilean policymakers argue that the law was passed due to domestic issues. This is correct. However, these accounts miss a possible counter-factual: the government could have established an alternative measure such as an Anti-Corruption Board or a new decree about integrity in the public service to address these issues. Thus, a second event had to influence government decision-making. I argue that this event was the Inter-American Court of Justice decision that forced Chile, in the light of international pressure, to re-think its approach to RTI. Thus, the decision of the Court had an influence in the policy stream in terms of standards as well as in terms of setting up an autonomous body: the Council for Transparency. Thus the support given by international organisations played a key role in terms of policy design in the policy stream, albeit they directly not intervened in the policymaking process.

As noted Chile has a politicised bureaucracy with some level of professionalism. Chilean public administration tried to adjust for this change but there were coordination issues among several institutions, notably between the enforcement institution and the executive. Chilean core agencies were able to adapt quickly (and deploy sophisticated tactics to delay giving information) while municipalities are still struggling in terms of implementation. Archiving is a major issue in the Chilean RTI arena, as in many other arenas. Retrieving information can be time-consuming and some archives no longer exist. Public servants do take into consideration harsh political realities when answering requests. As a result, behaviours observed in other jurisdictions such as not writing down certain conversations or 'just forgetting' about documents are usual. It should also be noted that public servants dealing with these requests are usually at the higher end of the hierarchy, and therefore, often at least, political appointees. This introduces a different logic when answering requests as well. The New Public Management practices favoured transparency in certain areas, such as fiscal management or public salaries, but did not encourage participation or transparency in more contested areas.

In terms of enforcement institutions, the Chilean Council had to be set up from scratch and gain

its own legitimacy. The Council is now a well-established institution beyond its initial 'rara avis' nature. It has forged its role as guarantor of access-to-information rights through skilful leadership, efficient use of relatively scarce resources and professional capacity. The Council took a stand on several issues that were initially against the interests of the parties that had appointed the Councillors, showing a great degree of independence.

However, institutional design still shows that the Council is an institution appointed by the political parties' agreement or consensus. Most of the Council members played a significant role as ministers, members of parliament or by being close to one political party. It is fair to say that independent candidates are not the majority. This raises the question of the degree of politicization of Council activities, usually operating in a complex and sensitive political environment. A constant challenge to Council activities relates to the power to classify information, which leads to certain state units not providing documents to the Council for review. Furthermore, cases around emails or military defence show complex arguments developed by the other institutions that can review (and limit) the Council's position about who should be reviewing documents and the so-called privacy expectation from public servants. The role of the courts, the Constitutional Tribunal and the Contraloria General de la Republica are still relatively grey areas in the Chilean RTI arena in relation to the Council's autonomy.

Access to information can be used for noble matters or for relatively low political interests, trying either to hurt or embarrass an opponent or a public servant. While most of the transparency narratives have a certain aura of innocence, RTI requests are often political tools to cause damage. This is particularly true in a context where users are still a small and politicised minority and where civil society might also have close links with opposition or government parties, depending on the political contexts. As such, access to information enters into political battles at both micro- and macro-levels. When such instances happen in Chile, there are risks of negative feedback loops that could threaten the Council's position. Those feedback loops can actually endanger the RTI arena and the enforcement institution.

Cases of average citizens requesting government information using RTI as a tool are rare. Civil society organisations do play a role as intermediaries using access-to-information requests to elicit certain social demands, or as part of larger strategies, but the law is still manly used by a minority of well-trained people. Journalists increasingly use the law, although it is not one of the most used tools, nor the tool they trust most. In the Chilean context, unequal use and access to information

may be partially a reflection of social inequalities which pervade Chilean society. Challenges to the Council and relatively low use make the Chilean case a space for mixed transparency where institutions are gaining ground, but to fully unleash their potential they need more demand and a stronger enforcement institution.

### URUGUAY: A CONTESTED RTI ARENA

In this chapter, I will explore the Uruguayan RTI arena. I will explain how the current situation is linked to three factors already mentioned in this research: the participation in the policymaking process, the level of professionalism in the state bureaucracy and the autonomy and enforcement capacity of RTI institutions. First, I will provide an account of how access to public information emerged in Uruguay, looking at the key players in the early days of RTI. Then, I will analyse the current status of the Uruguayan RTI arena, explain how it operates, and describe its main elements. I will conclude that Uruguay is a contested RTI arena.

#### 6.1 PUBLIC SECRETS 'A LA URUGUAYA'

In 1985, Uruguay regained its democracy. It was a country where even the cost of MPs' coffee would be considered secret (IEUY1). Debates in Uruguay in those early years were scarce, and secrecy was the norm. Public records and judicial decisions were supposed to be public, but implementation was a different matter. The decree 500/90 established the public nature of decisions but also established that if someone wanted to check a particular file, he/she should show direct, personal and legitimate interest. The so-called information rights were not visible during the first stage of Uruguayan democracy. As an activist from those early times notes, '*This whole agenda was not something politicians in this country were worried about or had the sensibility to understand*' (IEUY1).

There is little evidence of systematic studies about transparency or access to information in the period 1985–2007. During this period, the core issue on the public agenda about public information was accessing documents from the former military dictatorship. Those documents could shed light on practices, places and people that had disappeared during those years (El Espectador, 2008).

A high-profile case evolved in 2002 in the context of extradition requests linked to the former

military dictatorship. The Argentinian government requested the extradition of a group of Uruguayan military and police members accused of violations of human rights in Argentina and Uruguay. The government refused to let the judiciary decide about this request, using a prerogative in Uruguayan Amnesty law.<sup>109</sup> The law established that the executive could evaluate extradition requests of a political nature and decide whether to investigate certain claims. Andres Alsina, a local journalist, asked for the reasons behind this decision, before the Attorney-General's Office which was in charge of the case. When Alsina made the request, the Attorney-General issued a special ad hoc regulation so as not to release this particular information.

Alsina, supported by a local NGO, challenged this decision in the courts. The request was of crucial importance, as a large sector of public opinion was in favour of the extradition. The legal advice was finally released after a lengthy legal battle which involved an appeal to a higher court. The documents obtained proved that the prosecutor and the government had lied about the arguments not to extradite the military and police members. It also showed a possible breach to the principle of separation of powers, as it is the Supreme Court, not the executive, who should rule about extradition petitions in the Uruguayan legal system (Alsina and Zabala, 2008). The case was the first in which the judiciary acknowledged the existence of an access to information right in the Uruguayan context. For Alsina, *'it was a Pyrrhic victory'* (Alsina and Zavala, 2008) as the information came too late to be used.

An equally illustrative incident took place in 2006 in San Jose, a small district outside the capital. San Jose is a stronghold of the National Party (Blanco Party) and the administration has not changed hands since 1985. Enrique Ravinovich, a local journalist, requested the transcripts and recordings of the Budget Committee of San Jose's Local Council (local government legislative branch).

Rabinovich was after the budget numbers and a particular statement from the Chief Financial Officer. Transcripts and numbers were not traditionally released by local councils. The recording had been done at the request of an alternate legislator who had little experience in these matters and wanted to have an 'insurance' to carefully analyse the discussion. The journalist tried to get the information informally. He did not get far, so he decided to ask for it formally, but it was denied by the Committee and Plenary of the local council, although he was never notified of this.

This decision was supported by all political parties, including the left-of-centre opposition of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup>This law was approved in 1985 amidst severe controversy. The law established the release of political prisoners as well as the abdication of the punitive power of the state for crimes committed during the military dictatorship. The law was challenged twice in referendums (1985–2011) but was upheld by the citizenry. The Supreme Court of Justice declared the law constitutional but, in a later ruling, declared the law unconstitutional.

day. The decision reinforced a trend in which the local mayor kept not providing the legislature with basic information about tax collection and about how the budget was spent. The journalist decided to take the case to the courts, but was denied amidst a set of unclear arguments, most of them of a formal nature. The political system formed ranks in order to keep the session secret and one government member of the local council defended that, saying that by denying information they were protecting the local council's reputation. It was finally determined that the recordings had been erased and that there had never been an official resolution from the Local Council Budget Committee. In the words of a then member of the left-wing opposition, Rodrigo Campanella: *'I think that our work is strictly for our own purposes and does not need to be in the public domain. I am convinced of this, I do not know of any precedents that state otherwise. Political bargains have back-and-forth moments and citizens should not know them*' (Alsina y Zavala, 2008 p. 30). The case was eventually taken to the Inter-American Commission of Human Rights.

Secrecy was then pervasive in public administration. For instance, in 2006 two journalists sent letters to the three branches of governments asking questions relevant to each one of them. Out of thirty-nine, only four got a satisfactory reply and four others received replies but not the public information required. Most of the letters (31) were unanswered by public authorities. Journalists found extensive evidence of different kinds of resistance in public administration. The set of behaviours included resisting the request, suggesting an informal contact with authorities to obtain public information and questions about the reasons behind the request. Only a few scattered initiatives were launched in 2002 to promote transparency in public procurement, but those were not significant and had no impact.

## 6.2 TOWARDS A RTI REFORM: FIRST STEPS AND NO OPPORTUNITY FOR REFORM

The first proposal for a freedom-of-information law was put forward by the opposition left-of-centre party, the Broad Front in 2000.<sup>110</sup> MP Daniel Diaz Maynard was the main author. The bill was a local project which had some references to the international context but was mostly designed by Diaz Maynard and a close adviser based on local constitutional and administrative legal doctrines.

Initially, all political parties agreed with the proposal. However, it almost immediately ran into

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup>The Broad Front Party (Frente Amplio) was the main left-of-centre opposition party in April 2000. The country was at the time governed by a coalition of the so-called traditional parties: the Colorado Party and the National Party.

problems as the Ministry of Defence and the Home Affairs Ministry<sup>111</sup> opposed the project on the grounds that could affect human rights issues (CUP Debates, 2002). Oddly enough, when the government executive was engaging in a politically costly campaign to release public information about procurement and public servant salaries (Busqueda, 2011), it was opposing a RTI law in the Legislative. The main reason for this paradoxical attitude lies in the divisions over human rights, as a RTI law could also allow human rights campaigners to request information about the recent former dictatorship.<sup>112</sup> The bill was finally approved in the Chambers of Deputies with the votes of the Broad Front (the opposition party), which had a majority at that time <sup>113</sup>. The debate was dominated by high levels of rhetoric where most government MPs agreed in principle with the law, but focused on various particular details in order not to vote for it (CUP Debates 2002). One of the Government MPs, Fernandez Chaves, said he was not voting due to the party mandate not to do so, although he agreed with the law. (CUP Debates pp. 35–68). One of the advocates at the time remembers that:

It was all very well mannered...they would always meet us, they would always listen to us, but...nothing much happened. (Lanza, 2011)

The idea that some who most need it should receive a certain preference in terms of getting public information was also present in the original project by Dr. Diaz Maynard. In the original project, journalists would receive certain preferences to request public information. Journalists were not the only ones arguing for special rights The representative of one lobby group, the League of Commercial Defence, mentioned that:

.... Certain data can have a certain protection, meaning that not everyone could ask for it, but, unreservedly, we should have access to it... those [of us] who draw up reports of a commercial nature'. (Senate CLC Records, 2003)

In this way, the whole debate was not about public information available to everyone but public information available to specific groups such as commercial lobbies, interest groups and journalists. This particularistic approach to certain rights is consistent with earlier observations from Uruguayan political scientists (Real de Azua, 1964), about the Uruguayan polity (Panizza, 2004, Zubriggen, 2005, Busquets y Piñeiro, 2014). The law passed to the Senate where, according to former Senator Margarita

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup>Unlike other countries, the Home Affairs Ministry in Uruguay is in charge of the police and other security agencies. At the time, Yamandu Fau was the Minister of Defence and Guillermo Stirling the Minister for Home Affairs, both from the Foro Batllista faction of the Colorado Party.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup>At the time, the government was engaged in a reconciliation process and had created a presidential commission to deal with it.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup>This majority was due the absence of some mPs from the government in the Chamber

Percovich (2011), the project 'was drastically modified' due to a complex set of negotiations involving a different bill dealing with securing the right to personal data used for commercial purposes. This law was introduced by senior government senators<sup>114</sup>, to allow data sharing of information that could affect commercial activities. The RTI reform was not approved.

### 6.2.1 Policy entrepreneurs get organised

After this initial blow, a group of civil society campaigners decided to organise a platform named of the Archives and Access to Public Information Group (GAIP).<sup>115</sup> GAIP's main purpose was to advance a freedom-of-information law according to emerging international standards, provided by UNESCO-funded studies (Mendel, 2008). GAIP was in close contact with several international organisations, such as the Open Society Foundations, and managed to get on board two Broad Front MPs: Diego Canepa and Margarita Percovich. GAIP helped to link MPs to international experts and relevant legal doctrines.<sup>116</sup> GAIP prepared the draft of a new bill which Broad Front Senator Margarita Percovich promoted in the Senate and which is largely the basis for the current access-to-information law in Uruguay. The bill was aligned with international standards and was influenced decisively by international experts (Lanza, 2011). Support from international organisations such as the Special Rapporteur for Freedom of Expression of the Inter-American Commission for Human Rights helped to raise the profile of these initiatives and was decisive in getting policymakers on board. Unlike other processes in Latin America, the bill was not influenced by big media corporations (Michener, 2010) which were not interested in the agenda (Lanza, 2011).

The absence of these influential players can be traced back to the media market structure in Uruguay, as well as the fact that the media has significant links with the government. Edison Lanza, a journalist who co-led the campaign, notes that:

The Uruguayan media has its own interests, particularly in getting official publicity contracts. As a result, owners of newspaper do not often engage in this kind of activism because it could hurt their interests.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup>Senator Brausse from the Colorado Party and Senator Acosta y Lara from the National Party were the leading senators.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup>GAIP was formed by the Uruguayan Press Association, the Peace and Justice Service, Amnesty International, Transparency International, the Media and Society Group (GMS), the Communitarian Radio Association, the Institute for Legal and Social studies, the Librarian Association, the Library Sciences School of the University of the Republic and the Action for Civil Rights group.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup>GAIP members managed to get some Broad Front MPs, among them Diego Canepa, Margarita Percovich and Javier Salsamendi, to attend a meeting in Buenos Aires where they mingled with international activists in the field and got to understand the rationale behind access-to-information laws. In addition, the British Embassy financed a study tour for Margarita Percovich and other MPs to study how the law works in Britain, which is mentioned by Percovich (Senate Records Commission of Education and Culture, 2006).

## (Lanza, 2011)

The principles of the law were mainly inspired by models available at an international level. While there was a previous project, the new one presented was completely different, and accorded with what was considered international best practice at the time. In the words of Edison Lanza: '*We innovated in terms of our legal system, setting up a new kind of legal action, but most of the law was designed following the international principles*' (Lanza, 2011).

### 6.2.2 Politics and policy in the Senate

The arrival of the left-of-centre party (the Broad Front) in government in 2005, with very wellinformed MPs and the presence of a compact group of activists, meant that there was now an opportunity for a RTI law to be approved. The existence of well-articulated international networks supported by the Open Society Foundation and the Inter-American Human Rights system was crucial to getting the proposal off the ground. The now Senator Margarita Percovich introduced a new RTI project based on GAIP's recommendations.

Strong political will was very evident in the initial stages, where Percovich was lobbying ferociously to get the law approved. However, there was also a lack of information and resistance from several stakeholders who provided testimony before the Senate Commission dealing with this law. One crucial issue was access to files from the military dictatorship, which dominated parts of the debate, showing that divisions over human rights were still very much present (Senate Records, 2006). Another set of issues raised during the debate was about who could request information, as local administrative law specialists would argue that requesters should have to demonstrate a specific (legitimate) interest when filling an access to information request. Furthermore, there were also discussions about a possible avalanche of requests and possible collapse of procedures (Del Piazzo, 2006).

On the other hand, some senators were keen on establishing the principle of transparency to send a message to public servants: 'We need to ensure that public servants release information and they don't say 'This information is mine, I will keep it, I won't give it away or I will place obstacles to releasing it' (Senate Records, June 2008 p. 4). Senators also noted the importance of access to information for private parties: 'Senator Cid mentioned information about the Ministry of Health which is very interesting but there are also other Ministries, such as Agriculture, Fisheries and Livestock, which has a lot of statistical data and information for those who make decisions such as the private sector' (Senate Records, 26 June 2008 p. 8).

The project stumbled when facing objections from the Agency for the Society of Information and E- Government (ASIEG). ASIEG is an office of the Presidency of the Republic with limited autonomy but significant expertise on e-government. ASIEG was in agreement in trying to approve a privacy law as this was one of its main commitments to international donors, (BID, 2006) as well as to align Uruguayan standards with European privacy regulations. ASIEG insisted on approving a privacy law before an access-to-information law (Senate Records, July 2008). In an unexpected twist of events, the Senate briefly delegated to ASIEG the drafting of the project so it could be aligned with the privacy law. This type of delegation is highly unusual in the Uruguayan legal policymaking process. ASIEG suggested changes in the law around the access-to-information regime, new sets of exceptions, implementation time-lines and also several redrafting of previous articles. ASIEG also suggested an extension from 15 to 20 working days for processing requests and an extension from 10 to 15 years for withholding classified information.

The bargaining process had consequences, particularly for the future enforcement institution. Darbishire (2006) reports an interest from Uruguayan authorities in a Parliamentary Commissioner as a enforcement institution for the RTI arena, similar to the Slovenian access-to-information model. Initial discussions around this topic showed little or no understanding of the institutional design of an independent access to information, as it was confused with a Civil Service Commission, among other institutions (Senate Records, September 7).<sup>117</sup> Civil society organisations proposed a Parliamentary Commissioner for this role (Senate Records, November 6) which was initially well received by senators, particularly due to the appointment process proposed which involved screening by the Senate. This proposal was blocked by the Treasury based on the broad reforms Uruguay already had in place, which had led to the creation of several public bodies and increased fiscal costs. (Lanza, 2011, Percovich, 2011). Eventually, after a set of complex bargains, which involved ASIEG and Percovich, it was decided to establish an independent unit within ASIEG to deal with the implementation and control of this law.

As a result of the above-mentioned process, some parts of the law were amended following the advice of local constitutionalists and administrative law experts who were worried about the scope and lack of limits of the initial law, as well as the role of the courts (Senate Records, CEC, 2006). Several terms relating to requests, extensions and classification of information were modified in this instance as well. The process shows a high degree of interaction between state government agencies, a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup>For instance, Senator Sanguinetti suggested that access-to-information requests should be handled by the Civil Service Commission.

particular senator and a few civil society groups. The project had several hands working on it which ended up affecting the consistency of the law as well as weakening the original proposal. A significant issue in this policymaking process is the absence of particular events that led political and social actors to set up these laws. The Broad Front had a commitment to this agenda, but there were no corruption cases, nor scandals to help the speedy approval of this law. Therefore, its approval seems to be linked to the political and policy channels and not directly caused by a particular event.

## 6.3 THE URUGUAYAN RTI ARENA

The current RTI arena reflects the complex decision-making process described above. In this section, I focus on the key elements of the Uruguayan RTI arena: the law, the state, actors and the RTI enforcement institution.

#### 6.3.1 Uruguayan RTI law

Table 6.1 summarises the basic principles established in the Uruguayan access-to-information law in Uruguay. The law complies with international standards, but the absence of a specialised unit to deal with conflicts is one of the most significant matters. The inclusion of a human rights clause, which establishes that if access to information is crucial to protect human rights, then information should be released, is also a novelty of the Uruguayan system.

	- · ·
Presumptive right to information held by public authorities.	Information about procedures, decisions and support documents should be public. Information is understood in a broad sense (i.e. not just documents or information produced by the state). All state and non-state entities should be included.
Proactive publication	The government has to publish on-line: structure, functions, normative framework, tenured and contract personnel, contracts (identifying con- tractors), public funds transfers to third parties, how to make access-to- information requests, subsidies information, auditing information, budget information.
Request mechanism	There are no special provision in the law limiting the request procedure. The government has 20 working days to answer a request and can extend this time limit for another 20 days.
Exceptions and Limits	There is a clear list of exceptions: previous deliberation, <sup>118</sup> generic re- quests, human rights, national security and national interest (including international relationships and commercial interests). Other limits include classification of information as reserved for 15 years and privacy. The public interest test applies to exceptions. If the state does not answer on time, this represents 'positive silence' and the information should be delivered.
Duty to assist	The law establishes a duty to assist the requester.
Fees	In principle, there is no charge for getting documents. If charges are applicable, they should be proportional.
Conflict resolution System	The law establishes a conflict resolution mechanism through a special unit in the executive.

Table 6.1: Characteristics of Uruguayan RTI law

## 6.3.2 The Uruguayan state

The state is a major player in the Uruguayan governance setting, and, as a result, collects large amounts of information, both public and private. However, the Uruguayan state is a fragmented entity, with relatively low state capacity in some key areas (Ramos, 2008) as well as a slow pace of structural and public management reforms (Panizza, 2004, Panizza, 2008). Furthermore, while Uruguay does have stable policies with relatively good quality, it also has very low quality and unstable policies, such as the case of state sector reform (Bergara et al. 2010). To this, it is necessary to add the existence of a politicised bureaucracy and the absence of professional managers in several units, which also undermines the provision of public information. According to Uruguayan RTI law, every public sector body is subject to this regulation, which means that citizens have the right to request information

from them, and these bodies are mandated by law to publish certain sets of information (proactive disclosure). As a result, every single unit of the Uruguayan state is covered by this law. However, there are some 'grey areas', such as certain types of state-owned enterprises.<sup>119</sup>

## The position of the core agencies

The core agencies collect large amounts of information to have an overall view of the government system. In the Uruguayan case, these core agencies are: the Civil Service, the Office of Management and Budget, the Treasury and ASIEG. Arguably, the combined power of those four institutions to collect information gives an overall picture of virtually all activities of the Uruguayan state. However, not all nodes have the same state capacity or political leverage, and, as a result, some of them have better access and more detailed information than other organisations.

The Civil Service Office is an office of the Presidency of the Republic. Its main mission is to oversee human resource management policy across the Uruguayan state and provide legal advice on hiring public servants as well as consultants. The Office collects crucial information about numbers of staff, positions available, dismissals and disciplinary procedures as well as management information about the civil service. It does this through an electronic register which allows every unit to transfer the information to the Office. However, it also relies on less modern techniques such as faxes or phone calls to collect information.

The Office of Management and Budget<sup>120</sup> is an advisory office to the President of the Republic. Its main task is to advise the Presidency on investment, budget and planning issues. As a result, the Office covers a wide range of programmes, with national, regional and local impact, coordinating much of the presidency's work. The Office has specialised sections to monitor the execution of the budget, the status of state-owned enterprises, the status of public investments and the performance of the state sector. Thus, it has several information systems in place that collect part of the relevant information which later produces policy analysis and executes programmes on behalf of the presidency.

ASIEG is an agency relatively independent of the Presidency of the Republic <sup>121</sup> the in charge of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup>Uruguay has strong tradition of state involvement in the economy and, since the beginning of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, set up large state companies (SOE) under monopolist conditions and public law regulation. With the development of new public management and the 'hollowing out of the state', new companies emerged owned by traditional SOEs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup>In Spanish Oficina de Planeamiento y Presupuesto

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup>ASIEG's Director is appointed by the President of the Republic. ASIEG also has a board of directors coming from the private sector and other public sector organisations. These directors are appointed also by the President. ASIEG has a special administrative status (organo desconcentrado) which allows the organisation to make decisions in an independent fashion

electronic government policy across the central government, as well as being in charge of advising the Presidency on related matters, such as privacy regulation, transparency and issues regarding the 'knowledge and information society'. As a result, ASIEG implements a wide range of programmes which includes creating portals and setting up new online processes, as well as standardising and setting up basic technical infrastructure across the Uruguayan central government. ASIEG also has two units which deal with the implementation of privacy and transparency regulations, and should be in charge of implementing both policies.

The Treasury<sup>122</sup> is in charge of designing, implementing and monitoring fiscal policy, which also leads to a prominent role in the budget. The Treasury collects information across the state through several information systems, which provide information on several government programmes and budget execution. The Treasury also performs audits on several organisations and has direct access to land value information.<sup>123</sup> Furthermore, the Treasury also controls the tax collection process which allows it to gather a significant amount of information about the Uruguayan population.

Core agencies are important in arenas as they aggregate a significant amount of data which they are able to provide to the centre for decision-making. However, nodes should not be seen as monolithic organisations. Due to the complexity and politicisation of Uruguayan public administration, certain units inside the nodes might not necessarily be aligned with the principal (the President, or the minister). Regardless of this fact, there is a general tendency to share information inside the nodes, but not necessarily among them. These agencies are usually in charge of collecting and releasing large amounts of public information to which they need access to proceed with their complex functions. Yet, there is still a lack of sharing of information in the public sector. This makes sense in the context of a politically responsive bureaucracy, and also in the context of low-quality provision of public information.

However, powerful core agencies are able to pull their weight when information is needed in order to fulfil government tasks. Core agencies are able to get information faster than any other accountability agency such as the parliament or the judiciary and act on it. One senior policy officer in one of the nodes puts it this way: '*When we ask for information it usually appears... it has to. But it all depends on who is asking. We demand information and we get it*' (ISCUY 10).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup>In Spanish the Ministerio de Economia y Finanzas

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup>This is the result of a very odd development in Uruguayan bureaucracy which also concentrates in the Treasury the Tax Authority and the Games and Casino Department. In other, words Uruguay did not experience an agencification (Pollit et al. 2004) process the way other countries did.

#### Archives and information management

In the Uruguayan RTI arena there is one agency in charge of establishing the general policy about archives: the General Archives. In 2007, Uruguay passed a law establishing a set of criteria to implement record management across the Uruguayan state. According to the last census (AGU, 2010), there are 906 archives in the country and most of them lack the proper human resource support to classify information. This is also the result of the lack of a clear policy to recruit archivists and other specialised personnel in information management, as well as a national shortage of this profession. This creates a set of problems for public information holders as they are not able to keep up with the information they have. As one higher civil servant notes: 'Sometimes, I do not even know the information my unit has, and because we have no clear policy on how to store the information, some people tend not to share the information they have on their computers' (ISCUY4). Another public servant noted that 'Information management is extremely complex, we have no expertise and we are usually dealing with pressing issues that were supposed to be sorted by yesterday. We just can't cope' (ISCUY2).

The state is very deficient in its handling of archives and information management which results additional work for public servants retrieving information that requesters might need or that they should proactively provide.

#### Implementation and public bodies

One of the key functions of information holders is to proactively publish public information. This is a duty established in the access-to-information law (Art. 5) which mandates the publication of the institutional mission, salaries of public servants, relevant information for citizens, and budget expenditure and procurement, as well as ways the citizen can contact the state. The last proactive publication measurement available, which sampled 60% of Uruguayan government websites, showed that not one Uruguayan website complied fully with the duties established by law. Furthermore, 70% of Uruguayan websites achieved a medium-low ranking in the index which indicates the relative absence of public information on line (CAINFO-IELSUR, 2010). A recent survey by the Access-to-Information Unit (Del Piazzo, 2013) notes that information on line about salaries and resources is still scarce. Table 6.2 summarises this information.

The best-ranked units are usually islands of excellence which collect and store significant amounts of public information<sup>124</sup>. As a result, the flow of public information to the general public is quite low

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup>However, being an island of excellence does not necessarily implies that it will be a transparent one.

Salaries	57% of the government websites do not show the salaries of public servants.		
Resources	58% of the government websites do not show resources from the national budget. 94% of the government websites do not show resources from international loans or other sources.		

Table 6.2: Proactive Transparency in Uruguayan RTI arena

Source: [Del Piazzo, 2013].

and generally of low quality. The lack of a good implementation plan was quickly felt in terms of proactive transparency as well as in terms of request procedures, a campaigner and frequent requester noted: '*At the beginning, public servants would not even know about the law. They would even try to charge us a legal fee to request information, and they would often not know what to do. To be fair they did not have a warning because the Unit in charge of the policy was set up later on, further down the implementation track' (ISEUY1). An example of this disarray of public authorities at the very beginning of the implementation of the law is Montevideo City's initial policy on access-to-information requests. The city council aimed to charge for every request, as well as to apply an automatic extension of twenty working days on every request (El Pais, 2011). The policy changed later on, but today (2014) the city still shows certain practices that hinder the request process, such as the use of a special form and an administrative decree that declares reserved large portions of public information. For instance, a recent request from the website quesabes.uy shows that the council still requires an identity card to process a request (Quesabes, November 2013). As a general rule, local authorities in Uruguay are still struggling with RTI, and some of them still openly resist the principle of access to information (Sena, 2012).<sup>125</sup>* 

Public organisations with more state capacity and professionals developed internal policies to deal with access-to-information requests, and thus were not taken by surprise by the RTI law.<sup>126</sup> A social activist adds that '*Due to the lack of a strong central guidance, each office was on its own. And as with other issues in the Uruguayan state, the ones with more resources released more information, and also tend to fence better when arguing exceptions*' (IEUY3). The Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the Central Bank swiftly set structures in place to deal with information requests and proactive transparency.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Beyond paper, formats are important in order to use public information on line for other purposes. Friendly formats are usually html and open formats which would allow more access and better use of public information. This situation is now being addressed through the open government data portal and other open data initiatives although success is.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup>This is the case for the SOE, Foreign Affairs, the Presidency of the Republic and the Treasury.

Both have managed to fence requests from activists and MPs in successful ways, arguing in court against the release of specific items of information. This shows that the more professionalized a public bureaucracy is in the Uruguayan context, the more complex the debate around the topic. Professionalized bureaucracies are also at the forefront of classifying large portions of information and declaring this information reserved (Busqueda, 2012, El Pais, 2012). A few organisations set up special procedures to deal with requests, particularly coming through email. For instance, the state-owned enterprise (SOE) ANCAP set up software which establishes a set of procedures to reply on time to the requester. These organisations are rare and often have the budget and understanding of the process to develop such systems. Such a development does not guarantee that organisations are more transparent but does guarantee an adequate work flow for requests.

According to the Uruguayan RTI, the highest level of the office hierarchy needs to sign an order to release public information. This authority is usually a politician. Dealing with an access-toinformation law in Uruguay is complex for a public servant. As one higher civil servant noted, *I know* I have to publish information. But sometimes I publish bad news and I feel punished for doing so' (ISUY2). In a follow-up on an access-to-information request to the National Direction of Fire-fighters, there was a very graphic answer: 'Darling, if I give you that information, tomorrow I will be fired' (CAINFO, 2011). Thus, information that can be politically used in several accountability processes tends to be scarcer than other types of information. However, public servants are often unable to identify which information is of political use, thus leading to a very conservative approach in terms of releasing public information. Public servants find it difficult to share information in a politicised environment where information sharing could lead to unexpected costs. As one public servant puts it, 'it is very difficult to share information because you may be risking political exposure. Sometimes we have to get information through other channels such as the press, government websites and other sources to avoid asking for it directly' (ISCUY4). Not sharing information also leads to appropriation of information by public servants. Some public servants exploit access to information that should be public to gain a certain advantage. A former consultant working in the Uruguayan public sector notes, 'We always had to hire someone from the inside because helshe was sitting on the data. In those days, there was no access to public information, but if we did not hire him/her for our project, we would not have been able to work' (ISCUY5). An activist notes that, 'you tend to notice that some public servants feel theyown the information they have, which is wrong' (IEU3).

Increasingly, the government hires experts in communication (mostly journalists or former journal-

ists) to engage in the process of receiving requests and releasing information. These are the specialists in charge of dealing with the substance of a RTI request. Occasionally, this position is covered by lawyers, although in organisations with a certain degree of expertise and complexity, there is a clear differentiation in terms of roles. These government officials are in charge in the Uruguayan context of 'chasing' the information around the organisation, and making sense of the request, as well as engaging with the user.

## 6.3.3 Demanding information in the Uruguayan RTI Arena

There is no official way to know how many requests were received by the administration. This is because the Uruguayan state does not collect or provide any sort of information about how requests work. As a result, it is not really possible to quantity demand, quality and efficiency in terms of requests for information. This is significant in itself, showing the low priority accorded to access-to-information policy. A study developed by a local NGO showed that out of thirty requests to the national government, eleven were answered. Furthermore, among the requests that actually got an answer, five were delivered after the legal deadline. A subsequent study developed by a group of researchers at the University of the Republic (Gandolfo et al. 2012) showed that, out of seventeen requests, four were not answered.

In the course of this research, I designed and co-developed an intervention, setting up a website allowing people to request information from the government through an online portal. The website was developed partly as a research tool and partly as a campaign tool to foster RTI in Uruguay. It covered up to eighty public sector bodies and is now administered by the local NGO DATA. Table 6.3 shows the following statistics

According to this data, the most typical answer from the state is 'no answer' or 'pending reply'. This data seems to be confirmed by studies performed by the Uruguayan government. According to a study (survey) performed by ASIEG in coordination with the Latin American Network of Transparency Institution (2014), only 63% of requests got a reply. In the study, only Ecuador ranked worse, with only 13% of the requests getting a reply.<sup>127</sup> Pineiro and Rossell (2015) concluded a study in which an average 17.2% of requesters got a positive reply from the administration. There is no information about the profile of requesters in the Uruguayan scene. A survey commissioned by ASIEG (2013) showed that 26% of the population is aware of the law. Around 41% of the people surveyed had

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup>There is no official information available about how many requests were made in this 'mystery shopping' exercise.

Requests	Numbers	Percentage
Successful	69	22.6
Denied	68	22.5
Pending Reply	128	42
Not held	19	6.5
Other situations	20	6.4
Requests (total)	304	100

Table 6.3: Website statistics quesabes

Source: [Author's analysis based on Quesabes 2013].

graduate (university) level of studies. The Uruguayan law presents low entry barriers in terms of requesters as it does not discriminate on any grounds, and the law explicitly forbids public servants from asking requesters the reasons behind the request. Nevertheless, requesters note that very often public servants do ask the reasons behind the requests (CAINFO, 2011). The situation described is a direct consequence of the way the law was enacted and implemented. ASIEG and APIU (the Access to Public Information Unit) were reluctant to invest in advertising to promote RTI law use, and for a while the agency line was to be careful not to 'overload' the system. Official attempts to promote the use of the law were rare, apart for a few seminars, and there was no attempt to engage with citizens. A case study working with grass-roots communities in Montevideo showed that there was no knowledge of the law among the population and community-based radio broadcasters (Gandolfo et al. 2012). A proxy for the low level of demand is the number of cases that ended up for review with APIU from 2010 to 2012.<sup>128</sup>

Most of the administration initially refused to engage in request processes by electronic means (e-mail), and there is evidence that some public organisations would only process a request if it met the standards of a particular set of forms they provided (CAINFO, 2011). Activists describe the request process as complex: '*It usually takes a lot of time and effort to make a request, and we tend to use legal jargon in it to avoid problems*' (Da Rosa, 2011). In other words, making an information request is not for everyone and still requires very specific legal knowledge, and there are several barriers average citizens would need to face.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup>Only 54 cases ended up for review with the APIU. A safe assumption is that there were more requests but only a few requesters managed to appeal due to various constraints.

## Willing and able requesters

Journalists are relevant users of this law. In Uruguay, the Association of Journalists was heavily involved in lobbying for access to information. Furthermore, the first legal ruling stating that citizens had the right to access to information (Alsina v the State) was led by a journalist. The obvious motive in using an access-to-information law is to get more information which can be turned into news. However, this requires a tradition of investigative journalism that is seldom present in Uruguay (Alsina, 2011). Furthermore, the way journalists get information is usually through sources, and eventually, when they have a hint, they make a request to get the information they are looking for. 'Fishing expeditions'<sup>129</sup> are costly (as request mechanisms in Uruguay are slow and still pose barriers to requesters), so journalists have no incentive to use the law. One journalist noted that 'young journalists with fewer networks could be prompted to use this law' (IEUY6). Once a journalist uses the formal mechanism, other journalists and stakeholders could be alerted, thus potentially thwarting an attempt to get the 'exclusive'. Researchers tend to get public information through informal means, often getting into direct contact with the public servants dealing with the data. As a result, there is a large degree of personalisation in the way and to whom information is delivered. This does depend on the field of study, as some areas such as economic data from the Central Bank, Statistics Institute and Budget, seem to be generally available to researchers. An important question that often worries researchers is the way data was constructed, which is seldom specified, as well as the integrity of data (i.e. if it is reliable). As an example of this, data produced about criminality in Uruguay tends to be of low quality, and there were no clear parameters to measure the phenomenon through the years, thus historical records are difficult to assemble. When the first Broad Front (left) government took power in 2005, it established a special unit to organise data about criminal activity, which produced a set of comprehensive reports. When the second leftist government took power in 2010, the unit was disbanded for political reasons, and, as result, much of the data collected was no longer available, or showed serious inconsistencies with previous data. Crucially, micro-data that allowed researchers to construct their own data was removed from the website. Researchers in the field noted that this process was 'severely irregular and showed that we could not rely much in the data the government provided, with the result that we do not really have a full picture about criminality rates in Uruguay' (IEUY10).

Civil society organisations that specialise in transparency and human rights are the most active requesters. This also suits their mission as most of the funding for their organisations comes from

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup>Another term used in the local jargon is 'launching a grenade in a fish bowl'.

several international players driving an agenda for transparency and access to information. In Uruguay, there are only five civil society organisations working actively on the field<sup>130</sup>. They are increasingly developing strategies to collaborate with other civil society organisations in different fields where public information could contribute to solving several social issues, such as women's rights, environmental issues and migration. An in-depth study on domestic violence, performed by an alliance of NGOs, showed how limited information is about what it is considered one of the greatest security problems in the country. The study asked the Home Affairs Ministry twenty-nine questions, requesting information about the methodology of collecting data and classifying information about domestic violence and provision of this information, as well as administrative and budgetary aspects of the work the Ministry was doing on this topic. The request unearthed significant new evidence about domestic violence in Uruguay (such as the number of children who died in domestic violence situations), but also uncovered the lack of protocols in terms of collecting data about this topic (Da Rosa y Medina, 2011). The project also uncovered the lack of coordination among agencies that are supposed to register domestic violence incidents: the judiciary, the Education Administration Authority and the Ministry of Social Development. In this context, researchers had to make this information usable in order to make their findings available on line,<sup>131</sup> and also to allow other interested people to access this data. One of the researchers notes that, 'it was a very lengthy process; we had to reconcile data and literally type some of the data into some sort of open format' (Da Rosa, 2011).

Environmental groups face significant asymmetry of information, as websites usually do not provide all the information needed and government tends to hide meetings about key topics, (IEUY 2011). Much of the information also requires specific abilities in terms of analysis and these groups usually have little access to funds or legal advice. Three high-profile requests have been made so far with relative degrees of success.<sup>132</sup>

## 'Snipers' use of the RTI law with resources

Interest groups are also increasingly using this law. Interests groups usually have access to funding and legal advice, and in this way they are able to fight their way through the proper institutional channels,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup>Centro de Archivos y Acceso a la Informacion (CAINFO), Transparency International (Uruguay), Datos Abiertos, Transparencia y Acceso a la Informacion (DATA), the Press Association of Uruguay (APU) and the Peace and Justice Service (Serpaj)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup>The project website is *http://www.infoviolenciadomestica.org.uy/* accessed 15<sup>th</sup> August 2011

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup>The requests were about: the status of the Aratiri project (to the Presidency and the Ministry of Transport), information about a report on pulp-mill pollution (to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs) and information about a contract between an SOE and an American oil firm (CAINFO, 2012).

including, when necessary, litigation. An example of interest groups using Uruguayan RTI law are public sector trade unions.<sup>133</sup> They are increasingly using the law to strengthen their positions in labour negotiations .<sup>134</sup> CIPA, a 'non-official' trade union related to the telecommunication SOE ANTEL, requested information about the numbers of staff affiliated to the official trade union. This information was crucial for CIPA, as the union needed to get recognition from the International Labour Organisation and labour authorities in Uruguay. This was denied on the grounds that a union was already in place. After a lengthy battle, information was released and granted (180.com, 2011). A similar process was followed by a police trade union demanding information from the Home Office about police officer membership in several trade unions so that the most representative union could be established.<sup>135</sup> Another interest group particularly active in terms of requests for access to information are environmental groups.<sup>136</sup> Businesses associations are increasingly using this law to advance their purposes. LIDECO, an association for the defence of commerce, managed to secure access to data about firms working in the agriculture sector after a litigation process. Lideco noted that:

The guarantees and trust LIDECO offered through its institutional development in terms of information management and as leader in good practices in the matter, have been key to ensuring a judicial decision in favour of our claim. (Antunez, 2012)

The statement shows that powerful actors with certain level of prestige in the arena are more likely to get information than others that haven't established their credibility. MPs are slowly becoming part of the group of users of access-to-information legislation.

Traditionally, MPs used their legislative prerogative to request information from the government<sup>137</sup>.<sup>138</sup> Lack of answers is attributed to 'lack of political will' or 'bureaucratic issues'. A prominent senator from the opposition party mentioned that he does not use them any more as 'It is pointless'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup>Unlike other countries in the context of this research, trade unions in Uruguay are powerful actors and represent 36% of the workforce, the highest rate of unionisation in Latin America (UNHCR, 2012). Public sector trade unions have an even higher rate of unionisation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup>As a result of the left's return to power, Uruguay reinstated collective bargaining negotiation in most areas of work. Establishing who has access to the bargaining table is often defined by which trade union represents more workers in the industry.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup>Judicial Decision 354/2011 available at www.poderjudicial.gub.uy

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup>Uruguay has allowed a new mining project (Aratiri) in the countryside, as well as the construction of an important pulp mill plant which led to significant debates about possible damage to the River Plate and Uruguay.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup>The Uruguayan Constitution grants MPs the right to request information about public affairs from ministers (Art.118). Furthermore, Law 17673 establishes that ministers should reply in 45 days. This could be considered a 'sui generis' access-to-information right.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup>Requests tend not to be answered by ministers, regardless of the party in power. Statistics from the Parliament show that during the period 2000–2005 (Colorado Government), 2132 out of 4777 requests were answered. During the period 2005–2010 (Left Government), 1680 requests out of 2491 were answered. The current administration seems to be continuing this trend, as 136 requests have been answered and 183 have not been answered (Senate Website, 2012).

(Cabrera, 2011). However, when MPs used the RTI law, the government replied promptly.<sup>139</sup> If MPs' RTI requests are successful, then a key question is to establish why MPs do not use it more often. Initial evidence shows that MPs might not be fully aware of the potential of the RTI law and perceive their prerogative to request information as more important or useful.<sup>140</sup> However, there are also political motivations not to use this law. An opposition MP notes that:

Sometimes we prefer to use our prerogatives because it allows us to score political points. We show that the government is not going to answer, and we document that we did something about the topic, but it is not very effective. (IAUY5)

#### Another opposition MP notes that:

If you get the information, through the law, or through a reply, it is because the government wants to send a political message.... We usually ask when we have previous information by other means that official documents exist. (IAUY7)

Thus, MPs will tend to use the law as long as they get political points out of it. A clear example of this is the case of an opposition MP requesting data about the celebration ceremony for the newlyelected government in 2010, paid for by the previous one. President Vazquez mentioned at the time that he was '*offended by the opposition asking for the cost, as it was an investment in democracy*'(Portal180, 2010). Finally, after a RTI request by a recently elected opposition MP, the President released the information. Not doing so could have risked a judicial action at the end of his term (El Pais, 2011).

Local-level MPs are also using the law. For instance, a group of local MPs from Paysandu requested information about the accounts from the traditional local 'beer festival'. According to rumours several providers were not paid, thus the opposition decided to use the law to get the raw numbers (El Telegrafo, 2013).By now MPs, particularly in opposition, have incorporated this tool into their options to control government. Companies have not used this law systematically yet in Uruguay. There are a few records of companies making use of this law, particularly in public purchase processes, as well as to gather evidence for judicial proceedings.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup>In the context of this research, I have so far identified three cases where MPs have used the law: a request to the President of the Republic about the cost of a celebration ceremony for the newly-elected government (180.com.uy. 2011), a request to obtain a copy of a contract between the government and an important company in the forestry sector, and a third request about the hiring of three professionals in the Presidency of the Republic (Presidency of the Republic, Resolution P/153/2012).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup>As a matter of fact, a Colorado MP is looking to change the legislation to align the answer deadline of the legislative prerogative with the RTI Law. The current regulation establishes that, to answer a prerogative request, the government potentially could have up to 105 days, while the equivalent under the RTI law is twenty days.

#### Innocent requesters

Individuals acting on their own are very unlikely to request public information. First, the state has done little to promote demand and, as a result, a large proportion of citizens are still unaware of this right. When individuals engage in using and quoting the law, they are usually disgruntled with local or national services, and they activate request mechanisms. One individual detected during the course of this research requested information from the local council of Montevideo that should have been posted on the website. Montevideo Council denied this information; eventually, he went to court and got access to this information.

However, mavericks are usually rare in the RTI arena. The website quesabes.uy, set up in the context of this research, provides a glimpse of certain behaviours that individuals using the portal start to exhibit. For instance, lack of a reply from the administration triggers requests to website administrators about the reason behind this. Users also tend to request that new units to be added to the portal. User comments on the website help each other with different ways to frame or interpret replies from the administration. In this way, individuals with different interests also collaborate, enabling more 'social' access-to-information requests in the digital age. However, the number of users still does not suggest that there is a huge demand but suggests that, given the chance, people might make requests. Requests on this website shows no indication of vexatious requests.

# 6.3.4 A weak enforcement institution: APIU and the role of the judiciary

In the Uruguayan RTI arena, there are two organisations in a position to order the release of public information: the Access to Public Information Unit (APIU) and the judiciary. Following the framework presented in Chapter 2, enforcement institutions can be classified on the basis of two dimensions: independence and enforcement capacity.

#### Autonomy

Table 6.4 provides a summary of Uruguay's enforcement institution independence:

APIU is a semi-autonomous institution dependent on ASIEG and ultimately dependent on the Presidency of the Republic. The Board of Directors consists of the ASIEG Director and two other members appointed by the President of the Republic according to a set of merit criteria.<sup>141</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup>In Uruguayan administrative law APIU is known as 'organismos desconcentrado'. Under this modality of administrative law, the President cannot directly give orders to the Unit, but will ultimately decide if decisions from the Unit are

Dimension	Indicator
Screening and appointment process	Appointed by the President without scrutiny
Stability	Appointments were not regularly performed
Oversight	The Courts, the Administrative Tribunal and The President can overrule the decision coming from the APIU
Resources	Budget allocation is not clearly established and is decided by the Presidency
Perception	Not available

Table 6.4: Autonomy

However, there is no scrutiny from the Legislative to the appointment of APIU members, unlike the cases of Chile and New Zealand analysed in this work. Members of the board are not paid a salary and payment consists of a insignificant stipend.<sup>142</sup>This situation led to one of the first appointed Councillors to resign, noting that *'matters were becoming more complicated and delicate... It was not serious to work in this way, not to fully devote ourselves to the work APIU really demands*' (Sanchez 2012). The first Board was composed of three councillors and it took the authorities seven months to appoint new councillors, leaving APIU somewhat paralysed. The tenure of another member of the board was not renewed and the executive filled the position with the first non-lawyer: an archivist. The design leads to a lack of legitimacy in terms of the board of directors, which, although technically competent, have no political support. APIU authorities maintain that they are technically independent but admit that the lack of political independence is an issue (Lanza y Da Rosa, 2012).

The Unit set up a consultative forum with members of civil society, academia, the judiciary, the state prosecution and the private sector to deliberate on and recommend policy options. There is no formal way of appointing members of this forum and the term of the appointment is not clear. The consultative forum seldom met initially after its creation and had little say on the policy process.<sup>143</sup> APIU performs five functions in this arena: implementing the law across the Uruguayan state, proposing second-level regulation, providing advice to the government, acting as a liaison with civil society and academia, and settling disputes between public organisations and requesters. This

challenged. Theoretically, once the President appoints the members, he cannot fire them, and in this way members are independent.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup>In contrast, the sister Privacy Unit has its own staff; the board of directors is paid and has so far carried out significant work implementing the privacy law.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup>It did play a role advising the government to accept email requests as valid forms of communications.

particular institutional design implies that APIU's decisions can be abrogated by the President of the Republic. Furthermore, their decisions can also be challenged before the Administrative Tribunal.

#### Enforcement capacity

Table 6.5: APIU Enforcement Capacity		
Dimension	Indicator	
Extent of the legal mandate in terms of review pro- cesses	Does not have access to documents.	
Extent of the legal mandate in terms of enforcement practices	Non Binding	
Extent of the legal mandate in terms of imposing sanctions?	No mandate to sanction	
Resources (staff, budget, capacities) to carry out the assigned tasks	Does not have its own resources)	
Service delivery	Not available	
Decisions or sanctions effectively applied?	Decisions are recommendations and depends on the will of the administration. Decisions are often challenged.	

Table 6.5: APIU Enforcement Capacity

Implementation of RTI law has been complex and the Unit did not produce a robust implementation plan.<sup>144</sup>. Table 6.5 provides a summary of the enforcement dimension in Uruguay. According to its own data, APIU has managed to increase the level of reporting from several public offices, as well as to establish a network of RTI points of contact. Proactive transparency publication and classification of information activities should have been carried out a year after the law was approved, but were not in place.<sup>145</sup> By October 2009, the Unit issued a guideline to units to produce a self-evaluation of the implementation process. By August 2010, the Unit issued specific regulations and guidelines on how to proceed in terms of implementation. Some specific measures, such as the organisation of seminars and setting up a website, were also part of the implementation effort. In terms of advice to other public bodies, the Unit is increasingly providing advice, but reactively rather than proactively. As a result, the Unit has no capacity to reach public bodies that are not interested or willing to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup>There is no record of strategic planning processes from 2010-2013. This is a difference with the processes of the Council for Transparency

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup>The law was approved on 17 October 2008.

comply. In terms of settling differences between the requesters and the state, the Unit so far has issued 187 recommendations to public bodies, an average of 37 recommendations per year.<sup>146</sup>

Recommendations do not translate themselves into release of information, and some public bodies challenge recommendations by ignoring them or challenging APIU competency in the matter. An example of this is case 009/2011 where the Central Bank challenged APIU criteria on reserved information. The Bank eventually went to court and fought a legal battle to keep this information reserved. Furthermore, it also obtained a decree from the President revoking APIU's decision and confirming that it has no competency on the matter. In a nutshell, the President revoked the decision of the allegedly independent institution, which shows the fragility of APIU's position.

APIU's position can be also challenged in front of a Supreme Administrative Tribunal. In the case 23/009, APIU ordered the telecommunications SOE to release information about public spending in official publicity. The Presidency decided not to intervene in this case, but the SOE challenged this decision before the Supreme Administrative Tribunal who ended up confirming APIU's decision to release the information. However, the Tribunal noted that APIU did not have the power to order the release and also noted it had no power to review how public bodies classify information.

A former Councillor noted that, 'The only tool we really have is an annual report about the law, but there is no possibility to sanction, and as a result the public bodies fulfil their duties according to the will they have to be transparent; thus, the power of the APIU is diminished' (La Diaria, 2012).

To put together an Annual Report, APIU relies on self-reporting mechanisms from public authorities. Table 6.6 shows the degree of compliance through the years

	Table 0.0. Trumber of reports received by ATTO			
Year	2010	2011	2012	2013
Number of reports re- ceived/ number of public authorities	17/203	44/203	19/203	61/203

Table 6.6: Number of reports received by APIU

Source: [Author, based on APIU, 2013].

The low level of compliance shows that APIU has neither the ability nor the resources to force these authorities to comply with basic duties under the Act.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup>Data available from 2009 to 2015. In 2012, one of the members of the board resigned and, as a result, the board cannot function.

## The role of the judiciary

According to the law, requesters can access the lower administrative courts in the capital and the lower civil courts in the rest of the country to sue the state. The process takes only six working days, and the ruling can be appealed before a Higher Tribunal. Potentially, the Supreme Court of Justice could intervene but only if points of law are at issue.<sup>147</sup> Courts have been active in terms of reacting to access-to-information demands. Demand has been relatively low, but the courts have usually upheld access-to-information requests. Up to 2012, twenty rulings were challenged in second-level courts. So far, it has not been possible to retrieve the number of rulings at low-level courts. An initial search of private databases shows that out of fifty cases, in forty the judge granted access to information. In this way, the judiciary is setting a powerful precedent for openness. One activist notes that *'some of these cases are fairly obvious, and a waste of time for the tribunal; others are more complicated and deserve attention from the judiciary'* (Lanza, 2012).

However, there is a set of cases that end up being informally resolved by the judge through transactional mechanisms. In other words, the Judge decides not to issue a ruling if the matter is relatively simple. This is usually the case with 'positive silence' (when the state does not release the information in due time) or where it has been a matter of internal communication inside a public organisation and there is goodwill on the side of the state to releasing public information. As activists note (CAINFO 2012), courts are not necessarily consistent when denying or granting access to information. This is the result of having the judiciary deciding on individual cases, which links back the policy adoption process and previous institutions in place.

The legal process is relatively fast but it comes at a cost for the judiciary. As soon an access-toinformation request is processed, all the tribunal activity stops to deal with the request. As a result, access-to-information requests, if used extensively, can create backlogs for other cases in the same office. Furthermore, requesters need to have access to a lawyer in order to activate this process.

Lawyers' fees can be expensive and public interest litigation is relatively unknown in Uruguay. The judiciary plays an increasingly political role mediating conflicts between political actors about access to information. As opposition MPs begin to realise the power of RTI requests, judges are called upon to decide on these matters. For instance, in 2012 a MP from the Colorado Party demanded information about the state of public works on the Uruguay River. The river is administered by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup>The court could intervene only on points of law or when dealing with issues that are related to a violation of the constitution of the republic.

Argentina and Uruguay and there are debates about jurisdiction, joint infrastructure projects, etc. The government classified information about certain works as reserved and the MP demanded of the Foreign Affairs Ministry to know their status and cost. The judge decided in favour of the Ministry, noting that he understood the concerns of the MP, but was unable to deliver the information at that stage (El Observador, 2012). The judiciary also acted to uphold the constitutionality of the law. In Uruguayan legal tradition, only the Supreme Court can strike down legislation. The Court upheld that the law was constitutional after it was challenged by the Cable TV association (El Observador, 2013). The challenge originated when a local journalist asked for data on then number of client each Cable companies had. All companies resisted the release of this data, asserting that the application of the law was against free enterprise and commercial interests in their case. The Supreme Court asserted that the case was of constitutional importance and that the law was essential to ensure transparency in markets. Activists note that courts, while usually ensuring the access-to-information principle, also have problems in terms of applying a unified criteria. This can be explained by the fact that judges are still dealing with a new subject, there is little jurisprudence on this matter, and the judicial structure ensures that each judge can provide his/her own interpretation of the law.

## 6.4 URUGUAY: INITIAL FEEDBACK LOOPS

The Uruguayan RTI arena is still evolving and subject to possible feedback loops. For instance, in June 2013 the government decided to reform the access-to-information law, introducing a set of new exceptions which included protection of policy advice and the possibility of classifying information 'on the spot' when a request is made. The drafting came from the executive and was spearheaded by Senator Topolansky who was an early defender of the RTI law. The opportunity came amidst a budget review which usually does not go through the same checks as an average law, due to time and attention constraints. Civil society organisations quickly reacted, noting that there was no consultation process in place through the formal institutional channels. Several organisations mounted an online campaign, asking the government to withdraw the initiative and have a consultation on the matter. The government refused and the amendment passed the Chamber of Deputies, where further amendments were introduced establishing exceptions that severely limited RTI(Declaracion.uy,2014).

Several MPs noted that APIU had become a nuisance for several state-owned enterprises and some of them lobbied extensively behind the scenes to secure the modifications. Civil society gathered international support from several international NGOs and the visit of the Special Rapporteur for Freedom of Expression, Frank La Rue, was also instrumental in raising issues about the reform. The national Ombudsman made a recommendation to desist and reconsider this reform. The senate finally decided to withdraw the amendment but Senator Topolansky requested that legislative measures should be in place by the end of the year. The government established a consultation mechanism and a new reform was introduced with partial agreement from civil society. It included more legal powers to APIU, a harm and a public interest test and the new exception about policy advice was modified. The new amendment could be defined as a compromise. It is likely that, depending on the issues discussed and the use of RTI, more feedback loops like this will emerge from injured parties. In addition, while in this particular case civil society was successful enough in mounting a campaign and engaging policymakers, there is no guarantee that such success will be replicated as more tension grows in the system. The feedback loops indicate that the early statements from senators praising the principle of transparency and the use of data changes dramatically once information is put into action by interested parties.

## 6.5 A CONTESTED RTI ARENA

According to the typology presented in Chapter 2, Uruguay is a contested arena. Table 6.7 shows the dimensions and outputs in this arena.

Table 6.7: Outcomes		
Availability of public information on a proactive basis	Fulfilment of proactive publication duty is less than 60% (average) across government units.	
Efficiency in dealing with RTI requests	Not efficient or effective; 42% of requests go unanswered.	
Accessibility and effectiveness to resolve disputes	There are no formal limits to accessing APIU. Courts may charge fees.	

T11 (  $\circ$ 

Source: [Author, based on CAINFO, 2012APIU, 2013, Que Sabes 2012].

The current status of the Uruguayan RTI arena can be explained analysing the three factors mentioned in this research: participation in the policymaking process, professionalisation of public administration and independence of enforcement institutions.

RTI emerged in Uruguay as part of a larger quest for human rights linked to previous abuses of the former dictatorship. It was always an agenda of a small group of activists that, when the Broad Front came into power, managed to influence key decision-makers to pursue this agenda, turning Senator Percovich into a true political champion and entrepreneur for this cause. The agenda was largely supported in this last phase by international foundations such as the Open Society. Most of the policy was put in place by civil society following international standards, but the powerful ASIEG also played a role, introducing changes that weakened the law. Crucially in this adoption phase, the idea of an independent enforcement institution was discarded and control of this function effectively ended up in the hands of ASIEG through the creation of APIU. ASIEG was more worried about privacy than transparency and this meant that resources and focus were directed more to this goal, leaving APIU as a shadow enforcement institution. In addition, decisions about institutional design with no proper screening process ended up being adopted, affecting the structure and roles of the enforcement institution which largely depends on ASIEG. Lack of participation on the part of key actors and an absence of technocratic advice explains the current design of the law.

The timing of the approval and implementation helped to diffuse responsibilities between the outgoing administration and the new administration that arrived in 2010. As a result, there were discontinuities in policies and positions in terms of transparency initiatives. Michener (2010) speculates that the delay in approving the law at the end of the presidential mandate was a conscious decision on the part of the executive to leave a complex topic for the new administration to implement. This delay had lasting effects and led to the law being poorly implemented, but it is more likely that ASIEG's autonomy and focus on privacy were responsible for this rather than the Presidency itself.

Uruguay's politicised state bureaucracy fulfils the law partially. Part of this is explained by a relative lack of resources for implementation but the other part has to do with the secrecy ethos public servants and politicians have developed over the years. Information could be used politically and, as a result, could damage public servants' and politicians' careers. Information is not only hidden from the public but also from other public organisations to be used for various political purposes. Therefore, to establish a regime that operates under the assumption that all information is public is a dramatic change in what is effectively a fragmented public bureaucracy. Some organisations are able to deal more professionally with requests, releasing information but also establishing a complex patterns of resistance. Less professional organisations are still dealing with implementation problems and change.

In Uruguayan public administration, the ultimate decision to release public information or not is taken by a political appointee. As a result, requests are often perceived as a threat from a political perspective. Resistance, obstruction and no response are part of this logic. Such a degree of politicisation leads to very complex dynamics in terms of releasing public information and most requests are deemed 'political'. The lack of structured processes to deal with RTI requests also shows the degree to which informality and lack of state capacity play a role. For instance, while Uruguay is perceived as a leader in e-Government in the region, a significant number of government agencies are still unable or unwilling to answer an FOI request through electronic means, as the *quesabes.uy* experience shows. Furthermore, the Uruguayan public administration did not fully incorporate an NPM logic and, as a result, metrics barely exist in several public organisations and access to these numbers is difficult and usually contested. Oddly enough, sometimes it is the public service that gets more benefits from the release of this information, as it allows more coordinated action which can be affected by political mistrust. The weaknesses in terms of archives and information management processes led to problems in terms of retrieving public information and are endemic to the whole system.

The weakness in terms of institutional design has major implications for the release of public information, as well as in the performance of the arena. The fact that the executive is able to revoke an order from APIU (and the fact that this has already happened), as well as the lack of political support for its functions, shows that it has a limited range of action. Furthermore, the fact that APIU's decision can also be challenged before an Administrative Tribunal casts a shadow over the organisation's effective enforcement power. The result is that, as a consequence of poor institutional design, there is often uncertainty about how requests should be solved.

The legacy of a strong judiciary is the key to ensuring the RTI is upheld. The Uruguayan judiciary has delivered in terms of granting access to information as well as standing up for the constitutional principle it represents. However, attacks on this principle have so far been blunt and unsophisticated. It is likely that more complex issues about the scope of the law and which organisations should be included might affect how the judiciary deals with RTI requests. Furthermore, the fact that the judiciary is also subject to the law (and often replies to requests) gives it more standing to intervene, but the lack of understanding and doctrine in this field offers poor guidance to lower-level judges on how to deal with this matter. In addition, the unintended consequence of the legal mechanism is that it can potentially create a backlog in judges' offices, and this might well pose questions about its effectiveness, as it is not sustainable in the long run. The more political the nature of the requests become, the more likely it is that the judiciary will end up mediating between politicians, as in other areas of Uruguayan political life.

Uruguay is still a contested arena where RTI is becoming an institution, but the limits are not yet clear. Uruguayan civil society is key demanding information and initiating accountability actions.

The degree of success of these actions largely depends on the involvement of the judiciary, where effective accountability can be achieved.

# RTI ARENAS: A COMPARATIVE OVERVIEW

In the previous chapters, I provided a full account of three different RTI arenas: functional, mixed and contested. In this chapter, I provide a comparative overview, aiming to synthesise this work. First, I set out to compare these arenas based on the three main factors that shape them: participation in the policymaking process, professionalisation of the state bureaucracy, and enforcement institutions. Second, I compare the actors working in these arenas. Third, I look at change in RTI arenas, examining how feedback loops evolved in the selected cases. Finally, I look at the outputs these arenas exhibit and how they vary across the different types.

# 7.1 ELEMENTS CONFIGURING A RTI ARENA: PARTICIPATION, STATE BUREAUCRACY AND RTI ENFORCEMENT INSTITUTIONS

In this research I argued that RTI arenas based on similar principles end up working differently leading to different outputs. In Chapter 2 I noticed that all these arenas share a RTI law establishing similar principles about the availability of public information. I argued that there are three elements that help to shape RTI arenas: participation in the policymaking process, the professionalisation of state bureaucracy, and RTI enforcement institutions. In this section, I return to the definition provided in Chapter 2 and compare these elements for each arena.

### 7.1.1 Participation in the policymaking process

I argued that participation in the policymaking process by relevant stakeholders leads to robust policy design and the establishment of a policy community able to support the implementation of RTI laws. The New Zealand case shows how participation contributes to setting up a functional RTI arena. First, the large number of submissions to the Danks Committee, coming from different parts of New Zealand society, is a strong indication of how local individuals and organisations were engaged in this debate. Second, an active civil society, aware of developments overseas, but grounded in New Zealand reality, contributed to the robustness of policy design. Third, a group of fairly progressive civil servants took the job of promoting the OIA inside the civil service and played a pivotal role in designing this law. Unlike other cases in this research, the participation of a small but influential part of the civil service proved beneficial for the establishment of this RTI arena. The level of participation and the influence certain participants exerted led to the establishment of a functional RTI arena. In fact, this was the policy community that would be crucial for implementation and addressing feedback loops in the NZ RTI arena.

In the Chilean case, participation came mostly from a small group of civil society advocates with a legal background. A group of influential techno-pols pushed this agenda forward with the support of two key politicians. This was not a large nor particularly open community. The process was influenced by one international factor: international foundations and the Inter-American Court of Justice (IACJ) in terms of policy. The IACJ ruling was instrumental in affecting the policy channel and setting up the Council for Transparency. International foundations were instrumental in providing support for civil society activists. These developments led to the establishment of a small, active and professional policy community where not all the stakeholders were represented, which would later affect the implementation process.

The Uruguayan case shows how a small and determined group of activists, with the support of one political champion and international foundations, can push for a RTI law. The process was mediated by strong interests who opposed the law and eventually managed to prevent the establishment of an independent institution. International institutions, in particular international foundations and the Inter-american Human Rights system, also played a role in providing policy ideas and support. The process led to the establishment of a small and dislocated policy community with little influence over the implementation process.

Table 7.1 provides a synthesis of the above-mentioned processes

International support is important and plays a role in fostering participation. The cases of Uruguay and Chile show how different international actors can aid the process by affecting the policy channel in Kingdon's (1984) terms. However, external support cannot per se deliver a robust and functional RTI arena. The case of NZ shows that the involvement of a small but influential group of politically neutral public servants and civil society advocates can deliver in terms of robust policy design without

Case	Level of Participation	Key actors
New Zealand (Functional RTI)	High level of participation	Civil Society and Civil servants
Chile (Mixed RTI arena)	Low level of participation	Techno-pols, small civil society group and two political cham- pions
Uruguay (Contested Arena)	Low level of participation	Civil society + political cham- pion

Table 7.1: Characteristics of participation

external support or influence. Thus, is participation by relevant stakeholders what makes a difference in these cases. Evidence indicates that while international actors are influential in terms of policy ideas, but remains relevant is the participation of local stakeholders

One of the striking characteristics in most of the cases is the absence of political champions when these laws are first proposed. In New Zealand, the process was largely driven by civil society and public servants. In Chile, corruption scandals forced the hands of politicians to look for a solution, which included RTI. In this case, champions emerged as a result of a political agreement, after a lengthy battle on the part of civil society. In Uruguay, the issue was linked to human rights and the shadow of a military dictatorship. After a lengthy battle by civil society organisations, one senator was instrumental in securing the law.

Politicians following this agenda have a mixture of incentives and carry out a vital task. In New Zealand, the few MPs involved saw the law as a way to limit Muldoon's government. In Chile, politicians used this agenda to show compromise and promote a 'beyond parties' approach. In Uruguay, politicians linked this struggle to campaigns related to human rights. In short, there were incentives but not sufficiently strong to persuade a large number of politicians to support these laws initially. Once the laws are to be discussed in parliament, it is difficult to oppose them. In all cases, only a few politicians decided to support this agenda, persuaded colleagues and secured consensus.

## 7.2 PROFESSIONALISATION OF THE STATE BUREAUCRACY

The second factor that I argued shapes these arenas is the professionalisation of the bureaucracy. A more professional bureaucracy leads to the ATI arena working more efficiently.

New Zealand shows the implementation of RTI by a professional bureaucracy. Such implementation

was initially resisted by the bureaucracy. However, once processes were in place, the New Zealand civil service carried the policy and implementation forward. They would occasionally do this even against the will of their political masters. The role of the Information Authority was key to securing a certain degree of coherence in the system. Once this institution was gone, problems of consistency emerged in the New Zealand arena. In Chile, by contrast, bureaucracy does not exhibit the same level of professionalism. As a result, the implementation of RTI was initially patchy with some units openly resisting publishing information. In addition, a politicised bureaucracy has much stronger incentives to retain information than a more professional one. Accountability lines in Chilean bureaucracy are very much aligned with parties. Having said this, Chilean bureaucracy managed to implement the law with a good degree of success over the years, particularly in terms of proactive transparency.

In Uruguay, bureaucracy is even more politicised. Political appointees decide which information is going to be released and how. This affects the way the system operates as the incentives of bureaucrats and politicians are very much aligned. Public servants have little incentive to release information as it could cost them in terms of their career. With a less professional bureaucracy also comes the problem of poor implementation. A weak implementation unit with few resources is unable to cope with a systematic implementation of the law. This causes problems, especially for core agencies who could benefit from having more public information available so as to be able to perform their roles.

In all three cases, professionalisation of the bureaucracy plays a crucial role in securing the implementation of RTI. Even against its own interests, a professional bureaucracy will implement the law. The different incentives of bureaucrats and politicians aids in this process. In addition, the bureaucracy gets to establish a new process that, in the end, also justifies new structures and new jobs. Professional bureaucracies are particularly astute when using RTI for strategic release of material to advance their interests, as the NZ Treasury case shows. However, the state is not a monolith, nor is the bureaucracy. Thus, even in the best scenario, some organisations might resist processing a request or publishing certain information properly. Some organisations have more resources and are more politically astute when dealing with RTI than others. Core agencies remain key players in these arenas and often benefit from information release to perform their functions.

Public records (and more generally information management) remain the Achilles' heel of all RTI arenas. As noted by White (2007), RTI requests are the 'tip of the iceberg'. Once a request arrives, a set of events and procedures unfold in a given office. Such procedures usually end up as simple questions such as: *Where is this information? Do we have it? Do we have to collate it and if so how?* This

is the realm of information policies and archives which is usually neglected by public organisations. In this research, I found evidence that archives were usually under-resourced, even before RTI laws came into being. RTI laws exposed the need to have information readily available and to have procedures for retrieving it. Information management policies also regulate how information should be collected and registered. When such policies are not properly established or followed, information quality suffers, affecting requesters and other stakeholders in the arena alike. The collation process obviously affects transparency as public servants take decisions on what to keep and what to release. Poor information policies have an impact on RTI arenas. Information policies are related to each organisation's capacity and its awareness of the value of information.

Table 7.2 outlines the points made above.

Table 7.2: Politicisation of Bureaucracy		
Case	Level of Professionalism	Expected process
New Zealand (Functional RTI)	Professional bureaucracy	Processes are in place in terms of publication and receiving re- quests. Process often consistent
Chile (Mixed RTI arena)	Politicised bureaucracy with professional management	Processes are in place with some political interference
Uruguay (Contested arena)	Politicised bureaucracy + Polit- ical management of the request	Processes are not consistent

Table 7.2: Politicisation of Bureaucracy

#### 7.3 RTI ENFORCEMENT INSTITUTIONS

I argued that autonomy and enforcement capacity of RTI enforcement institutions played a key role in shaping RTI arenas. In this research, I compared three models of such an institution.

In New Zealand, the Ombudsman managed to establish itself as an autonomous and able institution. History played an important role, as the Ombudsman's Office was already an established institution in New Zealand. It was respected by the civil service and, as a result, it was fairly routine for the Ombudsman to interact with it. Other institutions such as the judiciary played a significant role in defending the Ombudsman when challenged. While, paradoxically, the Ombudsman's Office can only make recommendations, most of its recommendations were unchallenged. Thus, the Ombudsman was an autonomous and effective institution to which requesters could turn. In Chile, the establishment of the Council for Transparency was the result of a complex bargain. As a specialist institution, the Council managed to secure its place and influence in the arena. However, issues in terms of the appointment and re-appointment of councillors, as well as complex cases where the Council encountered resistance from the courts, show limits to its autonomy, though most of the Council's decisions are backed up by the courts and the Constitutional Tribunal. It is an effective organisation able to deliver on its main mission, although it does face challenges in terms of resources.

In Uruguay, the absence of an autonomous institution leaves the arena at the mercy of implementation agencies. APIU is not autonomous and can be challenged by several actors in this arena. The President, the Administrative Courts and even the judiciary can overturn APIU's decisions. There is no screening process for APIU's officials. The appointment process experienced problems in the past, effectively undermining the agency's independence. The lack of resources also makes APIU a regulator with little opportunity to engage with public servants. Thus, while APIU does play a role in implementing this law, it is a weak role. The judiciary remains Uruguay's most relevant institution when information is denied, which comes at a cost for the requesters and the regulator.

All three models exhibit evidence that the autonomy and enforcement capacity of these organisations are crucial factors for their success, regardless of their institutional form. Legacy can play a role (as in the case of NZ), but the Chilean case offers an example of how a new institution can emerge. Coordination with other horizontal accountability institutions is important to secure the establishment of these institutions in the early days. In all cases, these organisations are often called on to decide on complex matters, effectively acting as arbiters in highly political disputes, highlighting the importance of establishing independence and ability in a RTI arena. Furthermore, in all three cases, leadership of these organisations is an important factor. Successive leaders of these organisations dealt with politically complex issues, which required certain political and administrative skills. Leadership can be shared or individual, but is one of the salient points. When effective leadership is in place, these institutions thrive and are able to exercise their powers fully.

## 7.4 ACTORS

Actors exhibit a similar set of behaviours in all arenas. Journalists are often one of the key supporters and most active users of RTI. However, they are not always keen on using it as it can affect traditional ways of working or information could be obtained too late to be used.

A very particular type of organisation in civil society is also present in all arenas. These NGOs

usually emerge as part of a campaign for freedom of information. Their core mission is to promote RTI and fill access-to-information requests, evaluating the implementation of RTI policies. These NGOs are usually small, with a legalistic outlook and supported by international foundations. They operate with small budgets, facing several constraints in terms of material and human resources. They play a crucial role, particularly in the early days of implementation, when testing the system is needed. Increasingly, these NGOs worked with others to expand RTI use, developing joint requests with other organisations according to relevant issues on the political or social agenda. In New Zealand, use of RTI was closely associated with the environmentalist movement, which played an important role in advancing RTI in the first five years. As RTI awareness expanded, other organisations such as unions, universities and civic associations started using the law.

Politicians are usually latecomers to the use of RTI. Only a few of them used RTI to pursue their political agendas. Once politicians understood the value behind RTI, they become avid users, as the New Zealand case demonstrates. Politicians know that the lack of a reply is still something they can use, particularly in opposition, to embarrass the government. Once politicians become users of RTI, they legitimise the instrument, making it an integral part of their toolbox. Politicians mostly request information to score political points, which usually results in different treatment at the receiver end. In addition, a politician may already have information in advance when making a RTI request.

Corporations are increasingly a player in RTI arenas. Corporations are taking advantage of RTI, particularly to analyse regulation or to gather evidence in trials. Increasingly, the civil service resist these requests which are considered intimidatory in all three arenas.

In Chile and Uruguay, individual requesters are few. Most individual requesters are lawyers representing clients. Individual requesters do not engage, which reflects the lack of information about these policies and the difficulties in terms of access. This is one of the most worrying aspects of RTI arenas, as the lack of requests coming from individuals challenge the democratic ideal behind these laws. New Zealand offers a rare case where individuals did request information. In some cases, this was linked to their own personal information as New Zealand RTI law included a section on this.

A new breed of organisations is also emerging in these countries. These organisations used open software to set up portals that would allow citizens to ask for information from the government. In doing so, they created a new channel of communication which, although it was not official, was difficult for authorities to ignore. These organisations designed processes influencing how users could request public information. The websites were a service, but crucially, also a political statement about how RTI should work. In all the arenas, the websites created reactions, forcing the government to acknowledge this new reality. In Uruguay and Chile, the government decided to create its own portals. The websites did not fully democratise access-to-information request processes but they acted as an indicator of how a system works. However, sustainability of these tools might be an issue. Except for the Chilean case,<sup>148</sup> these websites have no support except from volunteers.

RTI laws put pressure on the civil service. In particular, across the three arenas analysed, the matter of 'free and frank advice' or confidential advice to ministers emerges as a common issue. The discussion is embedded in the nature and role of the civil service in each country and how it should operate. By exposing the workings and names of civil servants, RTI erodes one of the basic principles of traditional ('Weberian') bureaucracies: anonymity. Furthermore, it allows a set of complex games between bureaucrats and ministers and might promote not recording/writing down decisions or advice. There is no easy solution to this particular conundrum. By exposing information about how the government makes decisions, RTI contributes greatly to accountability in a democratic society. On the other hand, it may lead to gaming among politicians and public servants and behaviours such as not writing down advice or lying about its existence in the first place. The level of sophistication of arguments about this issue and feedback loops associated with it shows how civil servants and activists alike worry. While all the arguments about releasing or not releasing could be justified, the bottom line is that the problem is how information is framed, used, by whom and to what effect. Thus, it is the connection with political use (not the information per se) that is problematic. Such a problem requires assessment according to its particular context, with case-by-case analysis under the principles of RTI, and it is unlikely to be solved at a normative level. What emerges from the research in this particular area is that in functional arenas, where bureaucrats and politicians exhibit different incentives in dealing with public information requests, sophisticated games develop between ministers and civil servants. Where political interests are more aligned, such behaviours are less common.

# 7.5 CHANGE IN A RTI ARENA: FEEDBACK LOOPS

As discussed in Chapter 2, RTI arenas change. Change is the result of conflict that emerge in these arenas. When someone decides to file a RTI request, that is a statement about things he/she wants to find out. As noted by several public servants and requesters in this research, RTI is not a way to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup>The Chilean website was discontinued by Fundacion Ciudadano Inteligente in 2013 as a result of the launch of the government website. The New Zealand website www.fyi.org.nz is still in operation with support of the New Zealand Herald. The case was not discussed at length in this work due to the historical period covered.

*`ask in a friendly way for information'*. Such conflicts usually escalate and end up generating feedback loops which are moments when actors decide to challenge the status quo of a RTI arena. Feedback loops are usually about the scope of the law, matters of procedure and the powers of the enforcement institution.

In the New Zealand case, feedback loops were positive, enhancing RTI. The 1987 reform included more units in the Act, as well as establishing a clear timeframe. The next feedback loops supported and expanded the role of the Ombudsman, limiting the veto power of the executive. Furthermore, this RTI arena survived major changes such as the NPM and MMP reforms. The ability to survive the test of time and the positive feedback loops is directly linked to participation and the establishment of a policy community able to steer these changes. In Chile, feedback loops have yet to materialise. A case about access to government e-mails triggered a reform that may have regressive results. In any case, feedback loops in Chile will remain at the margins.

In Uruguay, the government pushed for what initially was a regressive reform as a result of a high-stakes game about education. A campaign from a small and determined group in civil society was decisive and managed to stop what initially was a reform aimed at broadening exceptions. The campaign led to a complex bargain. Eventually, a deal was struck with government to set up a new legal exception not to release public information, but also to include a public interest test. The initial proposal, the complexity of the bargaining process and the subsequent developments show the dislocations among the small policy community in Uruguay. Table 7.3 provides a summary of the outputs in each arena

	-
Case	Feedback loops
New Zealand (Functional RTI)	Feedback loops at the margins. Usually to ex- pand RTI
Chile (Mixed RTI arena)	Feedback loops at the margins with some im- portant developments to expand RTI
Uruguay (Contested arena)	Feedback loops can be serious. 'Up for grabs' scenario

Table 7.3: Feedback loops

# 7.6 DIFFERENT RTI ARENAS WORKING DIFFERENT LEADING TO DIFFERENT OUTPUTS

In this research, I argued that arenas can be characterised by three types of outputs : availability of public information, efficiency in dealing with RTI requests and accessibility and effectiveness in terms of conflict resolution.

In New Zealand, availability of public information was high and remained this way over time. The Information Authority played a significant role in this until it was disbanded. In addition, some civil servants and public organisations saw an opportunity to use information in advancing their policies. A professional bureaucracy was able to control the flow of information according to their interests. In terms of efficiency when processing requests, New Zealand's bureaucracy was able to respond to requests within a reasonable length of time and, after an initial patchy implementation, the system adjusted to and complied with timeframes. The New Zealand Ombudsman's Office operated as an independent institution to resolve disputes. When it was initially challenged, other institutions played a role in securing its role. The Ombudsman's Office provided an accessible and effective system to resolve conflict.

The Chilean experience shows initial reticence to implement proactive transparency, but information has gradually become available at a central level, though local governments are still a challenge in the Chilean RTI arena. At a local level, there are still issues about how requests are received and processed. In some organisations at a central level, some minor issues remain in terms of implementation. The Council has established itself as a legitimate mechanism to resolve conflicts, though there have been issues about appointments and certain important disagreements with the courts. The Council is an accessible and effective unit to seek solutions to conflicts.

Uruguay shows a lack of public information proactively published. Furthermore, there are serious problems in terms of receiving and processing requests. Uruguay does not have an independent institution to resolve disputes. The administrative unit in place provides an accessible but ineffective process. The only way to secure resolution of a conflict is through the courts, which is usually costly. Table 7.4 provides a comparative overview

To sum up, in this chapter I provided a synthesis of this comparative endeavour. I compared how participation, state bureaucracy and RTI enforcement institutions differ in all the case studies, thereby shaping RTI arenas. Furthermore, I also compared the elements of a RTI arena and the outputs,

Table 7.4: outputs	
Case	Outputs
New Zealand (Functional RTI)	• Full proactive availability of public in- formation
	• Efficiency in handling requests
	• Accessibile and efficient resolution of conflicts for users of the law
Chile (Mixed RTI arena)	• Almost full proactive availability of public information
	• Partial efficiency in handling requests
	• Accessible and efficient resolution of conflicts for users of the law
Uruguay (Contested Arena)	• Partial proactive availability of public information
	• Inefficiency in handling requests
	• Lack of accessible and efficient resolu- tion of conflicts for users of the law

as well as how they change over time. In the next chapter, I will draw my conclusions from this comparative exercise.

# CONCLUSION: RIGHT-TO-INFORMATION ARENAS REVISITED

'We shall not cease from exploration And the end of all our exploring Will be to arrive where we started And know the place for the first time' — T.S. Eliot, Little Gidding

In this research I asked: *Why do RTI regimes that operate under similar principles work differently, leading to different outputs?* I argued that three factors are important to answer this question: participation in the policymaking process, the level of professionalisation of the state bureaucracy and the autonomy and enforcement capacity of RTI enforcement institutions. In particular, I showed how the configuration of these factors contributes to shape three kind of RTI arenas: functional, mixed and contested. I showed in the previous chapter how these configurations lead to different outputs. In this final chapter, I draw conclusions from this comparative endeavour.

First, I outline the contributions this work adds to the current state of the field. Second, I provide a set of recommendations for practitioners. Third, I outline a research agenda for future studies in the matter.

## 8.1 MAIN CONTRIBUTIONS OF THIS WORK IN THE CONTEXT OF THE CURRENT STATE OF THE LITERATURE

Literature in this field is often concerned about how these policies emerge. As noted in the introduction, part of the literature deals with why countries adopt RTI in the first place. Among these explanations,

there are arguments about the role of international organisations (Berliner, 2014), the role of ideology and capitalism (Stubbs, 2008), policy transfer and emulation processes and the role political systems play in this(Bennet, 1997), or the role played by historical sequencing and political organisation (McLean, 2011). I decided to take a different approach, emphasising the participation of key stakeholders in the policymaking process and previous institutions in place, advancing a middle-range theory (Merton, 1949).

My contribution is to highlight that who participates in the policymaking process and how, determines the robustness of policy design and the establishment of a policy community able to influence the way implementation works. In this way, the 'details' of how these laws are set up make a difference regarding design and implementation. The former contrasts with other explanations in the literature, such as the one provided by Michener (2014) where the size and composition of the cabinet in terms of the numbers of political parties included, seems to play a role in how strong these laws are. My cases show governments with a large single- party or coalition majorities, approving relatively strong laws, but with very different actors involved in the process in each case. My argument is that the interaction between technocrats, civil service, civil society and politicians explains the robustness of these laws and links to the type and quality of implementation later on, as all of these actors are involved in it. This connection is not often stressed in the literature, hence one of my core arguments here: the 'details' in the policymaking at a meso level matter. The nuts and bolts of these early decisions are crucial to understanding the evolution of RTI arenas. Thus, my argument does not seek a grand explanation of this phenomena. It is a nuanced, evidence-based into the making of these regimes.

About the point mentioned above, unlike Berliner (2014 p. 489) who finds no evidence that the involvement of international institutions is significant to explain the rise of RTI arenas, the cases presented here suggest otherwise. Chile and Uruguay were influenced by international organisations at crucial moments of policy formation. Donors, development banks and international technocrats played a role in the policy stream in both cases. Influence by external actors does not imply that Uruguayans or Chileans did not 'own' their process, but it does say that different international networks influence the policy stream. My explanation, limited to my cases, levels participation by key stakeholders and certain events drive the approval and design of these laws. It is the specific intertwining of actors and events that matter.

The literature also indicates that the state is a central player in RTI arenas. Several works by Roberts

(2000, 2004) and Piotrowski (2008), among others, showcase how the state adjusts procedures to resist or adapt to the way RTI works. The bureaucracy that holds the information is the same bureaucracy that is in charge of retrieving and eventually releasing it. My contribution in this aspect is to highlight the role the professionalism of a bureaucracy plays in the way RTI arenas work. While it is true that bureaucracies may well resist the release of information, they do this in several forms. In particular, the alignment of incentives between civil servants and politicians explains several differences in how different RTI regimes work. When the interests of politicians and civil servants differ in terms of accountability, bureaucracy might implement the law in a more impartial way. When politicisation is high, it affects the way requests are processed and information released, usually in a negative manner. This work also shows that the state is not a monolithic entity, thus, even if a case shows a good degree of professionalism in the public service, there may well be organisations that will still resist the application of RTI or proceed in a less professional manner. My explanation does not exclude the possibility that the outputs in RTI arenas could also be affected by issues of resources or previous capacity. However, the three cases I showed that lack of good archive policies and information management affects professional and less professional bureaucracies alike. My work also contributes to understanding key actors at a meso level in the state, showing it is not a monolithic entity.

As noted in the introduction, there is a small stream of literature in this field dealing with enforcement institutions in RTI arenas (Neuman, 2009, Holsen and Pasquier, 2012). This literature argues in favour of specialist institutions dealing with RTI regimes. RTI enforcement institutions are not often explored in detail or from an empirical perspective. My contribution to this emerging literature is to stress that regardless of the institutional form, two characteristics are important for these institutions: autonomy and enforcement capacity. A specialist institution may act as a focal point for the policy community as the case of Chile shows, thus empowering such community. Setting up these institutions is also mediated by history and context. Institutions that work in one place might not work in other places in terms of resolving conflicts in these regimes. However, if there are adequate autonomy and enforcement capacity, then resolving conflicts in a RTI arena will be more likely.

The literature available contains a few frameworks giving evidence of demand or the behaviours of public servants (Michener and Worthy, 2013, Pasquier and Villeneuve, 2007, Snell 2011). My contribution to the literature in this particular field is to design a framework to capture several elements that relate to each other in these arenas. In this way, the framework allows for a holistic

view of RTI. By deploying this framework, I am able to capture the way the state, requesters and norms work; in other words, the 'dynamics' of RTI in the cases provided. The framework provides a conceptual device, theoretically anchored, which could be used to structure further comparisons in this field.

From an empirical viewpoint, this work adds a new perspective and more empirical material to the three cases. In the New Zealand case, I revisit the work done by previous researchers (Hazell, 1989, Snell, 2001, White, 2007). Like Snell (2001), I argue that the New Zealand case is a functional system due to the role early designers played, as well as the previous existence of the Ombudsman. I also stress in the New Zealand case the role of a competent bureaucracy. For this particular case, I am also able to provide a more comprehensive explanation to understand the way the regime worked in those early years and why it remains a functional arena. In the Chilean case, I contribute with a systematic study considering the history, the role of the civil service and the role of enforcement institutions. In the Uruguayan case, I provided what is to the best of my knowledge the only systemic study, as well as contributing an analysis assessing the current state of the Uruguayan RTI arena. The website quesabes.uy is, as of today, the only source for information about how, and if, the Uruguayan state answers FOI requests.

The distinctive characteristic of my work is to consider, from a middle-range theory perspective, how three key factors – namely participation, state bureaucracy and RTI enforcement institutions – shape the way RTI works. I also stress that decisions made at a very early stage in these arenas shape the way they work. I show how these early decisions and the inherited institutions combined, leading to certain outputs. In this way, this work joins others signalling the considerable impact policy inheritances have upon the substance of policymaking (Heclo, 1974 p.63). Further, when change comes to these regimes, it is possible to connect the degree of these changes with the way RTI regimes were originally configured, explaining the 'persistence' of these regimes in the face of significant challenges. In historical institutionalist terms, once the pattern has been established, it is difficult to change it. Thus, my contribution is based on a broad 'path dependence' view of politics. I argue that a set of initial conditions matters in term of policy design and outputs. Those conditions are often fluid, and a few key actors can play a dominant role as I have shown through this work. The historical sequencing of these reforms is also important to understand how the cases arrived at where they are today.

Finally, there is the issue of change in RTI arenas. To explain change I introduced the concept of

feedback loops, which aims to capture how RTI arenas evolve over time. This concept is anchored in a historical institutionalism tradition and helps to explain why RTI regimes continue to evolve in a certain way. Further, it helps to explain why the configuration initially established persists and is difficult to change. Once a RTI law has been established each arena evolve, generating feedback loops through the accumulation of conflicts. Conflicts are usually about central issues in the arena that key actors want to change. Once conflicts are significant in an arena they will trigger a feedback loop. Feedback loops are points of time in which an arena face a potential reform. Each type of RTI arena develops different feedback loops. Differences between feedback loops are a matter of degree. Functional arenas tend to develop feedback loops that offer an opportunity to improve elements of the RTI law, and often reforms are 'discussions at the margins'. Mixed arenas tend to develop feedback loops where there is a possibility to reform central elements of RTI. Contested arenas tend to develop feedback loops where everything is 'up for grabs'. As feedback loops evolve a 'branching out' process starts to unfold reinforcing the dynamics of each RTI arena. Feedback loops operate as a device not only to explain the persistence of these regimes, but also potential gradual change. As noted by Mahoney and Thelen (2010) historical institutionalism can provide room to explain change in gradual ways. Thus, feedback loops can lead to 'virtuous' cycles of reforms or can lead to the weakening of RTI institutions in each arena. To stress the importance of previous institutions in place in each arena as well as to stress the importance of 'positive returns' and 'path dependence' are traditional features of an historical institutionalism approach to public policy (Peters, 2012). In this work, I attempted to add value to the RTI literature offering this particular view.

Naturally, this work has limits. First, the cases I selected come from relatively small, democratic and comparable countries and from countries where the state plays a central role. As it was acknowledged in Chapter 2, this approach might be unable to explain how RTI works in places where there is no state, or where the state is fragile. Furthermore, the theory advanced here might also be unsuitable in the case of federal states, which are considerably more complex. In short, my findings are applicable to the cases I presented, and I invite others to build on them and disprove or refine my claims. Second, as this work has a broad base in historical institutionalism, it shares in some of the criticisms this approach face. Peters et al.(2007) note that there are challenges to historical institutionalism such as: explaining policy initiation, the role of politics, the evolution of policies, the role of ideas structure, and the role of agency.

Historical institutionalism face challenges when explaining change, at the origins and through the

evolution of the policies (Peters et al. 2007). I address this challenge by going into a detailed and structured explanation of how these policies emerged and were set up. In short, by using Kingdon's heuristic, I acknowledge that these arenas were not 'just there' but had a complex history which actually affects how they are configured. Furthermore, I present the different options policymakers had when setting up RTI and potential counterfactuals. For instance, had the IACJ not intervened in the Chilean case, the Council for Transparency might not be there in its current form. There is, of course, a risk in terms of analysing events in retrospect and fitting evidence to the theory developed. However, all the claims in this work can be verified and potentially contested, thus mitigating this risk. As noted by Peters et al.(2005), ideas are a powerful force often not taken into account. For instance, it would be difficult to explain the rise of neoliberalism and the significant change in the welfare state without reference to the underlying political ideology. In the three cases, I traced how certain ideas in the policy stream were critical to putting the enforcement institutions in place. Feedback loops can be influenced by ideas about secrecy or the role of government in certain areas. For instance, doctrines of 'national security' can influence the introduction of more exceptions to RTI laws. However, because this work is interested in a middle-range explanation, I argue that ideas alone cannot deliver change. Ideas need to interact with structures and actors to effect change in a RTI arena.

In addition, as Peters et al. (2010) argue, institutionalist accounts often emphasise a particular view of public policy. In short, this is a world of public servants and policymakers, forgetting sometimes the role politics plays in policies. In this view, politics and political incentives matter, and historical institutionalist accounts sometimes forget this. In this research, I showed the role politicians played in all cases. The focus of this comparative endeavour has been to explain the connection between the policymaking process and the outputs in these arenas. I acknowledge and explore the role of political champions in these arenas, as well as the political use of public information. However, my work seeks to shed light on the connections between policymaking and outputs. Such an analysis would not be possible focusing only in the reasons for politicians to adopt these laws, which has, up to a point, been explored by others in the literature (McLean, 2010, Michener, 2014)

In this work, I argued that the combination of three factors led to different types of RTI arena. In this way, I argue that these arenas evolve in a particular way through a reinforcing logic that leads them on a path to being functional, mixed or contested. The argument of this work might then be interpreted as saying that arenas are 'locked' into a certain way of working once feedback loops keep evolving. However, by introducing the concept of 'feedback loops' in RTI arenas and noting RTI arenas have a conflictive nature, I also seek to show that these arenas are spaces where power is being disputed. In short, while these arenas might exhibit patterns, a feedback loop could well result in major change, depending on the context of the arena. As a *middle-range theory*, this work might not be able to explain unexpected and unprecedented changes in RTI arenas which could be the result of larger forces at play, such as a regime change or a dramatic reform of government institutions. However, as Berliner (2014) has previously noted, this work argues that arenas are quite resilient even in the face of large-scale reforms, as the New Zealand case shows. As with many other institutionalist accounts, this work does not offer a predictive outlook on arenas, but identifies the structural elements that are likely to matter in the event of a reform.

There are other caveats about this work and the literature in general. RTI is usually connected with notions of transparency and accountability. The explanation and the framework are agnostic about the relationship between RTI and transparency. As noted, transparency has several meanings but implies the availability of information about an actor for other actors to exercise accountability. Some definitions focus more on the mere availability of information and others are more demanding, focusing more on the fact that information should be inferable. The kind of transparency one finds in a RTI arena is influenced by the way the principle of availability of public information works, but also by other factors such as the capacity of civil society and other stakeholders to use information, larger issues such as education levels in a given society, and also the civic ethos in those societies. The fact that more or less information is available does not indicate *per se* that there is more transparency in several definitions.

In addition, the framework is agnostic in terms of how RTI relates to accountability. As noted by Fox (2007), the relationship between accountability and transparency is complex. In some of the cases presented here, the release of public information led to certain accountability outputs: politicians or public servants resigned and mistakes were corrected. However, just because there is more information available does not guarantee accountability will happen. Accountability institutions also have problems in terms of independence and ability. Depending on the context, such institutions could use information released to act but some of them might not be able to do so. The release of public information (often a complex and conflictive matter) is just one step towards fostering accountability in a given setting.

#### 8.2 THE IMPLICATIONS OF THIS RESEARCH FOR PRACTITIONERS

Practitioners in this field come from different backgrounds. Journalists, public servants, funders, activists, politicians and lawyers among others are the most frequent actors in these arenas. Due to the limited number of cases analysed in this research, the conclusions are not necessarily applicable to other cases. The following points might be useful for actors either promoting these institutions or dealing with frustration as a result of what seems to be faulty implementation.

Participation in this process by civil society and the public service is important. If there is involvement by a group of able activists in civil society and an able group of public servants, it is likely that reforms will endure. Taking into account local views, experiences and feedback is essential for these reforms to endure. On the other hand, if processes are exogenous as part of grand design exercises or international experimentation, then these reforms are likely to be another case of policy transfer with no real embedment in a domestic political system. This is particularly relevant for funders and international organisations that usually promote '*best practices*' without taking local factors into consideration. There is a role for these organisations to play and this role is often in the 'policy stream'. Participation ensures these reforms a certain degree of sustainability as actors will have incentives to drive the agenda forward, establishing policy communities that will help this agenda to evolve. However, sustainability also depends on expanding the use of the instrument and securing enforcement institutions that work properly. As a result, donors should consider significant engagement not only when instituting a reform but also when a reform needs to be sustained, nurturing the policy community that works around the issue. Challenges to these reforms usually emerge when the reforms gain visibility and when engagement in terms of capacity for civil society and enforcement institutions is most needed.

Expanding the use of these laws beyond the traditional circle of users is important in terms of fostering democratic regimes. While reformers and donors usually seek a 'killer case' where political accountability is the direct result of the use of a RTI law, these are rare. Furthermore, they might not even be desirable as they could create feedback loops which can jeopardise the stability of the system. Cases where vulnerable groups use the law to advance their case or where social issues are being resolved thanks to the availability of public information and its use by several parties are worthy of support. This implies collaboration between organisations which are specialists in the RTI field and other organisations. In short, it requires working more with 'trusted intermediaries' (Roberts, 2014) rather than just focusing on what information does.

Practitioners should realise that RTI is an important institution, structuring new behaviours in

a given system. The dramatic change from secrecy to openness is not always administered easily in all societies. For instance, when data about schools is published, it can indeed create side effects such as discrimination against the excluded population. But these side effects are also related to the production process, framing, the media and other contextual factors that should be taken into account. In Uruguay, not to disclose the names of recipients of social programmes as it could lead to potential discrimination against them could be criticised, as public money should be open to scrutiny as to how it is spent (MIDES, 2008). Furthermore, it could be argued that some of these people might be on the payroll of political parties. In Mexico, this situation is completely different and information is shared publicly. The limits of privacy and potential side effects should be considered in the context of each arena.

Once these reforms are set in place, governments should acknowledge they are permanent. Therefore, lack of investment in RTI management can only backfire. Information processing units and people handling requests should be given a clear role in the organisation. Information-related professions are often ignored in the public service and people dealing with these requests are often seen as 'bad news'. In at least two of the cases (Chile and Uruguay), people sent to work in archives are not competent and the assignment is usually seen as a punishment rather than a promotion. This is part of a larger problem in terms of how these professions are treated, but it is crucial for information management.

Reforms may be intended to be permanent but the early stages of implementation are often a very messy process It takes significant time for the public service to adjust to the very idea that public information should be released and that it goes beyond the mere proactive publishing of sets of public information. In all cases, problems in terms of receiving requests, processing them and information published are very common at the beginning of the implementation process. Some of them are just part of the nature of a RTI arena and the conflict it poses about who gets the information and how. One of the most common fears regarding these reforms is the *'avalanche of requests'*. This did not happen in these cases. Although there can be a spike of requests early on, it does not materialise later.

Finally, a note of caution. RTI regulation does not operate as a magic fix for all the problems of asymmetry of information in a given polity. While more information will be released and a new logic can potentially be put in place, actors still use their resources and strategies to get public information. Furthermore, RTI establishes a principle but does not cover all the possible applications of this principle, which are in constant review in these arenas. Nor does it resolve the issue of information appropriation by public servants or other actors with privileged access to public information. It makes such practices more difficult and potentially penalises them, but they are not eradicated just by the introduction of a law. Therefore, it should be understood that RTI might help to improve transparency in a given society, but it does not create transparency *ipso facto*. It is a foundation, and it is unlikely that it alone will be able to reduce asymmetry of information among several actors in an arena.

#### 8.3 FUTURE RESEARCH

This research articulates an argument explaining how RTI arenas work and the different outputs they produce. As RTI arenas become increasingly established, more research could add to our understanding of how they work and the outcomes these arenas produce. First, more research could test and either confirm or question the framework provided in this work. Thus, by adding more cases, different elements of the framework could emerge. In particular, it would be possible to explore the connection of several behaviours exhibited by requesters and public servants and different types of arenas. It would be possible to explore if certain ritualised behaviours are attached to a particular type of arena configuration. From a theoretical perspective, this would add value by connecting historical, contextual and previous legacies to behaviours exhibited in these arenas. There is also a case for exploring further the role of ideas in setting up RTI laws, particularly in terms of how political actors justify their adoption and use, as well as how these ideas influence later reform. In addition, by exploring several historical processes in depth, it should be possible to understand better what kind of participation contributes to certain outcomes, adding to the ideas advanced in this work and by McClean (2011).

Second, the evolution of public information will be strongly associated with technological developments in the information science/management field. As a result, it will be necessary to expand the understanding of information production processes, the classification of information and techniques that allow using this information for several purposes in the context of the state. In this research, I observed a new breed of organisations setting up web portals to promote demand for public information, as well as governments adopting such portals. Little is understood about the way they work and how these new developments affect users of the law, as well as the civil service. More research should focus on this particular area and would have the potential to improve service delivery and efficiency.

Another development connected with the evolution of technology is the rise of the 'open data' movement. This movement shows that public information combined with other sources of information

can potentially create social and economic value. Open Data implies that information should be released in certain open formats, allowing its reuse, which assumes that there are processes and structures ready for its release. As noted in this research, proactive transparency is still a complex issue. A recent ruling by a UK court (McNally, 2014) shows that requesters have the right to get the information in their preferred format. The implications for the public sector of this kind of ruling, as well as for requesters, are fundamental. Requesters might be able to use data in several ways to advance their campaigns, run analyses and potentially even improve and enrich the information. Such dynamics are going to affect these arenas and need to be better explored. These new breeds of organisations could build visualisations and generate analysis which could reach basically everyone with an internet connection. However, such information should be published in a special format and in a reliable and timely manner. Should public information be provided in a special format and if so which? What kind of capacity does this new way of publishing information demand? How does the state evolve as an 'info-producer'?

Third, the evolution of public information and transparency is linked with privacy. Exploring the ethical, normative and technical limits that citizens have in terms of sharing information that could be in the public domain can affect RTI arenas. How these limits are set and the cultural factors that affect them should also be part of future research endeavours. Fourth, the relationship between information and unintended consequences needs to be better explored. In the context of this research, cases about education and social services show an inherent tension between the right to know and potential discrimination due to the release of public information. If information is released about beneficiaries of public services, would they be discriminated against? Evidence in these cases is still very sketchy and the dynamics of how this happens is poorly understood. There is an obvious relationship with what actors might understand as transparency and eventual accountability in a given case.

Fifth, this research shows that initially RTI promotion and use is dominated by elites. As a result, only a few people and organisations use RTI regulation to get information they need and could potentially be used to foster change. If RTI is to fulfil its democratic ideals, then a better understanding of how the weakest groups in society are to benefit from it is needed. Conversely, a discussion should be encouraged about RTI empowering already powerful groups in society who are the only ones with the access, knowledge and capability to use this tool. Thus, it is necessary to understand better the users and uses of these laws in given contexts, to understand the effects of these laws in terms of more transparency and redistribution of power.

Sixth, there are still serious difficulties in collecting data in this field. Numbers of RTI requests, resolutions from enforcement institutions and the working of these kinds of laws in general is often poorly documented. This indicates the need to collect better data and develop a better understanding of the use of these laws. Experiments based on web portals could also aid in understanding more about users' perception and uses of the law in the digital age. More systematised data at a comparative level could provide benefits by developing reliable indicators based on empirical evidence in this field.

Seventh, the role of the media in the use of public information should be explored more consistently. The fact that only a small group of reporters are avid users of these instruments shows unequivocally that not all media is engaged in using public information and potentially sharing what they find. In a world of data, this means that potentially other journalists can build on previous work more easily, but incentives to do this remain elusive. Practices such as mentioning that information was obtained through RTI are beneficial as they show the usefulness of the instrument but not enough to harness all the potential that it has to offer.

In this research, I tried to show the complexity of factors that affect a crucial institution for our democracies. The conflictive nature of public information will remain, even when technology solutions promise a frictionless world of information; and could help to enhance delivery and understanding of public information. There is not such a thing as a frictionless RTI arena even in a tech utopia. Conflict about who gets public information, when it is used and how, will be at the core of these arenas. RTI laws work in complex ways. We should embrace complexity and a multiplicity of actors to foster solid RTI institutions that can promote more transparency and accountability. Promoting strategies to foster these institutions should take into account previous institutional legacies and contexts. Even if imperfectly implemented, RTI remains an essential institution for a democratic society in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century. Conflict about public information is a healthy sign. Like clean air, public information is easily taken for granted and only missed when it is already too late.

### BIBLIOGRAPHY

Hazell

- Access Info and CDI (2013). Right to Information Index available at : http://www.ti-rating.org [accessed 2 March 2015]
- Access Info, (2014). Las lecciones de un niño chileno, available at: http://blog.tuderechoasaber. es/2014/01/las-lecciones-de-un-nino-chileno-sobre-que-es-el-amparo-en-el-derecho-a-saber/ [accessed 2 March 2015]
- Ackerman, J. M., & Sandoval-Ballesteros, I. E. (2005). The Global Explosion of Freedom of Information Laws, *Administrative Law Review*, Vol. 58, No. 1 (Winter 2006), pp. 85-130 Freedom of Information
- Adimark (2009). Barometro de Acceso a la Informacion Publica available at http://www.adimarrk.cl/ es/estudios [accessed 5 March 2014]
- Adimark (2010). Barometro de Acceso a la Informacion Publica available at http://www.cdc.gob.cl/wpcontent/uploads/documents/barometrodelainformacion2010.pdf [accessed 5 March 2014]
- Adimark y ANP (2011). Barometro de Acceso a la informacion Publica available at http://www.anp. cl/estudios/resultadosbarometro2011.pdf [accessed 5 March 2014]
- Adimark y ANP (2012). Barometro de Acceso a la Informacion Publica available at http://www.anp. cl/images/docs/resultados20barometro202012.pdf [accessed 5 March 2014]
- Adimark (2013). Barometro de Acceso a la Informacion Publica available at http://www.anp.cli/ images/docs/resultados20Barometro2013Vf.pdf [accessed 5 March 2014]
- Agency for Information Society and Electronic Government (2011). 2011 Budget description Available at: http://www.agesic.gub.uy/innovaportal/file/94/1/presupuesto\_agesic\_2011.pdf. [accessed 7 September 2012]
- Aitken, J. (1998). Open government in New Zealand. Retrieved April 23 2015, from http://www.humanrightsinitiative.org/programs/ai/rti/international/laws\_papers/newzealand/ opengovernmentinnewzealand.pdf [accessed 5 September 2015]
- Allen J, (1997). Review of the Official Information Act, in *The Official Information Act*, Auckland: Legal Research Foundation
- Alsina, Andres (2011). Interview with the author, September 2011, Montevideo
- Alsina, A. y Zavala, F.(2008). Secretos Públicos. Montevideo: Trilce
- Anderson, S. V. (1973). Public access to government files in Sweden, *The American Journal of Comparative Law*, Vol. 21 (3), pp. 419-473

Antunez N. (2012). El Acceso a la Informacion Publica, Lideco, No. 153

APIU (2013). Dictamen 01 de 2013 available at http://www.uaip.gub.uy[accessed 2 december 2014]

- ARTICLE 19 (2011). Global Campaign for Free Expression.1-168. Available at: http://ssrn.com/ abstract=1707336 [accessed 11 January 2011]
- Aucoin, P., Bakvis, H., & Jarvis, M. D. (2013). Constraining Executive Power in the Era of New Political Governance, in *Governing: Essays in Honour of Donald J. Savoie*. Montreal & Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press.
- Atkinson Lange v. Atkinson (1998). Lange v Atkinson and another (1998) 4 BHRC 573
- Atkinson, M., and Coleman, D. (1992). Policy networks, policy communities and the problems of governance. *Governance*, 5(2), 154-180.
- Banisar, D.(2006). Freedom of information around the world 2006: A global survey of access to government information laws, Privacy International, available at:http://www.freedominfo.org/wp-content/uploads/documents/global\_survey2006.pdf [accessed 5 March 2015]
- Bannister, F and Connolly R (2013). Forward of the past: Lesson for the future of e-government from the story so for, ICT, Public administration and Democracy in the Coming decade, *Information Polity*, 17, (3/4), pp.211-226
- Baragwanath, A., (1984). Discussions" in Gregory B. *The Official Information Act: A beginning* Wellington: NZIPA Studies in Public Administration
- Bauman, G, (1997). The Official Information Act in Respect of the State Owned Enterprises, in *The Official Information Act*, Auckland: Legal Research Foundation:
- Baume, S. and Papadopoulos, Y. (2012). Bentham revisited: Transparency as a "magic" concept, its justifications and its skeptics. *Transatlantic Conference on Transparency Research, Utrecht* available at http://www.transparencyconference.nl/wp-content/uploads/2012/05/Baume-Papadopoulos.pdf [accessed 14 March 2011]
- Baumgartner, F. and Jones B. (1993). *Agendas and Instability in American Politics*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Belgrave J. (1997). The Official Information Act and the Policy Process in *The Official Information Act*, Auckland: Legal Research Foundation.
- Bennett, C. J. (1997). Understanding Ripple Effects: The Cross-National Adoption of Policy Instruments for Bureaucratic Accountability. *Governance*. 10 (3). 213-233
- Bentham, J., & Bowring, J. (1843). *The Works of Jeremy Bentham: Published Under the Superintendence of His Executor, John Bowring.* 7 Edinburgh: William Tait.
- Bergara, M. and Pereyra, A. and Tansini, R. and Garce, A. and Chasquetti, D, Buquet, D. and Moraes, J. (2006). Political Institutions, Policymaking Processes, and Policy Outcomes: The Case of Uruguay . *IDB Working Paper* . 205. Available at SSRN: http://ssrn.com/abstract=1814759
- Berger A.(2009). *Brandeis and the history of Transparency*. available at: https://sunlightfoundation. com/blog/2009/05/26/brandeis-and-the-history-of-transparency/. [accessed 24th March 2015]
- Berliner D.(2012). The Impact of Freedom of Information Laws on Foreign Direct Investment in Developing Countries Available at *SSRN 1989643*.[accessed 14 March 2011]

- Berliner D.(2013). "Institutionalizing Transparency: The Global Spread of Freedom of Information in Law and Practice.". Ph.D., Political Science. Seattle, WA, US.: University of Washington
- Berliner D. (2013 b). *Follow your Neighbor? Regional Emulation and the Design of Transparency Policies* (*No. p0055*) Free University Berlin
- Berliner D. (2014). The political origins of transparency. The Journal of Politics, 76(02).479-491.
- Berryman W. (1984). quoted in Gregory R., (1984), Knowledge as Power? An overview by the Convention Chairman, in Gregory (1984) *The Official Information Act: A beginning*, Wellington: NZIPA Studies in Public Administration, Vol. 29:
- Berryman W. (1984). quoted in Open government in New Zealand.available from http://www.humanrightsinitiative.org/programs/ai/rti/international/laws\\_papers/newzealand/ open\%20government\%20in\%20rew\%20zealand.pdf [ accessed 23 April 2015]
- BID (2006). Documento de Trabajo, Uruguay.
- Bio bio (2011). Ravinet acusa al mostrador de falta d etica periodistica available at http://www.biobiochile.cl/2011/01/06/ravinet-acusa-a-el-mostrador-de-falta-de-etica-tras-publicar-polemica-declaracion-sobre-rol-de-ffaa.shtml [accessed 5 March 2013]
- Birchall , C. (2011). Introduction to secrecy and transparency: the politics of opacity and openness, *Theory Culture Society*, 28(7) p.825
- Birkinshaw, P. (2006). Freedom of Information and Openness: Fundamental Human Rights? , *Administrative Law Review*, 58 (1). 177-218.
- Birkinshaw, P. (2010). *Freedom of Information: the Law, the Practice and the Ideal*. 4th ed New York : Cambridge University Press.
- Birkinshaw P. and Varney M. (2011), *Government and Information: The Law Relating to Access, Disclosure and their Regulation*, London :Bloomsbury Professional
- Björkstrand, G., & Mustonen, J. (2006). Introduction: Anders Chydenius' Legacy Today. *The world's first Freedom of Information Act*, 4–6
- Blair, T. (2010) A Journey: My Political LifeNew York: Alfred A. Knopf p. 304
- Brandeis, L. (1914). Others people money, and how the bankers use it. New York: Stokes
- Brecha (2011). El recurso que provocó la transparencia. Montevideo,(09/12/2011), p. 3
- Brook Peter (1984). Discussions in Gregory R. The Official Information Act: A beginning, Wellington: NZIPA Studies in Public Administration Vol. 29.
- Bryce, J. B. (1921). *The american commonwealth* (Vol. 2). Macmillan.
- Boag Peter (1984). in Salmon Guy (1984) The Native Forests Action Council: An Alternative view point in Gregory R. (ed) *The Official Information Act a Panace or Placebo*, Wellington, New Zealand Institute of Public Administration, 1984 p.85
- Boston, J., Martin, J., Pallot, J. and Walsh, P. (1996). *Public management: the New Zealand model*. Auckland: : Oxford University Press. 1–446.
- Boston, J. (1996). Public management: the New Zealand model. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Boston, J. (2000). The challenge of evaluating systemic change: the case of public management reform. *International Public Management Journal*, 3(1), 23-46

- Busqueda (2011). The endless disparity in public sector salaries. (03/03/2011). available at http: //rigofa2011.blogdiario.com/1299157740/ [accessed 03 April 2013]
- Busquets y Piñeiro, (2014). Anti-Corruption Policies Revisited .Uruguay Background Report available at: http://anticorrp.eu/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/Uruguay-Background-Report\_final.pdf. [accessed 03 April 2015]
- Cabinet (1978). Document from the Ministry of Forestry, Wellington,
- Cabinet (1980). Document from the Ministry of Environment, Wellington
- Cabinet Office (2001). Official Information: Protection, availability and disclosure in Cabinet Manual Chapter 6 Wellington, Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet
- Cabrera, S., (2011). El gobierno no sabe / no contesta a legisladores. *El Pais*, (06/12/2011), available at: http://historico.elpais.com.uy/110206/pnacio-545592/nacional/El-gobierno-del-FA-no-contesta/ [accessed 07 October 2012]
- CAinfo. (2010), Hubo 1.137 viajes de diputados en 5 años por US\$ 2,7 millones. Registro. CÁmara entregó información a ONG CAinfo available at: http://www.cainfo.org.uy/2010/06/hubo-1137-viajes-de-diputados-en-5-anos-por-us-27-millones-registro-camara-entrego-informacion-a-ong/. [accessed 30 April 2011]
- CAinfo- LESUR(2010). Índice de Transparencia Activa en Línea (ITAEL). El Estado uruguayo y la provisión de información pública a través de la web ,available at: http://www.cainfo.org.uy/2012/08/indice-de-transparencia-activa-en-linea-itael-el-estadouruguayo-y-la-provision-de-informacion-publica-a-traves-de-la-web/ [accessed 03 April 2014]
- CAinfo (2013).Senado dio media sanción a reforma de Ley de Acceso CAinfo, available at: http: //www.cainfo.org.uy/2013/12/senado-dio-media-sancion-a-reforma-de-ley-de-acceso/ [accessed 15 Dic. 2013]
- Camp, L. J. (2006). Varieties of software and their implications for effective democratic government in Hood C and Head D. (2006) *Transparency: Key to a Better Governance* Oxford: Oxford University Press,pp. 183-185
- Candeub, A. (2013). Transparency in the Administrative State. *Houston Law Review*. 51(2), 12–05.
- Castillo, M. J. G. (2011). Transparencia, Poder Público y Derecho Adminstrativo. In *El nuevo derecho administrativo: libro homenaje al prof. Dr. Enrique Rivero Ysern*, pp. 165–177.
- Chamber of Uruguayan Deputies (CUP) (2002). 61 sessions, '8 October 2002, n 3071
- Chen, Y. (2013). *Judicial protection of the right of access of government information in China*. Degree Doctor of Philosophy. Pokfulam, Hong Kong: The University of Hong Kong.
- Chen, M, (2010). New Zealand's Ombudsmen Legislation: The Need for Amendments after Almost 50 Years, *Victoria U. Wellington, Law Review*, 41,p. 723.
- Clark (1984) in Gregory (1984) *The Official Information Act: beginning*, Wellington : NZIPA Studies in Public Administration Vol. 29 p.31
- Clemens, D. (2001b). *Requests made under the Official Information Act 1982: a survey at the agency level*, Master of Library and Information Studies, Wellington :Victoria University of Wellington.
- Cleveland L. (1983) Paper on the Official Information Act ), Public Sector, Vol 6 n pos 3/4 p. 14-16

Chief Ombudsman Report of Sir Brian Elwood, (1997). On Leaving Office, Wellington: Office of the Ombudsman

Collins (1984). M A study in Social Services and Health

- Coalition for Open Government (COG) (1980), Newsletter, Wellington
- Committee on Official Information (COG), (1980). *Towards Open Government: General Report* Wellington: Government Printer.
- Committee on Official Information (COG), (1981). *Towards Open Government: supplementary report* .Wellington: Government Printer.pp. 137
- Commissioner of Police v Ombudsman (1988). 1 NZLR 384 at p .411
- Committee on the Official Information Bill (1981). *Official Information Bill: Report to the committee on the bill* 449 NZPD 5042
- Commissioner (2002). Speeches, Addresses and Press Releases, International Symposium on Freedom of Information and Privacy, Auckland, 28 March
- Coronel, S. (2012). *Changing Paradigms FOIA or Leaks*, available at: http://watchdog-watcher.com/ 2013/03/24/changing-paradigms-foia-or-leaks/. [accessed 15 December 2013]
- Corporación Participa (2005). *Estudio: Acceso a la información pública en Chile* Santiago available at *http://www.participa.cl*
- Council for Transparency,( 2009). Estudio Nacional de Transparencia, Santiago available at www. consejotransparencia.cl[accessed 5 march 2014]
- Council for Transparency ,(2010). Annual Memory, Santiago de Chile
- Council for Transparency ,(2010). Estudio Nacional de Transparencia, Santiago available at www. consejotransparencia.cl[accessed 5 march 2014]
- Council for Transparency, (2011). Annual Memory, Santiago de Chile
- Council for Transparency, (2012). Annual Memory, Santiago de Chile available at *consejotransparencia.cl*, [accessed 5 march 2014]
- Council for Transparency, (2013). Annual Memory, Santiago de Chile available at *www.consejotransparencia.cl*[accessed 5 march 2014]
- Council for Transparency, (2012). Estudio Nacional de Transparencia, Santiago available at *www.consejotransparencia.cl*[accessed 5 march 2014]
- Council for Transparency, (2013). Estudio Nacional de Transparencia, Santiago available at *www.consejotransparencia.cl*[accessed 5 march 2014]
- Council for Transparency (2013). Principales hallazgos de los estudios nacionales de transparencia available at http://www.consejotransparencia.cl/consejo/site/artic/20121213/asocfile/20121213160518/estudio.pdf

Cross, H. (1953). The People Right's to Know. New York: Ams Pr Inc.

- CUP (2002). Chamber of Uruguayan Parliamentarians, Debates, 61 session8 October 3071 pp. 35–68
- Da Rosa, T. And Medina, R. (2011). Provisión de información pública sobre los servicios especializados de atención a mujeres en situación de violencia doméstica a cargo del Instituto Nacional de

las Mujeres .*Mides* available at: http://www.infoviolenciadomestica.org.uy/documentos/Informe\_INMUJERES.pdf [accessed 10 November 2012]

Da Rosa, (2011). Interview with the Author, September 2011, Montevideo

- Darbishire H (2006). Conference Speech 4th International Conference of Information Commissioners. *Open Government: a journal on Freedom of Information*. 2(2). available at: http://avada.access-info.org/wp-content/uploads/Open\_Government\_a\_journal\_on\_Freedom\_ of\_Information23.05.06\_Access\_to\_Information\_the\_tale\_of\_the\_unknown\_island.pdf [accessed 5 July 2012]
- Darbishire, H. (2009). Spain: Poised on verge of adopting an access to information law-but is it a right. *Open Government Journal*, 5(2), 3–4
- Darbishire, H.(2010). *Proactive Transparency: The future of the right to information.*. available at: http://siteresources.worldbank.org/WBI/Resources/213798-1259011531325/6598384-1268250334206Darbishire\_Proactive\_Transparency.pdf. [accessed 10 November 2010]
- Darch, C. and Underwood, P. (2010). Freedom of information in the developing world: demand, compliance and democratic behaviours. Oxford: Chandos
- Del Piazzo, J.(2006). in *Senate Records*, Education Commission available at http: //www.parlamento.gub.uy/indexdb/Distribuidos/ListarDistribuido.asp?URL=/distribuidos/ contenido/senado/S20082555.htm [accessed 5 July 2013]
- Del Piazzo, G.( 2013). Comments made at the II International Symposium on Transparency and Access to Information, April 2013, Montevideo, Uruguay
- Deputy Chairman, SSC (1984). in Gregory R. (ed) (1984) *The Official Information Act a Panacea or Placebo*, Wellington: New Zealand Institute of Public Administration,
- Director of Forestry (1976). quoted by Salmon (1984) in Gregory R. (ed) *The Official Information Act a Panacea or Placebo*, Wellington: New Zealand Institute of Public Administration,
- Dokeniya, A. (2012) .(ed) Right to information: Lessons from Experience Washington DC: World Bank
- Dolowitz, D. P., & Marsh, D. (2000). Learning from abroad: The role of policy transfer in contemporary policy-making. *Governance*, 13(1), 5–23.
- Donaldson, M. and Kingsbury, B. (2013). The Adoption of Transparency Policies in Global Governance Institutions: Justifications, Effects, and Implications) *Annual Review of Law and Social Science*, Vol. 9, pp. 119–147
- Donnelly L(1997). The Official Information Act in the Corporatized World in in *The Official Information Act*, Legal Research Foundation, Auckland.
- Donnelly L (2012). Insights & experiences from investigating complaints about the actions of public authorities and accessing, International Seminar, Wellington
- Dowding, K. (1995). Model or metaphor? A critical review of the policy network approach. Political studies, 43(1), 136–158
- Dunleavy, P., & Hood, C. (1994). From old public administration to new public management. *Public money & management*, 14(3), 9–16
- Dunleavy, P. and Margetts, H.(2010). The Second Wave of Digital Era Governance . APSA 2010 Annual Meeting Paper. Available at SSRN: http://ssrn.com/abstract=1643850

- Dussauge Laguna, M. I. (2013). *Cross-national policy learning and administrative reforms: the making of management for results' policies in Chile and Mexico (1990-2010)* Doctoral dissertation, The London School of Economic and Political Science
- Eagles, I., Taggart, M., & Liddell, G. (1992), *Freedom of information in New Zealand*, Auckland: Oxford University Press.
- Eagleson, W. C. (1989). New Zealand's freedom of information regime : the Official Information Act seven years on., LL. M. Research paper, Victoria University of Wellington.
- Eckstein, H. (1963), The determinants of pressure group politics in *Comparative Politics: A reader* London: Free Press 417-429.
- El Espectador (2008). Casaretto pide control sobre archivos de la dictadura. Available at:http://www.espectador.com/politica/112842/casaretto-pide-control-sobre-archivos-de-la-dictadura. [accessed 15 June 2011]
- EIU (2012).*Democracy Index 2012*. available at: http://www.eiu.com/public/thankyou\_download. aspx?activity=download\&campaignid=DemocracyIndex12. [accessed 9 April 2015]
- El Mercurio (2012). http://www.guerrero.cl/el-protagonico-papel-de-la-ley-de-transparencia-alinterior-de-los-estudios-juridicos/prontus\_guerrero/2012-06-05/133236.html
- El Observador (2011).La cultura del secretismo. available at: http://www.elobservador.com.uy/ noticia/200543/-la-cultura-del-secretismo/. [accessed 30 August 2011].
- El Observador (2012). Diputado no puede acceder a informacion sobre el dragado available at:http://www.elobservador.com.uy/noticia/238713/diputado-no-puede-acceder-a-informacion-sobre-el-dragado/. [accessed 30 December 2012].
- El Pais (2011).Proposal for Local Councilors to be account even for coffee cups (10/11/2012). Available at: http://www.elpais.com.uy/111012/pciuda-599185/ciudades/ planteanqueedilesrindancuentashastapor-elcafesref
- El Pais, (2011). IMM demora acceso a la Informacion available at: http://historico.elpais.com. uy/090719/pnaci0430534/nacional/immdemoraaccesoalainformacionpublicaylocobra/ [accessed 7 april 2015
- Elwood, B, (1999). *The New Zealand Model The Official Information Act, 1982*, FOI and the Right to Know conference, Melbourne, Australia
- Elwood B. (1997). The New Zealand Model: The Official Information Act 1982 in *Commonwealth Law Centre and International Commission of Jurists Conferences Freedom of Information and the Right to Know, held Melbourne*, Melbourne: Communications Law Centre
- Emol (2013). Suprema Corte mantiene el fallo available at http://www.emol.com/noticias/nacional/2013/08/30/617233/suprema-mantiene-fallo-que-negoacceso-a-los-e-mails-del-ministro-larroulet.html
- Erkkilä, T. (2012). *Government transparency: impacts and unintended consequences.* London: Palgrave Macmillan
- Felle, T., & Adshead, M. L., T. (2009). Democracy and the Right to Know: 10 Years of Freedom of Information in Ireland. *University of Limerick Politics and Public Administration Working Paper* available at: http://www.ul.ie/ppa/content/files/Felle\\_democracy.pdf [accessed 27 October 2010]

- Fernandez T.(2013) .Estamos en una situacion de bloqueo respecto al uso de informacion.. Available at: http://www.espectador.com/sociedad/278826/estamos-en-una-situacion-de-bloqueo-respecto-al-uso-de-informacion. [accessed 15 April 2015]
- Fernandez V. (2012), Organismos excluyen actas, resoluciones, informes y viajes de la información de acceso público. *Busqueda. (26/07/2012), p. 18.* available at: http://www.telecomunicaciones.org.uy/web/index.php?option=com\_content&task=view&id=679&Itemid=74. [accessed 15 April 2015]
- Ferreiro (2012) Entrevista http://www.cnnchile.com/nacional/2012/06/21/consejo-para-latransparencia-preferimos-ser-incomodos-a-ser-irrelevantes/ [Accessed 27 October 2010]
- Ferreiro (2013) Entrevista http://www.revistanos.cl/2013/09/alejandro-ferreiro-director-del-consejopara-la-transparencia-necesitamos-un-pacto-politico-social-y-economico-que-de-sustentabilidadal-pais/ [Accessed 27 October 2010]
- Flinn, A. and Jones, H. (2009). The Freedom of Information Act in practice: the historian's perspective, Chapter 3 in Flinn, A. & Jones, H. (eds.), Freedom of Information. Open Access, Empty Archives?London: Routledge pp. 33–53.
- Fox, J. (2007a). The uncertain relationship between transparency and accountability. *Development in Practice*, 17(4-5), 663-671
- Fox, J. (2007 b).Government transparency and policymaking. Public Choice, 131(1-2), 23-44
- Fox, J. (2008). Mexico's Right-to-Know Reforms. Berkeley Review of Latin American Studies. 8, 3-35.
- Fukuyama, F. (2014). Political Order and Political Decay: From the Industrial Revolution to the Globalization of Democracy. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux.
- Fumega, S. (2013). *Ogd and FOI: Different Approaches to government information and data*. Available at: http://www.ogphub.org/blog/ogd-and-foi-different-approaches-to-government-information-and-data/. [accessed 27 February 14].
- Fung, A., Graham, M., & Weil, D. (2007). *Full disclosure: The perils and promise of transparency*. United States of America : Cambridge University Press, New York
- Furby, T. E. (1977). Freedom of Information Act: A Survey of Litigation under the Exemptions, The. *Miss. LJ*, 48, 784.
- Gandolfo, M, Gomez, M, Martinez A, Parentelli V, Ramos L, Villar, A. (2012) Integralidad y Politicas Publicas: Acceso a la Informacion Publica: derecho y reves
- García López, R. y García Moreno, M. (2010). La gestión para resultados en el desarrollo: avances y desafíos en América Latina y el Caribe.WDC: BID available at: http://www.iadb.org/es/temas/ competitividad-tecnologia-e-innovacion/publicaciones-e-investigacion,7758.html [accessed:14 October 2011]
- George A and Bennett, A. (2005). *Case studies and theory development in the social sciences*. Cambridge:MIT Press.
- Giannella, D. A. (1971). Agency Procedures Implementing the Freedom of Information Act: A Proposal for Uniform Regulations. *Administrative Law Review*, Vol 23 (3), 217–270.
- Gill D (2008) By accident or design : changes in the structure of the State of New Zealand *Victoria University of Wellington* Jun 2008; v.4 n.2: p. 27–32;

- Ginsburg, T. (2012). Courts and new democracies: Recent works. *Law & Social Inquiry*, 37(3), 720–742.
- Greiling, D., & Halachmi, A. (2012). Introduction: Public Private Partnerships: Accountability and Governance *Public Administration Quarterly*. 36, 2, pp. 133-139.
- Grigorescu, A. (2003). International organizations and government transparency: Linking the international and domestic realms. *International Studies Quarterly*, 47(4), 643–667
- Grimmelikhuijsen, S. G., & Meijer, A. J., S. G. (2012). The Effects of Transparency on the Perceived Trustworthiness of a Government Organization: Evidence from an Online Experiment. *Journal* of Public Administration Research and Theory, online, available at http://jpart.oxfordjournals.org/ content/early/2012/11/02/jopart.mus048.abstract
- Grindle, M. (2012). Good governance: The inflation of an idea. *Planning ideas that matter*, 259–282
- Grindle, M. (2012). "Good Governance: The Inflation of an Idea". in: Bishwapriya Sanyal, Lawrence J. Vale, Christina D. Rosan *Planning Ideas That Matter*. The MIT Press. pp. 259-282 Gonzalez, F. (2008), *Dual Transitions from Authoritarian Rule. Institutionalized Regimes in Chile and Mexico*, *1970 - 2000*, Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Goodin, R. E. (Ed.). (1998). The theory of institutional design. UK.; Cambridge University Press
- Guillan A. Los organos garantes de la transparencia y el acceso a la informacion en Chile y Mexico, Washington DC: World Bank,
- Gustafson, B. (2013). His way: a biography of Robert Muldoon. Auckland: Auckland University Press
- Haas P. (1989). Do regimes matter? Epistemic communities and Mediterranean pollution control . International Organization, 43, pp. 377–403
- Hager Nicky (2002) A researcher's view of the New Zealand Official's Information Act in Privacy
- Halachmi and Greiling, D. (2013), Transparency, e-government, and accountability: Some issues and considerations *Public Performance and Management Review*, 36(4), 562-584.
- Hall, P. A., & Taylor, R. C. (1996). Political science and the three new institutionalisms. *Political studies*. 44(5), pp. 936–957.
- Hall, J. (1954). Public Administration in Uruguay. Washington: Institute of Inter-American Affairs
- Hamilton Al. (1984) A study in resource use: Forestry the experience of the New Zealand Forest Service
- Hazell, R. (1989). Freedom of Information in Australia, Canada and New Zealand. *Public Administration*,t67(2), 189–210
- Hazell, R., Worthy, B. and Glover, M.(2010) *Does FOI Work? The Impact of the Freedom of Information Act 2000 on British Central Government*. London: Palgrave Macmillan
- Heald, D. (2006). Varieties of transparency. In Hood, C., & Heald, D. (2006). *Transparency: The key to better governance?*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Heclo, H. (1974). Social policy in Britain and Sweden.. New Haven: Yale University Press. 1-502
- Helmke, G., & Levitsky, S. (2012). Informal institutions and comparative politics: a research agenda. *International Handbook on Informal Governance*, pp. 85–113
- Herr, K., & Gary L. Anderson. (2005). Introduction: What is an Action Research Dissertation? In *The Action Research Dissertation: A Guide for Students and Faculty*. pp. 1-8. Thousand Oaks, CA:

SAGE Publications, Inc.

- Hogwood, B. W., & Peters, B. G. (1985 a). *The pathology of public policy*. Oxford.:Oxford University Press
- Holsen, S., & Pasquier, M. (2012). Insight on Oversight: The Role of Information ,Commissioners in the Implementation of Access to Information Policies. *Journal of Information Policy*, 2, pp.214–241
- Holsen, S., & Pasquier, M. (2015). More Power to You? A Case Against Binding Decisions as the Ultimate Access to Information Enforcement Tool *Administration & Society* 0095399715611171, [on-line]
- Hood, C. (1983).. The tools of government. London: Macmillan
- Hood, C. (1994). Explaining economic policy reversals.. London: Open University Press.
- Hood, C., Rothstein, H., & Baldwin, R. (2001). *The government of risk: Understanding risk regulation regimes.* Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Hood, C., & Heald, D. (2006). *Transparency: The key to better governance?*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Hood, C. (2007). Intellectual obsolescence and intellectual makeovers: reflections on the tools of government after two decades. *Governance*.20(1), pp. 127–144
- Hood, C. (2007). Public service management by numbers: Why does it vary? Where has it come from? What are the gaps and the puzzles?. *Public Money and Management*. 27(2), 95–102
- Hood, C., & Margetts, H. (2007). *The tools of government in the digital age.* Oxford: Oxford University Press
- Hughes O. (2012). Public Management and Administration. 4th ed. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Huichalf (2014). Caso mapas transgenicos http://culturadigital.cl/wp/caso-mapa-de-transgenicos-enchile-el-valor-de-la-transparencia-de-la-informacion-publica/ [accessed 2 january 2014]
- Iglesias A. (2009) Transparencia Activa Municipal, ICHEM, available at http://www.cdc.gob.cl/ wp-content/uploads/documentos/informetransparenciaactivamunicipal2009.pdf [accessed 2 June, 2015]
- Information Authority (1984). Report of the Information Authority on the Exercise of its function pursuant to the Official Information Act, 1982 for the Year Ended 31 March 1984
- Information Authority (1985). Report of the Information Authority on the Exercise of its function pursuant to the Official Information Act, 1982 for the Year Ended 31 March 1984
- Information Authority (1986). Report of the Information Authority on the Exercise of its function pursuant to the Official Information Act, 1982 for the Year Ended 31 March 1984
- Information Authority (1987). Report of the Information Authority on the Exercise of its function pursuant to the Official Information Act, 1982 for the Year Ended 31 March 1984
- Information Authority (1988). Report of the Information Authority on the Exercise of its function pursuant to the Official Information Act, 1982 for the Year Ended 31 March 1984
- Interamerican Court of Justice-IACJ (2006) . Case Claudes Reyes vs. Chile

Interamerican Court of Justice IACJ (1998). Olmedo Bustos y otros vs. Chile

- Islam, R. (Ed.) (2002). *The right to tell: the role of mass media in economic development.* World Bank Publications.
- Islam, R. (2006), Does more transparency go along with better governance?. *Economics Politics*, 18(2), pp. 121-167.
- James O. and Lodge M .(2003). The limitation of policy transfer and lesson drawing for public policy research *Political studies review* 1(2), pp.179-193.
- Jenkins, R., & Goetz, A. M. (1999). Accounts and accountability: theoretical implications of the right-to-information movement in India. *Third World Quarterly*, 20(3), 603–622
- Jenkins, R. (2007). Civil society versus corruption. Journal of Democracy, 18(2), 55-69
- Joignant, Alfredo (2011). "*The Politics of Technopols. Resources, Political Competence and Collective Leadership in Chile (1990–2010)*", Journal of Latin American Studies vol. 43, 3: 517–546
- John, G. (2009). Relations that unite and divide: a study of Freedom of Information legislation and transparency in Scotland (Doctoral dissertation, University of St Andrews)
- Katz, J. M. (1969). Games Bureaucrats Play: Hide and Seek Under the Freedom of Information Act. *Tex. L. Rev.*, 48, 1261
- Katz, A. M. (1976). Government information leaks and the first amendment. *California Law Review*, 64 (1) 108–145
- Keith, (1984) .The Official Information Act 1982 in Gregory (1984) *The Official Information Act: beginning*, Wellington NZIPA Studies in Public Administration Vol. 29 p.31
- Keith K. (1984). Resolution of Disputes under the Official Information Act 1982 *toccasional paper* 1 Wellington, Information Authority
- Keith, (2012) Interview with the author, Hague September 2012
- Kelly, C. J. (1984) *The Official Information Act 1982: the functions and duties of the Ombudsman and the Minister.* (LL.M. Research paper), Victoria University of Wellington.
- Kennedy G. *How Americans got their right to know* available at http://www.johnemossfoundation.org/foi/kennedy.html [accessed 18 February 14]
- Khagram, S., Fung, A., and De Renzio, P. (Eds.). (2013). Open Budgets: The Political Economy of Transparency, Participation, and Accountability. Brookings Institution Press
- Kingdon, J. (1995) Agenda, alternatives and Public Policies. New York: HarperCollins College Publishers.
- Knapp G (1984) Informing the Back Bench in *Gregory R. (ed) The Official Information Act a Panace or Placebo*, Wellington: New Zealand Institute of Public Administration, Wellington, p. 107-111
- Kreimer, S. F. (2008). The freedom of information act and the ecology of transparency. *Journal of Constitutional Law*, 10, pp.1011.
- Korzybski, A.( 1958). Science and sanity : an introduction to non-aristotelian systems and general semantics. Lakeville, CT : Institute of General Semantics.
- Kuner, C. (2010). The New EU Standard Contractual Clauses for International Data Transfers to Data Processors

- Lagos, C (2011). Obstaculos a la Información pública, available at: http://www.elmostrador.cl/media/ 2011/04/informe\_final.pdf
- Laking G. (1983). Seminar on Access to Information, Papers, Victoria University of Wellington
- Laking (1984) Observations by the Chief Ombudsman in.. Gregory R. (ed) *The Official Information Act a Panacea or Placebo*, Wellington, New Zealand Institute of Public Administration,
- Lambeth (1983) The role of Libraries in Seminar on Access to Information, Papers, Victoria University of Wellington
- Lanza E, Fumega S. y Scrollini F.(2011) Venciendo la Cultura del Secreto. Montevideo: CAINFO
- Lanza, E. (2011) Interview with the author, September (2011), Montevideo.
- Lanza, E. and Da Rosa, T. (2012). Caso de estudio uruguayo. In: Torres Natalia *Acceso a la información y datos personales: una vieja tensión, nuevos desafíos*. available at: http://www.palermo.edu/cele/pdf/DatosPersonales\_Final.pdf: [accessed 3 April 2014]
- Larsen, M.& Walby, K. (Eds.).(2012). *Brokering access Power, Politics, and Freedom of Information Process in Canada.* Vancouver-Toronto: UBC Press.
- Laws M (2004) Ghosts more believable than Official truths, Sunday Star-Times ,Auckland.
- Leal, C.(2011). Ravinet acusa a El Mostrador de falta de etica tras publicar polemica declaracion sobre rol de FFAA. Bibio Chile, (06/01/2011). svailable at: http://www.biobiochile.cl/2011/01/06/ravinet-acusa-a-el-mostrador-de-falta-de-etica-tras-publicar-polemica-declaracion-sobre-rol-de-ffaa.shtml [Accessed 10 January 2011]
- Liddell, W. G. (1983). *Secrecy Provisions in New Zealand Statutes: A Preliminary Assessment* (Doctoral dissertation, Victoria University of Wellington)
- Lindblom, Charles E. (1959). The science of 'muddling through'. *Public Administration Review*, 19, pp. 79–88
- Lijphart, A. (1975). II. the comparable-cases strategy in comparative research. *SAGE Journals*, 8(2) 158–177. Available at: http://cps.sagepub.com/content/8/2/158.full.pdf+html [accessed 19 February 2013]
- Lipsky, M. (1979). Street level bureaucracy. New York: Russell Sage Foundation. 198:(1)
- Lodge, M and James, O (2003), The limitations of 'policy transfer' and 'lesson drawing' for public policy research. *Political studies review*, 1(2), pp. 179–193
- Lodge, M., & Gill, D. (2011). Toward A New Era of Administrative Reform? The Myth of Post-NPM in New Zealand. *Governance*.24(1), pp. 141–166
- López Ayllón, S. (2010). Métrica de transparencia 2010, Mexico DF: CIDE
- López-Ayllón, S. y Arellano Gault, D. (2008). *Estudio en materia de transparencia de otros sujetos obligados por la Ley Federal de Transparencia y Acceso a la Información Pública Gubernamental*, Mexico Df: CIDE
- Lundvik (1980) International Ombudsman Institute. (1981). *The New Zealand Ombudsman*. International Ombudsman Institute
- Madison J Federalist, paper 57 The Alleged Tendency of the New Plan to Elevate the Few at the Expense of the Many Considered in Connection with Representation available at http://thomas.loc.

gov/home/histdox/fedpapers.html [Accessed 27 April 14]

- Mahoney, J., & Thelen, K. (2010). A theory of gradual institutional change. Explaining institutional change: Ambiguity, agency, and power, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- March, J. G., & Olsen, J. P. (1998). The institutional dynamics of international political orders. *International organization.* 52(4), 943–969
- Marin T y Mlnarz D (2012) Monitoreo a la normativa de Transparencia y Participacion Ciudadana en Chile, *Ciudad Viva* available at: http://ciperchile.cl/pdfs/participacionciudadana/ MonitoreoLey20500.pdf
- Margetts, H. (2011a). The internet and transparency. The Political Quarterly, 82(4), pp. 518-521
- Margetts, H. (2011b). Experiments for public management research. *Public Management Review*, 13(2), pp. 189–208.
- Margetts, H. (2013c). Data, Data Everywhere: Open Data versus Big Data in the Quest for Transparency. *Transparency in Politics and the Media: Accountability and Open Government*, 167
- Maude, F. (2012). Open Data White Paper-Unleashing the potential. *The Stationary Office Limited* on behalf of HM Government, Cabinet Office, London, United Kingdom.
- Maude, F. (2013). *Transparency: an idea whose time has come*.available at: http: //www.opengovpartnership.org/blog/francis-maude/2013/10/09/transparency-idea-whosetime-has-come. [accessed 18 February 14]
- McClean, T. (2010). Who pays the piper? The political economy of freedom of, information. *Government Information Quarterly*, 27(4), 392-400.
- McDonagh, M. (2013). The Right to Information in International Human Rights Law. *Human Rights Law Review*, 13(1), 25-55.
- McDonagh, M. (2013). The Right to Information in International Human Rights Law. *Human Rights Law Review*, 13(1), 25–55
- Mcintosh T. (2014). Reaching 100 FOI Laws, Movement Looks to Future. http://www.freedominfo.org/2014/09/reaching-100-foi-laws-movement-looks-future/ [accessed 20 September 2015]
- Mcintosh T. (2014). Reaching 100 FOI Laws, Movement Looks to Future http://www.freedominfo. org/2014/09/reaching-100-foi-laws-movement-looks-future/
- McNally P. (2014) Courts rules FOI request can specify file formats available at: https://www.journalism.co.uk/news/court-rules-freedom-of-information-requests-can-specify-fileformat/s2/a557580/ [accessed 20 September 2015]
- Meijer, A. J. (2007). Publishing public performance results on the Internet: Do stakeholders use the Internet to hold Dutch public service organizations to account?. *Government Information Quarterly*,24(1), 165–185
- Meijer, A. (2009). Understanding modern transparency. *International Review of Administrative Sciences*. 75(2), 255–269
- Meijer, A.(2013) Understanding the complex dynamics of transparency.' *Public Administration Review*. 73(3), 429–439

- Meijer, A. J., (2013). 1 The History of Transparency . *In 1 The History of Transparency*. HEC Paris at Jouy-en-Josas, October 24th–26th, 2013. Paris : HEC 1–19
- Mendel, T. (2009). El Derecho a la Información en América Latina: comparación jurídica. Unesco.
- Mendel, T., (2008). Freedom of information: a comparative Legal survey. Paris: Unesco.
- Mendel, Toby (2009) The Right to Information in Latin America A Comparative Legal Survey" Paris: UNESCO
- Mendoza R. (2010) Presentacion https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ouHs39t2ryQ accessed 18 March 2013N CHILE.

??

- Merton, R. (1949). The role of applied social science in the formation of policy: a research memorandum. *Philosophy of Science*, 161–181
- Michener, G.. (2010). *The surrender of secrecy : explaining the emergence of strong access to information laws in Latin America.* Dissertation Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of The University of Texas at Austin in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy. Austin: The University of Texas at Austin.
- Michener G. & Bersch (2011) Conceptualising Quality Transparency available at *http://gregmichener.com/ConceptualizingtheQualityofTransparency– MichenerandBerschforGlobalConferenceonTransparency.pdf* [accessed 5 june 2015]
- Michener, G., & Worthy, B. (2013). From Fishing to Experimentation: Transparency as Information-Gathering a Typology and Framework for Analysis. *Available at SSRN 2366707*.
- Michener, G., & Bersch, K. (2013). Identifying transparency. Information Polity, 18 (3), 233-242.
- Mill, John Stuart. A system of logic (1843). Collected Works of John Stuart Mill, London
- Ministry of Labour (1984) in Ombudsman Office (1984) Case Notes Wellington
- Ministerio de Desarrollo Social- Mides (2008) Informe de Auditoria http://www.mides.gub.uy/ innovaportal/v/9627/3/innova.front/informe\_de\_auditoria\_de\_cumplimiento\_de\_la\_ley\_de\_ acceso\_a\_la\_informacion\_en\_el\_mides [accessed 5 september 2015]
- Ministerio Secretaria General de la Presidencia -SEGPRES (2006) Agenda Probidad y Transparencia, Santiago
- Moore D (1983) in NZIPA Annual Convention report in Public Sector, Vol 6 nos 3 y 4 p. 26
- Morrison, A., (1997). The games people play: journalism and the Official Information Act. *In The Official Information Act*, Wellington: Legal Research Foundation
- Muldoon, R. D. (1982) in Palmer G and Palmer M (2004) Bridled Power, Oxford University Press, New Zealand
- Muldoon (1986) quoted in Ombudsman (1986) Case Notes
- Mulgan, R. (2004). Politics in New Zealand. Auckland University Press
- Mulgan (2012) What Future for free and frank advice? Policy QuarterlyVolume 8 Issue 4
- Mulgan, R. (2012). Transparency and Public Sector Performance. *The Australia and New Zealand School of Government, Occasional Paper*, (1)
- Müller, O. (2012). La responsabilidad civil del servidor público en el combate a la corrupción. *Revista mexicana deficiencias políticas y sociales. Facultad de Ciencias Políticas y Sociales. División de Estudios*

de Posgrado. UN,AM. México, 57(214), p. 169.

- Neuman, L. (2009) *Enforcement Models Content and Context.* . available at: http://siteresources. worldbank.org/EXTGOVACC/Resources/LNEumanATI.pdf [accessed 27 April 11]
- New Zealand Ombudsman (2004). Annual Report, Wellington: NZ Ombudsman
- New Zealand Law Commission (1997) *Law Commission Review of the Official Information Act 1982* NZLC R40,
- New Zealand Law Commission (2012) *The Public's Right to Know: A review of the Official Information Act, Rport 125*
- No Right Turn (2007). Ancient History: The Coalition for Open Government http://norightturn. blogspot.co.uk/2007/04/ancienthistorycoalitionforopen.html
- Norman, R. (2008). At the Centre or in Control? Central agencies in search of new identities. , *Policy Quarterly* Volume 4 Issue 2 pp.33-38
- Olavarría Gambi, M., Navarrete YÁñez, B., & Figueroa Huencho, V. (2011). <sup>3</sup>/<sub>4</sub> Cómo se formulan las políticas públicas en Chile?: Evidencia desde un estudio de caso. *Política y gobierno*, 18(1), 109–154
- Olavarria Gambi, M (2013). *The Policy Process in Chile Analysis of five public policies.*, International Conference on Public Policy, Grenoble available at http://www.icpublicpolicy.org/IMG/pdf/panel\_8\_s1\_olavarria.pdf
- Olavarría-Gambi, M. (2012). La institucionalización y gestión estratégica del acceso a la información y la transparencia activa en Chile., BID y CPLT, 2012
- Olmedo J.P (2012) Presentación en coloquio so re ley de Transparencia Universidad Mayor disponible en https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=VLoM2voYdnA [accessed 24 March 2014]
- Ombudsman Office (1984) Case Notes Wellington
- Ombudsman Office (1985) Case Notes Wellington
- Ombudsman Office (1986 Case Notes, Wellington
- Open Government Partnership (2013).CNN Chile entrevista con Alejandro Ferreiro, Presidente del Consejo de Transparencia available at: *http://www.opengovpartnership.org/es/blog/blogeditor/2013/01/22/cnn-chile-entrevista-con-alejandro-ferreiro-presidente-del-consejo-de*. [accessed 14 May 2014].
- Orr G. (1984), Discussion Section, in Gregory R. (ed) (1984) *The Official Information Act a Panacea or Placebo*, Wellington:New Zealand Institute of Public Administration
- Oszlak.O. (1972) Diagnóstico de la Administración Pública. Montevideo: Instituto Nacional del Libro
- Page, E. C. (2000,). Future governance and the literature on policy transfer and lesson drawing. In *ESRC future governance programme workshop on policy transfer*. 28, 1–15
- Palmer, G (1987). Unbridled Power? Auckland: Oxford University Press
- Palmer G. and Palmer M. (2004) .Bridled Power Auckland: Oxford University Press,
- Panizza, F., & Philip, G. (2005). Second generation reform in Latin America: reforming the public sector in Uruguay and Mexico. *Journal of Latin American Studies*, 37(04), 667–691
- Panizza, F. (2004). A Reform without Losers: The Symbolic Economy of Civil Service Reform in Uruguay, 1995–96. *Latin American Politics and Society*, 46(3), 1–28

- Parsons, W. D. (1995). *Public policy: an introduction to the theory and practice of policy analysis* . Cheltenham: Edward Elgar. 224
- Pasquier, M., and Villeneuve, J. P. (2006). Access to information in Switzerland. From secrecy to transparency. *Open Government: a journal on Freedom of Information*, 20–32.
- Pasquier, M., & Villeneuve, J. P. (2007). Organizational barriers to transparency a typology and analysis of organizational behaviour tending to prevent or restrict access to information. *International Review of Administrative Sciences*, 73(1), 147–162.
- Pettit, P. (1996). Institutional design and rational choice. The theory of institutional design pp. 54-89.
- Peters, G. (1998). Comparative Politics New York: NUP
- Peters, B. G. And J. Pierre (2004). *Politicization of the Civil Service: The Quest for Control* London: Rout ledge
- Peters G, Pierre J. and King D,(2007). The politics of Path dependency in *Institutionalism*, Sage: London
- Peters G. (2012). Institutionalism in Political Science in *Institutionalism in Political Science* 3rd Ed. Continuum, New York
- Percovich in Senate Records, June 2006 http://www.parlamento.gub.uy/indexdb/Distribuidos/ ListarDistribuido.asp?URL=/distribuidos/contenido/senado/S20060947.htm&TIPO=CON
- Perez V.(2008) La nueva regulación sobre el secreto bancario en la ley, N<sup>O</sup> 17.948". *Revista de Derecho de la Universidad de Montevideo.*8, 129–145
- Pierson, P. (2000). The limits of design: Explaining institutional origins and change. *Governance*, 13(4), 475–499
- Pineiro R. y Rossell C. (2015) Acceso a la Informacion Publica en Uruguay available at http://www.icso.cl/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/Pi%C3%B1eiro-y-Rossel.-Acceso-deinformaci%C3%B3n-p%C3%BAblica-en-Uruguay.pdf
- Piotrowski, S. (2008). *Governmental transparency in the path of administrative reform*, New York: SUNY Press.
- Polascheck (1949) *Government Administration in New Zealand*, Wellington: New Zealand Public Administration Institute
- Poot, E. H. (1997). *The impact of the Official Information Act 1982 on the policy development process* .A research paper for the degree of Master of Public Policy. Wellington.: Victoria University of Wellington.
- Políticas (2011). *Revista Políticas difunde completa información sobre el Plan Juntos* available at:http: //www.presidencia.gub.uy/comunicacion/comunicacionnoticias/revista-politicas-tercera. [accessed 12 December11]
- Pollitt, C., & Talbot, C. (Eds.). (2004). Unbundled government: a critical analysis of the global trend to agencies, quangos and contractualisation. London:Routledge.
- Portal 180. (2010). Presidencia gasto 12000 dolares en acto deVÁzquez. Available at:http://www.180.com.uy/busqueda?TXT=presidencia%20gasto%2012000%20dolares% 20en%20acto%20de%20vazquez [accessed 24 January 2012]

- Portal 180. (2012). ADN" de principio de reserva en el Ministerio del Interior. available at: http: //180.com.uy/articulo/28684\\_ADN-de-principio-de-reserva-en-el-Ministerio-del-Inter. [accessed 20 September 2012]
- Portal 180. (2011.) *Pugna de sindicatos en Antel*. available at: http://www.180.com.uy/articulo/21181\ \_Pugna-de-sindicatos-en-Antel. [accessed 03 October 11]
- Pozen, D. E. (2005). The mosaic theory, national security and the freedom of information act *The Yale Law Journal* (115) pp. 628–679
- Powles G. and Longworth (1980) Documents Open Government Campaign
- Prebble (2007) quoted in White N. (2007.) *Free and frank: making the Official Information Act 1982 work better*. Wellington: Institute of Policy Studies, p. 6
- Prebble (2010). Television interview with Dr Mark Prebble, (The Nation, TV3, 3 April 2010) quoted in New Zealand Law Commission (2012) The *Public's Right to Know* A review of the Official Information Act, Law Commission Report 125
- Presidency of the Republic (2012). Resolution P/153/ 2012
- Price, Steven (2005). The Official Information Act, A window on government or curtains drawn, *occasional paper* 17, Wellington: New Zealand Centre for public Law, Victoria University of Wellington
- Priestley B Official Information and the Newa Media in in Gregory (1984) The Official Information Act: A beginning, NZIPA Sudies in Public Administration Vol. 29: Wellington p. 46
- Price, S. (2005). The Official Information Act: A Window on Government or Curtains Drawn?. NZ Centre for Public Law. Occasional Paper, 17.
- Price, S. (2006). The Official Information Act: does it work? New Zealand Law Journal, 276-280.
- Price, S. (2006). The Official Information Act: A Window on Government or Curtains Drawn? *Open Government: a journal on freedom of information, 2*(1).
- Proacceso (2013). Monitoreo de Universidades http://derecho.uahurtado.cl/web2013/wp-content/ uploads/2014/01/Monitoreo-Transpararencia-Universidades-2013-2.pdf
- Probine M. (1983) Public Service and Ministers, Public Sector, Vol 6 nos 3 y 4 p.2124
- Privacy Commissioner (2002). Speeches, Addresses, and Press Releases, International Symposium on Freedom of Information and privacy, Auckland cited in White N. (2007.) *Free and frank: making the Official Information Act 1982 work better*. Wellington: Institute of Policy Studies, p. 30
- Puddephatt, A (2009). .Exploring the Role of Civil Society in the Formulation and Adoption of Access to Information Laws: The Cases of Bulgaria, India, Mexico, South Africa, and the United Kingdom Washington DC: World Bank available at http://www.fesmedia-asia.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/ Access\_to\_Information/puddephatt\_on\_ATI\_10-09.pdf
- Que Pasa (2012) *Los grises de la transparencia* http://www.quepasa.cl/articulo/politica/2011/10/19-6789-9-los-grises-de-la-transparencia.shtml [accessed 6 November 2013]
- Que Sabes (2013) http://www.quesabes.uy [accessed 6 November 2013]
- Radio Chile (2013). Inedito fallo de la Suprema ordena entregar correos electronicos del ministro de Transportes. Diario Uchile,(07/11/2013). available at: http://radio.uchile.cl/2013/11/07/inedito-

fallo-de-la-suprema-ordena-entregar-correos-electronicos-del-ministro-de-transportes [Accessed 10 November 2013]

- Ragin, C. (1987). The comparative method: Moving beyond qualitative and quantitative methods. *Berkeley: University of California*
- Ragin, C.(2000). Fuzzy-set social science. Chicago: University of Chicago Press
- Ramos C. (2008). Radiografía del Cambio de Paradigma en la Administración Pública. La Reforma de la Administración Central en el Uruguay (1995-1999) Montevideo:ICP
- Ramos, C., & Scrollini, F. (2013). Los nuevos acuerdos entre políticos y servidores públicos en la alta dirección pública en Chile y Uruguay. *Revista Uruguaya de Ciencia Política*. 22(1), pp. 11–36.
- Ramos (2012). Irregularidades en las compras de una unidad clave de carabineros http://ciperchile.cl/ 2012/02/02/millonarias-irregularidades-en-las-compras-de-una-unidad-clave-de-carabineros/
- Real de Azúa, C. (1964) El impulso y su freno. Montevideo: Ediciones de la Banda, Oriental
- Reardon, J. and Gray, T. (2007), About Turn': An Analysis of the Causes of the New Zealand Labour Party's Adoption of Neoliberal Economic Policies, 1984-1990. *The Political Quarterly*Vol 78 Issue 3 pp 447-455.
- Rehren, A. (2008). La evolucion de la agenda de transparencia en los gobiernos de la concertacion. Pontificia Universidad Catolica de Chile, Vicerrectoria de Comunicaciones y Asuntos Publicos.
- Rettman A. (2012). Brussels hits out at 'nutty NGOs' and corporate sharks available at https: //euobserver.com/institutional/116533 [accessed 12 April 2014]
- Rhodes (1994), The Hollowing out of the state: the changing nature of the public service in Britain'. *The Political Quarterly.* 65, pp. 138–151
- Rivas, S.(2012). Los grises de la transparencia. La Tercera, 19/10/2012.available at: http://www. quepasa.cl/articulo/politica/2011/10/19-6789-9-los-grises-de-la-transparencia.shtml [accessed 22 October 2012]
- Roberts A. (1998). Limited Access: Assessing the Health of Canada's Freedom of Information Laws. available at :SSRN http://ssm.com/abstract=1392566
- Roberts, A. S. (2000). Less government, more secrecy: Reinvention and the, weakening of freedom of information law. *Public Administration Review*, 60(4), pp. 308–320
- Roberts, A. (2001) .Structural Pluralism and the Right to Information, *Working Paper* 15, School of Policy Studies, Queen?s University, Ontario
- Roberts, A. (2002). Administrative Discretion and the Access to Information Act: An Internal Law on Open Government?. *Canadian Public Administration* 45, pp. 175-194
- Roberts, A. (2003). Three Patterns in the Diffusion of Transparency Rules: Money, Guns and Human Rights. *Guns and Human Rights (March 12, 2003)*.available at SSRN: http://ssrn.com/abstract=1439722
- Roberts, A. (2004). A partial revolution: The diplomatic ethos and transparency in intergovernmental organizations. *Public Administration Review*, 64(4), pp. 410–424
- Robers A. (2004 b). Two Challenges in Administration of the Access to Information Act, *The Public Service and Transparency* Vol 2 pp. 117-162 available at http://www.cbc.ca/news2/background/groupaction/v2fullreport/CISPAA\_Vol2\_4.pdf [accessed 22 september 2015]

- Roberts, A. S. (2005). Spin control and freedom of information: lessons for the United Kingdom from Canada. *Public Administration*, *83*(1), pp.1–23
- Roberts, A. (2006). Dashed expectations: governmental adaptation to transparency ,rules. InHood, C., & Heald, D. (2006). *Transparency: The key to better governance?*. Oxford: Oxford University Press. pp. 135
- Roberts, A. (2010). A great and revolutionary law? The first four years of India's Right to Information Act. *Public Administration Review*, 70(6), pp. 925–933
- Roberts A. (2013) Access to Information: The elements of reform available at: http://www.oicci.gc.ca/eng/access\_to\_information\_the\_elements\_of\_reform\_acces\_a\_l\_information\_les\_ elements\_de\_la\_reforme.aspx [accessed 23 feb 2016]
- Roberts A.S (2014) Making transparency policies work available at http://www.freedominfo.org/ 2014/10/making-transparency-policies-work/
- Rose R (1991) What is lesson drawing, Journal of Public Policy Volume 11 p. 3
- Roundtable Four permanent secretaries consider the Official Information Act in John Gran,t Harry Clark, ,Bernard Galvin and Denis Mc Lean (1983) in Gregory R. (ed) *The Official Information Act a Panacea or Placebo*, Wellington: New Zealand Institute of Public Administration, p. 126
- Rowat, D. C. (1973). Ombudsman Plan: Essays on the Worldwide Spread of an Idea. McGill-Queen's Press-MQUP
- Sabatier, Paul. (1988). An Advocacy Coalition Framework of Policy Change and the Role of Policy-Oriented Learning Therein" *Policy Sciences* 21: pp.129–168
- Salazar y Pena (2013). Corte de Apelaciones zanja diferencias por ranking de notas. *La Tercera*, 25 October 2013. Available at: http://www.latercera.com/noticia/educacion/2013/10/657-548677-9psu-2014-corte-de-apelaciones-zanjaradiferencias-por-ranking-denotas.shtml [accessed 13 April 2012]
- Salmon Guy (1984) The Native Forests Action Council: An Alternative view point Gregory R. (ed) *The Official Information Act a Panacea or Placebo*, Wellington: New Zealand Institute of Public Administration, p. 126
- Sanchez, S. (2011). *Transparencia opacada*, available at: http://ladiaria.com.uy/articulo/2012/7/ transparencia-opacada/. [accessed 20 July 12]
- Sanhueza, J. (2012). CDE acuso a Ravinet de ejercer "presiones indebidas" contra el Ejercito para comprar el puente "vale callampa". The Clinic, available at: http://www.theclinic.cl/2012/01/03/cde-acuso-a-ravinet-de-ejercer-presiones-indebidas-contra-el-ejercito-para-comprar-el-puente-vale-callampa/. [accessed 13 April 2012]
- Sartori, G. (1970). Concept misformation in comparative politics. American political science review, 64(04), pp. 1033–1053
- Scott, G. C. (2001). *Public management in New Zealand: Lessons and challenges*. New Zealand Business Roundtable.
- Scrollini, Fabrizio (2008). Accountability and Open Government in Uruguay: the need for a Freedom of Information Law' *Open Government: a journal on freedom of information.* 4(1)
- Schaftschneider, E (1935) Politics, Pressures and Tariff New York : Prentice Hall

- Schartum, D. W. (2004). Information access legislation for the future? Possibilities according to a Norwegian experience. *Public Sector Information in the Digital Age: Between Markets, Public Management and Citizens' Rights.* Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing, pp. 69–90
- Schick A (1996) The Spirit of Reform, Treasury, Wellington
- Schick, A (1998). Why Most Countries should not try New Zealand Reforms *The World Bank Research Observer*, vol. 13, no. 1 pp. 123–31
- Schonsteiner, Feddersen Valenzuela (2012). *Fortalecimiento de la Democracia y Acceso a la Información en Chile*. Santiago: KAS: available at : http://www.kas.de/wf/doc/kas\\_33502-1522-1-30.pdf? 130213173121[accessed 5 July 2014]
- Schudson, M. (2013). Origins of the Freedom of Information Act in the United States. *Transparency in Politics and the Media: Accountability and Open Government*.
- Sena S. (2011) en Sanchez, S. (2011). *Transparencia opacada* available at: http://ladiaria.com.uy/ articulo/2012/7/transparencia-opacada/. [accessed 20 July 12]
- Senate Constitution and Law Commission Records (CLC) 2003., 30th September 2003, Dist. 2470 Carp. №1050/2003 available at: http://wwwo.parlamento.gub.uy/distribuidos/AccesoDistribuidos. asp?Url=/distribuidos/caratulas/senado/s20032470.htm [Accessed 28 March 2012]
- Senate Education and Culture Commission Record (CEC), 2006, 29 June 2006 Dist. 918 ,Carp.541/2006 available at: http://wwwo.parlamento.gub.uy/distribuidos/AccesoDistribuidos. asp?Url=/distribuidos/caratulas/senado/s20060918.htm [Accessed 28th March 2012]
- Senate Education and Culture Commission Records (CEC), 2006 16 November 2006. Dist .1337 Carp.541/2006
- Senate Education and Culture Commission Records (CEC), 2006 23 November 2006. Dist. 1331 Carp. 541/2006
- Senate Public Accounts Committee Records (2005) 30th September 2005, Distribuido No. 466
- Shanks D (2002). *Opinion, advice and the Official Information Act: An unconventional approach*, Research paper for Master of Laws, Victoria University
- Shaw, R., & Eichbaum, C. (2008). *Public policy in New Zealand: Institutions, processes and outcomes.* Pearson Education New Zealand.
- Sharma, , P.(2012). *The right to information act in India: the turbid world of transparency reforms* . Thesis Dissertation. . London: London School of Economics and Political Science
- Shelton, M. (1982). The Ombudsmen and Information 12 VUWLR 233.
- Shroff, M (1997). Behind the Official Information Act Politics Power and Procedure, in *The Official Information Act* (1997), Auckland: Legal Research Foundation
- Snell, R. (2000). The Kiwi Paradox-A Comparison of Freedom of Information in Australia and New Zealand. *Federal Law Review* 28(3), pp.575-616.
- Snell, R. (2001). Administrative Compliance ? Evaluating the Effectiveness of Freedom of Information 93 *FoI Review* (93) , 26-32
- Snell, R., & Sebina, P. M. (2007). Information Flows-The Real Art of Information Management and Freedom of Information. *Archives and Manuscripts*. 35,(1), pp. 54-81.

- Sofaer, A. D. (1972). Judicial Control of Informal Discretionary Adjudication and Enforcement. *Columbia Law Review*, pp. 1293-1375.
- Soto J (2012). *Presentación en coloquio so re ley de Transparencia Universidad Mayor* available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=VLoM2voYdnA [accessed 24 March 2015]
- Sousa Oliva, J. D. (2010). La experiencia de Chile en la Transparencia y Acceso a la información: el Cambio Institucional del Gobierno Central ante las nuevas disposiciones normativas avaialble at http://www.sociedadpoliticaspublicas.cl/archivos/MODULO\_II/Panelo3\_Reforma\_del\_Estado/ Jose\_Sousa\_La\_experiencia\_de\_Chile\_en\_la\_transparencia\_y\_el\_acceso\_a\_la\_informacion.pdf
- Southworth (1980). in Victoria University of Wellington (1980) *Conference on Official Access to Information*, Wellington, VUW
- Skoknic, F.(2010). Los polemicos indultos de Frei: El patron que Pinera no quiere repetir. Ciper,.(26/07/2010).available at: http://ciperchile.cl/2010/07/26/los-polemicos-indultos-de-frei-elpatron-que-pinera-no-quiere-repetir/ [accessed 16 September 2010]
- Stirton, L., & Lodge, M. (2001). Transparency mechanisms: Building publicness into public services. *Journal of Law and Society*, 28(4), pp. 471–489
- Stone, D. (2008), 'Global Public Policy, Transnational Policy Communities, and Their Networks'. *Policy Studies Journal.* 36, pp. 19-3
- Stiglitz, J. (2002). Information and the Change in the Paradigm in Economics. *American Economic Review*, 92, (3) pp.460–501
- Stiglitz, J. (2002). Transparency in government in Islam (2002) *The right to tell: The role of mass media in economic development*, World Bank Institute pp. 27–44
- Stubbs, R. B. F. (2012). A case study in the rise of public sector transparency: Understanding the global diffusion of freedom of information law. Submitted in fulfillment of the requirements for a Degree of Doctor of Philosophy, University of Tasmania, September 2011. Tasmania: University of Tasmania.
- Supreme Court of Justice (Chile) rol 13510/2013 available from: http://www.cooperativa.cl/noticias/ site/artic/20140113/asocfile/20140113181748/queja\_abogados\_la\_haya.pdf [accessed 24 March 2014]
- Taggart, M. (1985). Freedom of Information and the University. Otago L. Rev., 6, p.638.
- Taggart, M. (1992). The impact of corporatisation and privatisation on administrative law . *Australian Journal of Public Administration*, 51(3), pp. 368–373.
- Terra, G., (2013). Frente suma restricciones para el acceso a información pública. *El Pais*, . (22/11/2013). available at: http://www.elpais.com.uy/informacion/frente-suma-restricciones-acceso-informacion.html [accessed 27 December 2013].
- Teurlings, J., and Stauff, M. (2014). Introduction The Transparency Issue. *Cultural Studies Critical Methodologies*,14(1), pp. 3–10
- The Clinic, (2012) *CDE acuso a Ravinet de Ejercer presiones indebidas* http://www.theclinic.cl/2012/ 01/03/cde-acuso-a-ravinet-de-ejercer-presiones-indebidas-contra-el-ejercito-para-comprar-elpuente-vale-callampa. [accessed 03 January 13]
- The Treasury (2013) The role fo central agencies available at http://www.treasury.govt.nz/statesector/ centralagencies [accessed 30 July 2016]

- Transparency International(2013).Hungarian transparency under threat. available at: http://www.transparency.org/news/feature/hungarian\_transparency\_under\_threat. [Accessed 12 April 2014]
- Transparency International (2013). Corruption Perceptions Index Available at: https://www. transparency.org/cpi2013/results. [accessed 08 April 2015]
- Trapnell and Lemieux (2014). Right to Information: Identifying Drivers of Effectiveness in Implementation, *World Bank*, Washington DC.
- Uggla, F. (2004). The Ombudsman in Latin America. *Journal of Latin American Studies*, 36(03), pp.423-450.
- UNDP (2012). UNDP Human Development Index. available at: http://hdr.undp.org/en. [accessed 03 January 13]
- Unidad de Acceso a la Información Pública (2009). *Informe Anual sobre el estado de situacion del derecho acceso a la informacion publica en Uruguay* available at:http://www.uaip.gub.uy/wps/wcm/connect/5a8dd9804ac7f98da553ef5619f13f97/informe-anual-2008-2009.pdf?MOD=AJPERES\ &CONVERT\\_TO=url\&CACHEID=5a8dd9804ac7f98da553ef5619f13f97. [accessed 21 January 2011].
- Unidad de Acceso a la Información Pública .(2012). Informe Anual sobre el Estado de situacion del derecho de acceso a la informacion publica abril 2010 abril 2011 available at: http://www.uaip.gub.uy/wps/wcm/connect/118b63004ac7fa29a55fef5619f13f97/informe-anual-2010-2011.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CONVERT\_TO=url&CACHEID=118b63004ac7fa29a55fef5619f13f97. [accessed 21 June 2011].
- Urrutia (2012) en Que pasa (2012) *Los grises de la transparencia* http://www.quepasa.cl/articulo/ politica/2011/10/19-6789-9-los-grises-de-la-transparencia.shtml [accessed 25 June 2013]
- Vennesson, P. (2008). Case studies and process tracing: theories and practices in Della Porta G y Keating M (eds) *Approaches and methodologies in the social sciences*, Palgrave, London
- Victoria University of Wellington (VUW) 1980) Conference on Official Access to Information, Wellington :VUW
- Villarubia, G., 2012. CIPER descubrio pagos por Millonarias irregularidades en las compras de una unidad clave de Carabineros. Ciper, . (02/02/2012), available at: http://ciperchile.cl/2012/02/02/millonarias-irregularidades-en-las-compras-de-una-unidad-clave-de-carabineros/ [accessed 09 February 2012]
- Vishwanath, T. & Kaufmann, D. (2001). Toward transparency: new approaches and their application to financial markets. *The World Bank Research Observer*, 16(1), pp. 41–57
- Voyce E. (1996) The provision of free and frank advice to government, research paper, Master of Public Policy, Victoria University of Wellington
- VUW (1980).Proceeding of the Conference on Freedom of Information organised by the Coalition of Open Government at Victoria University of Wellington
- Walby, K., & Larsen, M. (2012). Access to Information and Freedom of Information Requests Neglected Means of Data Production in the Social Sciences. *Qualitative Inquiry*,18(1), 31–42
- Walton J.(n.d.) Transparency and Good Governance Dissertation available at http://johnwalton.co. nz/wp-content/uploads/2004/08/TransparencyGoodGovernance.pdf [accessed 15 th May 2014]

- Watson, G. (1985). Joshua Williams Memorial Essay 1984: The Official Information Act 1982 The Beginning of a New Era: Ministerial Veto. Otago Law Review, 6(1), pp.139–157.
- Weber, M.(1978) *Economy and society: An outline of interpretive sociology*. California: Univ of California Press.
- Weeks, K. M. (1969). Public servants in the New Zealand Ombudsman system. *Public administration review*, 633–638
- Weil, D., Graham, M., & Fung, A. (2013). Targeting transparency. Science, 340 pp. 1410–1411
- White N. (2007.) *Free and frank: making the Official Information Act 1982 work better*. Wellington: Institute of Policy Studies,
- Williams J. (1984). The Official Information Act 1982 The Beginning of a New Era: Ministerial Veto. *Otago Law Review*, 6(1), pp. 139–157.
- Wilks, S. and Wright, M. (1987). Conclusion: Comparing government-industry relations: States, sectors, and networks. Comparative Government-industry relations, 274–313
- Wilkinson. V (1982) A critical examination of the recommendations of the Committee on Official Information in its report Towards open government, and the legislative response, the Official Information Act
- Wiles M (1984) The administrative implications of the Official Information Act 1982 research paper for Master of Public Policy Victoria University of Wellington
- Wittgenstein, L. (1980). Wittgenstein's Lectures, Cambridge, 1930-1932: From the Notes of John King and Desmond Lee. Oxford: Basil Blackwell
- Wong, G., Youdan, B., & Ron, W. (2010). Misuse of the Official Information Act by the tobacco industry in New Zealand. Tobacco Control, 19(4), 346-347. doi: 10.2307/20788884
- World Bank (2013) Loan note available http://www.worldbank.org/projects/P126094/tunisiagovernance-opportunity-dpl?lang=en
- World Bank (2015). World Bank governance indicators. available at:http://info.worldbank.org/ governance/wgi/index.aspx#home. [Accessed 08 April 2015]
- Worthy, B. (2010). More open but not more trusted? The effect of the Freedom of Information Act 2000 on the United Kingdom central government. *Governance*. 23(4), 561–582
- Worthy, B. (2013). David Cameron's Transparency Revolution?. Available at SSRN 2361428
- Wyatt Co (NZ) Ltd v Queenstown Lakes District Council (1991) 2 NZLR 180,191
- Victoria University of Wellington (1980) Conference on Official Access to Information, Wellington
- Xiao, W. (2010). China's limited push model of FOI legislation. *Government Information Quarterly*, 27(4), 346-351.
- Tansey, O. (2007). Process tracing and elite interviewing: a case for non-probability sampling. *Political Science and Politics*, 40(04), 765–772
- Taylor N.(2012) NZ School Formals and Homophobia available at http://www.matthewtaylor.co.nz/ 2012/02/12/0iaadventuresnzschoolformalsandhomophobia [accessed 15 May 2013]
- Zavala Guzman c/ Rector Universidad de Chile (2007) available at http://ciperchile.cl/wp-content/ uploads/demanda.pdf [accessed 24 september 2015]

- Ziblatt, Dl (2006). Of Course Generalize, But How? Returning to Middle Range Theory in Comparative Politics. *American Political Science Association-Comparative Politics Newsletter* 17, no.
  2.
- Zubbrigen, C (2005). Estado, Empresarios y Redes Rentistas, Dissertation, available at http://tobiaslib.uni-tuebingen.de/volltexte/2005/2025/pdf/Dissertation\_Zurbriggen.pdf [accessed 28th March 2012]

## ANNEX: LIST OF INTERVIEWS

#### NEW ZEALAND

- ISNZ 1 Interview former New Zealand senior civil servant, Wellington, November, 2012
- ISNZ 2 Interview New Zealand civil servant, Wellington, November 2012
- ISNZ 3 Interview New Zealand former Ombudsman, November 2012
- SNZ 4 Interview New Zealand former Ombudsman, November, 2012
- ENZ 1 Interview New Zealand senior academic
- IENZ 2 Interview New Zealand former policy advisor
- IENZ 3 Interview New Zealand journalist
- IENZ 4 Interview New Zealand lawyer

### CHILE

- IACH 1 Interview Senator, Chilean Senate, April 2012
- IACH 2 Interview former Member Council for Transparency April 2012
- IACH 3 Interview, Member Council for Transparency April 2012
- IACH 4 Interview former politician April 2012
- IACH 5 Interview former politician April 2012
- IACH 6 Interview politician April 2012
- ISCH 1 Interview Civil Servant Council fro Transparency April 2012
- ISCH 2 Interview Civil Servant Council for Transparency April 2012
- ISCH 3 Interview Civil Servant Public Administration April 2012
- ISCH 4 Interview Civil Servant Central public administration April 2012
- ISCH 5 Interview Senior Civil Servant central public administration April 2012
- ISCH 6 Interview senior civil servant public administration April 2012
- ISCH 7 Interview civil servant public administration April 2012
- ISCH 8 Interview civil servant central public administration April 2012
- IECH 1 Interview Senior Editor Newspaper April 2012

- IECH 2 Interview academic April 2012
- IECH 3 Interview academic April 2012
- IE CH 4 Interview journalist April 2012
- IE CH 5 Interview civil society expert April 2012
- IE CH 6 Interview civil society expert April 2012
- IECH 7 Interview civil society expert April 2012
- IE CH 8 Interview civil society expert April 2012

### URUGUAY

- IAUY 1 Interview former president of the Republic September 2012
- IAUY 2Interview senator September 2012
- IAUY 3 Interview senator September 2012
- IAUY 4 Interview former senator August 2011
- IAUY 5 Political appointee August 2011
- IAUY 6 Interview Member of Parliament August 2011
- IAUY 7 Interview member of Parliament August 2011
- IAUY 8 Former political appointee August 2011
- IAUY 9 Former political appointee August 2011
- IAUY 10 Local legislative authority August 2011
- IAUY 11 Local legislative authority August 2011
- IAUY 12 Political Appointee August 2011
- IAUY 13 Political Appointee August 2011
- IAUY 14 Member of the Judiciary August 2011
- ISCUY 1 Senior Public servant central administration, August 2011
- ISC UY 2 Senior public servant central administration September 2012
- ISC UY 3 Senior public servant central administration August 2011
- ISC UY 4 Public servant central administration September 2012
- ISC UY 5 Public servant central administration September 2012
- ISC UY 6 public servant local government August 2011
- ISC UY 7 Public servant central administration August 2011
- ISC UY 8 Senior public servant central administration August 2011
- ISC UY 1 Activist August 2011
- ISC UY 2 Activist August 2011
- ISC UY 3 Activist August 2011
- ISC UY 4 International Expert August 2011

- ISC UY 5 Activist August 2011
- ISC UY 6 Journalist August 2011
- ISC UY 7 Journalist August 2011
- ISC UY 8 Journalist August 2011
- ISC UY 9 Journalist August 2011
- ISC UY 10 Expert August 2011
- ISC UY 11 Expert August 2011
- ISC UY 12 Expert August 2012